MC363/MC563/ES5463 MFP



Advanced Manual



About This Manual

This manual describes how to print from mobile terminals and how to use the OKI MFP in various ways.

It also describes advanced features such as security settings and color adjustment. Please read this manual carefully to achieve the maximum performance of the product in various conditions.

This manual uses as an example Windows 7 for Windows, Mac OS X 10.9 for Mac OS X and MC563 for the device.

This manual uses MC563 as an example to illustrate buttons and icons on the operator panel, driver screens, and the method of inputting characters and operating the device.

Some functions are not available for MC363.

Depending on your OS, the actual display of the product may differ from the descriptions in this manual. In addition, depending on the model you are using, some functions described in this manual may not be available.

Depending on the device you are using, buttons or the like on the operator panel and the actual operations may differ from the descriptions in this manual. Please read the user's manual for the specific model that comes with your device.

About Descriptions

This section describes the marks, symbols, abbreviations and illustrations used in this manual.

About Marks

This manual uses the following marks.

Mark	Meaning
	Indicates cautions and restrictions for the correct operation of the device. Be sure to read them to avoid misoperation.
Ø,	Indicates useful tips and references on how to use the device. We recommend you read them.
d	Indicates reference items. Please read them to learn the detailed information.
0	Indicates related items. Please read them to learn the relevant information.

About Symbols

This section describes the symbols used in this manual and their meanings.

Symbol	Meaning
Illustration (button name)	Indicates button shapes (button names) on the operator panel of the device.
[]	Indicates menu names, item names, options, etc. displayed on the screen of the operator panel. Indicates menus, windows and dialog box names displayed on the computer screen. They can be clearly distinguished in the description and procedure illustration.
n n	Indicates messages and input texts on the displayed screen. Indicates file names on the computer. Indicates item titles of link destinations.
< >	Indicates keys on the computer keyboard.
>	Indicates the transition of device or computer menus.

About Illustrations

The illustrations used in this manual are based on MC563.

The displayed screens on the operator panel used in this manual are based on the default settings.

Table of contents

1	Basic Operations	9
	Adjusting the Contrast of the Display Screen	10
	Setting Output Destination	
	Output Tray	
	Rear Output Tray	12
	Adjusting Volume	13
	Simultaneous Operation (Multitasking)	14
	Checking the Information of the Machine	15
	Printing a Report to Check	
	Checking the Status on the Operator Panel	
	Easy Setup	17
	Configuring One Touch Button	19
	JOB MACRO	
	Registering a Frequently-used Setting as a Macro	
	Using a Registered Macro	21
	Editing a Macro Title	21
	Checking the Macro Content	22
	Deleting a Registered Macro	22
2	Conv	23
-		24
	Specifying the Paper Feed Tray (Paper Feed)	
	Making Enlarged or Reduced Copies (Zoom)	
	Copying on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Copy)	
	Combining Multiple Pages on One Sheet of Paper (N-In-1)	20
	Changing the Scan Size (Scan Size)	29
	Enabling Continuous Scan Mode (Continuous Scan)	
	Copving Different Size Documents (Mixed Size)	
	Resetting Copy Settings (Reset)	
	Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)	
	For a Better Finish	33
	Adjusting the Density (Density)	
	Selecting the Document Type (Document Type)	
	Specifying the Scan Resolution (Resolution)	
	Copying a Document with a Colored Background Clearly (Background Removal)	35
	Erasing Edge Shadows (Edge Erase)	35

Color Settings	37
Adjusting the Contrast (Contrast)	
Adjusting Hue for Color Copy	
Adjusting Saturation	
Adjusting RGB	
Advanced Copy Settings	40
Making Multiple Copies on a Sheet of Paper (Repeat)	
Copying Both Sides of a Card to One Side (ID Card Copy)	
Setting Margins (Margin)	
Scan	45
Basic Operations of Scan Functions	46
Setting to Scan a Document	
Other Settings to Scan	
Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report (E-mail/Internet fax/FaxServer)	
Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment	55
Specifying a Destination from Address Book or Group List	55
Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button	
Specifying a Destination from Transmission History	
Specifying a Destination Searching LDAP Server	
Setting the Sender's Address	
Setting the Reply Address	
Registering an E-mail Template	
Using an E-Mail Template	
Saving Transmission Data	
Checking Results of Scan To E-mail	
Saving Scanned Data to a Computer	61
Changing the Machine Settings	
Using ActKey	
Using WSD Scan	
Using Image Capture (Mac OS X)	
Using a Scanner Supported Application	
Adding Destination for Scan To Computer	
Deleting Destination for Scan To Computer	
Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory	
Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder	73
Changing a Destination (Profile) from the Operator Panel	
Deleting a Destination (Profile) from the Operator Panel	
Tables of Profile Setting Items	74
Print	77
Printing on Various Types of Paper	

	Printing on Envelopes	78
	Printing on Labels	81
	Printing on Long Paper	83
	Printing on Custom Size Paper	84
Prir	nting with Various Settings from a Computer	87
	Printing Manually One by One	87
	Enlarging or Reducing to Fit the Specified Paper Size	
	Printing Only the Cover from a Different Tray	90
	Making a Booklet	91
	Dividing a Document to Print on Some Sheets for Making a Poster	92
	Adding Semi-transparent Text (Watermarks)	92
	Overlaying Forms or Logos (Overlay)	93
	Outputting a Document to a File Instead of Printing on Paper	95
	Storing Frequently-printed Documents in the Printer (Except MC363)	95
	Printing E-mail Attachment Files	97
Sav	ving Paper, Saving Toner	98
	Printing on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Printing)	98
	Saving Toner	99
	Combining Multiple Pages onto One Sheet of Paper	100
Adj	usting Color on the Computer	102
	Printing Color Data in Grayscale	102
	Using Color Matching on Printer Driver	
	Simulating Printing Results for Ink	104
	Color Separation	105
	Correcting Color Registration Error Manually	106
	Correcting Density Manually	107
	Adjusting Color Balance (Density)	107
	Adjusting Color with Software	108
For	a Better Finish	109
	Enhancing Photos	109
	Printing with a Specified Resolution	110
	Emphasizing Fine Lines	111
	Specifying the Font to Use	112
	Changing Black Finish	113
	Eliminating White Gap Between Text and Background (Overprinting Black)	114
Use	eful Functions	116
	Collating a Multiple Page Document in Units of Copies	116
	Printing from the Last Page of a Document	117
	Selecting a Tray Automatically for the Specified Paper	118
	Switching to Another Paper Feed Tray Automatically When a Tray Runs Out Of Paper	119
	Changing the Default Settings with a Printer Driver	121
	Saving Frequently-Used Settings in the Printer Driver to Use	121

ę	Storing Print Data in This Machine before Printing	122
I	Printing without Opening a PDF File (PDF Print Direct)	123
I	Printing Data in USB Memory	124
Print	ting Confidential Document	125
I	Encrypting the Print Data and Setting a Password Before Printing (Private Print) (Except MC363)	125
Fax	٢	127
Basi	c Operations of Fax Functions	128
	About the Dial Function	128
,	Specifying a Destination from Phone Book	129
5	Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button	129
S	Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History	130
I	Deleting a Specified Destination	130
I	Receiving a Fax	131
S	Specifying a Tray to Be Used When Printing Received Fax	131
I	Paper Size Priority	132
(Checking the Communication Status/Transmission and Reception History	132
I	tems on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report	133
Sen	ding a Fax via the Internet	135
	About the Internet Fax Function	135
,	Receiving an Internet Fax	136
	Entering a Destination E-mail Address	136
	Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List	137
S	Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons	138
S	Selecting a Destination from Transmission History	138
S	Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server	139
(Checking, Deleting or Changing a Specified Destination	140
S	Setting Scanning for Transmission	141
(Checking the Transmission History	146
I	Receiving Results of Internet Fax	146
Setti	ng Scanning for Transmission	147
ę	Scanning a Duplex Document (Duplex Scan)	147
	Specifying a Scan Resolution (Resolution)	148
5	Sending a Fax to Multiple Destinations at the Same Time	148
S	Specifying a Scan Size (Scan Size)	
	Adiusting the Density (Density)	149
	Scanning a Document with a Colored Background Clearly (Background Removal)	150
I	Erasing Edge Shadows When Sending (Edge Erase)	151
[Disclosing a Sender Name (Originator) to the Recipient	151
(Changing the Sender Name That is Printed on Faxes	152
I	Printing Transmission Results Automatically (Transmit Conf. Report)	152
I	Registering the Sender Name (Originator)	153

Changing the Standard Originator Name	154
Adding a Prefix (Prefix)	154
Setting the Number of Redial Attempts and Redial Intervals	155
Settings for Transmission	156
Scanning Multiple Documents Continuously on the Document Glass (Continuous Scan (Glass))	156
Scanning Multiple Documents Continuously with the ADF (Continuous Scan (ADF))	157
Sending at a Specified Date and Time (Delayed Tx)	157
Sending While a Document is being Scanned (Memory Transmission/Real time Transmission)	158
Sending a Fax after Calling (Manual Transmission)	159
Manual Sending (On-hook dial)	160
Preventing Wrong Fax Transmissions	160
Setting for Receptions	162
Setting a Tray to Print Received Documents	162
Setting a Print Method for When a Received Image Exceeds Paper Size	163
Duplex Printing	164
Setting So That You Can Hear Line Monitor Sound	165
Forwarding a Fax to Another Fax Number	165
Setting When to Ring the External Telephone (Tel Priority Mode)	166
Setting Fax Detection Mode	166
Setting the T/F Timer	167
Setting TAD Mode	167
Block Junk Fax	168
Performing Confidential Communication and Bulletin Board Communication (Fcode	
Communication)	170
About Fcode Communication	170
Registering an Fcode Box	171
Sending a Fax to a Destination Confidential Box (Fcode Transmission)	172
Printing a Document That is Received in the Confidential Box of This Machine	173
Receiving a Document That is Saved in a Destination Bulletin Board Box by Fax (Fcode Polling)	173
Saving a Document in a Bulletin Board Box of This Machine	174
Deleting a Document in a Bulletin Board Box of This Machine	174
Deleting a Registered Fcode Box	175
Useful Functions	176
Instructing a Fax Reception from a Telephone Remotely (Remote Switchover Number)	176
Setting Secure Reception	177
Sending a Fax from a Computer	178
Sending a PC Fax	178
Sending a Fax from a Computer with a Cover Sheet	180
Sending a PC Fax to Multiple Destinations at the Same Time	181
Cancelling a PC Fax Transmission	182
Managing the PC Fax Phone Book	182
Sending Data to the Fax Server	188

Basic Procedure for Scan to Fax Server	
Enabling the Scan to Fax Server Function	189
Editing a Destination E-mail Address	
Editing E-mail Body Text	
Checking Results of Scan To Fax Server	191
Maintenance	192
Replacing Maintenance Parts	193
Replacing the Belt Unit	
Replacing the Fuser Unit	
Cleaning Each Part of the Machine	200
Cleaning the Surface of the Machine	
Cleaning the Document Feed Rollers	
Cleaning the Paper Feed Rollers (Tray 1/Tray 2/Tray 3 (Except MC363))	
Cleaning the Paper Feed Rollers (MP Tray)	
Updating Installed Drivers	206
Updating the Printer Driver (Windows)	
Updating the Fax Driver (Windows)	
Updating the Scanner Driver (Windows)	
Updating the Printer Driver (Mac OS X)	
Updating the Scanner Driver (Mac OS X)	
Removing Installed Drivers	209
Removing the Printer Driver (Windows)	
Removing the Fax Driver (Windows)	
Removing the Scanner Driver (Windows)	
Removing the Printer Driver (Mac OS X)	211
Removing the Scanner Driver (Mac OS X)	
Updating Firmware	213
Initializing Memory and Settings	214
Initializing Flash Memory	
Initializing the Settings of the Device	
Troubleshooting	217
If the STATUS Button on the Operator Panel Lights Up or Flashes	218
Copy Problems	219
The Copied Output is Different from the Original	
Other Problems (Copy)	
Scan Problems	221
Scan To E-Mail Problems	
E-mail/Internet fax/FaxServer Error Code	
Scan To Computer Problems	

Unable to Save Files in a Network Folder	223
Network Connection Problems (Scan)	223
Wireless LAN Connection Problems (If Wireless LAN Module is Fitted) (Scan)	224
Print Problems	225
Network Connection Problems (Print)	225
Wireless LAN Connection Problems (If Wireless LAN Module is Fitted) (Print)	226
USB Connection Problems	227
Fax Problems	228
Unable to Send or Received a Fax	228
Other Problems (Fax)	229
Fax Error Codes	229
About Problems with Printing Results	232
Table of Problems with Printing Results	232
Vertical White Lines Appear	234
Printed Images are Fading Vertically	234
Printed Images are Light	235
White Spots and Lines Appear	235
Dew Condensation Appears on Printed Paper	236
Vertical Lines Appear	236
Horizontal Lines and Spots Appear Periodically	237
White Area on Paper is Lightly Stained	237
The Periphery of Characters is Smudged	238
The Entire Paper Area is Lightly Stained When Printing on Envelopes or Coated Paper	238
Toner Comes Off When Printed Paper is Rubbed	239
Uneven Gloss	239
Black or White Dots Appear	240
Dirt is Printed	240
The Entire Page is Printed Black	241
Nothing is Printed	241
White Patches Appear	242
The Entire Page is Dirty	242
The Peripheral Area of the Page is Dirty	243
The Printed Image is Skewed	243
Color of the printed image is not what you expect	244
Solid printing of CMY 100% is too light	244
Problems about Software	245
Problems on Configuration Tool	245
Problems on a Web Browser	246
Printer Problems on a Windows PC	247
Problems on the Machine or Paper	248
Problems on the Machine	248
Problems on Document and Paper	251

If a Power Failure Occurs	
Before Relinquishing Your Device	
AirPrint Problems	255
Google Cloud Print Problems	256
Editing Address Book	258
E-mail Address	259
Registering an E-mail Address from the Operator Panel	
Registering an E-mail Group from the Operator Panel	
Registering an E-mail Address from the History	
Deleting a Registered E-mail Address from the Operator Panel	
Deleting a Registered E-mail Group from the Operator Panel	
Fax Numbers	
Registering a Fax Number from the Operator Panel	
Registering a Group Number from the Operator Panel	
Registering Fax Number from the History	
Deleting a Registered Fax Number from the Operator Panel	
Deleting a Registered Group Number from the Operator Panel	
Operating Management/ Specifications	
Administrator Setup	
Changing Administrator Settings	
Copy Setup	
Fax Setup	
FaxServer Function	
Internet Fax Setup	
Scanner Setup	
Print From USB Memory Setup	
Print Setup	
Network Menu	
Manage Unit	
User Install	
Management Software	287
User Authentication (Access Control)	288
Preparation (For Administrator)	
Log in to This Machine	
Printing from a Computer	
Sending a Fax from a Computer (Windows)	
Registering IC Card Information (Except MC363)	
Account Management	302
Enabling Account Management	

	Setting a Number of Points to Each Account	
	Creating a Shared Account	
	Setting Paper Size Points/Toner Points	
	Printing When Account Management is Enabled	
	Precautions when Operating	
	Moving/Transporting This Machine	310
	Moving This Machine	310
	Transporting This Machine	
10	Network	313
	AirPrint	314
	About AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service)	314
	Setting AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service)	
	Registering the Machine in a Computer (Mac OS X)	
	Printing with AirPrint (Print)	317
	Scanning with AirPrint (Scan)	319
	Sending a Fax with AirPrint (FaxOut Service)	320
	Google Cloud Print	322
	About Google Cloud Print	322
	Setting Google Cloud Print	323
	Printing with Google Cloud Print	
	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	
	Checking or Changing the Use of Cloud Service Settings	328
	Deleting the Registered Information	329
	Checking That Deletion is Complete	329
	About Importing the CA Licenses of the Proxy Server	331
	Network-Related Software	332
	Network Settings	333
	Using Wired LAN and Wireless LAN at the Same Time (Only When the Wireless LAN Modu 333	lle is Mounted)
	Initializing the Network Settings	
	Setting the DHCP Server	335
	Network Problems	336
11	Utility Software	337
	List of Utility Software	338
	Windows Utilities	
	Mac OS X Utilities	
	Installing Software	340
	For Windows	340
	For Mac OS X	343
	Web Page of This Machine	

	Open the Web Page of This Machine	344
	Log In as the Administrator	345
	Changing the Administrator Password (Web Page)	347
	Checking or Changing the Settings of This Machine	347
	Encrypting Communication with SSL/TLS	349
	Using IPP	350
	Encrypting Communication with IPSec	351
	Limiting by Using an IP Address (IP Filtering)	354
	Limiting by Using a MAC Address (MAC Address Filtering)	355
	E-mail Alert	355
	Using SNMPv3	356
	Using IEEE802.1X (Wired LAN)	357
	Setting IEEE802.1X (Wireless LAN)	358
	Setting the LDAP Server	360
	E-mail Setup	361
	Setting Power Save Mode (Web Page)	361
	Setting Sleep Mode (Web Page)	362
	Setting Auto Power Off Mode (Web Page)	362
	Registering a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)	363
	Changing a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)	364
	Deleting a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)	365
	Forwarding Received Document Data to an E-mail Destination or Shared Folder (Auto Delivery)	366
	Saving Sent and Received Data (Transmission Data Save)	370
	Fax Reception Notification	371
	JOB MACRO (Web Page)	372
	About Items That Can be Set or Checked	373
Co	lor Correct Utility	379
	Changing Palette Color	379
	Changing Gamma Value or Hue	381
	Printing in Adjusted Color Settings	382
	Saving Color Correction Settings	383
	Importing Color Correction Settings	383
	Deleting Color Correction Settings	384
Со	lor Swatch Utility	385
	Printing Color Swatch	385
	Customizing the Color Swatch	386
	Printing a File With the Color You Want	386
PS	Gamma Adjuster Utility	387
	Registering an Adjusted Halffone	387
	Printing with a Registered Halftone	388
Co	nfiguration Tool	380
00		200
	Registering this machine	390

Starting Configuration Tool	
Checking the Status of This Machine	
Changing the Device Settings	
Setting a Network Scan	
Cloning Settings	
Displaying the Alert Info	
Setting the Network	
Registering ICC Profile	
Registering Forms (Form Overlay)	401
Checking the Free Space in Memory/Hard Disk Drive	
Registering a User Name and Password	
Setting Power Save Mode (Configuration Tool)	
Setting Sleep Mode (Configuration Tool)	
Setting Auto Power Off Mode (Configuration Tool)	405
Registering a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)	405
Changing a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)	407
Importing and Exporting Destinations (Profile)	
Deleting a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)	
Registering an E-mail Address (Configuration Tool)	
Registering E-mail Group (Configuration Tool)	412
Deleting a Registered Destination (Configuration Tool)	414
Deleting a Registered E-mail Group (Configuration Tool)	415
Importing and Exporting Destination E-mail Addresses	416
Registering a Fax Number (Configuration Tool)	417
Registering a Group Number (Configuration Tool)	418
Deleting a Registered Fax Number (Configuration Tool)	420
Deleting a Registered Group Number (Configuration Tool)	421
Importing and Exporting Speed Dials of Destinations	
Removing This Machine	
Descriptions of Screens for Configuration Tool	
ActKey	
OKI LPR Utility	
Starting OKI LPR Utility	428
Registering a Device to OKI LPR Utility	429
Checking the Status of a Registered Device	429
Forwarding Print Jobs to a Registered Device	430
Printing the Same Document from the Registered Multiple Devices	431
Opening the Web Page of the Registered Device	
Following the IP Address of the Registered Device Automatically	
Setting the Web Port Number of the Machine	
Sending a File to a Device That is Registered in OKI LPR Utility	
Deleting an Unnecessary Print Job	
J =	

434				
435				
435				
437				
437				
438				
439				
439				
440				
etwork Card Setup (Mac OS X)				
441				
443				

Basic Operations

Adjusting the Contrast of the Display Screen Setting Output Destination Adjusting Volume Simultaneous Operation (Multitasking) Checking the Information of the Machine Easy Setup Configuring One Touch Button JOB MACRO This section describes basic operations of this machine.

Adjusting the Contrast of the Display Screen

Brightness of the display screen can be adjusted. The larger number you set, the darker the screen becomes, and the smaller number you set, the brighter the screen becomes.

Values from -10 to +10 can be set.

- Press the
 - (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the b button. 2
- Enter the administrator password, and then press the on (OK) button. 3

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the **A** or **V** button repeatedly to select [Manage Unit] and press the button.
- Press the **A** or **V** button repeatedly to select [System Setup] and press the 5 button.
- Press the A or V button repeatedly to select [Panel Contrast] and press the 6 button.
- Enter the setting value, and then press the on (OK) button.
- Press the \blacktriangleleft button to return to the standby screen. 8

Setting Output Destination

The machine outputs paper to the output tray or rear output tray.

()

Do not open or close the rear output tray during printing. Paper jams may result.

- Output Tray
- Rear Output Tray

Output Tray

Use this output tray when printing on plain paper. Paper is output with the printed side down.

It is not available for envelopes, labels, or long paper.

Check that the rear output tray on the rear side of the machine is closed. If the rear output tray is open, paper is always output to the rear output tray.



Ŵ

Open the paper support so that outputs do not slip down from the output tray.



Rear Output Tray

Use the rear output tray when printing on envelopes, labels, or long paper.

Paper is output with the printed side up. Plain paper is also available for this output tray.

1 Open the rear output tray (F) on the rear side of the machine.



2 Unfold the paper support.



3 Draw the sub support.



Adjusting Volume

The volume of the sounds which are emitted in the following conditions can be adjusted in four levels.

- · When a button or key on the operator panel is pressed
- When copying is complete
- Fax communication is complete
- When a paper jam occurs
- AirPrint Buzzer Volume

- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Manage Unit] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Sound Control] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 6 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the item whose volume you want to adjust and press the (OK) button.
- 7 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the volume level and press the (OK) button.

Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

Simultaneous Operation (Multitasking)

This machine can operate several functions simultaneously. For details, refer to the following table.

0

- · You cannot use the operator panel while the machine reads documents.
- During the simultaneous operation, each operation performance may be deteriorated.
- Depending on the machine condition, such as memory full, simultaneous operation may not be accepted.

✓: Available X : Not available

First task	Second task				
	Сору	Fax transmission	Fax reception	Scan To Shared Folder/ Scan To E- mail/Scan To USB Memory	Printing from a computer
Сору	✓ *2	~	✓ *2	~	✓ *2
Fax transmission	×	✓ *1	×	~	v
Fax reception	✓* ²	✓ *1	×	~	✓ *2
Scan To Shared Folder	~	~	v	v	r
Scan To E-Mail	v	 ✓ 	V	V	v
Scan To USB Memory	×	×	~	×	V
Printing from a computer	✓ *2	~	✓ *2	v	✓ *2

*1 If the first task is sending, the second task is suspended until the first task is completes.

*2 When the first task completes, the second task starts to be printed.

Checking the Information of the Machine

Print the machine information and check the status. Press the **(STATUS)** button on the operator panel to check the information such as remaining level of consumables.

- Printing a Report to Check
- Checking the Status on the Operator Panel

Printing a Report to Check

You can print and check the configuration or the job logs of this machine.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 2 Check that [Reports] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the category of the report you want to print and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- 4 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the report to print and press the ▶ button. If the administrator login screen is displayed, enter administrator password.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

5 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

If you press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Manage Unit] > [System Setup] and then set [Allow All Reports To Print] to [Disable], log in as the administrator to print the following reports.

- Scan To Log
- Speed Dial List
- Group List
- Fax Log
- Address Book

Item	Description
Configuration	Prints detailed settings of this machine.

Item			Description
System	ystem File List		Prints a list of job files.
	Demo Page		Prints a demo page.
	Error Log		Prints an error log.
	Scan To Log		Prints the results of the jobs of Scan To E- mail, Scan To Shared Folder, or Scan To USB Memory.
	Usage Report	Copies	Prints the total of the job logs. Specifies the number of pages to print on the [Copies] screen.
	Network Information	•	Prints general information on the network.
	Suppies Report		Prints the information about consumables.
	User Counter Report		Prints the user counter report.
	Job Log		Prints the Job Log.
Fax	Speed Dial List		Prints the list of the fax numbers registered for speed dials.
	Group List		Prints the list of the fax numbers registered in groups.
	Fax Tx Log		Prints the list of the transmission results of the latest 100 fax jobs.
	Fax Rx Log		Prints the list of the reception results of the latest 100 fax jobs.
	Fax Tx/Rx Log		Prints the list of the transmission and reception results of the latest 100 fax jobs.
	Daily Tx/Rx Log Report		Prints Tx/Rx report for communications within 24 hours.
	Fcode Box List		Prints the list of Fcode boxes.
	Block Junk Fax		Prints the address list for Block Junk Fax.
E-mail/Internet Fax	Journal Report		Prints the transmission and reception results of the latest 50 items of Scan To E- mail, Internet Fax, printing e-mail attachment files, and Scan to Fax server.
	Address Book		Prints the registered address list.
Print	PCL Font List		Prints a list of PCL font samples.
	PSE Font List		Prints a list of PSE font samples.
	PPR Font List		Prints a list of IBMPPR font samples.
	FX Font List		Prints a list of EPSON FX font samples.
	Color Tuning Pattern		Prints a color tuning pattern.
	ID Check Pattern		Prints the pre-supplied ID check pattern for detecting wrong IDs.
	Engine Status		Prints the current values of engine parameter.
	Color Profile List		Prints a color profile list.

Checking the Status on the Operator Panel

You can check the residual life of consumables, the counter information, and the job list from the (STATUS) button.

- Press the (STATUS) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Device Information] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the item you want to check and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ◀ button to go back to the standby screen.

Easy Setup

In [Easy Setup], you can change the settings of date/time, fax, network, e-mail function by using the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

Press the

e C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

- 2 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Easy Setup] and press the ► button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

Follow the on screen instructions.

• Date/Time Setting

	Item	Description
Time Zone		Sets the GMT time zone.
Daylight Saving		Sets daylight saving to ON or OFF.
Server	SNTP Server (Primary)	Sets the SNTP server to use for setting the
	SNTP Server (Secondary)	current date and time. You can enter up to 64 characters.
Manual	Date	Sets the current date and time manually.
	Time	

• Fax Setting

Item	Description
Fax Number	Sets the fax number of this machine. You can enter up to 20 digits.
Sender ID	Sets the sender's information. You can enter up to 22 characters.

Network Setting

Item	Description
Enabling Default Gateway (If wireless LAN module fitted)	Sets a wired LAN or wireless LAN.

		ltem		Description
Wireless	WPS	WPS-PBC		WPS-PBC is executed.
Setting (If		WPS-PIN		WPS-PIN is executed.
wireless LAN module fitted)	alule fitted)	A list of access point name found in the search		Displays a list of wireless LAN access points' names that are found in a search.
		Manual Setup	SSID	Enter an SSID.
			Security	Selects the security of the wireless LAN function. "WPA-EAP" and "WPA2-EAP" can be set only in Web.
			WEP Key	Enter WEP Key. Displays if [WEP] is selected for [Security].
			WPA Encryption Type	Select a WPA/WPA2-PSK or WPA2- PSK encryption type. Displays if [WPA/WPA2-PSK] or [WPA2-PSK] is selected for [Security].
			WPA Pre-shared Key	Enter the Pre-shared Key. Displays if [WPA/WPA2-PSK] or [WPA2-PSK] is selected for [Security].
	Reconnect			Wireless reconnection is executed.
Obtaining IP address			Sets to obtain the IP address automatically or manually.	
IP Address			Sets the IP address. You can enter up to 15 characters.	
Subnet Mask			Sets the subnet mask. You can enter up to 15 characters.	
Default Gateway			Sets the gateway address. You can enter up to 15 characters.	
DNS Server (Primary)			Sets the IP address for a Primary DNS server. You can enter up to 15 characters.	
DNS Server (Secondary)			Sets the IP address for a Secondary DNS server. You can enter up to 15 characters.	
WINS Server (Primary)			Sets the name or the IP address for the WINS server. You can enter up to 15 characters.	
WINS Server (Secondary)			Sets the name or the IP address for the WINS server. You can enter up to 15 characters.	

• E-mail Setting

Item	Description
Mail Server Address	Sets the IP address or host name for the SMTP server. You can enter up to 64 characters.
Sender's Address (From)	Sets an e-mail address for this machine.
Receive Setting	Sets the protocol to be used for receiving e-mails.
Authentication Method	Sets the authentication method.
SMTP User ID	Sets the login ID to the server used for SMTP authentication. You can enter up to 64 characters.
SMTP Password	Sets the password to the server used for SMTP authentication. You can enter up to 64 characters.
POP3 Server	Sets the IP address or host name for the POP3 server. You can enter up to 64 characters.
POP User ID	Sets the login ID to the server used for POP authentication. You can enter up to 64 characters.
POP Password	Sets the password to the server used for POP authentication. You can enter up to 16 characters.

Configuring One Touch Button

On the one-touch buttons, items registered on the address book No. 01 to 16 and speed dial numbers 001 to 016 are registered automatically.

One-touch buttons can be used for Scan To E-mail, Fax, and Internet Fax operations.

To select the speed dial numbers 009 to 016 that are assigned to one-touch buttons, press and hold the (SHIFT) button and press the one-touch button.



JOB MACRO

You can register macros for frequently used function settings for copying, scanning, faxing, Internet faxing, and printing in the machine. This "Job Macro" allows you to perform operations more simply and quickly.

You can create a macro for settings on the following functions.

Copying

Printing from USB Memory

- Scanning to e-mail
- Scanning to Shared Folder
- Scanning to USB Memory
- Fax Sending
- Internet Fax Sending
- Scanning to Fax Server

()

If the user authentication is enabled, log in to the machine before creating a macro.

Ŵ

You can register up to 16 macros.

• Registering a Frequently-used Setting as a Macro

- Using a Registered Macro
- Editing a Macro Title
- · Checking the Macro Content
- Deleting a Registered Macro

Registering a Frequently-used Setting as a Macro

You can create a macro for a frequently-used setting.

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- **?** Change a setting value to register.
- **3** Press the **(JOB MACRO)** button on the operator panel.
- Check the settings, and then press the one (OK) button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a number indicated [Unregistered] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- 6 Enter a new macro name.
- 7 Select [Enter], and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- 8 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

Using a Registered Macro

You can use a macro by reading out it.

Press the (IOB MACRO) button on the operator panel.

Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the macro you want to use and press the 2 button.

3 Check that [Execute] is selected, and then press the one (OK) button.

If the access control is enabled on the functions you want to use, a message is displayed to inform you that you are not permitted to use them, and the screen returns to the JOB MACRO menu.

Perform a job. Δ

Editing a Macro Title

You can edit a macro title.

- (JOB MACRO) button on the operator panel. Press the 4
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the macro you want to edit and press the 2 button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Title Edit] and press the (OK) button. 3
- Press the o (OK) button. Δ
- 5 Enter a new title.
 - Sentering Characters (User's Manual)
- 6 Select [Enter], and then press the one (OK) button.

Checking the Macro Content

- Press the (JOB MACRO) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the macro you want to check and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Execute] or [Register], and then press the button.

Deleting a Registered Macro

You can delete a macro.

- Press the (JOB MACRO) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the macro you want to delete and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Delete] and press the (OK) button.
- Press the interpretation (OK) button.
- **5** Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

2 Copy

Useful Functions For a Better Finish Color Settings Advanced Copy Settings

Useful Functions

This chapter describes various settings for copying, such as N-in-1 and duplex printing.

W

Settings on the copy top screen is temporarily enabled. To change the default settings, Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Copy Setup] > [Default Settings].

🔗 Copy Setup

- Specifying the Paper Feed Tray (Paper Feed)
- Making Enlarged or Reduced Copies (Zoom)
- Copying on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Copy)
- Combining Multiple Pages on One Sheet of Paper (N-in-1)
- Changing the Scan Size (Scan Size)
- Sorting Each Set in Page Order (Sort)
- Enabling Continuous Scan Mode (Continuous Scan)
- Copying Different Size Documents (Mixed Size)
- Resetting Copy Settings (Reset)
- Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)

Specifying the Paper Feed Tray (Paper Feed)

- Setting the Paper Feed Tray to Tray 1/Tray 2/Tray 3 (Except MC363)
- Using the MP (Multi-Purpose) Tray

Setting the Paper Feed Tray to Tray 1/Tray 2/Tray 3 (Except MC363)

- Press the COPY) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Feed] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the tray to use and press the (OK) button.
- Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🧾 (COLOR) button.

Ŵ

- To use the MP (Multi-Purpose) tray with [Paper Feed] being set to [Auto], press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Paper Setup] > [Select Tray] > [Copy] > [MR Tray], and then select [ON] or [ON(Prior)].
- [Tray 2]/[Tray 3] are displayed only when the optional tray unit is installed.
- If [Paper Feed] is set to [Auto], you can select a paper tray that holds A4, A5, A6, B5, B6, Letter, Legal13/13.5/14, Executive, Statement, Folio, or 8.5 SQ paper. To use a different paper size, select the paper tray in the [Paper Feed] setting.

Using the MP (Multi-Purpose) Tray

- Press the COPY) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▶ button.
 - Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Feed] and press the ▶ button.

- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [MP Tray] and press the (OK) button.
- C Load paper in the MP tray.
 - Solution of the MP Tray (User's Manual)
- 7 Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🌅 (COLOR) button.
- 8 Check the message, and press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Start] and press the (OK) button.

Making Enlarged or Reduced Copies (Zoom)

You can use [Auto] only if copying on A4, A5, A6, B5, B6, Letter, Legal13/13.5/14, Executive, Statement, Folio, or 8.5 SQ paper.

- Press the COPY) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the button.
- ⚠ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Zoom] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Select the zoom ratio and press the 🞯 (OK) button.
 - · When using [Auto]
 - (1) Select [Auto], and then press the one (OK) button.
 - · When selecting a preset zoom rate
 - Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the value you want to set and press the
 (OK) button.

h

If [Fit to page(98%)] is selected and the size of the document and the paper are the same, the document is reduced to fit the paper.

- · When setting the zoom rate by using the numeric keypad
- (1) Enter the zoom rate from 25 to 400% by using the numeric keypad or pressing
 ▲ ▼ on the operator panel, and then press the
 (OK) button.

Q

- · You can set the rate in units of 1%.
- If you enter an incorrect value, press the (CLEAR) button, and then enter the correct value.



Ŵ

- If [Paper Feed] is set to [Auto], [Zoom] is automatically set to [100%]. To select a different rate, set [Paper Tray], and then set [Zoom].
- If [Paper Feed] is set to [Auto], the paper tray is automatically selected according to the selected zoom rate. To use a specific paper tray, reset [Paper Feed] again.
- Even if [Paper Feed] is set to [Auto], you cannot select a paper tray that holds paper other than A4, A5, A6, B5, B6, Letter, Legal13/13.5/14, Executive, Statement, Folio, or 8.5 SQ paper. In this case, specify from [Paper Feed].
- If [Paper Feed] is set to [Auto], the [Paper Feed] setting automatically changes from [Zoom] to [Auto]. A message is displayed on the display screen to inform you that the setting has been changed.

Copying on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Copy)

Available Printing Methods

- Use plain paper of a standard size. Use of paper other than paper of standard sizes may cause paper jams.
- 🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
- · To copy a document in your preferred orientation, specify the orientation in [Direction] in advance.
- Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)
- Press the COPY) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.

Ŵ

- When printing duplex documents on the both sides of paper or on the single side of paper, set the documents in the ADF.
- When making duplex copies from simplex documents using the document glass, Continuous Scan mode is automatically enabled. Follow the on-screen instructions.

Scan Mode (Continuous Scan Mode (Continuous Scan)

- Press the button.
- Press the 🔻 button to select [Duplex Copy] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the duplex copy mode. Select [Duplex → Duplex] to add options on the binding position.

Ŵ

- A Press the ▼ button to select [Binding] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Long Edge Bind] or [Short Edge Bind] and then press the (OK) button.

Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)

Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

0

You can change other copy settings.

- 🔗 Useful Functions
- 🔗 For a Better Finish
- Color Settings
- Advanced Copy Settings
- It is recommended to set a margin when you want to staple or punch holes in duplex copies.
- Setting Margins (Margin)

Available Printing Methods

- Simplex document ightarrow Duplex copies with the long edge bound



- Simplex document ightarrow Duplex copies with the short edge bound



 Duplex documents → Duplex copies with the long edge bound or the short edge bound

Set a document in the ADF.



 Duplex documents with the long edge bound → Simplex copies Set a document in the ADF.



 Duplex documents with the short edge bound → Simplex copies Set a document in the ADF.



Combining Multiple Pages on One Sheet of Paper (N-in-1)

• Available Printing Methods

You can copy two or four pages of a document into one side of a single sheet of paper. Setting [Duplex Copy] at the same time can save more sheets of paper.

- To copy a document in your preferred orientation, specify the orientation in [Direction] in advance.
- Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)
- If [N-in-1] is enabled, [Zoom] is automatically set to [Auto]. To specify a zoom rate, set [N-in-1], and then [Zoom].
 Making Enlarged or Reduced Copies (Zoom)
- A part of the document may not be copied properly depending on the paper size, document size or specified rate.
- · If [N-in-1] is enabled you cannot select [Auto] for paper feeding source. Select the paper tray to be used.

Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.

9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.

Ŵ

- When using the document glass, Continuous Scan mode is automatically enabled. Follow the on-screen instructions.
- Continuous Scan mode enables you to copy multiple documents at once. You can use both the ADF and document glass for copying multiple documents as a single job.
 - Prabling Continuous Scan Mode (Continuous Scan)
- Press the button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [N-in-1] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select an N-in-1 method, and then press the (OK) button.
- S Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💿 (OK) button.
- 7 Press the \blacktriangleleft button to go back to the standby screen.
- Enter the number of copies.
- 9 Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Available Printing Methods

Two sheets → One side of a sheet



- Four sheets \rightarrow One side of a sheet
- Vertical



• **Z** Horizontal



Changing the Scan Size (Scan Size)

You can select the appropriate size of the document to be scanned

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the button.
- ▲ Check that [Scan Size] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the paper size, and then press the (OK) button.
- Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Sorting Each Set in Page Order (Sort)

The sort function is enabled by factory default.

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- **?** Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.

Ŵ

- · Continuous Scan mode enables you to copy multiple documents at once.
- You can use both the ADF and document glass for copying multiple documents as a single job.
 Enabling Continuous Scan Mode (Continuous Scan)
- 3 Press the button.
- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Sort] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the \blacktriangle or \blacksquare button to select [ON] and press the (OK) button.
- 6 Press the ◀ button to go back to the standby screen.
- 7 Enter the number of copies.
- Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🌅 (COLOR) button.

Enabling Continuous Scan Mode (Continuous Scan)

This function is useful when you want to copy multiple books.

To scan multiple sets of documents and make copies as a single job, enable the Continuous Scan mode. This mode is useful when using the [Sort], [N-in-1], or [Duplex Copy] function.

In Continuous Scan mode, you can copy your documents from the ADF, document glass, or both of them.

- Sorting Each Set in Page Order (Sort)
- Combining Multiple Pages on One Sheet of Paper (N-in-1)
- Copying on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Copy)
- Cancelling Copying (User's Manual)



Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.

9 Set the first sheet of a document in the ADF or on the document glass.

Ŵ

When making N-in-1 and/or duplex copies by using the document glass, the [Please set next document] screen is displayed after scanning the documents even if [Continuous Scan] is set to [OFF].

- Press the button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Continuous Scan] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the (OK) button.
- Press the \blacktriangleleft button to go back to the standby screen.
- 7 Enter the number of copies by using the numeric keypad.
- ? Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🧾 (COLOR) button.
- When the [Please set next document.] screen is displayed, set the next document in the ADF or on the document glass.

0

When changing the place to set the next document, be sure to remove the document from the place you used first.

- 1 Check that [Start Scan] is selected, and then press the 🚳 (OK) button.
- 11 When scanning all sets of the documents is complete, press the ▼ button to select [Scan Complete] and press the ((OK) button.

b

If you select [Scan Complete] after scanning all the documents with multiple copies (2 or more) being set for [Copies] and press the (m) (OK) button, the remaining number of copies are copied.

Copying Different Size Documents (Mixed Size)

You can set multiple documents having the same width but different lengths in the ADF so that they can be copied on their respective paper sizes.

Documents can be set at the same time are as follows.

Specify the size of the larger document (size with *mark) for the document size.

- A4 and Folio*
- Letter and Legal 13*
- Letter and Legal 13.5*
- Letter and Legal 14*

- If [Mixed Size] is enabled, [Paper Feed] cannot be selected. The paper tray that matches the document is automatically selected to feed the paper.
- [Mixed Size] is available only if [Zoom] is set to [98% (Fit To Page)] or [100%].
- · You cannot set [Edge Erase] and [Mixed Size] at the same time.
- To use the mixed size function with the MP tray, press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, and then select [Paper Setup] > [Select Tray] > [Copy] to enable [MP tray].
- · When you use the MP tray, load paper in the MP tray, and then display the [Mixed Size] menu.

Ŵ

This section covers an example of Legal 13 loaded in Tray 1 and Letter loaded in the MP tray.

Load Legal 13 paper in Tray 1, and then load Letter paper in the MP tray.

Ŵ

You can use only standard paper for this function.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- ? Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [MP Tray] and press the ▶ button.
- **Check that [Paper Size] is selected, and then press the** button.

- Press the \blacktriangleleft button to go back to the standby screen.
- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document that is mixed with Legal 13 and Letter sizes in the ADF.
 Setting in the ADF (User's Manual)
- Press the button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Mixed Size] and press the ▶ button.
- 19 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the (OK) button.
- [3 Press the 🗲 button to go back to the standby screen.
- **1** Check that the following settings are displayed on the standby screen.
 - [Mixed Size]: ON
 - [Paper Feed]: Auto
 - [Zoom]: 100%
 - [Scan size]: A4 or Letter
- 5 Enter the number of copies by using the numeric keypad if necessary.
- Press the 💽 (MONO) or 💽 (COLOR) button.

When using the Mixed Size function, be careful about the binding position of duplex documents.

When copying mixed-size duplex documents, specify the binding position for the bigger documents and bind smaller documents in the same direction as the bigger ones. (Their binding positions may not be the same.)

- For Legal/Letter
- For Legal documents with long-edge binding, set Letter documents with long-edge binding. (When loading in the ADF, set the documents so that their binding positions align to the top or bottom of the ADF.)
- For Legal documents with short-edge binding, set Letter documents with short-edge binding. (When loading in the ADF, set the documents so that their binding positions align to the left or right of the ADF.)

Resetting Copy Settings (Reset)

You can reset the copy function you changed to their default settings in the following ways.

Auto Reset

If you do not perform any operation for a certain period of time, all the copy settings for your copy job return to their default settings. The auto reset time is set to 3 minutes by factory default.

Ŵ

To set the auto reset time, press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Manage Unit] > [Operation Clear] and set [Operation Timeout].

Using the O (RESET/LOG OUT) Button

Press the O (RESET/LOG OUT) button on the standby screen or setting item screen to initialize the copy function.



W

When copying is complete, press the O (RESET/LOG OUT) button to reset the default settings for the next user.

Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)

You can select [Portrait] or [Landscape] for the document orientation. Specify the appropriate orientation to get the copy result you want.

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▶ button.
- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Direction] and press the ▶ button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the document orientation, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

If you press the \blacktriangleleft button, the screen returns to the previous screen without saving the changes.

S Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🌅 (COLOR) button.

For a Better Finish

This section describes how to obtain a better finish.

- Adjusting the Density (Density)
- Selecting the Document Type (Document Type)
- Specifying the Scan Resolution (Resolution)
- Copying a Document with a Colored Background Clearly (Background Removal)
- Erasing Edge Shadows (Edge Erase)
- Removing Show-Through (Show-Through Removal)

Adjusting the Density (Density)

You can adjust the copy density in seven levels.

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- 2 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Image settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Density] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

[0] is the standard value. To increase the density, select [+1], [+2], or [+3] (darkest). To decrease the density, select [-1], [-2], or [-3] (lightest).

7 Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🌅 (COLOR) button.

Selecting the Document Type (Document Type)

You can select a document type from [Text], [Text&Photo], [Photo], or [Photo (Glossy)] to make copies at the most suitable quality.

- · If you select [Text], the gray level may be reduced depending on the document.
- · If you select [Photo] or [Photo (Glossy)], fine texts or lines may be blurred depending on the document.
- · If you select [Photo (Glossy)], images may be bright.



- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- ? Press the ▶ button.
- ⊿ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Image settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Document Type] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the document type, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

- · [Text]: Set when copying a text document.
- [Text&Photo]: Set when copying a document having texts and photos. The well-balanced text and photo are reproduced on an image.
- [Photo]: Set when copying photos and graphic documents. Images are reproduced with the focus on grayscales.
- [Photo (Glossy)]: Set when copying a glossy photography or photo documents printed on glossy inkjet paper. Images are reproduced with the focus on grayscales in consideration of the glossy.

Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Specifying the Scan Resolution (Resolution)

You can change the resolution to scan a document.

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Image settings] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Resolution] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

If you select [ExtraFine], the reproducibility and gray level of fine lines or small characters will be improved.

7 Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Copying a Document with a Colored Background Clearly (Background Removal)

To adjust a level of the document background removal, you can select Auto or OFF, or adjust in six levels.

If you select [Auto], the background is automatically removed in a level that suits the document.

()

- If a greater value of the background removal is set, fine lines, texts or light colors may not be reproduced depending on the document.
- · In the following cases, background color may not be correctly detected and not be eliminated successfully.
- When a custom-size document is loaded
- When a document with the front edge folded is loaded
- When a document missing the front edge or an oblique document is loaded
- When a document having a hole near the front edge is loaded
- When a document is placed without aligning it with the guide on the document glass

- **9** Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- ? Press the 🕨 button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Image settings] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Background Removal] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

b

[3] for [Background removal] is the standard level. To increase a level of the document background removal, select [4], [5], or [6]. To decrease a level of the document background removal, select [2], [1], or [OFF] (no removal).

Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Erasing Edge Shadows (Edge Erase)

When you copy a document with the document glass cover opened or when you copy a book, a black shadow may appear around the edges on the printed copy. This function enables you to erase the black shadow.

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the button.
- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Edge Erase] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [ON] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Press the numeric keypad to enter a value from 2 to 50 mm in [Width] and then press the (()) (OK) button.
- 7 Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Removing Show-Through (Show-Through Removal)

Show-Through Removal removes show-through of text from the reverse side. You can select the removal level from OFF, Low, Middle, or High.

- This function is enabled only when [Background Removal] is set to [Auto].
- This function is enabled only when [Document Type] is set to [Text] or [Text&Photo].
 - Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- **9** Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the button.



- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Show-Through Removal] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

- [Middle] is set by default.
- If light color becomes too faint with Middle (default value), set to [Low] (show-through may not be removed completely).
- If show-through is not completely removed with Middle (default value), set to [High] (light color may not be represented).
- For documents printed only one side or when reproducing light color, set to [OFF]. (For documents printed on two side, show-through remains.)

Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.
Color Settings

This section describes color settings when copying.

• Adjusting the Contrast (Contrast)

- Adjusting Hue for Color Copy
- Adjusting Saturation
- Adjusting RGB

Adjusting the Contrast (Contrast)

Differences between bright and dark sections on a document are adjusted to make images and texts easier to view and read.

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- 2 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.

3 Press the ▶ button.

- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Image settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Contrast] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.
- 7 Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🧰 (COLOR) button.

Adjusting Hue for Color Copy

Red/green balance adjustment. Reddish: Enhance red. Greenish: Enhance green.



- Press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Image settings] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Hue] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the $\textcircled{}{}_{\odot}$ (OK) button.

6 Press the 💽 (MONO) or **(COLOR)** button.

Adjusting Saturation

Saturation setting. Vivid: Enhance image sharpness. Light: Mute color.

- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Image settings] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Saturation] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.
- Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Adjusting RGB

Adjust RGB contrast settings.



- 2 Press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select [Image settings] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- 4 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [RGB] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.
- **6** Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Advanced Copy Settings

This section describes advanced settings when copying.

- Making Multiple Copies on a Sheet of Paper (Repeat)
- Copying Both Sides of a Card to One Side (ID Card Copy)
- Setting Margins (Margin)

Making Multiple Copies on a Sheet of Paper (Repeat)

This function enables you to repeatedly copy the same document on one side of a sheet of paper. The document can be repeated two or four times.

Two repeat



• Four repeat



- If [Repeat] is enabled, [Zoom] is automatically set to [Auto]. To specify a zoom rate, enable [Repeat], and then set [Zoom].
- To copy a document in your preferred orientation, specify the orientation in [Direction] in advance.

Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)

- A part of the document may not be copied depending on the paper, document, or zoom rate.
- · If the repeat function is enabled, the paper tray is automatically set.
 - Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.

Ŵ

Δ

Continuous Scan mode enables you to copy multiple documents at once. Continuous Scan Mode (Continuous Scan)

- Press the button.
 - Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select [Repeat] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

2. Copy

Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Copying Both Sides of a Card to One Side (ID Card Copy)

This function enables you to copy both sides of an ID card, such as a driver's license, on one side of a sheet of paper.

- · You cannot use the ADF for this ID Card Copy function.
- · Set the ID card with the upper side facing leftward
- · 2 mm from the edge of the document glass is the scan margin.
- The machine scans an area half the size of the specified paper. If the document is more than half the size of the paper size, the excess part is discarded.
- Press the (COPY) button on the operator panel.
- Press the button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ID Card Copy] and press the ▶ button.
- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the integration (OK) button.
- 5 Press the ◀ button to go back to the standby screen.
- Set your card with the front side down on the document glass.



Enter the number of copies.

- Press the 💽 (MONO) or 💽 (COLOR) button.
- When the [Please set back side of document.] screen is displayed, place your card with the back side down on the document glass.

Q,

8

9

If you press [Scan Complete], only the front side is copied without scanning the back side.

Setting Margins (Margin)

- Copying with Margins on One Side
- Copying with Margins on Both Sides

The margin function enables you to set margins. This function is useful when you want to staple or punch holes in copies. You can set the top, bottom, right, and left margins by specifying the [Top] and [Left] values.

• For Portrait Printing



- Specifying the left margin is suitable for long edge binding printing.
- Specifying the top margin is suitable for short edge binding printing.
- For Landscape Printing



- Specifying the left margin is suitable for short edge binding printing.
- Specifying the top margin is suitable for long edge binding printing.

- A part of a document may not be copied.
- The specified margin values stay active even after you change the zoom rate.
- To copy a document in your preferred orientation, specify the orientation in [Direction] in advance.
- Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)

- · If all the values are set to [0], [Margin] is disabled.
- · You can set [Margin] as default so that you do not have to set margins every time you make copies.
- To change the margin values, press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Copy Setup] > [Default Settings] > [Margin].

Copying with Margins on One Side

Set margins to a simplex document before copying.

Set [Direction] correctly.

d Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)



- (COPY) button on the operator panel. Press the
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Margin] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [ON] and press the \triangleright button.
- To set the left or right margin, press the ▲ or ▼ button to set margin in [Left] of [Front], and then press the on (OK) button.
 - To create a margin on the left side of the output, specify a positive value.
 - To create a margin on the right side of the output, specify a negative value.
- To set the top or bottom margin, press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to set margin in [Top] of [Front], and then press the one (OK) button.
 - To create a margin at the top of the output, specify a positive value.
 - To create a margin at the bottom of the output, specify a negative value.

Q,

- · You do not need to specify the [Back] margin when copying on a single side.

Press the \blacktriangleleft button to go back to the standby screen.

Enter the number of copies.

Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🔜 (COLOR) button. 10

Copying with Margins on Both Sides

When you make duplex copies with [Margin] enabled, you must specify the [Back] margin.

Set [Direction] correctly.

- Changing the Document Orientation (Direction) d
- Press the ((COPY) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the button. 3
- Press the **V** button to select [Duplex Copy] and press the **b** button. Λ
- Press the A or V button to select value in Duplex Copy and press the 5 button.

Copying on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Copy)

- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Margin] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [ON] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- 8 Enter the [Left] margin and [Top] margin for [Front] and [Back]. Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to enter the value. Press the \triangleright button to move to the next item.

When all items are entered, press the one (OK) button.

Ch,

Margins you can enter vary depending on the [Direction] you set. Set the margins referring the below.

- For portrait documents with long edge binding
- (1) Enter values in [Left].

Enter a positive value in [Front]. Enter a negative value in [Back].

- For portrait documents with short edge binding
- (1) Enter values in [Top].

Enter a positive value in [Front].

Enter a negative value in [Back].

- · For landscape documents with long edge binding
- (1) Enter values in [Top].

Enter a positive value in [Front]. Enter a negative value in [Back].

- For landscape documents with short edge binding
- (1) Enter values in [Left].

Enter a positive value in [Front]. Enter a negative value in [Back].

9 Press the ◀ button to go back to the standby screen. Check the set values.

10 Enter the number of copies.



- Ø,
- · The margins' positions conform to [Direction].
- When using the document glass, Continuous Scan mode is automatically enabled. Follow the on-screen instructions.

Scan

Basic Operations of Scan Functions Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to a Computer Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

Basic Operations of Scan Functions

This section describes basic operations when scanning.

- Setting to Scan a Document
- Other Settings to Scan
- Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report (E-mail/Internet fax/FaxServer)

Setting to Scan a Document

This section describes how to set image quality when scanning documents.

Specifying a Document Type

If you select a document type, the document can be scanned at the most suitable quality.

- Press the C (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
 - Setting a Document (User's Manual)

Ŵ

When scanning a document with the machine, a document in the ADF is given priority. Check that there is no document in the ADF when using the document glass.

3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select a scan function and press the ▶ button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment
 Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory
 Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Image settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Document Type] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

· [Text]: Set when copying a text document.

- [Text/Photo]: Set when copying a document having texts and photos. The well-balanced text and photo are reproduced on an image.
- [Photo]: Set when copying photos and graphic documents. Images are reproduced with the focus on grayscales. In [Photo] mode, it takes longer to scan.
- [Photo (Glossy)]: Set when copying a glossy photography or photo documents printed on glossy inkjet paper. Images are reproduced with the focus on grayscales in consideration of the glossy.

3. Scan

- If you select [Text], the gray level may decrease depending on the document.
- If you select [Photo] or [Photo (Glossy)], fine texts or lines may be blurred depending on the document. It takes longer to scan.
- · If you select [Photo (Glossy)], images may be bright.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the final (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Specifying a Scan Resolution

Specify a resolution to scan a document to obtain the most suitable quality.



- Press the () (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \blacktriangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Scan Setting] and press the \triangleright button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Image settings] and press the b button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Resolution] and press the \blacktriangleright button.

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💽 (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Adjusting the Density

You can adjust the density in seven levels.



Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.

Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.

Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \blacktriangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Scan Setting] and press the \triangleright button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Image settings] and press the button. 5
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Density] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the A or V button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

a.

[0] is the standard value. To increase the density, select [+1], [+2], or [+3] (darkest). To decrease the density, select [-1], [-2], or [-3] (lightest).

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the for (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Scanning a Document with a Colored Background Clearly (Background Removal)

To adjust a level of the document background removal, you can select Auto or OFF, or adjust in six levels.

If you select [Auto], the background is automatically removed in a level that suits the document.

- · In the following cases, background color may not be correctly detected and not be eliminated successfully.
- When a custom-size document is loaded
- When a document with the front edge folded is loaded
- When a document missing the front edge or an obligue document is loaded
- When a document having a hole near the front edge is loaded
- When a document is placed without aligning it with the guide on the document glass
- If a greater value of the background removal is set, fine lines, texts or light colors may not be reproduced depending on the document.

- Press the C (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select a scan function and press the ▶ button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.
 - Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment
 Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory
 Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder
- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- F Press the A or V button to select [Image settings] and press the button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Background Removal] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.
- 8 Change other settings if necessary, and then press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Removing Show-Through (Show-Through Removal)

Show-Through Removal removes show-through of text from the reverse side. You can select the removal level from OFF, Low, Middle, or High.

- This function is enabled only when [Background Removal] is set to [Auto].
- This function is enabled only when [Document Type] is set to [Text] or [Text&Photo].

Press the ((SCAN) button on the operator panel.

- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select a scan function and press the ▶ button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment
 Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory

Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Scan Setting] and press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Image settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Show-Through Removal] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 7 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

h

- [Middle] is set by default.
- If light color becomes too faint with Middle (default value), set to [Low] (show-through may not be removed completely).
- If show-through is not completely removed with Middle (default value), set to [High] (light color may not be represented).
- For documents printed only one side or when reproducing light color, set to [OFF]. (For documents printed on two side, show-through remains.)
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Adjusting the Contrast

Differences between bright and dark sections on a document are adjusted to make images and texts easier to view and read.

- Press the () (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select a scan function and press the ▶ button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment
 Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory
 Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Image settings] and press the ▶ button.

- Press the A or V button to select [Contrast] and press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the \bigcirc (OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💽 (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Adjusting the Hue

- (SCAN) button on the operator panel. Press the
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \blacktriangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Scan Setting] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select [Image settings] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Hue] and press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the value you want to set and press the \bigcirc (OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💽 (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Adjusting the Saturation

Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.

Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.

- Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select a scan function and press the \blacktriangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5. Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Scan Setting] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Image settings] and press the button. 5
- Press the A or V button to select [Saturation] and press the button.
- Press the A or V button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Adjusting RGB

(SCAN) button on the operator panel. Press the (Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass. Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \blacktriangleright button. 3 If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5. Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder Press the **A** or **V** button to select [Scan Setting] and press the **b** button. Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Image settings] and press the \triangleright button. 5 Press the A or V button to select [RGB] and press the button. 6 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the \odot (OK) button.

3. Scan

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Erasing Edge Shadows (Edge Erase)

When you scan a document with the document glass cover opened or when you scan a book, a black shadow may appear around the edges on the scanned image. The edge erase function allows you to erase the black shadow.

Ch,

[Edge Erase] is set to [ON], and [Width] to 5 mm by factory default.

The default value of the edge width to erase can be changed by pressing the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and selecting [Admin Setup] > [Scanner Setup] > [Default Settings] > [Edge Erase] > [ON] > [Width].

(SCAN) button on the operator panel. Press the (

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \triangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Scan Setting] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Edge Erase] and press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [ON] and press the ON (OK) button.
- Press the numeric keypad to enter a value you want to set and then press the OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the for (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Other Settings to Scan

This section describes how to read documents for the scan function.

Scanning Multiple Documents Continuously (Continuous Scan)

To scan multiple documents as a single job, enable Continuous Scan mode.

In Continuous Scan mode, you can scan your documents from the ADF, document glass, or both of them.

- Press the () (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set the first sheet of a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \blacktriangleright button. 3 If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

Press the **V** button to select [Scan Setting] and press the **b** button.

- Press the A or V button to select [Continuous Scan] and press the 5 button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [ON] and press the ON (OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the *(MONO)* or (COLOR) button.
- When the [Please set next document] screen is displayed, set the next document in the ADF or on the document glass.

If you set the next document to a different place, remove the document from the place you used first.

Check that [Start Scan] is selected, and then press the one (OK) button. 0

When scanning all sets of the documents is complete, press the **V** button to select [Scan Complete] and press the one (OK) button.

Specifying a Scan Size

You can specify the suitable size to scan a document.

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \triangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.
 - Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory
 - Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder
- Press the **V** button to select [Scan Setting] and press the **b** button.
- Check that [Scan Size] is selected, and then press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the scan size, and then press the OK (OK) button.

h

For both of the ADF and document glass, available custom sizes are as follows. Width: 105 to 297 mm / Height: 148 to 432 mm

*For custom sizes of 210 mm or more in height, duplex scanning is available.

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the for (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Scanning a Duplex Document (Duplex Scan)

This section describes how to scan two-sided documents.

$(\mathbf{1})$

- Use standard size plain paper. Use of paper other than standard size plain paper may cause paper jams.
- · To scan a duplex document, set the document in the ADF.



(SCAN) button on the operator panel.

Set a document in the ADF.

Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \blacktriangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

3. Scan

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the **V** button to select [Scan Setting] and press the **b** button.
- Press the **V** button to select [Duplex Scan] and press the **b** button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the scan method, and then press the \bigcirc (OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the [10] (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)

You can specify the orientation of images.

Specify the top edge position of the image.

- Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \blacktriangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the **V** button to select [Scan Setting] and press the **b** button.
- Press the **V** button to select [Direction], and then press the **b** button. 5
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the document orientation, and then press the 💽 (OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the ear (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Specifying a File Name

You can specify a name of a scanned data file.

- Press the () (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \triangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.
 - Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory
 - Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder
- Press the **V** button to select [Scan Setting] and press the **b** button.
- Press the A or V button to select [File Name] and press the button.
- Press the $\mathbf{\nabla}$, $\mathbf{\Delta}$, $\mathbf{\triangleleft}$, or $\mathbf{\triangleright}$ button to enter a file name. You can enter up to 64 characters.
- Select [Enter], and then press the one (OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the [1] (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Specifying a File Format

You can specify a file format of a scanned document.

- - Press the () (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \triangleright button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.
 - Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment
 - Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory
 - Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

- Press the **V** button to select [Scan Setting] and press the **b** button. Λ
- Press the A or V button to select [File Format] and press the button. 5
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the item you want to set and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the file format you want to set and press the (OK) button.

The available file formats vary depending on the selected color type.

Color type	File format
Color	Single-PDF, Multi-PDF, Single-HC-PDF, Multi-HC-PDF, Multi-PDF/A, Single- TIFF, Multi-TIFF, JPEG, XPS
Grayscale	Single-PDF, Multi-PDF, Single-HC-PDF, Multi-HC-PDF, Multi-PDF/A, Single- TIFF, Multi-TIFF, JPEG, XPS
Mono	Single-PDF, Multi-PDF, Multi-PDF/A, Single-TIFF, Multi-TIFF, XPS

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the *(MONO)* or (COLOR) button.

Specifying a File Compression Rate

- Press the () (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a scan function and press the \triangleright button. 3
 - Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment
 - Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory
 - Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder
- Press the A or V button to select [Compression Rate / Color, Grayscale] and press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the item you want to set and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the [1] (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Encrypting a PDF File

When converting a scanned document to a PDF file, you can encrypt the file. You can set an encryption level, a document open password, a permission password, and use permissions for the created PDF file. The higher the encryption level is, the higher the security level is.

A document open password is intended to open an encrypted PDF file. A document open password cannot be the same as a permission password. You can enter up to 32 characters.

A permission password is intended to control printing, extracting, editing, or other operations for encrypted PDF files. A permission password cannot be the same as a document open password. You can enter up to 32 characters.

- [Encrypted PDF] can be selected only if [File Format] is set to [PDF] or [HC-PDF]. [PDF/A] cannot be selected.
- To encrypt a PDF file, you must set a document open password or permission password.

Ŵ

- · The permission setting items for printing and editing a PDF file vary depending on the encryption level.
- A permission to print a document, a permission to extract text and graphic, and a permission to change a document are displayed only if you select [Enable] or [Apply Default Password] for [Permissions Password].

Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.

- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select a scan function and press the ▶ button. If you selected [USB Memory], go to step 5.

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment

- Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory
- Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder
- 亻 Press the ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Encrypted PDF] and press the ▶ button.
- A Press the ▲ button to select [Encrypt] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the encryption level, and then press the (OK) button.

To set a document open password, press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Enable] or [Apply Default Password] and then press the ▶ button.

If you want to select [Apply Default Password], press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Scanner Setup] > [Default Settings] > [Encrypted PDF Setting], and then set the password in advance.

Administrator Setup

- 9 Press the ▶ button to enter the password, and then press the
 You can enter up to 32 characters.
- 1 Re-enter the password and select [Enter], and then press the 🚳 (OK) button.
- 11 To set a permission password, press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Enable] or [Apply Default Password] and then press the (OK) button.
- 12 Press the ► button to enter the password and select [Enter], and then press the (OK) button.

A permission password cannot be the same as a document open password. You can enter up to 32 characters.

- 【 Re-enter the password and select [Enter], and then press the 國 (OK) button.
- Select a permission to print, and then press the 💽 (OK) button.
- 5 Select a permission to extract, and then press the 🚳 (OK) button.
- 🔓 Select a permission to edit, and then press the 凾 (OK) button.
- 17 Check the security settings, and then press the one (OK) button.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report (E-mail/Internet fax/FaxServer)

This section describes Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report (E-mail/Internet fax/ FaxServer).

For instructions on how to print Transmit and Receipt Journal Report, refer to "Checking the Information of the Machine".

To print Transmit and Receipt Journal Report of E-mail/Internet fax/FaxServer automatically, press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Scanner Setup] > [E-mail Setup], and then set [A/R Full Print] to [ON].

🔗 Scanner Setup

		1	2		3	4	5	6
* •	B-ma	ail/Internet FAX/FAX	Server 'ransmi	t and R	eceip	tourr	1a] * 1	
						2016/05	/06 17:32	
€o.	Tx/Rx	Distant Station	Uni/Multi S	art Time	Fage	TxKind	Regult	ErrorCode
10	TX >>	testuser20test.com	01	/06 16:43	1		06	
29	7X >>	testuser3@test.com	0	/06 16:42	2	IPAX	OK	
8.	$\leftrightarrow RK$	testuser10test.com	0	/06 16:40			SERIER.	24
17	TX >>	testuser3@test.com	01	/06 16:38	2		OK	
96	$\leftrightarrow \mathbf{R}\mathbf{x}$	testuseri@test.com	01	/06 16:36			OK	
05	TX >>	testuser10test.com, etc.	Multicast 0	/06 16:35	1	IFAX	30	
14	TX >>	testuser10test.com, etc.	Multicast 0:	/06 16:34	1		30	
23	78.55	7890	0	/06 16:33	3	7AXSERVER	ER:ROR.	13
02	TX >>	123456, etc.	Multicast 0	/06 16:32	1	7AXSERVER	OK	
65	TX NY	123456	0	/06 16:31		PANCEPUPP	OF	

	ltem	Description
1	Distant Station	 Print Scan To E-mail, Internet Fax Sending, and e-mail attachment files: Indicates an e-mail address of the other party (destination or originator). Send with Scan To Fax Server: Indicates the destination number.
2	Uni/Multi	When you send to multiple recipients, this indicates "Multicast".
3	Page	Sending: Indicates pages of the scanned document. Receiving: Always blank.
4	TxKind	 IFAX: Send with Internet Fax FAXSERVER: Send with Scan To Fax Server For Scan To Fax Server and e- mail attachment file printing, it is blank.

	Item	Description
5	Result	OK: Communication success ERROR: Communication failure
6	Error Code	Indicates the error code when a communication error occurs. For details, see "E-mail/Internet fax/ FaxServer Error Code". When the communication is successful, it is blank.

Transmission history of receiving fax and forwarding received e-mail is not displayed on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report of E-mail/Internet fax/FaxServer.

You can check from the Web page "Transmission Settings" - "Automated Delivery Log".

For details, see "Transmission Settings" in "About Items That Can be Set or Checked".

Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment

This section describes how to send scanned data as an e-mail attachment.

- Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)
- · Entering E-mail Address to Send E-mail (User's Manual)
- Specifying a Destination from Address Book or Group List
- Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
- Specifying a Destination from Transmission History
- Specifying a Destination Searching LDAP Server
- Setting the Sender's Address
- · Setting the Reply Address
- Registering an E-mail Template
- Using an E-Mail Template
- Saving Transmission Data
- Checking Results of Scan To E-mail

Specifying a Destination from Address Book or Group List

You can select a destination from the address book or group list. You must register destinations in the address book or group list in advance.

For details on how to add an e-mail address to the address book or group list, refer to "E-mail Address".

- Press the C (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Check that [E-mail] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 🌔 Check that [Add Destination] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Check that [To: ---Empty---] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Address Book] or [Group List] and press the ▶ button.

The address book or group list are displayed.

7 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select destinations, and then press the (OK) button.

The check box is selected. You can select multiple destinations.

- 8 When you select all destinations needed, press the ▶ button. Operation menu is displayed.
- Check that [Complete] is selected, and then press the (OK) button. The destinations are entered in the To field.
- Press the button to display the [Add Destination] screen.
- 11 When you complete the selection of all the destinations, press the integration (OK) button.
- **17** Set scan settings if necessary.
- 13 Press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- 12 Press the 💽 (MONO) or 💽 (COLOR) button.

Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button

5



Specifying a Destination from Transmission History

- Press the C (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- **9** Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [E-mail] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Tx History] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Select the destination.

You can select multiple items.

- 6 When you complete the selection of all the destinations, press the (OK) button.
- 7 Set scan settings if necessary.
- Press the 凾 (OK) button.
- 9 Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🌅 (COLOR) button.

Specifying a Destination Searching LDAP Server

You can search for a destination from a list on the LDAP server. There are two search methods, as shown below.

- [Simple Search]: You can run a search with only one keyword as a user name. You can only search for character strings included in usernames, and not in e-mail addresses.
- [Advanced Search]: You select search conditions to search for items that include all the specified keywords or any of the keywords. You can specify user names or e-mail addresses as search keywords.

Up to 100 search results are displayed.

For details on setting the LDAP server, refer to "Setting the LDAP Server".

- Press the C (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- ? Check that [E-mail] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [LDAP] and press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Simple Search] or [Advanced Search], and press the ▶ button.
- S Enter a keyword to search.
- 7 Select [Enter], and then press the 凾 (OK) button.
- 8 When the search results are displayed, press the ▲ or ▼ button to select destinations, and then press the (OK) button. You can select multiple items.
- 9 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select all destinations needed, and then press the (OK) button.
- Check that [Complete] is selected, and then press the 🚳 (OK) button.
- Press the I button to go back to the standby screen.

- **9** Set scan settings if necessary.
- **13** Press the **(OK)** button.
- **14** Press the 💽 (MONO) or **Second** (COLOR) button.

Setting the Sender's Address

Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel. Press the A button to select [Admin Setup] and press the button. Enter the administrator password, and then press the on (OK) button. 3 W The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password. Press the A or V button to select [Scanner Setup] and press the button. Λ Press the ▼ button to select [E-mail Setup] and press the ▶ button. 5 Press the A or V button to select [From / Reply To] and press the button. Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Reply To:] and press the \blacktriangleright button. Specify a destination. 8 Select [Enter], and then press the on (OK) button. 9 Press the \blacktriangleleft button to go back to the standby screen. 10

Setting the Reply Address

1	Press the COD (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
2	Press the ▲ button to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
3	Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
	The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.
4	Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select [Scanner Setup] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
5	Press the $lacksquare$ button to select [E-mail Setup] and press the $lacksquare$ button.
6	Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select [From / Reply To] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
7	Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select [Reply To:] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
8	Specify a destination.
9	Select [Enter], and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
10	Press the 🗲 button to go back to the standby screen.

Registering an E-mail Template

You can register up to five templates with a variety of subjects and body text.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🚳 button.
 - Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scanner Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [E-mail Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Press the 🔻 button to select [Template] and press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Edit Subject] or [Edit Body] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 8 Select the number to register, and then press the button.
- Q Enter subject and body texts you want to register.

Up to 80 characters for a subject and up to 256 characters for body text can be entered.

- Select [Enter], and then press the 💽 (OK) button.
- 🚹 Press the 🗲 button to go back to the standby screen.

Using an E-Mail Template

You can use subjects and body texts that are registered as a template in standard e-mails.

- Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- **?** Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [E-mail] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔻 button to select [Scan Setting] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Edit E-mail] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Subject] or [E-mail Body] and press the
 ▶ button.

[Select Subject] or [Select Text] is displayed.

- 7 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the subject or text to select and press the (OK) button.
- 8 Press the ◀ button to go back to the [Scan Setting] screen, select the destination entry method.
- Specify a destination.
- 1 Press the 💽 (MONO) or 💽 (COLOR) button.
- 0
- Setting the Sender's Address

Saving Transmission Data

You can save data sent via Scan To E-mail, etc. For details, refer to "Saving Sent and Received Data (Transmission Data Save)".

Checking Results of Scan To E-mail

You can check the Scan To E-mail result in Transmit and Receipt Journal Report.

For details, refer to "Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report (E-mail/Internet fax/ FaxServer)".

Saving Scanned Data to a Computer

This section describes how to save scanned data to a computer.

Use Scan To Computer function of the machine or use software of the computer to scan.

To scan, use one of the following software.

For Windows

ActKey: To be installed if you install software from [Install Optional Software]. WSD: Preinstalled on Windows.

For Mac OS X

Image Capture: Supplied with Mac OS X



- Changing the Machine Settings
- Using ActKey
- Using WSD Scan
- Using Image Capture (Mac OS X)
- Using a Scanner Supported Application
- Adding Destination for Scan To Computer
- Deleting Destination for Scan To Computer

Changing the Machine Settings

Enabling Network TWAIN

Enable the Network TWAIN function so that you can use the Scan to Computer function on a computer that is connected via a network.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the interval (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scanner Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [TWAIN Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Network TWAIN] and check that [ON] is set.
- 7 Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Setting PC Scan mode

Set the scan mode when scanning from a computer. This machine has the following three scan modes.

- Simple Scan mode: You can start scanning anytime if the machine is in standby status.
- Manual Scan mode: Turn on the Remote Scan function on the display screen before starting scanning.
- Secure Scan mode: You can just operate from a computer specified when you turn on the remote scan function on the display screen. Only one computer can be connected at a time.

If you perform a remote scan via the WSD Scan connection, you can scan from computers that are already registered in this machine, regardless of the Remote Scan modes.

- Press the COD (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Scanner Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [PC Scan Mode] and press the ▶ button.
- $rac{1}{3}$ Press the ightharpoonup or ightharpoonup button to select the mode and press the ightharpoonup button.
- Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

If [Manual Scan Mode] or [Secure Scan Mode] is selected, remote scan menus appear on the home screen.

Using ActKey

If you use ActKey, you can start scanning according to the settings you specified just by clicking the button.

ActKey and scanner driver are included in the software DVD-ROM, and will be automatically installed if [Install Optional Software] is selected when installing the software.

Starting Scanning on a Device (ActKey)

- Press the C (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Computer] and press the ▶ button.
- 4 Check that [Select A Connecting PC] is displayed, and then press the button.
- According to the connection method of the machine and computer, press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [From Network] or [From USB Interface], and then press the
 (OK) button.
- For the network connection, destination computer to which scan data will be sent is displayed on the operator panel. Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the destination, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

If the target computer is not listed in the destination computers, register the computer with Network Configuration. Registering the Machine (New Device) to a Computer Using Network Configuration

7 Press the ▼ button to select [Select An Application] and press the (OK) button.

G

- If you select [Application], the application that you specify [Application-1] of ActKey or dedicated application for Windows starts, and then the scanned image is displayed on the application.
- If you select [Folder], the scanned document is saved in the specified folder.
- If you select [PC-FAX], a fax transmission application starts. After sending the scanned document, send a fax
 with the fax transmission application on your computer.

Press the (MONO) or (COLOR) button.

If the machine is connected via USB and ActKey does not start on the computer even when the (MONO) or (COLOR) button is pressed, follow the steps to start ActKey.

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 2 Right-click [OKI MC563], and then [Scan properties]. If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].
- **3** Click the [Events] tab.
- Select an event from [Select an event].
- 5 Select [Start this program], and then select [ActKey].
- 6 Repeat steps 4 and 5 so that all events are set to [ActKey].
- 7 Click [OK].

Starting Scanning from a Computer (Remote Scan) (ActKey)

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 2 If PC Scan Mode is set to [Manual Scan Mode] or [Secure Scan Mode], press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Remote Scan TWAIN] and press the ▶ button.

Ŵ

If PC Scan Mode is set to [Simple Scan Mode], go to step 3.

3 Click [Start] on the computer screen, and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [ActKey] > [ActKey].

If the scanner selection screen is displayed, select [OKI Universal Twain USB] for a USB connection or [OKI Universal Twain ****** (*; the last six digits of the MAC address)] for a network connection, and then click [OK].

Click the [Folder] button.



Scanning starts and scanned documents are stored in a specified folder.

Sending Scanned Data by Fax (ActKey)

Ŵ

For the PC-FAX transmission function, the resolution is fixed to 200 dpi.

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 2 If PC Scan Mode is set to [Manual Scan Mode] or [Secure Scan Mode], press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Remote Scan TWAIN] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [ActKey] > [ActKey].
- Click [PC-FAX] on a computer.



5 Send a fax by following the on-screen instructions.



Changing the Setting of Each ActKey Button (ActKey)

You can change the settings of each of four scan buttons.

Start ActKey.

? Select [Button settings] from the [Options] menu.



3 Click a button to set.

ton Settings			
			FAX
Application 1	Application2	Folder	PC-Fax
can to Application	1		
Scans an image a	and then opens it using the set a	pplication. Application 1 is	also used when
selecting "Scan to	Application" on the device.	Help	
Input Settings			de stand
Scan Method:	Auto Opti	ons Color Mode: Colo	or(24bit) 🔻
Paper Size:	A4 SEF (210 x 297 mm)	 Resolution: 300 	dpi 🔻
Display the sc	anner driver		
Output Settings		_	
Save as type:	JPEG	 Compression Level: 	50
Application:	Default Program	Add Mod	dify Delete
	(Windows Photo Viewer)		
File Name:	Application 1		
Save scanned ima	soe to:		
C:\Users\ODD\P	ictures\ActKev\ScanToApplicatio	on 1\	Browse
			Default

/ Change the setting if necessary.

Ŵ

- The default save destination is automatically created when ActKey is installed.
- The scanned data is saved in the save destination folder with "file name (date) sequential number".

5 Click [OK].

Registering the Machine (New Device) to a Computer Using Network Configuration

You can add the network connected machine (new device) to a computer with the scanner driver of the machine installed using Network Configuration.

Network Configuration is installed at the same time as ActKey is installed, and is automatically included in the task bar when you start a computer.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [ActKey] > [Tools] > [Network Configuration].
- 9 Right-click [Show Network Configuration] in the task tray.



- 3 Select [Add Scanner] from the [Scanner] menu.
- Select the scanner driver name to be added.
- 5 Add the new machine by following the procedure when the installer of the scanner driver starts.

Changing the Setting Information of the Registered Machine Using Network Configuration

Change the address of the machine registered to a computer as a network scanner. Update the address and port number if you cannot scan using ActKey because the address of the machine was changed.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [ActKey] > [Tools] > [Network Configuration].
- 9 Right-click [Show Network Configuration] in the task tray.
- 3 Select the scanner driver to change and select [Edit Scanner] from the [Scanner] menu.

The setting value that is currently set to the computer is displayed.

Netw	ork Configuration anner Help		- 0 -
Sci	Add Scanner	IP Address	MAC Address
	Edit Scanner	192.168.100.100	0123456789ABC
	Refresh		
	Properties		

Change to the address and port number of the machine. For address, IP address or device short name can be specified.

Driver Name:	OKI Universal Twain 5e0bf2
Scanner:	MC573-5E06F2
Cranner Dort	9967

Registering Computer Using Network Configuration

Register your computer using Network Configuration when the computer is not registered to Network Scan Destination of Scan To Computer of the machine.

Your computer may automatically be registered when the scanner driver is installed usually.

Check that the machine is turned on.

- Right-click [Show Network Configuration] in the task tray.
- 4 Select the scanner driver to be used, and then select [Properties] from the [Scanner] menu.

Click the [Register] tab.

As the computer information, the computer name, IP address and port number are displayed.

You do not need to set the computer name, because the computer's host name is automatically acquired.

Computer name (host name) is used as default address, but you can clear the "use computer name (host name)" check box and select IP address of the computer.

If multiple network cards are installed in the computer, multiple IP addresses are displayed.

Select the IP address of the network card that is currently used.

Change the current setting for the port number that is displayed if necessary.

6 Click [Register] to register your computer to Network Scan Destination of Scan To Computer of the machine.

Deleting Computer Using Network Configuration

You can delete unnecessary computers from Network Scan Destination of Scan To Computer of the machine.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [ActKey] > [Tools] > [Network Configuration].
- 2 Right-click [Show Network Configuration] in the task tray.
- 3 Select [Properties] from the [Scanner] menu.
- Click the [Unregister] tab.
- 5 Select the computer name to unregister, and then click [Unregister].

Using WSD Scan

You can set WSD Scan from Scan To Computer or Remote Scan via a network.

To use WSD Scan, the machine must be connected to a computer with the following installed via a network: Windows 10/Windows 8.1/Windows 8/Windows Vista/Windows 7/Windows Server 2012/Windows Server 2012 R2/Windows Server 2008/Windows Server 2008 R2

To use the WSD Scan function, follow the steps to install the machine to the computer as a WSD device.

Check the network connection before starting the procedure below.

Enabling WSD Scan

To use the Scan To Computer (WSD Scan) function and the Remote Scan (WSD Scan) function via the WSD Scan connection, follow the procedure below.

- Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 👔 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 國 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Scanner Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [WSD Scan Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to check that [WSD Scan] is set to [Enable].
- Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Installing This Machine as a WSD Device to a Computer

Install this machine as a WSD Scan device with a Windows computer that supports WSD Scan so that you can use the WSD Scan function.

()

- If a computer for WSD Scan recognizes this machine and the IP address of this machine is changed, you must register from the beginning. Uninstall this machine, and then install it again.
- · Before starting this installation, check that Network Search is enabled.

From [Control Panel], click [Network and Internet] > [Network and Sharing Center] > [Change advanced sharing settings], select [Turn on network discovery] for [Network discovery], and then click [Save Changes].

Q

You can register up to 50 computers in this machine.

- Select [Computer] from the [Start] menu and select [Network].
- 2 Right-click the [OKI MC563] icon under [Multifunction Devices], and then select [Install].

If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].

- When a balloon message is displayed to inform you that the installation is complete on the task bar, click the balloon to check the details, and then click [x (Close)].
- Press the (SCAN) button on the machine.
- S Press the ▼ button to select [Computer] and press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Press the 🕨 button when [Select A Connecting PC] is displayed.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [From WSD Scan] and press the (OK) button.
- Check that a computer is displayed on this machine as a connection destination of WSD Scan.

Setting a Binding Position for Duplex Scanning (WSD)

To set a binding position for duplex scanning with Scan To Computer and Remote Scan via WSD Scan, follow the procedure below.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.

Enter the administrator password, and then press the 💽 (OK) button.

G

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Scanner Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [WSD Scan Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 🎖 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Binding] and press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select biding position, and then press the (OK) button.
- Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Starting Scanning from a Device (WSD)

- Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Computer] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Select A Connecting PC] is displayed, and then press the button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select [From WSD Scan] and press the (OK) button.
- Select a destination computer to which the data is sent.
- 7 Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🌅 (COLOR) button.

Operating Scan Function from a Computer (Remote Scan) (WSD)

Select a WSD scanner driver from a scanner supported application and scan.

Using a Scanner Supported Application

Using Image Capture (Mac OS X)

For Mac OS X, you can use Image Capture to save data to the computer.

Install the scanner driver of the machine.

Installing a Driver and Software to a Computer (User's Manual)

Starting Scanning from a Device (Image Capture)

0

- · A document on the document glass can be scanned to the A4 size only.
- A file can be saved only in JPEG.
- Start Image Capture in advance. Select a device from a list that is displayed on the left side of the Image Capture screen.
- · Use Image Capture in the standard view. This function cannot be used in the detail view.



Follow the steps below to register a computer.

- Select [Application] > [OKIDATA] > [Scanner] > [Network Scanner Setup Tool].
- 2 Select the machine from the [Scan Settings] dialog box, click [Register], register [Name] and Host in the [Register host address], and then click [OK].

Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.

- Set a document on the document glass.
- 5 Press the \checkmark button to select [Computer] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- 6 Check that [Select A Connecting PC] is displayed, and then press the ((OK)) button.
- According to the connection method of the machine and computer, select [From Network] or [From USB Interface], and then press the 💽 (OK) button.
- 8 For the network connection, select a destination computer to which the data is sent.
- 9 Press the ▼ button to select [Select An Application] and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

If you select [Application] or [PC-FAX] on Mac OS X, the same action as when [Folder] is selected takes place.

Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🔛 (COLOR) button.

Starting Scanning from a Computer (Image Capture)

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- **9** Set the scan mode on the operator panel.

For details, refer to "Setting PC Scan mode" in "Changing the Machine Settings"

- 3 Start Image Capture on the computer.
- Select the machine from the list on the left side of the Image Capture screen.
- 5 If you want to change the scan settings, click [Display the detailed information] and then change the settings.
- Click [Scan].

Using a Scanner Supported Application

For TWAIN Applications

This section describes how to start scanning from a TWAIN application (Adobe Photoshop, etc.) installed on a computer.

The procedure when scanning with Adobe Photoshop on a computer connected via a USB cable to the machine is used as an example.

Scanning

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 2 Set the scan mode on the operator panel. For details, refer to "Setting PC Scan mode" in "Changing the Machine Settings"
- 3 Start Adobe Photoshop on the computer.
- Click [Import] from [File], and then select the scanner driver of the machine.
- Click [Scan].
- Select [Simple] or [Advanced] from [Mode].
- 7 Change the setting if necessary. If [Simple] is selected, click [Settings] and change the settings for the scan button.

Click a scan button.

The screen image shows the setting screen when [Simple] is selected.

OKI Scanne	ir	
Scan B	Mode: Simple V	e) Helo
	Scan Photograph	
	Scan Magazine	
	Scan for OCR	
	Scan for Internet	
	Customize	
	Settings	
	About Quit	

Gick [Quit].

If you do not scan other pages or the back side, click [Quit].

The five buttons ([Scan Photograph], [Scan Magazine], [Scan for OCR], [Scan for Internet], [Customize]) are registered as the default settings.

For WIA Applications

This section describes how to start scanning from a WIA application (Adobe Photoshop, etc.) installed on a computer.

The procedure when scanning with Adobe Photoshop on a computer connected via a USB cable or WSD Scan connection to the machine is used as an example.

Ŵ

Ŵ

- The WIA driver does not support Mac OS X.
- The WIA 2.0 driver supports Windows 10/Windows 8.1/Windows Sever 2012 R2/Windows 8/Windows Server 2012/Windows 7/Windows Server 2008 R2.
- The WIA 1.0 driver supports Windows Vista/Windows Server 2008.

Scanning

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 2 Set the scan mode on the operator panel. For details, refer to "Setting PC Scan mode" in "Changing the Machine Settings".
- 3 Start Adobe Photoshop on the computer.
- 4 Select [Import] from [File], and then select [WIA: OKI Universal WIA] for the USB connection or select [WIA-OKI-XXXXX] for the WSD scan.
- 5 Click [Scan].
- Select a paper feed method.
- 7 Select an image type.
- Specify the area to scan.
- Gick [Scan].
- To complete scanning, click [Cancel].
- If you do not scan other pages or the back side, click [Quit].

Using "Windows FAX and Scan"

"Windows FAX and Scan" is a function available with Windows 10/Windows 8.1/Windows 8/ Windows 7/Windows Vista.

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Start Windows Fax and Scan on a computer from.

- 3 Click [New Scan].
- 4 Select [OKI Universal WIA] for the USB connection or select [OKI-XXXXX] for the WSD scan, and then click [OK].
- 5 Set the setting if necessary.
- Click [Scan].
- 7 Exit [Windows FAX and Scan].

Adding Destination for Scan To Computer

This section describes how to add or delete destination computers for Scan To Computer when the machine is connected via network.

Ŵ

The computer with the scanner driver installed is registered to the device when it was installed.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Network Scan Destination] and press the
 ▶ button.
- $\mathbf{2}$ Press the \mathbf{A} or $\mathbf{\nabla}$ button to select the number and press the \mathbf{P} button.
- 4 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Register] of the computer you want to register and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Destination] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Enter a destination.
 - You can enter up to 16 characters.
- 7 Select [Enter], and then press the one (OK) button.
- 8 Press the ▼ button to select [Destination Address], and then press the ▶ button.
- Enter an IP address, host name, or computer name.
 You can enter up to 64 characters.
- Select [Enter], and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- 11 Press the ▼ button to select [Port No.] and press the ▶ button.
- 19 Enter a port number, and then press the one (OK) button.
- 13 Press the image (OK) button to register the setting.
- Press the I button until the home screen is displayed.

Deleting Destination for Scan To Computer

This section describes how to delete a computer that is registered in this machine as a destination of scanned documents.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Network Scan Destination] and press the
 ▶ button.
- Press the A or V button to select the report to print and press the button.
- 5 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.
- Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Saving Scanned Data to USB Memory

To save scanned data to USB Memory, follow the procedure below.

- Press the C (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Insert USB Memory into the USB port.



()

Insert USB Memory straight into the USB port. Inserting USB Memory at a wrong angle may damage the USB port.

- I Press the ▼ button to select [USB Memory] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Set scan settings if necessary.
- Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🔜 (COLOR) button.
- 7 When a message is displayed to inform you that you can remove USB Memory from the port, remove it.
Saving Scanned Data in a Shared Folder

This section describes how to save scanned data in a shared folder on a network.

- Creating a Shared Folder in a Computer (User's Manual)
- Registering a Destination (Profile) (User's Manual)
- How to Use Scan To Shared Folder (User's Manual)
- Changing a Destination (Profile) from the Operator Panel
- Deleting a Destination (Profile) from the Operator Panel
- Tables of Profile Setting Items

Changing a Destination (Profile) from the Operator Panel

- Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Profile] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the profile you want to change and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Check that [Edit] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the item you want to change and press the ▶ button.
- **6** Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the item, and then press the (OK) button.
- 7 To change multiple items, repeat steps 5 to 6.
- Press the (OK) button to register the setting.

Deleting a Destination (Profile) from the Operator Panel

- Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Profile] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the profile No. you want to delete and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- 5 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

0

Changing a Destination (Profile) from the Operator Panel

Tables of Profile Setting Items

• Server Setting

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
No.	-	Displays an item number.
Profile Name	(NULL)	Set a profile name. You can enter up to 16 characters.
Protocol	CIFS	Selects a protocol to use for storing files.
Target URL	(NULL)	Sets a server address and directory to store the scanned data. You can enter up to 144 characters.
User Name	(NULL)	Sets a user name log in to the server. You can enter up to 32 characters.
Password	(NULL)	Sets a password log in to the server. You can enter up to 32 characters.

Transmission Option

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
Encode Communication	None	Selects an encryption method for communication. Not available when using CIFS protocol. Choices vary depending on the protocol being selected.
Port No.	445	Sets a port number. Available range: 1 to 65535
PASV Mode	OFF	Sets whether to use a FTP Passive mode. Displayed when FTP is set as a protocol.
CIFS Character Set	UTF-16	Select the character code to use. Displayed when CIFS is set as a protocol.

Scan Setting

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Scan Size	A4 or Letter	Selects a scan size.

lt	em	Factory default setting	Description
Image Settings	Density	0	Sets the density of images.
	Document Type	Text & Photo	Sets the image quality of documents.
	Background Removal	Auto	Sets the background removal of documents.
	Show-Through Removal	Middle	Sets show-through removal for documents.
	Resolution	200 dpi	Selects a resolution for scanning.
	Contrast	0	Sets the contrast of documents. The default value is the value set on [Admin Setup] menu.
	Hue	0	Sets the red-green color balance. The default value is the value set on [Admin Setup] menu.
	Saturation	0	Sets the color saturation of documents. The default value is the value set on [Admin Setup] menu.
	RGB	Red : 0 Green : 0 Blue : 0	Sets the RGB contrast. The default value is the value set on [Admin Setup] menu.
File Name		(NULL)	Sets a file name. You can enter up to 64 characters. The following options can be set.*1 #n: adding a serial number from 00000 to 99999 #d: adding the date of a file creation (yymmddhhmmss)
Glayscale		OFF	Set the color to be used between grayscale (ON) and white and black (OFF) when scanning black-and-white pages.
File Format	Color	Multi-PDF	Sets a file format for scanning.
	Mono (Grayscale)	Multi-PDF	
	Mono (Binary)	Multi-PDF]
Compression Rate / C	Color, Grayscale	High	Sets a compression rate for scanned images.
Edge Erase	Setting	OFF	Sets whether to erase the edge shadow created in the surrounding of 2-page spread documents.
	Width	5 mm (0.2 inch)	Sets an erasing width. Available range: 5 to 50 mm (0.2 to 2.0 inches)

Encrypted PDF

lt	em	Factory default setting	Description
Encrypted PDF		Not Encrypt	Sets whether to enable PDF encryption.
Encryption Level		Medium	Sets the encryption level.
Document Open Password		Disable	Sets a password to open an encrypted PDF file. A document open password cannot be the same as a permission password. To encrypt a PDF file, you must set a document open password or permission password. You can enter up to 32 characters.
	Password Password (Verify)	(NULL)	Enter a password (twice).
Permissions Password		Disable	Sets a password to control printing, extracting or editing an encrypted PDF file. A permission password cannot be the same as a document open password. To encrypt a PDF file, you must set a document open password or permission password. You can enter up to 32 characters.
	Password Password (Verify)	(NULL)	Enter a password (twice).
Permission	Permission To Print	Not Allowed	Sets the permission settings on an encrypted
	Permission To Extract	Not Allowed	PDF file.
	Permission To Edit	Not Allowed	password is set.

Other Commands

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
Delete		Deletes profiles.
Sort By Name		Sorts profile by alphabetical order.
Sort By Number		Sorts profile by registered numerical order.
Search		Searches for a profile.

^{*1} For profiles, "#n" or "#d" can be specified for [File Name].

If specifying "#n": 5-digit serial number from 00000 to 99999

If specifying "#d": Date and time when a file is created. 12-digit number in yymmddhhmmss format

yy: Year created (the last two digits of the Christian Era)

- hh: Hours created (00 to 23)
- mm: Month created (01 to 12) mm: Minute created (00 to 59)
- dd: Date created (01 to 31)
- ss: Second created (00 to 59)

* The date and time when a file is created are values of the timer of MC563.

An example of file name specification (if the file format is PDF)

If specifying "Data#n": Saved as file names such as "Data0000.pdf" and "Data00001.pdf".

If specifying "File#d": Saved as file names such as "File090715185045.pdf".

If specifying "Scan": "Scan.pdf" is created first, and then data is saved with the name of "Scan#.pdf".

If nothing is specified: "Image.pdf" is created first, and then data is saved with the name of "Image#d.pdf".

For "#d", refer to the above.

0

File names registered in profiles are applied when executing Scan To Shared Folder.

When performing auto delivery using profiles with these file names, the above names are not applied.

The file name at auto delivery is fixed to "yymmddhhmmss_xxxxxx.pdf". The part of "yymmddhhmmss" is date and time when a file is created for the above "#d", and the part of "_xxxxxxx" is additional 8-digit alphanumeric characters (meaningless value) so as not to duplicate other files.

Print

Printing on Various Types of Paper Printing with Various Settings from a Computer Saving Paper, Saving Toner Adjusting Color on the Computer For a Better Finish Useful Functions Printing Confidential Document

"WordPad" for Windows and "TextEdit" for Mac OS X are used as examples. The screens and steps may vary depending on the application.

Printing on Various Types of Paper

This section describes how to print on various type of paper.

- Printing on Envelopes
- Printing on Labels
- Printing on Long Paper
- Printing on Custom Size Paper

Printing on Envelopes

- Attaching the Envelope Lever (Except MC363)
- Loading Envelopes
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X
- Removing the Envelope Lever (Except MC363)

0

- Curling or creasing may occur after printing. Be sure to perform a test print to check that no problems exist.
- Load envelopes with the address side up in the direction as described below.
- If you are using envelopes with the flap (for gluing) on the long edge (Monarch, Com-9, Com-10, DL, C5), load them with the flap folded so that the flap is on the left side when fed.
- Duplex printing is not available for envelopes.

Attaching the Envelope Lever (Except MC363)

If a printed envelope is wrinkled, attach the envelope lever to the fuser unit.

Remove the envelope lever from the MP tray.



Remove the fuser unit from the machine.

For details, see "Replacing the Fuser Unit".

CAUTION

Possible to get burned.



Since the fuser unit gets hot, carry out the operation carefully, and when lifting it up you must hold it by the handle. Do not try to hold it whilst it is hot. Wait until it has cooled down and then carry out the operation.

? Attach the envelope lever to the fuser unit.

Press the jam release lever, and then insert the envelope lever into the nearby hole.



Push the lever to lock.



4 Replace the fuser unit to the machine. For details, see "Replacing the Fuser Unit".

Loading Envelopes

When printing on envelopes, change the paper size setting, and use the MP tray and rear output tray.

- Load envelopes until their edges touch the paper feed entrance with the print side up.
 - Com-9, Com-10, DL, C5, Monarch
- Open the rear output tray.
- 3 Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [MP Tray] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Paper Size] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the envelope to use and press the (OK) button.

0

. } **↑**

Available envelope types.

🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].

- Select the envelope size from [Size] on the [Setup] tab.
- Select [Multi Purpose Tray] from [Source].
- Select [Landscape] from [Orientation].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.
- 9 Open the output tray and remove the fuser unit, and then remove the envelope lever.

For details, see "Removing the Envelope Lever".

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- 4 Click [Advanced] on the [Layout] tab and select the envelope size from [Paper Size].
- 5 Click [OK].
- Select [Landscape] from [Orientation] on the [Layout] tab.
- 7 Select [Multi-Purpose Tray] from [Paper Source] on the [Paper/Quality] tab.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- O Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.
- Open the output tray and remove the fuser unit, and then remove the envelope lever.

For details, see "Removing the Envelope Lever".

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select the envelope size from [Paper Size] and select the orientation from [Orientation].
- Select [Multi-Purpose Tray] for [All Pages From] on the [Paper Feed] panel.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].
- 6 Open the output tray and remove the fuser unit, and then remove the envelope lever.

For details, see "Removing the Envelope Lever".

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Removing the Envelope Lever (Except MC363)

When all the envelopes are printed, remove the envelope lever from the fuser unit.

- Remove the fuser unit from the machine. For details, see "Replacing the Fuser Unit".
- Press the jam release lever and lift the envelope lever, and then remove it.



3 Replace the fuser unit to the machine. For details, see "Replacing the Fuser Unit".

Attach the envelope lever to the MP tray.

Printing on Labels

- Loading Labels
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

Set a paper size and paper type for the MP tray from the operator panel. Then, set a paper size, paper tray, and other printing settings with a printer driver.

Duplex printing is not available for labels.

Loading Labels

When printing on labels, change the paper type and paper size setting, and use the MP tray and rear output tray.

Load labels in the MP tray. 2 Open the rear output tray. 3 (SETTING) button on the operator panel. Press the Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Setup] and press the ▶ button. Δ Press the **V** button to select [MP Tray] and press the **b** button. 5 Check that [Paper Size] is selected, and then press the button. 6 Press the A or V button to select [A4] or [Letter] and press the interval (OK) 7 button. Press the **V** button to select [Media Type] and press the **b** button. 8 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Labels], and then press the OK (OK) 9 button. Press the *d* button until the home screen is displayed. 10

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- Select [A4 210x297mm] or [Letter 8.5x11in] from [Size] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Select [Multi Purpose Tray] from [Source].
- Select [Portrait] or [Landscape] from [Orientation].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 8 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- **4** Click [Advanced] on the [Layout] tab and select [A4] or [Letter] from [Paper size].
- 5 Click [OK].
- Select [Landscape] or [Portrait] from [Orientation] on the [Layout] tab.
- 7 Select [Multi-Purpose Tray] from [Paper Source] on the [Paper/Quality] tab.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Gick [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- **3** Select [Letter] or [A4] from [Paper Size] and select the orientation from [Orientation].
- Select [Multi-Purpose Tray] for [All Pages From] on the [Paper Feed] panel.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].
- Ŵ

Printing on Long Paper

- Loading Long Paper
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

Set a paper size for the MP tray on the operator panel. Then, register a paper size with a printer driver.

Paper sizes of 64 to 216 mm in width and 90 to 1321 mm in length can be registered.

0

- Register the paper size so that the length is longer than the width. You cannot set the length that is shorter than the width.
- This function may not be available for some applications.
- If the paper length exceeds 356 mm, the print quality may not be guaranteed even if the paper is used under the recommended conditions.

Loading Long Paper

When printing on long paper, change the paper type setting, and use the MP tray and rear output tray.

- Load paper in the MP tray.
- Open the rear output tray.
- **?** Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [MP Tray] and press the ▶ button.
- G Check that [Paper Size] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Custom] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Custom] and press the ▶ button.
- Inter the setting value, and then press the 💽 (OK) button.

Press the I button until the home screen is displayed.

0

Available long paper

Loading Paper (User's Manual)

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- Select [User Defined Size] from [Size] on the [Setup] tab.

Ŵ

- You can select the paper size from [Banner *** x *** mm] if the paper size is set to 210.0 x 900.0 mm, 215.0 x 900.0 mm, or 215.0 x 1200.0 mm.
- For instructions on how to set custom size, refer to "Printing on Custom Size Paper".
- Select [Multi Purpose Tray] from [Source].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- Pight-click the [OKI MC563 PS] icon, and then select [Printing Preferences].
- Click [Advanced] on the [Layout] tab.
- 4 Click [Paper Size], select [PostScript Custom Page Size] from the drop-down list, and then enter values in [Width] and [Height].
- 5 Click [OK] until the print setting dialog box is closed.

- Open the file to print.
- 7 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Advanced].
- Size] from [Paper size].
- Click [OK].
- Select [Multi-Purpose Tray] from [Paper Source] on the [Paper/Quality] tab.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **13** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [Manage Custom Sizes] from [Paper Size].
- Click [+] to add an item to the list of paper sizes.
- 5 Double-click [Untitled], and then enter a name of the long paper size.
- 6 Enter values in [Width] and [Height].
- 7 Click [OK].

Q

- Select the registered paper size from [Paper Size].
- 9 Select [Multi-Purpose Tray] for [All Pages From] on the [Paper Feed] panel.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].
- If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Printing on Custom Size Paper

- Loading Custom Size Paper
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

Set a custom paper size and paper type on the operator panel. Then, register a paper size with a printer driver.

Paper sizes of 64 to 216 mm in width and 90 to 1321 mm in length can be registered.

- · Register paper in portrait, and load paper in a tray in portrait.
- If the paper length exceeds 432 mm (17 inches), use the rear output tray.
- · This function may not be available for some applications.
- If the paper length exceeds 432 mm (17 inches), the print quality cannot be guaranteed.
- · If paper is so long that it exceeds the paper supports of the MP tray, support the paper with your hands.
- It is not recommended to use a paper width of less than 100 mm (3.9 inches), because paper jams may result.
- · About available paper sizes for each tray and for duplex printing
 - 🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
- The auto tray switch function is set to [ON] by factory default. When a tray runs out of paper during printing, another tray automatically starts feeding paper. To feed custom size paper from a specified tray, set the auto tray switch function to [OFF].
- If images are not correctly printed on large size paper, select [Normal(600x600dpi)] for [Quality] in the PS printer driver. Printing may be improved.

Loading Custom Size Paper

When printing on custom paper size, change the paper type setting, and specify a paper tray.

- Load paper that can be set to the custom size in the MP tray or tray.
- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the 🔻 button to select [Paper Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 4 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the tray on which paper is loaded in step 1, and then press the \triangleright button.
- Check that [Paper Size] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.

- A Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Custom] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▼ button to select [Custom] and press the ▶ button.
- R Enter the setting value, and then press the 💿 (OK) button.
- O Change other settings if necessary.
- 🌔 Press the 🗲 button until the home screen is displayed.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- P Right-click the [OKI MC563 PCL6] icon, and then select [Printing Preferences].
- Click [Paper Feed Options] on the [Setup] tab.
- Click [Custom Size].
- 5 Enter a name of the new size in [Name].
- Enter values in [Width] and [Length].
- Click [Add] to save the custom paper size to the list, and then click [OK].You can save up to 32 custom sizes.
- Click [OK] until the [Printing Preferences] dialog box is closed.
- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 11 Click [Preferences].
- **19** Select a registered paper size from [Size] on the [Setup] tab.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **1** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 9 Right-click the [OKI MC563 PS] icon, and then select [Printing Preferences].
- Click [Advanced] on the [Layout] tab.
- 4 Click [Paper Size], and then select [PostScript Custom Page Size] from the drop-down list.
- 5 Click [Edit Custom Page Size].
- Enter values in [Width] and [Length], and then click [OK].

You cannot set [Offsets Relative to Paper Feed Direction].

- 7 Click [OK] until the [Printing Preferences] dialog box is closed.
- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- Click [Advanced] on the [Layout] tab.
- Click [Paper Size], and then select [PostScript Custom Page Size] from the drop-down list.
- 13 Click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **15** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- On Mac OS X, you can set a paper size out of the available range in the printer driver, resulting in improper printing. Set a paper size within the available range.
- Custom sizes very close to regular sizes may be handled as regular size on the Mac OS X printer driver.

Open the file to print.

- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [Manage Custom Sizes] from [Paper Size].
- Click [+] to add an item to the list of custom paper sizes.
- 5 Double-click [Untitled], and then enter a name of the custom paper size.
- **6** Enter values in [Width] and [Height].
- 7 Click [OK].
- 8 Select the paper size created from [Paper Size].
- **9** Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

Printing with Various Settings from a Computer

This section describes various print settings such as enlarging/reducing document size or making a booklet.

- Printing Manually One by One
- Enlarging or Reducing to Fit the Specified Paper Size
- · Printing Only the Cover from a Different Tray
- · Making a Booklet
- · Dividing a Document to Print on Some Sheets for Making a Poster
- Adding Semi-transparent Text (Watermarks)
- Overlaying Forms or Logos (Overlay)
- · Outputting a Document to a File Instead of Printing on Paper
- Storing Frequently-printed Documents in the Printer (Except MC363)
- Printing E-mail Attachment Files

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can print one sheet at a time by loading paper in the MP tray.

The message prompting you to set paper on the MP tray is displayed on the display screen every time you print one page. To continue printing, press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Start] and press the (OK) button.

To cancel printing, select [Cancel] and press the the on (OK) button.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select [Multi Purpose Tray] from [Source] on the [Setup] tab.
- Click [Paper Feed Options].
- Select the [Use MP tray as manual feed] check box, and then click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **R** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.
- **9** When the "Please install paper on MP Tray. Please set paper A4 (or another paper size). To cancel, select [Cancel]." message is displayed on the display screen, load paper in the MP tray.
 - Press the ◀ or ▶ button to select [Start] and press the (OK) button.

When printing a multiple page document, the same message is displayed every time you print one page.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- Select [Multi-Purpose Tray] from [Paper Source] on the [Paper/Quality] tab.
- Click [Advanced].
- Click [Multipurpose tray is handled as manual feed], and then select [Yes].
- 7 Click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Olick [Print] on the [Print] screen.
- When the "Please install paper on MP Tray. Please set paper A4 (or another paper size). To cancel, select [Cancel]." message is displayed on the display screen, load paper in the MP tray.
- Press the ◀ or ▶ button to select [Start] and press the (OK) button. When printing a multiple page document, the same message is displayed every time you print one page.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [Multi-Purpose Tray] for [All Pages From] on the [Paper Feed] panel.
- Select [Print Options] from the panel menu.
- 5 Select [Multipurpose tray is handled as manual feed] check box in the [Feed] tab.

- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].
- 7 When the "Please install paper on MP Tray. Please set paper A4 (or another paper size). To cancel, select [Cancel]." message is displayed on the display screen, load paper in the MP tray.
- 8 Press the ◀ or ▶ button to select [Start] and press the (o) (OK) button. When printing a multiple page document, the same message is displayed every time you print one page.

Ŵ

Enlarging or Reducing to Fit the Specified Paper Size

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can print on different paper sizes without changing the print data.

This function may not be available for some applications.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select a paper size to edit from [Size] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Select the [Resize document to fit printer page] checkbox, and then select a paper size to print.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- 4 Select the [Resize document to fit printer page] checkbox on the [Job Options] tab.

- Select the paper size to print.
- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

5

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select the [Scale to fit paper size] check box on the [Paper Handling] panel.
- Select a paper size to print from [Destination Paper Size].
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

Printing Only the Cover from a Different Tray

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can feed the first page of a print job from one tray and the remaining pages from another tray.

This function is not available with the Windows PS printer driver.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Click [Paper Feed Options] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Select the [Use different source for first page] check box.
- 6 Select a paper tray from [Source], and then click [OK]. Select a paper type from [Type] and media weight from [Weight] if necessary.
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- R Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [Paper Feed] from the panel menu.
- Select [First Page From], and then select a tray to feed the first page.

- 5 Select a tray to feed the remaining pages from [Remaining From].
- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

Making a Booklet

- · For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver

0

- This function may not be available for some applications.
- This function is not available on Mac OS X.
- Watermarks may not be printed properly with this function.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- Select [Booklet] from [Finishing Mode] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Click [Options], and then set booklet printing settings if necessary.
 - · [Signature]: Specify a unit of pages to be bound.
 - · [2 pages]: Print two pages on one page.
 - · [Right to Left]: Print a booklet that is opened from the right.
 - [Bind Margin]: Set a margin.
- Click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Ŵ

- To make an A5 booklet by using A4 paper, select [A4] from [Size] on the [Setup] tab.
- If this function is not available with the Windows PCL printer driver, select [Start] > [Devices and Printers], right-click the [OKI MC563 PCL6] icon, and then select [Printer properties] > the [Advanced] tab > [Print processor] > [OKX05HPP] > [OK].

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select [Booklet] from [Page Format] on the [Layout] tab.
- 5 Select the [Draw Borders] check box if necessary.
- Click [Advanced].
- 7 Click [Booklet Binding Edge], and then set margins.

Ŵ

- To make a right-fold booklet (a booklet with its binding on the right side when the first page is facing up), select [On Right Edge].
- To make an A5 booklet by using A4 paper, select [A4] from [Paper Size].
- R Click [OK] until the print setting dialog box is closed.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Dividing a Document to Print on Some Sheets for Making a Poster

You can create a poster by printing a document onto multiple sheets of paper, and then combining the sheets afterwards.

- This function is not available when you are using the IPP network.
- This function is not available with the Windows PS printer driver or on Mac OS X.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu
- 3 Click [Preference].
- Click [Poster Print] from [Finishing Mode] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Click [Options].
- 6 Set values to [Enlarge], [Add Registration Marks], and [Add Overlap] if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK]
- **R** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Ŵ

- To make an A3 poster using two sheets of A4 paper, select [A4] for the paper size, and the select [2] for [Zoom].
- If this function is not available with the Windows PCL printer driver, select [Start] > [Devices and Printers], right-click the [OKI MC563 PCL6] icon, and then select [Printer properties] > the [Advanced] tab > [Print processor] > [OKX05HPP] > [OK].

Adding Semi-transparent Text (Watermarks)

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver

- This function is not available on Mac OS X.
- · Watermarks are not printed properly for booklet printing.
- If the [Background] check box is selected on the [Watermark] screen for Windows PS printer driver, a watermark may
 not be printed depending on the application. In such a case, clear the [Background] check box.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Click [Watermark] on the [Extend] tab.
- 5 Click [New].
- Enter text that is printed as a watermark in [Text] in [Watermarks].
- 7 Set [Font], [Size], or other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Check that the watermark to print is selected, and then click [OK].
- G Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **1** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].

- Click [Watermark] on the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Click [New].
- Enter text that is printed as a watermark in [Text] in [Watermarks].
- 7 Set [Font], [Size], or other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Check that the watermark to print is selected, and then click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Overlaying Forms or Logos (Overlay)

- Registering Forms
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver

You can print overlays (such as logos or forms) on a document. An overlay is a group of forms. You can register four forms to an overlay. The forms are overlaid in order of registration and printed. The form that is registered last is printed on the top.

Registering Forms

Before printing overlay, create a form and register it in this machine.

Registering Forms (Form Overlay)

For Windows PCL printer driver users, follow the following steps to register forms.

- Create a form you want to register to the printer on the application.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Click [Overlays] on the [Extend] tab.
- 5 Select [Register print document as a new form].
- Click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- R Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.
- G Enter [Form name] and [ID] you want to register to the printer in [New Form].

Ŵ

The printing position for overlay can be specified.

10 Select the pages of the document on which you want to print the overlay from [Print on Pages] as registration information on the driver. To apply an overlay

by specifying the pages, select [Custom], and then enter the pages to which you want to apply the overlay in [Custom Pages].

Click [OK].

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Extend] tab.
- Click [Overlays].
- Select [Overlay Print] and select a form you want to use for an overlay printing from the drop-down list.

Ŵ

If you want to add a form registered using Configuration Tool or apply several forms as a group, click [Edit list...] to add to the list.

When adding a form registered using Configuration Tool: Click [Add a registered form...], enter the form name in [Form name] and ID of the form registered using the Storage Manager plugin of Configuration Tool, select pages on which you want to apply the form from [Print on Pages], and then click [OK].

Click [OK].

- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Olick [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

0

To use this function with the Windows PS printer driver, you must log in to a computer as the administrator.

Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].

- Right-click the [OKI MC563 PS] icon, and then select [Printing Preferences].
- Click [Overlays] on the [Job Options] tab.
- Select [User Overlay] from the drop-down list, and then click [New].
- Enter the form name that you registered with the Storage Manager plug-in for Configuration Tool in [Form Name], and then click [Add].
- 6 Enter a name of the overlay in [Overlay Name].
- 7 Select the pages of the document on which to print the overlay from [Print on Pages].

Ŵ

To apply an overlay by specifying the pages, select [Custom], and then enter the pages to which to apply the overlay in [Custom Pages].

- Click [OK].
- Select an overlay to use from [Defined Overlays], and then click [Add].
- 1 Click [OK]
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Open the file to print.
- 3 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 14 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Outputting a Document to a File Instead of Printing on Paper

- For Windows
- For Mac OS X

You can output a document to a file.

You must log in to a computer as the administrator.

For Windows

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- Right-click the [OKI MC563 *] icon and then select [Printer properties].
 * Select a driver type to use.
- 3 Select the [Ports] tab.
- Select [FILE:] from the port list, and then click [OK].
- S Open a file.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 7 Click [Print].
- 8 Enter the name of a file, and then click [OK]. example : C:\temp\printdata.prn

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [PDF] in the print dialog box, and then select a file format.
- Enter the name of a file, select a save destination, and then click [Save].

Storing Frequently-printed Documents in the Printer (Except MC363)

- For Windows PCL Driver
- For Windows PS Driver
- For Mac OS X
- Printing the Stored Document from This Machine

Store a print job in the internal memory of the printer. When printing, select a shared job from the operator panel.

If you cannot store the spooled data due to insufficient free space in the memory, a message is displayed to inform you that the file system is full, and the print job is not executed.

For Windows PCL Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Select [Shared Print].You can name a print job from Job Type Options.
- Set other settings if necessary, and click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] Screen.
 The print job is only sent to the printer, and it is not printed yet.

For Windows PS Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 2 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.

- Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Job Options] tab.
- Click [Shared Print] from [Job Type]. You can name a print job from Job Type Options.
- Set other settings if necessary, and click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen. The print job is only sent to the printer, and it is not printed yet.

For Mac OS X

Open the file to print.

- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Select [Secure Print] from the panel menu.
- Select [Shared Print] in the [Job Type]. You can name a print job from Job Type Options.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print]. 5 The print job is only sent to the printer, and it is not printed yet.

Q

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Printing the Stored Document from This Machine



- Press the () (PRINT) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Print Job] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Shared Print] is selected, and then press the button. 3 A job searching starts. Saved jobs are listed.

Q

To stop a job search, press the 💿 (STOP) button.

- Select the job you want to print, and press the button.
- Check that [Print] is selected, and then press the one (OK) button. 5

To print all the displayed shared jobs, press the A or V button to select [Print All], and then press the (OK) button.

Select [Delete] and press the ((OK) button to delete the specified shared job. Select [Delete All] and press the one (OK) button to delete all the displayed shared jobs. Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the ((OK) button.

Specify the number of copies, and press the on (OK) button. 6

Printing E-mail Attachment Files

Print attachment file of received E-mail.PDF (v1.7), JPEG, and TIFF (V6 Baseline) formats can be printed.

To use this function, you must set the e-mail reception settings on a POP server or SMTP server.

8 E-mail Setup

Ŵ

- For the number of copies, duplex printing or other printing settings, the current settings on the [Admin Setup] menu are applied.
- Up to 10 files, each of which is a maximum of 8 MB, can be printed.
- You can forward attachment file of received E-mail.
- Provention of Shared Folder (Auto Delivery)

Saving Paper, Saving Toner

This section describes how to print saving paper or toner.

- Printing on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Printing)
- Saving Toner
- Combining Multiple Pages onto One Sheet of Paper

Printing on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Printing)

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can print on both sides of a sheet of paper.

• Duplex printing is available for the following paper sizes.

A4, A5, B5, Letter, Legal (13 inches), Legal (13.5 inches), Legal (14 inches), Executive, 8.5SQ (8.5in x 8.5in), Folio (210 mm x 330 mm), 16K (197 mm x 273 mm, 195 mm x 270 mm, 184 mm x 260 mm), Custom size

• Duplex printing is available for the following media weight.

64 to 176 g/m² (17 to 46.8 lb)

Do not use media weight other than the above, because paper jams may occur.

This function may not be available for some applications.

Ŵ

When printing on custom size paper, duplex printing is available for the following width and length ranges.

- Width: 148 to 216 mm (5.8 to 8.5 inches)
- Length: 210 to 356 mm (8.3 to 14.0 inches)

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Close the rear output tray.
- Open the file to print.
- 3 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- 5 Select [Long Edge] or [Short Edge] from [2-Sided Printing] on the [Setup] tab.
- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Close the rear output tray.
- **9** Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- 5 Select [Flip on Long Edge] or [Flip on Short Edge] from [Print on Both Sides] on the [Layout] tab.
- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Close the rear output tray.
- Open the file to print.
- 3 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 4 Select [Long-Edge binding] or [Short-Edge binding] from [Two-Sided] on the [Layout] panel.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].
- Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Saving Toner

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

Printing is possible with less toner.

The amount of toner can be saved in three levels.

- [Printer setting]: Conforms to the printer setting.
- [Off]: Prints at a normal density without saving toner.
- [Save Level Low]: Prints at a somewhat lower density level.
- [Save Level Middle]: Prints at a low density.
- [Save Level High]: Prints at a very low density.

If using this function, only [Normal (600x600)] or [Fast (600x600)] can be specified as the print quality.

Ŵ

The density of the image that is printed with this function may vary depending on the printed document.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- A Select the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Select the amount of toner to save from [Toner saving].
- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Color] tab.
- 5 Select the amount of toner to save from [Toner Saving].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [Print Options] from the panel menu.
- Select the amount of toner to save from [Toner Saving] in the [Quality2] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

W

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Combining Multiple Pages onto One Sheet of Paper

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can print multiple pages of a document onto a single side of a sheet of paper.

- This function reduces the page size of your document for printing. The center of the printed image may not be in the center of the paper.
- This function may not be available for some applications.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- 4 Select the number of pages to print on each sheet at [Finishing Mode] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Click [Options].
- **6** Set each setting at [Page Borders], [Page layout], and [Bind Margin], and then click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **R** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.

- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select [Pages per Sheet] on the [Layout] tab.
- 5 Select the number of pages to print on each sheet from the drop-down list.
- Select the [Border] check box to mark off a boundary.
- 7 Click [Advanced] and select page layout order from [Pages per Sheet Layout].
- 8 Click [OK].
- G Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **1** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- **3** Select the number of pages to print on each sheet from [Pages per Sheet] on the [Layout] panel.
- A Set each setting at [Border] and [Layout Direction].
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

Adjusting Color on the Computer

This section describes how to adjust color setting when printing from a computer.

- Printing Color Data in Grayscale
- Using Color Matching on Printer Driver
- Simulating Printing Results for Ink
- Color Separation
- Correcting Color Registration Error Manually
- Correcting Density Manually
- Adjusting Color Balance (Density)
- Adjusting Color with Software

Printing Color Data in Grayscale

You can print color documents in grayscale.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- On the [Setup] tab, select [Monochrome].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

h

Selecting [Monochrome] on the printer driver enables you to print a color document in grayscale even when the cyan, magenta, and yellow toners are empty.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Color] tab and select [Grayscale].
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Ŵ

Selecting [Grayscale] on the printer driver enables you to print a color document in grayscale even when the cyan, magenta, and yellow toners are empty.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **7** From the [File] menu, select [Print].
- Select [Color] from the panel menu.
- Select [Grayscale].
- Click [Print].

Ŵ

- Selecting [Grayscale] on the printer driver enables you to print a color document in grayscale even when the cyan, magenta, and yellow toners are empty.
- If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Using Color Matching on Printer Driver

Color Matching means managing and adjusting documents color to keep it consistent between input and output devices.

This section describes the Color Matching function on the printer driver.

• Automatic:

Color matching is applied according to the document. Normally, use this setting as a default setting.

• Office Color:

Use this setting when printing business document using word processing software, spreadsheet software, and presentation software. Color matching is applied when RGB color space print data is converted to CMYK color space for the printer.

• Graphic Pro:

This function is suitable for using the DTP software. You can specify the simulation of printing with the CMYK output devices.

• No Color Matching:

This function is suitable for colors to be matched with an application.

If you use Mac OS X, you can also use [ColorSync] function to do color matching.

- If you want to manage CMYK color data, use the Graphic Pro function.
- · Link profiles for CMYK cannot be specified with the Windows PCL printer driver.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click on [Preferences].
- Select [Color] for [Color Setting] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Click [Detail...] in [Color Setting].

- Select an item and then click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click on [Preferences].
- Select the [Color] tab.
- 5 Select an item and then click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **7** From the [File] menu, select [Print].
- 3 Select the [Color] tab.
- 4 Select an item for [Color].
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Simulating Printing Results for Ink

You can simulate output such as that of an offset printing press by adjusting the CMYK color data.

- For some applications, this function is not available on Mac OS X.
- This function can be used when the [Office Color] or [Graphic Pro] is selected for [Color Mode].
- · For Windows PCL driver, this function can be used when [Graphic Pro] is selected for [Color Mode].
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click on [Preferences].
- Select [Color] for [Color Setting] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Click [Detail...] in the [Setup] tab and select [Graphic Pro].
- Select [Printer Simulation].
- 7 Select an ink feature you want to simulate from [Simulation Target Profile] on [Input Profile] and click [OK].
- R Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- G Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

Open the file to print.

9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.

Click on [Preferences].

- Select the [Color] tab and select [Graphic Pro], and then click [Detail]. You can do a printer simulation with [Office Color], for business or other documents, then click [Advanced], and select the properties of the ink you want to simulate from [CMYK Ink Simulation].
- Select the [Printer Simulation] check box.
- **6** Select an ink feature you want to simulate from [Simulation Target Profile] on [Input] and click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- R Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 7 From the [File] menu, select [Print].
- **3** Select [Color] from the panel menu.
- A Select [Graphic Pro] in [Color].
- Click [Options] to select [Printer Simulation].
- Select an ink feature you want to simulate from [Simulation Target Profile].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Color Separation

You can print by separating each color without using any applications.

- · Windows PCL printer driver cannot be used for this function.
- If you are using Adobe Illustrator, use the color separation function of the application. Turn off the color matching function of the printer driver.
- For Windows PS Drivers
- For Mac OS X

For Windows PS Drivers

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- **?** Click on [Preferences].
- Select the [Color] tab and click [Advanced].
- 5 Select the color you want to separate from [Print Color Separations] and then click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select the [Print Options] panel.
- Select [Print Color Separations] in the [Quality 2] tab.

5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Correcting Color Registration Error Manually

The machine automatically adjusts color registration when the machine turns on or the output tray is opened and closed. You can also manually adjust color registration from the operator panel if necessary.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the intermediate (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Print Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Color Menu] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Adjust Registration] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.
- 8 When [Execute] is displayed, press the ▶ button. Adjusting registration starts.

Correcting Density Manually

This machine automatically adjusts color registration when an image drum cartridge is replaced or when 500 sheets are printed. You can manually adjust color registration from the operator panel if necessary.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 🕨 Press the 🔺 button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 2 Enter the administrator password, and then press the one (OK) button.
 - Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Print Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 🗧 Press the 🔻 button to select [Color Menu] and press the 🕨 button.
- 🔓 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Adjust Density] and press the 🕨 button.
- 7 When [Execute] is displayed, press the button.
- Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

Adjusting density starts.

Adjusting Color Balance (Density)

When you adjust the shade to suit your preferences, operate from the operator panel.

To specify, darken or lighten pale part (Highlight), middle tone part (Mid-tone), and dark part (Dark) of each color.

This section describes how to adjust for cyan. When adjusting other colors, perform the same procedure to all colors and parts you want to adjust.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the one (OK) button.

Q

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Print Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Color Menu] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Color Tuning/Print Pattern] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 7 When [Execute] is displayed, press the button.
- 8 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

The print pattern will be printed.

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Cyan Tuning] and press the ▶ button.
- Light cyan, intermediate cyan, dark cyan can be set. Press the ▲ or ▼
 button to select the item you want to change and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to enter the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

- To darken a little, select +1 to +3, to lighten a little, select -1 to -3.
- Enter the value using the numeric keypad or select the value with the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button.
- **12** Repeat steps 9 to 11 if you want to add further change.
- **13** Press the **4** button to go back to the standby screen after the change is complete.

14 Start printing.

Repeat the procedure until the color shade meets your preferences.

Adjusting Color with Software

- Color Correct Utility
- Color Swatch Utility
- PS Gamma Adjuster Utility
For a Better Finish

This section describes settings to obtain better print results when printing from a computer.

- Enhancing Photos
- Printing with a Specified Resolution
- Emphasizing Fine Lines
- Specifying the Font to Use
- Changing Black Finish
- Eliminating White Gap Between Text and Background (Overprinting Black)

Enhancing Photos

You can print photographs more vividly.

This function is not available with the Windows PS printer drivers or on Mac OS X.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 2 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- A Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Select the [Photo Enhance] check box.
- **6** Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Printing with a Specified Resolution

- For Windows
- For Mac OS X

You can change the print quality if necessary.

Ŵ

If printing on large-size paper with the Windows PS printer driver or on Mac OS X, using [Normal (600x600)] may improve the print quality.

For Windows

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Select a print quality level from [Quality].
- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select the [Print Options] panel.
- Select a desired value from [Quality] in the [Quality 1] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Emphasizing Fine Lines

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

To prevent blurry small letters or fine lines, turn on [Adjust ultra fine lines] on the printer driver.

This function is turned on by default.

Bar code gaps or other gaps may be narrower depending on the application. In such a case, turn this function off.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Click [Advanced].
- Select [Adjust ultra fine lines] and select [On] for [Settings], and then click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 8 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].

4. Print

- Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Click [Advanced].

- 6 Check the [Adjust ultra fine lines] check box, and then click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 8 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [Quality1] from tabs.
- Check the [Adjust ultra fine lines] check box in the [Quality 1] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Specifying the Font to Use

- Print Using the Printer Fonts
- Print Using the Fonts of Computer

Print Using the Printer Fonts

- The printer fonts do not exactly duplicate the appearance of the TrueType fonts displayed on the screen.
- This function is not available on Mac OS X.
- This function may not be available for some applications.
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Extend] tab.
- Click [Fonts].
- Select the [Font Substitution] check box in [TrueType Font Output Type].
- 7 Specify the printer font to use instead of TrueType fonts in [Font Substitution Table].
- Click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
 - Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].

- Right-click the [OKI MC563 PS] icon and then select [Printer properties].
- **3** Double-click [Font Substitution Table] on the [Device Settings] tab.
- Click a TrueType font, and then select a printer font to be used to substitute the TrueType font from the list.
- 5 Click [OK].
- G Open a file to print from a computer.
- 7 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- Olick [Advanced] on the [Layout] tab.
- Click [TrueType Font], and then select [Substitute with Device Font].
- Click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **13** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Print Using the Fonts of Computer

You can print your documents by using TrueType fonts in a computer to reproduce the same font appearance as on the screen.

0

This function is not available on Mac OS X.

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
 - Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Extend] tab.

5 Click [Fonts].

- Clear the [Font Substitution] check box in [TrueType Font Output Type], select one of the following output formats, and then click [OK].
 - Download as outline font
 - Creates font images in the printer.
 - Download as bitmap font Creates font images using the printer drivers.
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- R Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

• For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Click [Advanced] on the [Layout] tab.
- 5 Click [TrueType Font], and then select [Download as Softfont].
- Click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Changing Black Finish

You can change the black finish when printing in color. The black finish setting can be used when [Office Color] or [Graphic Pro] is selected in the printer driver.

There are two types of black finishes; one is composed of cyan (C), magenta (M), yellow (Y) and black (K) toners, and the other is composed of a black (K) toner only. A black finish using CMYK toners is suitable for printing photographs. A black finish using a black toner only is suitable for printing black text or graphics.

If you use the [Office Color] function, you can also select the auto. If Automatic is selected, the suitable method is selected automatically to print out the document.

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click on [Preferences].
- Select [Color] for [Color Setting] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Click [Detail...] in the [Setup] tab and select [Office Color] or [Graphic Pro].
- Select the method to create black from [Black Finish], and click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- R Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.

Click on [Preferences].

- 4 Select [Color] tab and select [Office Color] or [Graphic Pro] and then click [Options].
- 5 Select the method to create black from [Black Finish], and click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 7 From the [File] menu, select [Print].
- 3 Select [Color] from the panel menu.
- Select [Office Color] or [Graphic Pro] and then click [Options].
- 5 Select the method to create black from [Black Finish].
 - Ŵ

[Black Finish] of [Graphic Pro] can be found on the [General] tab.

Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

W

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Eliminating White Gap Between Text and Background (Overprinting Black)

Depending on the conditions of use, you can set black to overprint and reduce the white gap between black letters and colored background.

- · This function cannot be used with some applications.
- This function can be used when printing only text over a background color.
- If the toner layer is thick, the toner may not be fixed firmly.
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click on [Preferences].
- 1 On the [Job Options] tab, Select [Advanced].
- Set [Overprint Black] to [On] and click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- 1 Open the file to print.
- 2 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click on [Preferences].

- A Select the [Color] tab and click [Advanced].
- 5 Select the [Black Overprint] check box, and click [OK].
- **6** Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **7** From the [File] menu, select [Print].
- 3 Select the [Print Options] panel.
- **/** Select the [Black Overprint] check box in the [Quality 1] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Useful Functions

This section describes useful functions when printing from a computer.

- Collating a Multiple Page Document in Units of Copies
- · Printing from the Last Page of a Document
- Selecting a Tray Automatically for the Specified Paper
- Switching to Another Paper Feed Tray Automatically When a Tray Runs Out Of Paper
- · Changing the Default Settings with a Printer Driver
- Saving Frequently-Used Settings in the Printer Driver to Use
- Storing Print Data in This Machine before Printing
- Printing without Opening a PDF File (PDF Print Direct)
- Printing Data in USB Memory

Collating a Multiple Page Document in Units of Copies

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can print a multiple page document in units of copies.

0

This function may not be available for some applications

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- 1 Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- A Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Select the number of print copies from [Copies], and then select the [Collate] check box.
- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- 4 Enter the number of print copies in [Copies], and then select the [Collate] check box on the [Job Options] tab.

5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].

Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Ŵ

Turn off the collating pages function on the application.

If the collating pages function is turned on, documents are printed without using the internal memory of the machine.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Enter the number of copies in [Copies]. Deselect the [Collate pages] check box in the [Paper Handling] tab.
- 4 Select [Print Options] on the panel menu, and then click [Collate] check box in the [Paper] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

- If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.
- If the [Collate pages] check box is selected in the [Paper Handling] panel, the machine prints documents without using the internal memory.

Printing from the Last Page of a Document

- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can print in forward or reverse page order to suit your needs.

When using the output tray, print in the forward page order to stack printouts in forward page order.

When using the rear output tray, print in the reverse page order to stack printouts in forward page order.

- If the rear output tray is not open, printouts are output to the output tray.
- · This function is not available with the Windows PCL printer driver.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select [Back to Front] from [Page Order] on the [Layout] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Ŵ

If [Page Order] is not displayed, select [Start] > [Devices and Printers], right-click the [OKI MC563 PS] icon, select [Printer properties] > the [Advanced] tab, and the select the [Enable advanced printing features] check box.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.

- Select [Reverse] for [Page Order] on the [Paper Handling] panel.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Q

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Selecting a Tray Automatically for the Specified Paper

- Setting the MP Tray
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can automatically select a tray (paper cassette (Tray 1/2/3)) or the MP tray that holds paper of the same size that is set with the printer driver. Trays switch in accordance with the [Tray Sequence] setting.

Ŵ

Be sure to set the paper size and weight for paper cassettes and the MP tray on the operator panel.

🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

Setting the MP Tray

Set the MP tray as a target of the auto tray selection.

(SETTING) button on the operator panel. Press the (Press the **V** button to select [Paper Setup] and press the **b** button. 2 Press the **V** button to select [MP Tray] and press the **b** button. 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [MP Tray Usage] and press the ▶ button. Λ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Normal Tray] and press the (OK) 5 button. Q [MP Tray Usage] is set to [Do Not Use] by factory default. 6 Press the \blacktriangleleft button until the home screen is displayed. For Windows PCL Printer Driver

Open the file to print.

- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences].
- Select [Auto] from [Source] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 6 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- **A** Select [Automatically Select] from [Paper Source] on the [Paper/Quality] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- **6** Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- 1 Open the file to print.
- 2 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [Auto Select] from [All Pages From] on the [Paper Feed] panel.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Switching to Another Paper Feed Tray Automatically When a Tray Runs Out Of Paper

- Setting Trays for the Auto Tray Switching
- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

When the specified tray runs out of paper, the machine can continue to print from another tray if paper of the same paper size and weight is loaded in the paper cassettes (Tray 1/2/3) and the MP tray.

To use this function, enable the auto tray switching function on the operator panel first. Then, set the auto tray switching function with the printer driver.

For the paper settings of each tray used for the auto tray switch function, set the same values to the machine and printer driver.

🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

Setting Trays for the Auto Tray Switching

- Press the Content (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼button to select [Auto Tray Switch] and check that [ON] is set.

Ŵ

Trays switch in accordance with the [Tray Sequence] setting.

Press the ◀ button until the home screen is displayed.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- 1 Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.

- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Click [Paper Feed Options] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Select the [Auto Tray Change] check box, and then click [OK].
- 6 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 7 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Click [Advanced] on the [Layout] tab.
- 5 Click [Tray Switch] and then select [ON].
- Click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 8 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [Print Options] from the panel menu.
- Check the [Tray Switch] check box in the [Feed] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Ŵ

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Changing the Default Settings with a Printer Driver

You can use frequently-used printing settings as the printer driver's default settings.

This function is not available on Mac OS X.

For Windows Printer Driver

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 2 Right-click the [OKI MC563 *] icon, and then select [Printing Preferences]. * Select a driver type to use.
- 3 Set the printing settings to use as the driver's default settings.
- Click [OK].

Saving Frequently-Used Settings in the Printer Driver to Use

- Registering Frequently-used Settings
- Printing with Registered Settings

Registering Frequently-used Settings

You can save the printer driver settings.

This function is not available with the Windows PS printer driver.

Ŵ

You can save up to 14 settings.

- Registering the Windows PCL Driver Settings
 - Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
 - Right-click the [OKI MC563 PCL6] icon, and then select [Printing preferences].
 - **3** Set the printing settings to save.
- Click [Save] in [Driver Setting] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Enter a name to save the settings, and then click [OK].
- Click [OK] to close the print setup dialog box.
- Registering the Mac OS X Printer Driver Settings

- The default settings on the [Page Setup] dialog box cannot be changed.
- The operation of the settings that are saved with a different printer driver cannot be guaranteed. Save the settings with a name that you can distinguish.
- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.

- 3 Set the printing settings to save.
- Select [Save Current Settings as Preset] from [Presets].
- 5 Enter a name to save the settings, and then click [OK].

Printing with Registered Settings

This function is not available with the Windows PS printer driver.

- For Windows PCL Driver
- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- Select a setting to use from [Driver Setting] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Select a setting to use from [Presets].
- Click [Print].

h

If [Show Presets] is selected from [Preset] and the [Reset Presets Menu to "Default Settings" After Printing check box] check box is deselected, the set preset is always applied.

Storing Print Data in This Machine before Printing

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
- For Windows PS Printer Driver
- For Mac OS X

You can spool print jobs to the memory that is integrated in this machine. This allows you to finish your work on your computer early, which makes it possible for your computer to process other tasks while this machine is operating in the background.

If you cannot store the spooled data due to insufficient free space in the internal memory of this machine, a message is displayed to inform you that the file system is full, and the print job is not executed.

For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].
- 🚹 Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Click [Advanced].
- Select [Job Spool], and select [On] for [Settings], and then click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences].

- Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Click [Advanced].
- Check the [Job Spool] check box, and then click [OK].
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 8 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- Prom the [File] menu, select [Print].
- 3 Select the [Print Options] panel.
- Check the [Job Spool] check box in the [Quality 2] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

W

If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Printing without Opening a PDF File (PDF Print Direct)

You can send a PDF file to this machine to directly print it. With PDF Print Direct, you can omit opening the PDF file with an application, such as Adobe Reader.

- For Windows
- For Mac OS X

(1)

The paper size can be set by pressing the (SETTING) button on the operator panel to select [Admin Setup] > [Print Setup] > [PDF Paper Size].

Ŵ

For Windows, install PDF Print Direct beforehand.

Software List of Utility Software

For Windows

- Right-click a PDF file to print, and then select [PDF Print Direct].
- 9 Select a printer to use.

To set the user authentication function with the selected printer, select [User Auth] from the [Printer Setting] menu.

3 To print an encrypted file, select the [Setting Password] check box, and then enter the password.

If the same password is to be used again, click [Save Password].

Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

For Mac OS X

- Select [Printers & Scanners] in [System Preferences].
- Oheck that the [OKI MC563] icon is listed.
- **3** Drag the icon of the driver to the desktop or Dock.
- Drag the file you want to print to the driver icon.

Printing Data in USB Memory

You can connect USB Memory to the printer and print saved data.

0

- Not all USB Memory is guaranteed to use. (USB Memory with security functions are not supported.)
- USB hubs and external USB HDDs are not supported.
- Encrypted PDF files are not supported.

Ŵ

- The following file systems are supported: FAT12, FAT16, FAT32.
- Supported file formats: PDF(v1.7), JPEG, PDF, TIFF(v6 baseline), XPS, PRN (PS, PCL, XPS)
- Up to 32 GB USB Memory is supported.
- Up to 100 files in supported file formats that are saved in USB Memory are displayed in the file list.
- If 100 or more files are saved in USB Memory, the file list is not displayed properly.
- USB Memory with a directory structure of 20 or more levels may not be read properly.
- A file path exceeding 240 characters may not be read correctly.
- · You can print one file in USB Memory at a time.

Insert USB Memory into the USB port.



- Press the (PRINT) button on the operator panel.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Print From USB Memory] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Select Print File] is selected, and then press the (OK) button. If the folder contains files you want to print, go to step 7.

- **5** Press the \checkmark button to select the folder including the file to print and press the OK (OK) button.
- 6 Check that [Open Folder] is selected, and then press the 💽 (OK) button. Repeat steps 5 to 6 until the file to print is displayed.

Ŵ

Select [Folder Property] to check the folder information.

- Set printing settings if necessary.
- 🌔 Press the 💽 (MONO) or 🤜 (COLOR) button.
- 1 When a message is displayed to inform you that you can remove USB Memory from the port, remove it.

Cancelling a Print Job

To cancel a print job from USB Memory, press the 💿 (STOP) button on the operator panel.

You can cancel a print job until a message is displayed to inform you that printing is complete.

The pages that are ready to be printed on this machine will be printed without changes.

Printing Confidential Document

This section describes how to obtain print results in a confidential manner.

• Encrypting the Print Data and Setting a Password Before Printing (Private Print) (Except MC363)

Encrypting the Print Data and Setting a Password Before Printing (Private Print) (Except MC363)

- Encrypting and Setting Password on a Computer
- Printing an Encrypted/Password-protected Document from This Machine

With the private print function, you can encrypt and password-protect private documents or confidential documents and store to the machine to prevent other people from seeing them, and then authenticate on the operator panel before printing them.

Since the print jobs are encrypted before sending, you can protect confidential information from injustice access.

- If you cannot store the spooled data due to insufficient free space in the internal memory of this machine, a message is displayed to inform you that the file system is full, and the print job is not executed.
- You cannot use this function with the poster printing function and the booklet printing function with the Windows PCL printer driver if you share this machine via the print server.
- When you use this function, clear the [Job Spool] check box.

8 Storing Print Data in This Machine before Printing

Encrypting and Setting Password on a Computer

- For Windows PCL Printer Driver
 - Open a file.
 - 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- ? Click [Preferences].
- Select the [Job Options] tab.
- 5 Select [Private Print] in [Job Type].
- Enter a password in [Password].
- 7 Click [OK].
- Set other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].

Click [Print] on the [Print] Screen.

The encrypted and password-protected print job is only sent to this machine, and it is not printed yet.

• For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open a file.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Advanced].
- A Select the [Job Options] tab.
- Select [Private Print] from [Job Type].
- **S** Enter a password in [Password].
- 7 Click [OK].
- Set other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

The encrypted and password-protected print job is only sent to this machine, and it is not printed yet.

• For Mac OS X

Open a file.

- 9 From the [File] menu, select [Print].
- 3 Select [Secure Print] from the panel menu.
- Select [Private Print] from [Job Type].
- 5 Enter a password in [Job Password].

Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

The encrypted and password-protected print job is only sent to this machine, and it is not printed yet.

W

- The print job saved in the memory is automatically deleted if the printing is complete or not printed for a certain period of time. If an error occurs while sending the data or the job is altered after being sent, the job is automatically deleted.
- If setting details are not displayed in the print dialog box, click [Show Details] at the bottom of the dialog box.

Printing an Encrypted/Password-protected Document from This Machine

Print an encrypted and password-protected print job saved in the internal memory of this machine.

- Press the (PRINT) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Print Job] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Private Print] and press the ▶ button. The user list is displayed.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the user name of your computer and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Enter the password set on the computer.
- 6 Select [Enter], and then press the (OK) button. Private jobs are listed.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the private job you want to print and press the (OK) button.
- Check that [Print] is selected, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

To print all the displayed private jobs, press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Print All], and then press the (OK) button.

Select [Delete] and press the (OK) button to delete the specified private job. Select [Delete All] and press the (OK) button to delete all the displayed private jobs. Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

Specify the number of copies, and press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Fax

Basic Operations of Fax Functions Sending a Fax via the Internet Setting Scanning for Transmission Settings for Transmission Setting for Receptions Performing Confidential Communication and Bulletin Board Communication (Fcode Communication) Useful Functions Sending a Fax from a Computer Sending Data to the Fax Server

Basic Operations of Fax Functions

This section describes basic operations when sending and receiving a fax.

- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
- About the Dial Function
- Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
- Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
- Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- Deleting a Specified Destination
- Cancelling a Fax Transmission (User's Manual)
- Receiving a Fax
- Specifying a Tray to Be Used When Printing Received Fax
- Paper Size Priority
- Checking the Communication Status/Transmission and Reception History
- Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report

About the Dial Function

When entering a destination fax number, you can use the following functions.

• "-", "Prefix", and "Flash"

Enter each sign by pressing its sign displayed on the fax number entry screen.

• - (Hyphen)

Inserts a hyphen to the entered fax number.

Prefix

Inserts a prefix number that is registered in advance. "N" is inserted when entering.

- Adding a Prefix (Prefix)
- Flash

Orders your PBX (Private Branch Exchange) to connect you with PSTN (Public Switched Telephone Network). "F" is entered when entering.

• "Pause", "#"

Enter with the < # > key on the numeric keypad. Pressing the < # > key switches between "P" and "#".

Pause

Pauses 2 seconds when dialing. You can enter as many pauses as you want. "P" is inserted when entering.

• # (Pound)

Sends "#" to the telephone line if [MF(Tone)/DP(Pulse)] is set to [Tone]. "#" is inserted when entering.

• "Tone", "*"

Enter with the < * > key on the numeric keypad. Pressing the < * > key switches between "T" and "*".

Tone

Switches to tone dialing if [MF(Tone)/DP(Pulse)] is set to [Pulse]. "T" is inserted when entering.

• * (Asterisk)

Sends "*" to the telephone line if [MF(Tone)/DP(Pulse)] is set to [Tone]. "*" is inserted when entering.

Specifying a Destination from Phone Book

You can select a destination from numbers that are registered in the speed dial list or the group list. You must register numbers in advance.

R Fax Numbers

h

- · You can enter up to 300 destinations in the speed dial list.
- You can enter up to 20 groups.



(FAX) button on the operator panel.

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- Check that [Add Destination] is selected, and then press the button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Speed Dial List] or [Group List] and press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a destination or group, and then press the OK) button.

The check mark on the left side of the destination or group turns on. You can select multiple destinations.

- When you select all destinations needed, press the button.
- When [Complete] is displayed, press the on (OK) button.

G,

To delete a specified destination.

- Deleting a Specified Destination
- Press the (MONO) button.

Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button

You can select a fax number that is registered in the speed dial list with a one-touch button.

If you register speed dials, the first 16 speed dials are automatically registered to the Onetouch buttons No. 1 to 16.

- Press the ((FAX) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button. 3
- (One-touch) button to which the destination fax number is Press the reaistered

Press the (FAX) button to specify speed dials registered to the Onetouch) buttons No.1 to 16 as destinations.



One-touch) buttons No. 9 to 16, press the (One-touch) button with the (SHIFT) button pressed.

```
Q
```

To delete a specified destination,

Deleting a Specified Destination

(MONO) button. Press the

	7	2		۱
1		2	,	ł
Ł	2	4	<u>_</u>	J

5

You can use the one-touch buttons on the top screen displayed after the () (FAX) button is pressed. In that case, after the one-touch buttons are pressed, the start screen is displayed to allow you to change other settings.

Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History

You can select a destination from the most recent 50 records in the transmission history or reception history.

0

The reception history that is displayed on the panel shows receptions with Fcode polling only.

Performing Confidential Communication and Bulletin Board Communication (Fcode Communication)



- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Check that [Add Destination] is selected, and then press the button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Tx History] or [Rx History], and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select number, and then press the (OK) button.

The check box is selected.

You can select multiple destinations.

- 7 When you select all destinations needed, press the ▶ button.
- 8 When [Complete] is displayed, press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

To delete a specified destination,

Deleting a Specified Destination



Deleting a Specified Destination

This section describes how to delete destination before sending a fax (before pressing the (MONO) button).

Press the ▲ button to select the field in which the destination is entered, and then press the (OK) button.

The entered destinations are listed.

2 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select destinations to be deleted, and then press the (OK) button.

The check box is selected.

You can select multiple destinations.

- 🛿 When you select all destinations needed, press the 🕨 button.
- 4 Check that [Delete The Address] is selected, and then press the image (OK) button.
- 5 Press the 4 button.
 - If you have deleted all the destinations, the screen automatically returns to the standby screen.
 - If you do not delete all the destinations, press the

 button to go back to the standby
 screen.

Receiving a Fax

This section describes how to check the received fax.

A received fax is automatically printed. You can specify a paper tray to use.

Specifying a Tray to Be Used When Printing Received Fax

🔗 Paper Size Priority

- Do not pull the paper tray out during printing.
- Even if the machine cannot print received faxes due to a lack of paper or paper jams, the machine can receive data of up to 8192 sheets. (However, this amount varies depending on the remaining memory space or document content.) If the machine cannot print received faxes due to a lack of paper or paper jams, refer to the following items to solve a problem. If the problem is solved, printing automatically starts.
- 🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

🔗 If Paper Jams Occur (User's Manual)

Ŵ

- · Use plain or recycled paper.
- If a received fax is larger than a specified paper size, the fax is reduced, discarded, or printed onto multiple sheets of paper depending on the reception print settings.

Setting a Print Method for When a Received Image Exceeds Paper Size

Specifying a Tray to Be Used When Printing Received Fax

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Select Tray] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the paper tray, and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.
 - The paper tray with [ON(Prior)] set is used ahead of another tray that holds paper of the same size.
 - The MP tray is set to [OFF] by factory default.
 - If there is a tray which is set to [ON] or [ON(Prior)], "---" is displayed as the setting value.

You cannot set all the trays to [OFF].

7 Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Paper Size Priority

Received images are usually printed on the same size of paper as that of the sender's. If the same-size paper is not loaded on this machine, alternative paper is selected according to the paper size priority as follows.

• When A4-size document is sent

 $A4 \longrightarrow B5 \longrightarrow A5$

When B5-size document is sent

B5 → A4

• When A5-size document is sent

 $A5 \longrightarrow B5 \longrightarrow A4$

Checking the Communication Status/Transmission and Reception History

This section describes how to check fax transmission and reception.

Checking the Communication Status

You can check whether a fax is being sent properly when the fax transmission job is in progress.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- ⑦ Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Fax Job View/Cancel] and press the ▶ button.
- Check the job content.

Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report

This section describes items on the Transmit and Receipt Journal Report.

For instructions on how to print Transmit and Receipt Journal Report, refer to "Printing a Report to Check".

To print Transmit and Receipt Journal Report automatically, press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Fax Setup] > [Fax Setting], and then set [A/R Full Print] to [ON].

🔗 Fax Setup

		1					2	3	4
*	* т	ransuit a	nd Receipt	Journal	Rep	ort	* *		
		P1					15/15/201	5 16 22	
Ro.	Tz/Rz	Distant Station	Resolution	Start Time	Time	Inge	Kind	Regult	Hrror Code
125	78.88	06 6264 1772	Normal.	15/10 15:19	00*07*	1		# 000	
624	<< Rz		Sornal.	15/10 12:51	00*43*	2		+ OK	
023	44 R.E	052 202 0581	Normal.	15/10 08:42	00*57*	10		# OK	
022	$T E \rightarrow 2$	Main Office		13/10 10:30	00-00*	0		ERROR	01
621	44 R#	03 5445 6111	Normal	07/10 18:43	00"14"	1	Secure Box Ex	# OK	
620	TH >>		Some1	17/10 18:41	00*32*	1	P-Code Polling Tx	OK	
\$19	$TK \rightarrow $		Normal.	87/18 16:30	00*26*	1	Mormal 76	ox	
02.5	$TK \rightarrow 2$	052 204 0581	Normal.	97/10 11:18	00-07*	1	Forwarding	# 05	
017	$c \in \mathbb{R} \pi$	03 5445 61111	Normal.	17/10 11:18	00*14*	1		# OK	
616	$\tau_{\rm E} >$	052 354 0581	Somal	07/10 11:14	00"16*		Broadcast	# OK	
015	TE >>	022 212 6724	Normal	07/10 11:13	00"16*	а	Broadcast	# CK	
014	$T x \to z$	06 6364 1773	Mornal	07/10 11:12	00-16*	3	Broadcast	# CK	
013	44 88	Conpany B	Fine	16/10 14:49	00*45*	2	P-Code Polling Rx	* OK	
012	$\tau_E >>$	0662641772	Ext-Fine	06/10 14:46	00*36*	2		+ cg	
011	$s\in Rx$		Mormal	01/10 22:09	00*19*	2		# ctt	
010	** 84		Mormal	01/10 18:11	00-38*	1	Normal Re	# cc	
009	$T E \rightarrow F$	06 6264 1772	Tot-Fine	01/10 15:34	03*24*	3		# OK	
008	$TK \rightarrow r$	022 312 6724	Rot-Fine	01/10 09:47	00*45*	2	PC-FRX	# CR	
007	TE > 2	Company B	Normal.	26/09 17:23	00"36"	2		* OK	
006	\leftrightarrow Re	06 6264 1772	Normal	20/09 13:16	00*12*	0		# IRROR	67
005	44 R#	022 212 6724	Ext-Pime	20/09 10:30	03*42*	э		# 08	
004	10° is a	03 5445 6111	Fine	25/09 14:23	00*13*	2		# cx	
003	$\nabla X \gg$	03 5445 6111	Fine	25/09 08:55	00"13"	2	Secure Dox Tx	# 05	
602	$\tau_{\rm E} >>$	Conpany A	Normal.	24/09 16:40	00*55*	2		OK	
001	$TK \rightarrow $	Conpany A		24/09 16:47	00-00*	0		ERBICIK	25
_									

	Item	Description	
1	Distant Station	Indicates destinations.	
		You can change the display style of "Distant Station" by pressing the	
		(SETTING) button on the operator panel and selecting [Admin	
		Setup] > [Fax Setup] > [Other Settings] > [Distant Station Priority].	
		When [Type 1] is set	
		 For the fax auto transmission/Fcode polling reception 	
		The device information (phone number) registered in the destination machine is displayed.	
		If the device information (phone number) is not registered in the destination machine, the destination information ("name" in the "s dial" or phone number) specified in the machine is displayed.	
		The device information (phone number) registered in the destina machine is displayed.	
		If the device information (phone number) is not registered in the destination machine, the specified destination (phone number) is displayed.	
		When (Type 2) is set	
		 For the fax auto transmission/Fcode polling reception 	
		The destination information ("name" in the "speed dial" or phone number) specified in the machine is displayed.	
		For the manual transmission (on-hook dial)	
		The specified destination (phone number) is displayed.	
		*The display style of "Distant Station" cannot be changed in case of the	
		fax reception, manual transmission using the external telephone, or	
		Fcode polling transmission.	
		The device information (phone number) registered in the destination	
		machine is displayed.	
		If the device information (phone number) is not registered in the	
		destination machine, this field is blank.	
2	Kind	Indicates the kind of fax.	
		 Manual Tx: Send a fax after a telephone call made from an external telephone is finished. 	
		 Secure Box Tx: Send a fax to the confidential box of the destination machine 	
		 Fcode Polling Tx: Send a document saved in the bulletin board box of the machine as a fay 	
		 Broadcast: Send a fax to multiple destinations at the same time. PC-FAX: Send a fax via the fax driver on a computer 	
		 Forwarding: Forward a received fax to another fax machine. Manual Rx: Receive a fax after answering with the external telephone. Fcode Polling Rx: Receive a document saved in the bulletin board box of the destination machine as a fax. Secure Box Rx: Receive a fax sent to the confidential box of the machine. 	
		*A blank coll indicator communication other than these actors in a such	
		A brain cell indicates communication other than those categories such	

	Item	Description
3	Result	Indicates fax communication results. • #: Communicates via Super G3. • *: Communicates via G3 ECM. • None: Communicates via G3 Non ECM.
4	Error Code	 Indicates the error code when a communication error occurs. For details about the error code, refer to "Fax Error Codes". A blank cell indicates that the communication is successfully completed.

Sending a Fax via the Internet

This section describes how to send a fax using the Internet connection.

- About the Internet Fax Function
- Receiving an Internet Fax
- Entering a Destination E-mail Address
- Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
- Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
- Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
- Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- Checking, Deleting or Changing a Specified Destination
- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Checking the Transmission History
- Receiving Results of Internet Fax

About the Internet Fax Function

The Internet Fax function allows you to send and receive faxes through an Internet line. When using standard faxes through a standard telephone line, charges are incurred depending on the distance. However, if using the Internet line, charges do not fluctuate regardless of the distance, allowing you to reduce more costs than standard faxes.

If you use the Internet Fax function, the fax data is converted to a TIFF file, and sent as an email attachment file. The data is sent immediately after scanning is complete, and the data is not saved in the memory of this machine. You can specify only e-mail addresses for the destination.

Ŵ

- You can set the following document sizes. Any document that contains different paper sizes cannot be used.
 - Available paper sizes for ADF: A4, A5, A6, B5, B6, Letter, Legal 13/13.5/14, Executive, Statement, Folio
 - Available paper sizes for the document glass: A4, A5, A6, B5, B6, Letter, Executive, Statement
- · The document data may not be printed correctly depending on the recipient's machine.
- · Before using the Internet Fax function, you must set a server.
- 🔗 Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)

Receiving an Internet Fax

A received Internet Fax is automatically printed.

- To receive Internet Faxes, you must set the e-mail reception settings in advance.
- Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)
- If you want to forward an Internet Fax, you can use the auto delivery function.
- Proventing Received Document Data to an E-mail Destination or Shared Folder (Auto Delivery)

Entering a Destination E-mail Address

- Press the C (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the \blacksquare button to select [Internet Fax] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- ▲ Check that [Add Destination] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [To] is selected, and then press the ▶ button. For [Cc] or [Bcc], press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Cc] or [Bcc], and press the ▶ button.
- A Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Manual Input] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Enter an e-mail address.
 - You can enter up to 80 characters.
 - 🔗 Entering Characters (User's Manual)
- Select [Enter], and then press the one (OK) button.
- Set scan settings if necessary.
- 1 Press the 💽 (MONO) button.

0

Specifying a destination in other methods

- Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
- Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
- Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
- Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server

Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List

Register destinations in the address book or group list in advance.

0

If you specify a reply destination of an Internet Fax, you cannot specify a group.

Ŵ

- · You can register up to 1000 destinations in the address book.
- You can register up to 32 groups.



- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- ? Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Check that [Add Destination] is selected, and then press the button.
- Check that [To] is selected, and then press the button.

For [Cc] or [Bcc], press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Cc] or [Bcc], and press the ▶ button.

- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Address Book] or [Group List] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Select the destination or group and press the (OK) button. The check box is selected. You can select multiple items.
- 8 When you select all destinations needed, press the ▶ button.
- Select [Complete], and then press the on (OK) button.
- Set scan settings if necessary.
- Press the 💽 (MONO) button.

0

Specifying a destination in other methods

- Entering a Destination E-mail Address
- Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
- Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
- Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server

Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons

Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.	
 2 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass. 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ► button. 4 Check that [Add Destination] is selected, and then press the corresponding (One-touch) button on the operator panel. If you register E-mail addresses, the first 16 E-mail addresses are automatically registered to the (One-touch) buttons No. 1 to 16. Press the (SCAN) button to specify E-mail addresses registered to the (One-touch) buttons No. 1 to 16. To select the (One-touch) buttons No. 9 to 16, press the (One-touch) button with the (SHIFT) button pressed. 	 The transmission history Press the Set a docum Press the ▼ Press the ▼ Check that [<i>i</i> Check that [<i>i</i> For [Cc] or [Bob button.
 5 Set scan settings if necessary. 6 Press the (MONO) button. io Specifying a destination in other methods i Entering a Destination E-mail Address i Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List i Selecting a Destination from Transmission History i Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server 	 6 Press the ▲ 7 Press the ▼ 7 Press the ▼ 7 The check box You can select 8 When you set 9 Select [Com 10 Set scan set 11 Press the € 10 Specifying a destination
	 Entering a Destinal Specifying a Destinal Selecting a Destinal Searching for a Destinal
	-

Selecting a Destination from Transmission History

displays only sent faxes whose destinations were directly entered.

- (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- ent in the ADF or on the document glass.
- button to select [Internet Fax] and press the button.
- Add Destination] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- To] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button. cc], press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Cc] or [Bcc], and press the 🕨
- or ▼ button to select [Tx History] and press the ▶ button.
- button to select destinations, and then press the one (OK) button. x is selected. ct multiple items.
- elect all destinations needed, press the 🕨 button.
- plete], and then press the 國 (OK) button.
- ttings if necessary.
- (MONO) button.

ation in other methods

- tion E-mail Address
- nation from Address Book/Group List
- ation Using One Touch Buttons
- stination in the LDAP Server

Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server

You can search for a destination from a list on the LDAP server. There are two search methods, as shown below.

- [Simple Search]: You can run a search with only one keyword as a user name. You can only search for character strings included in usernames, and not in e-mail addresses.
- [Advanced Search]: You select search conditions to search for items that include all the specified keywords or any of the keywords. You can specify user names or e-mail addresses as search keywords.

Up to 100 search results are displayed.

For details on setting the LDAP server, refer to "Setting the LDAP Server".

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- ? Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Check that [Add Destination] is selected, and then press the button.
- Check that [To] is selected, and then press the button.
- For [Cc] or [Bcc], press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Cc] or [Bcc], and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [LDAP] and press the (OK) button.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Simple Search] or [Advanced Search], and press the ▶ button.
- P Enter a keyword to search.
 - 🔗 Entering Characters (User's Manual)
- Select [Enter], and then press the 💿 (OK) button.
- When the search results are displayed, press the ▲ or ▼ button to select destinations, and then press the (OK) button.

The check box is selected.

You can select multiple destinations.

- ✓ When you select all destinations needed, press the ▶ button.
- Select [Complete], and then press the 💽 (OK) button.
- **13** Press the **4** button to go back to the standby screen.
- **1** Set scan settings if necessary.
- **15** Press the **(MONO)** button.

0

Specifying a destination in other methods

- Entering a Destination E-mail Address
- Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
- Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
- Selecting a Destination from Transmission History

Checking, Deleting or Changing a Specified Destination

- Checking a Destination
- Deleting a Destination
- Changing the Destination Type

Checking a Destination

- Go back to the [Add Destination] screen, and then press the 🔺 button.
- 🔈 Press the 🕨 button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select the destination type and press the ▶ button. You can select To, Cc, and Bcc as a destination type.
- 🚹 When you check all destinations needed, press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Check that [Close The List] is selected, and then press the 💿 (OK) button.

Deleting a Destination

- ✓ Go back to the [Add Destination] screen, and then press the ▲ button.
- Press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select the destination type including the destination to be deleted and press the ► button.

You can select To, Cc, and Bcc as a destination type.

- - The check box is selected.

You can select multiple destinations.

- When you select all destinations to be deleted, press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Delete The Address] and press the (OK) button.

Changing the Destination Type

- Go back to the [Add Destination] screen, and then press the A button.
- Press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select the destination type including the destination to be changed and press the ► button.
 - You can select To, Cc, and Bcc as a destination type.
- 4 Press the ▼ button to select the destination to be changed, and then press the (OK) button.

The check box is selected.

You can select multiple destinations.

- 5 When you select all destinations to be changed, press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Check that [Edit Destination] is selected, and then press the 凾 (OK) button.
- 7 Press the ▼ button to select destination type from among [To], [Cc], and [Bcc], and then press the (OK) button.

Setting Scanning for Transmission

This section describes the scan settings for Internet Fax transmissions.

Ŵ

- If using Scan to Fax Server, the following scan settings are not available.
- · Setting a reply destination
- · Editing an e-mail
- Specifying a file name (file name)
- Scanning a duplex document (duplex scan)

Scanning Multiple Documents Continuously (Continuous Scan)

You can scan a fax transmission document from the ADF and document glass. For example, you can send a document and a part of a book as a single fax job.

Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.

- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- 4 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Continuous Scan] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the (OK) button.
- Specify a destination.
 - Entering a Destination E-mail Address
 - Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 - Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
 - Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
 - Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- **7** Press the (MONO) button to start scanning the first document.
- When [Please set next document] is displayed, set the next document.
- Check that [Start Scan] is selected, and then press the 凾 (OK) button.
- Repeat steps 8 and 9 for each fax transmission document if necessary.

11 When scanning all sets of the documents is complete, select [Scan Complete] and press the (OK) button.

Adjusting the Density (Density)

You can adjust the density in seven levels.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the 🔻 button to select [Internet Fax] and press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Density] and press the ▶ button.
- **6** Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the density, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

[0] is the standard value. To increase the density, select [+1], [+2], or [+3] (darkest). To decrease the density, select [-1], [-2], or [-3] (lightest).

7 Specify a destination.

Pentering a Destination E-mail Address
 Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
 Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
 Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the $\overbrace{}$ (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Sending a Fax via the Internet

Specifying a Scan Resolution (Resolution)

You can change a resolution to scan a document to the value to obtain the most suitable quality.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Resolution], and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the image quality, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

If you select [Photo], it takes long to scan a document.

- 7 Specify a destination.
 - Entering a Destination E-mail Address
 - Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 - Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
 - Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
 - Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💽 (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Sending a Fax via the Internet

Specifying a Scan Size (Scan Size)

You can specify the suitable size to scan a document.

- Press the C (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the lacksquare or lacksquare button to select [Scan Setting] and press the lacksquare button.
- Check that [Scan Size] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- **6** Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the size, and then press the (OK) button.
- 7 Specify a destination.
 - Pentering a Destination E-mail Address
 Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
 Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
 Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- \mathbf{R} Change other settings if necessary, and then press the $\overline{\mathrm{eo}}$ (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- 🔗 Setting Scanning for Transmission
- 🔗 Sending a Fax via the Internet

Scanning a Document with a Colored Background Clearly (Background Removal)

To adjust a level of the document background removal, you can select Auto, OFF, or adjustments in six levels.

If you select [Auto], the background is automatically removed in a level that suits the document.

- If a greater (brighter) value of the background removal is set, fine lines, texts or light colors may not be reproduced
 depending on the document.
- In the following cases, background color may not be correctly detected and the background may not be eliminated successfully.
- When a custom-size document is loaded
- When a document with the front edge folded is loaded
- When a document missing the front edge or an oblique document is loaded
- When a document having a hole near the front edge is loaded
- When a document is placed without aligning it with the guide on the document glass
- Press the C (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the V button to select [Internet Fax] and press the button.
- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Background Removal] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

To increase a level of the document background removal, select [4], [5], or [6]. To decrease a level of the document background removal, select [2], [1], or [OFF] (no removal).

- 7 Specify a destination.
 - P Entering a Destination E-mail Address
 - Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
- Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
- Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
- Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- \mathbf{R} Change other settings if necessary, and then press the \mathbf{e} (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

Setting Scanning for Transmission

Sending a Fax via the Internet

Setting a Reply Destination

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Scan Setting] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Reply To] and press the ▶ button.
- Enter a reply destination, and then press the 國 (OK) button.
 - Pentering a Destination E-mail Address
 Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- 7 Specify a destination.
 - Pentering a Destination E-mail Address
 Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
 Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
 Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- \mathbf{R} Change other settings if necessary, and then press the $\overline{\mathrm{eo}}$ (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- 🔗 Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Sending a Fax via the Internet

Editing an E-mail

Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.

- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Edit E-mail] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Check that [Select Subject] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 7 Select the subject and press the (OK) button. If you select [Manual Input] in step 5, enter a subject, and then press [OK].

Ŵ

When directly entering, you can enter up to 80 characters. Participart (User's Manual)

- 🎗 Press the 🔻 button to select [E-mail Body] and press the 🕨 button.
- Q Check that [Select Text] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Select the text body and press the 🐼 (OK) button. If you select [Manual Input] in step 9, enter a text, and then press [OK].

Ŵ

When directly entering, you can enter up to 256 characters.

- Specify a destination.
 - PEntering a Destination E-mail Address
 - Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 - Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
 - Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
 - Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the even (MONO) button.

0

Registering an E-mail Template

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

Setting Scanning for Transmission

Sending a Fax via the Internet

Specifying a File Name (File Name)

You can specify a name of a scanned data file.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Scan Setting] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [File Name] and press the ▶ button.
- Enter a file name.
- Select [Enter], and then press the (OK) button.
 You can enter up to 64 characters.
 - 🔗 Entering Characters (User's Manual)

Ŵ

If you do not specify a file name, the factory default setting name is used.

- Specify a destination.
 - Pentering a Destination E-mail Address
 Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
 Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
 Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the $\overbrace{}$ (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Sending a Fax via the Internet
Scanning a Duplex Document (Duplex Scan)

You can send a duplex document with the ADF.

When you set a document on the document glass, this function cannot be used.



- (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF.
- Press the **V** button to select [Internet Fax] and press the **b** button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Scan Setting] and press the button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Duplex Scan] and press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the scan method, and then press the (OK) button.

You can specify [Long Edge Bind] or [Short Edge Bind].

- Specify a destination.
 - Entering a Destination E-mail Address
 - Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List
 - Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons
 - Selecting a Destination from Transmission History
 - Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the for (MONO) button.

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Sending a Fax via the Internet

Specifying a File Compression Rate (Compression Rate)

You can specify the appropriate compression level.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass. 2
- Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button. 3
 - Press the \blacktriangle or \triangledown button to select [Scan Setting] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Compression Rate] and press the 5 button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the compression rate, and then press the OK) button.
- Specify a destination.
 - Entering a Destination E-mail Address Specifying a Destination from Address Book/Group List Selecting a Destination Using One Touch Buttons Selecting a Destination from Transmission History Searching for a Destination in the LDAP Server
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the for (MONO) button.

10

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Sending a Fax via the Internet

Checking the Transmission History

You can check the transmission history.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ► button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Tx History] and press the ▶ button.
- 4 Check the transmission history.

Receiving Results of Internet Fax

You can check the Internet Fax result in Transmit and Receipt Journal Report.

For details, refer to "Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report (E-mail/Internet fax/ FaxServer)".

Setting Scanning for Transmission

This section describes how to make settings when sending a fax.

- Scanning a Duplex Document (Duplex Scan)
- Specifying a Scan Resolution (Resolution)
- Sending a Fax to Multiple Destinations at the Same Time
- Specifying a Scan Size (Scan Size)
- Adjusting the Density (Density)
- Scanning a Document with a Colored Background Clearly (Background Removal)
- Erasing Edge Shadows When Sending (Edge Erase)
- Disclosing a Sender Name (Originator) to the Recipient
- Changing the Sender Name That is Printed on Faxes
- Printing Transmission Results Automatically (Transmit Conf. Report)
- Registering the Sender Name (Originator)
- Changing the Standard Originator Name
- Adding a Prefix (Prefix)
- Setting the Number of Redial Attempts and Redial Intervals

Scanning a Duplex Document (Duplex Scan)

You can send a duplex document by fax with the ADF.

When you set a document on the document glass, this function cannot be used.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- **)** Set a document in the ADF.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Duplex Scan] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

You can specify [Long Edge Bind] or [Short Edge Bind].

7 Press the 4 button until the start screen is displayed.

Specify a destination.

Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

- Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
- Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
- Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- $\mathbf{9}$ Change other settings if necessary, and then press the \mathbf{e} (MONO) button.

Specifying a Scan Resolution (Resolution)

You can select a resolution to obtain the most suitable quality.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Resolution], and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the image quality, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

- [Extra-Fine] may not be available depending on the receiver's machine.
- If you select [Fine], [Extra-Fine], or [Photo], it takes long to scan a document.
- Press the 4 button until the start screen is displayed.

Specify a destination.

- Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
- Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
- Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
- Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💽 (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Sending a Fax to Multiple Destinations at the Same Time

You can send a fax to multiple destinations. You can specify up to 100 destinations by using the numeric keypad, speed dial, or group list.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- 🚹 Check that [Add Destination] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the destination, and then press the (OK) button.
 - Send a Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 - Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 - Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 - Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- Repeat step 4 to enter all the destinations.
- 7 Change other settings if necessary, and then press the MONO) button.
- 8 Check the destinations set from the list screen and press the (MONO) button.

You can delete specified addresses.

Ŵ

- To cancel operation, press the O (STOP) button.
- · A group list is useful when you want to broadcast. Register a group list before sending a fax in advance.
- Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
- · If [Broadcast Destination] is enabled, destination numbers are displayed before sending.

🔗 Fax Setup

- You can cancel a fax transmission.
 - 🔗 Cancelling a Fax Transmission (User's Manual)

Specifying a Scan Size (Scan Size)

You can select the suitable size to scan a document.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Scan Size] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- **6** Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the scan size, and then press the (OK) button.
- 7 Press the ◀ button until the start screen is displayed.
- Specify a destination.
 - Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 - Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 - Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 - Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- **Q** Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💽 (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Adjusting the Density (Density)

You can adjust the scan density in seven levels.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- **?** Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔻 button to select [Fax Functions] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Density] and press the ▶ button.
- **6** Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select the density, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

[0] is the standard value. To increase the density, select [+1], [+2], or [+3] (darkest). To decrease the density, select [-1], [-2], or [-3] (lightest).

7 Press the 🗲 button until the start screen is displayed.

8 Specify a destination.

- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- \mathbf{Q} Change other settings if necessary, and then press the $\overbrace{\frown}$ (MONO) button.

0

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Scanning a Document with a Colored Background Clearly (Background Removal)

To adjust a level of the document background removal, you can select Auto, OFF, or adjustments in six levels.

If you select [Auto], the background is automatically removed in a level that suits the document.

0

- If a greater (brighter) value of the background removal is set, fine lines, texts or light colors may not be reproduced depending on the document.
- In the following cases, background color may not be correctly detected and the background may not be eliminated successfully.
- When a custom-size document is loaded
- When a document with the front edge folded is loaded
- When a document missing the front edge or an oblique document is loaded
- When a document having a hole near the front edge is loaded
- When a document is placed without aligning it with the guide on the document glass

Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.

- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- ? Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Background Removal] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

To increase a level of the document background removal, select [4], [5], or [6]. To decrease a level of the document background removal, select [2], [1], or [OFF] (no removal).

- Press the ◀ button until the start screen is displayed.
- Specify a destination.

Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Specifying a Destination from Phone Book

Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the Section (MONO) button.

0

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Erasing Edge Shadows When Sending (Edge Erase)

A black shadow may be scanned around the edges of the scanned document. The edge erase function allows you to erase the black shadow.

Ŵ

- [Edge Erase] is set to [OFF] by factory default.
- The default value of the edge width to erase can be changed by pressing the (SETTING) button on the
 operator panel and selecting [Admin Setup] > [Fax Setup] > [Default Settings] > [Edge Erase] > [ON] > [Width].
 - Press the C (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- ? Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Edge Erase] and press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [ON] and press the 🕨 button.
- 7 Use the numeric keypad to enter a value from 2 to 50 mm in [Width] and then press the (OK) button.
- Specify a destination.
 - Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 - Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 - Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 - Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the [1] (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Disclosing a Sender Name (Originator) to the Recipient

You can set the machine so that a sender name (originator) can be printed on sent faxes. [TTI] is enabled by factory default, resulting in the name that you specify with [Sender ID] printed.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔻 button to select [Fax Functions] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [TTI] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the ▶ button.
 You can change the sender name (originator) to use.

🔗 Easy Setup

- 7 Specify a destination.
 - Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 - Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 - Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 - Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the eval (MONO) button.

0

- Changing the Sender Name That is Printed on Faxes
- Registering the Sender Name (Originator)

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Changing the Sender Name That is Printed on Faxes

[TTI] is enabled by factory default, resulting in the name that you specify with [Sender ID] printed on faxes as [Standard TTI]. To use any sender name (originator) other than [Standard TTI], follow the procedure below.

- Press the C (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [TTI Select] and press the ▶ button.
 To select an originator, you must register the sender name (originator) in advance.
 ⊘ Registering the Sender Name (Originator)
- 7 Specify a destination.
 - Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 - Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 - Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 - ${\mathscr P}$ Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- 2 Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💽 (MONO) button.

0

Disclosing a Sender Name (Originator) to the Recipient

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- 2 Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Printing Transmission Results Automatically (Transmit Conf. Report)

Set whether to automatically print transmission results.

Ŵ

The default value can be changed by pressing the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel and selecting [Admin Setup] > [Fax Setup] > [Default Settings] > [Transmit Confirmation Report].

- Press the C (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Transmit Confirmation Report] and press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Select [ON] if you want to print or [OFF] if not, and press the 國 (OK) button.
- 7 Specify a destination.

Pentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the $\overbrace{\frown}$ (MONO) button.

0

- Setting Scanning for Transmission
- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Registering the Sender Name (Originator)

You can change the sender name (originator) that is printed on a sent fax. To change the name, you must register the originator name in advance.

Before using the following function, check that the [TTI] setting is enabled.

d Disclosing a Sender Name (Originator) to the Recipient

Only use alphanumeric characters for [Sender ID].

Q

If you set [Sender ID], the name is automatically registered to [TTI 1].

Easy Setup

You can register up to three sender names (originators).



- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the b button. 2
- Enter the administrator password, and then press the one (OK) button. 3

Q

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the A button to select [User Install] and press the button.
- Press the **A** or **V** button repeatedly to select [TTI Register/Edit] and press the button.
- Select the sender ID to register, and then press the button.

Enter a name.

You can enter up to 22 characters.

- Select [Enter], and then press the 💽 (OK) button.
- Press the *I* button until the home screen is displayed. Q

0

- d Disclosing a Sender Name (Originator) to the Recipient
- d Changing the Sender Name That is Printed on Faxes

Changing the Standard Originator Name

If you have the sender (originator) name that is frequently used, it is recommended to specify the name as the standard originator name.

Press the

(SETTING) button on the operator panel.

- 🔈 Press the 🔺 button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- **?** Enter the administrator password, and then press the on (OK) button.
 - Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Į Press the ▲ button to select [User Install] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Standard TTI] and press the
 ▶ button.
- Select the sender ID to register, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 7 Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

0

- Disclosing a Sender Name (Originator) to the Recipient
- Changing the Sender Name That is Printed on Faxes

Adding a Prefix (Prefix)

- Registering a Prefix
- Using a Prefix When Sending a Fax
- · Using a Prefix When Registering a Speed Dial Number

You can add a prefix to a destination number. You can also attach a prefix when registering a number to speed dial.

Registering a Prefix

You must register the prefix to [Prefix] in advance. You can enter up to 40 digits.

You can use symbols, such as "#" or "*".

- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 - Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
- 👔 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 國 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Other Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Prefix] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Enter a prefix.
- Select [Enter], and then press the one (OK) button.
- Q Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Using a Prefix When Sending a Fax

You can attach a prefix only when you enter a destination number by using the numeric keypad. To specify a destination by using the numeric keypad, follow the procedure below.

You cannot use the speed dial after entering a prefix.

Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

1 Press the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button to select [Prefix: N] and press the (OK) button.

The prefix is displayed as "N".

- 9 Enter a destination number.
- 3 Select [Enter], and then press the one (OK) button.

Using a Prefix When Registering a Speed Dial Number

You can add a prefix to a speed dial number.

8 Fax Numbers

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Prefix: N] on the fax number entry screen for speed dial registration and press the (OK) button.
- 9 Enter a fax number.

Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

3 Select [Enter], and then press the integration (OK) button.

Setting the Number of Redial Attempts and Redial Intervals

If the fax transmission fails, the machine automatically redials. If the recipient's line is busy, the recipient's machine does not answer, or a communication error occurs, the sender's machine also automatically redials. You can set the number of redial attempts and the intervals of redial attempts.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 🔈 Press the 🔺 button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 2 Enter the administrator password, and then press the one (OK) button.

h

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Other Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 🕻 Check that [Redial Tries] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 7 Enter the number of redial attempts using the numeric keypad, and then press the (OK) button.
- ? Press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- 🔾 Press the 🔻 button to select [Redial Interval] and press the 🕨 button.
- 10 Enter the redial interval using the numeric keypad, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

If the transmission failed a specified number of times for redial attempts, the document that is stored in memory is erased and an error message is printed out.

Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History

Settings for Transmission

This section describes how to send a fax.

- Scanning Multiple Documents Continuously on the Document Glass (Continuous Scan (Glass))
- Scanning Multiple Documents Continuously with the ADF (Continuous Scan (ADF))
- Sending at a Specified Date and Time (Delayed Tx)
- Sending While a Document is being Scanned (Memory Transmission/Real time Transmission)
- Sending a Fax after Calling (Manual Transmission)
- Manual Sending (On-hook dial)
- Preventing Wrong Fax Transmissions

Scanning Multiple Documents Continuously on the Document Glass (Continuous Scan (Glass))

()

For continuous scanning, the settings related to the image settings, such as resolution, density, and scan size, cannot be changed.

- Press the C (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- **)** Set a document on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Continuous Scan(Document Glass)] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the (OK) button.
- 7 Press the 🗲 button.
- Specify a destination.
 - Pentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 - Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 - Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 - ${\mathscr P}$ Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- 9 Press the (MONO) button to start scanning the first document.
- When [Please set next document] is displayed, set the next document.
- Check that [Start Scan] is selected, and then press the integration (OK) button.
- **19** Repeat steps 10 and 11 for each fax transmission document if necessary.
 - 3 When scanning all sets of the documents is complete, press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scan Complete] and press the (w) (OK) button.

Scanning Multiple Documents Continuously with the ADF (Continuous Scan (ADF))

For continuous scanning, the settings related to the image settings, such as resolution, density, and scan size, cannot be changed.



Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.

- Set a document in the ADF.
- Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- Press the **V** button to select [Fax Functions] and press the **b** button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Continuous Scan(ADF)] and press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [ON] and press the ON (OK) button.
- Press the 4 button.

Specify a destination.

- Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual) Specifying a Destination from Phone Book Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
- Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- Press the (MONO) button to start scanning the first document.
- When [Please set next document] is displayed, set the next document.
- Check that [Start Scan] is selected, and then press the one (OK) button.
- Repeat steps 10 and 11 for each fax transmission document if necessary.
- When scanning all sets of the documents is complete, press the A or V button to select [Scan Complete] and press the one (OK) button.

Sending at a Specified Date and Time (Delayed Tx)

You can send a fax at specified date and time. If you specify time to send a fax, the fax data is saved in the memory of this machine and the fax is automatically sent at the specified date and time.

You can set up to 20 fax transmissions with the acceptable range of reservation up to 1 month later.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- Press the **V** button to select [Fax Functions] and press the **b** button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Delayed Tx] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [ON] and press the \triangleright button.

- To change the specified reservation time, cancel it and make a new reservation.
- Cancelling a Fax Transmission (User's Manual)
- · You can reserve a different fax transmission even if the machine is sending a fax.
- Press the \blacktriangle , \bigtriangledown , \checkmark , or \triangleright button to set the date and time to send. Date and time are displayed in order of date, time, and minute.
- 8 Press the (IDK) button.
- Press the \blacktriangleleft button to go back to the standby screen. q

Specify a destination.

- Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
- Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
- Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
- Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- Change other settings if necessary, and then press the [10] (MONO) button.

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

Setting Scanning for Transmission

Sending While a Document is being Scanned (Memory Transmission/Real time Transmission)

There are two types of automatic transmissions: Memory transmission which allows you to start sending a fax after the document is scanned, and Real time transmission which allows you to send a fax while the document is being scanned.

· Memory transmission

Memory transmission is a method to send a fax after the document is scanned in the memory of this machine. You can take the document out without having to wait until the transmission is complete, saving your time.

Real time transmission

Real time transmission is a method to send a fax directly to the recipient without scanning the document in the memory of this machine. The transmission starts immediately after you complete transmission operation, allowing you to check that the data is sent to the recipient.

[Memory Tx] is set by factory default.

To enable real time transmission, follow the procedure below.

Λ

- If using the document glass with real time transmission, only one page can be scanned.
- You cannot perform an operation that uses the ADF or document glass while a fax is being sent with real time transmission.
- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- 3 Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
 - Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Functions] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Memory Tx] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the \blacktriangleleft button to go back to the standby screen.

5. Fax

Specify a destination.

Sentering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)

Specifying a Destination from Phone Book

Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button

Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History

Change other settings if necessary, and then press the 💽 (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

Setting Scanning for Transmission

Sending a Fax after Calling (Manual Transmission)

If the recipient's machine is in manual reception mode, or you want to make a call before sending a fax, send the fax manually.

• To send a fax manually, you must connect an external telephone to the machine in advance. Before connecting an external telephone, check how to connect the telephone to the machine.

Connecting a Telephone Line (User's Manual)

- · When sending manually, you cannot use the following functions.
- Broadcast
- Delayed transmission
- Fcode transmission
- ID check transmission
- Check broadcast destinations
- Confirm dial

Ŵ

- · You do not need to disable memory transmission.
- Even if the machine displays the standby screen of any function other than the fax function, you can perform manual transmission by picking the handset up.
 - Set a document in the ADF.
- 9 Pick up the handset of the external telephone connected to the machine.
- 3 Dial the destination number with the external telephone.
- Set fax functions if necessary.
- 5 When you hear a beep, press the 💽 (MONO) button.

Transmission starts.

Put the handset down.



If you put the handset back and the transmission is complete, the screen of the machine returns to the screen that is displayed before the manual transmission.

Manual Sending (On-hook dial)

You can check the receiving tone from the destination machine, and then send a fax.

- Press the C (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel again. The phone number entry screen is displayed.
- Lenter the destination number using the numeric keypad or operator panel.
- 5 After you hear the receiving tone (beep) of the destination machine, press the (MONO) button.

Preventing Wrong Fax Transmissions

Secure fax functions allow you to prevent wrong fax transmissions.

This machine has the following three security functions for fax transmissions.

• ID Check Transmission

This function checks whether the last four digits of the dialed number match with those registered in the recipient's machine. If this function is enabled, the sender's machine sends faxes only when they match.

Ŵ

- If the recipient's machine has no registered fax number, faxes are not sent.
- ID check transmission is not available with manual transmissions.

Checking Broadcast Destinations

When the check broadcast destinations function is enabled, a fax number confirmation screen is displayed before transmission starts. By factory defaults, this function is enabled.

W

- The check broadcast destinations function is available only if multiple destinations are specified.
- · If [Confirm Dial] is also enabled, the confirm dial function is executed first.
- The check broadcast destinations function is not available with manual transmission.

Confirm Dial

If the confirm dial function is enabled, when you enter the destination number by using the numeric keypad, you are prompted to re-enter the destination number. The fax is sent only if these two numbers match.

Ŵ

- The confirm dial function is not available when you specify the destination by using a speed dial.
- · If the destination number includes symbols, re-enter the symbols as well.
- If [Checking Broadcast Destination] is also enabled, the confirm dial is executed first.
- The confirm dial is not available with manual transmission.

Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.

5. Fax

3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Security Function] and press the ▶ button.
- Select the security function you want to enable, and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the (OK) button.

Setting for Receptions

This section describes various settings when receiving a fax.

- · Setting the Reception Mode (User's Manual)
- DRD (User's Manual)
- · Setting a Tray to Print Received Documents
- Setting the Waiting Time from When an Incoming Call Arrives to When Reception Starts (Response Waiting Time) (User's Manual)
- Setting a Print Method for When a Received Image Exceeds Paper Size
- Duplex Printing
- · Setting So That You Can Hear Line Monitor Sound
- Forwarding a Fax to Another Fax Number
- Setting When to Ring the External Telephone (Tel Priority Mode)
- Setting Fax Detection Mode
- · Setting the T/F Timer
- Setting TAD Mode
- Block Junk Fax

Setting a Tray to Print Received Documents

Set the paper feeding tray to be used when printing received faxes.

- · Do not pull the paper tray out during printing. It may cause running out of paper or paper jams.
- The machine can receive data of up to 8192 sheets. (However, this amount varies depending on the remaining memory space or document content.)
- If the machine cannot print received faxes due to a lack of paper or paper jams, the machine starts printing when the problem is solved.
 - Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Paper Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Select Tray] and press the ▶ button.
- ▲ Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the tray to use for fax operation, and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the < button until the home screen is displayed.

Ŵ

- Use only plain or recycled paper.
- Available paper sizes are A4, A5, B5, Letter, Legal 13, Legal 13.5, Legal 14, Statement, Folio.

Basis	Available Paper Size for Printing Received Fax
AB	A4, A5, B5, Folio
Letter	Letter, Legal 13/13.5/14, Statement

Paper Size Priority

- If a received fax is larger than a specified paper size, the fax is reduced, discarded, or printed onto multiple sheets of paper depending on the reception print settings.
- Setting a Print Method for When a Received Image Exceeds Paper Size

Setting a Print Method for When a Received Image Exceeds Paper Size

- Specifying a Reduction Ratio
- Specifying a Threshold Value

The excess from the specified paper is reduced or discarded, or printed on the next sheet of paper. For example, if the machine receives a fax that is larger than A4 with A4 paper specified, the excess of the image is printed on the next sheet of paper.

You can avoid such situation by specifying a reduction ratio.

Specifying a Reduction Ratio

The reduction rate determines whether or not the machine automatically reduces the received image to the specified paper size. [Auto] automatically reduces the image and [100%] prints the image without reduction. [Rx Reduc. Rate] is set to [Auto] by factory default.

Press the COD (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 🚹 Press the 🔻 button to select [Fax Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Other Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Rx Reduc. Rate] and press the 🕨 button.
- 7 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the reduction ratio for received fax, and then press the (OK) button.
- 🞗 Press the ◀ button until the home screen is displayed.

Specifying a Threshold Value

Threshold means the value that determines the starting points to reduce or cut off to fit on page when the received image exceeds the effective recording size.

Ŵ

- If the excess is larger than the specified reduction threshold value, the excess is printed on the next page.
- If the excess is smaller than the specified reduction threshold value, the received image is reduced and printed on a page.
- If [Rx Reduc. Rate] is set to [100%] and the excess from the paper size is smaller than the specified threshold value, the excess is discarded.

Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the one button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Other Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Reduc. Margin] and press the (OK) button.
- 7 Enter a value from 0 to 100 (mm) using the numeric keypad, and then press the (OK) button.

()

If [Admin Setup] > [Manage Unit] > [System Setup] > [Unit Of Measure] is set to [Inch], enter a value from 0 to 3.9 (inches) and press the 💿 (OK) button.

🎗 Press the 🗲 button until the home screen is displayed.

Duplex Printing

Prints received fax images on both sides of paper.

Use plain paper of a standard size. Use of paper other than paper of standard sizes may cause paper jams.



- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
 - Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Other Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- A Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Duplex] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.

Setting [Duplex] to [OFF] is for simplex printing.

8 Press the ◀ button until the home screen is displayed.

Available Printing Methods

Duplex prints with the long edge bound



· Duplex prints with the short edge bound



Setting So That You Can Hear Line Monitor Sound

To hear the monitor sound during fax transmission and reception, set as described below.

- Press the Content (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
 - Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 🚹 Press the 🔺 button to select [User Install] and press the 🕨 button.
- 🗧 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Monitor Control] and press the 🕨 button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select line monitor, and then press the (OK) button.
- 7 Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Forwarding a Fax to Another Fax Number

If [Forwarding Setting] is enabled, you can automatically forward received faxes to a specified destination as fax documents.

- · If [Forwarding Setting] is enabled, the machine does not print received faxes.
- · If [Reception Mode] is set to [Tel Ready Mode], the forwarding function is disabled.

Register a forward destination by following the procedure below.

- Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Fax Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Forwarding Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the 凾 (OK) button.
- Enter the forwarding number and check that [Enter] is selected, and then press the (OK) button.

Set when the external telephone and the machine ring in Tel/Fax Ready mode.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
 - Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 🚹 Press the 🔻 button to select [Fax Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Fax Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Tel Priority Mode] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the 凾 (OK) button.
 - [ON]: The sender is assumed to make a voice call. The telephone rings early.
 - [OFF]: The sender is assumed to send a fax. When the machine determines that the sender wants to make a voice call, the telephone rings.

Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Setting Fax Detection Mode

Set the machine so that it can determine whether the sender is sending a fax while the recipient is holding the handset of the external telephone after picking it up to answer the call when the telephone rings in Tel/Fax Ready mode.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 🔈 Press the 🔺 button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the intermediate (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Fax Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [CNG Detection] and press the
 ▶ button.

7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the 凾 (OK) button.

- [ON]: The machine detects fax beep signals, and then automatically starts receiving a fax.
- [OFF]: If the sender is sending a fax, the machine receives a fax with manual reception.
- 🎗 Press the 🗲 button until the home screen is displayed.

Setting the T/F Timer

Set the time before the machine starts receiving a fax automatically if an incoming call is not answered in Tel/Fax Ready mode or Ans/Fax Ready mode.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- **?** Enter the administrator password, and then press the **(OK)** button.

h

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Fax Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [T/F Timer Programming] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the value you want to set and press the (OK) button.
 - [20 seconds]: If an incoming call is not answered within 20 seconds, the machine starts receiving a fax automatically.
 - [35 seconds]: If an incoming call is not answered within 35 seconds, the machine starts receiving a fax automatically.
- Press the 4 button until the home screen is displayed.

Setting TAD Mode

Set an operation type in Ans/Fax Ready mode.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the intermediate (OK) button.

b

5

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \blacktriangledown button to select [Fax Setting] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [TAD Mode] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select TAD mode type, and then press the (OK) button.
 - [Type 1]: Fax signal detection starts immediately after the answering machine/ telephone responds. If the sender is sending a fax, the fax reception starts automatically.

When the answering machine finishes responding, the fax reception starts. If there is a problem with a fax reception, using this type may improve the problem.

 [Type 2]: Fax signal detection starts immediately after the answering machine/ telephone responds. If the sender is sending a fax, the reception starts automatically. Even after the answering machine finishes responding, the fax reception does not start.

If you usually receive calls, use this type.

- [Type 3]: Fax signal detection starts in 15 seconds after the answering machine/ telephone responds. If the sender is sending a fax, the reception starts automatically. When the answering machine finishes responding, the fax reception starts. Use this type for normal use.
- 🎗 Press the 🗲 button until the home screen is displayed.

Block Junk Fax

- Registering (If Selecting [OFF] or [Mode1])
- Registering (If Selecting [Mode2] or [Mode3])
- Deleting a Registered Number

You can block unwanted faxes by setting to receive faxes only from registered speed dial numbers, or rejecting reception from specific registered numbers.

There are three ways to block unwanted junk faxes.

• Mode 1:

This mode rejects the senders who are not registered in the speed dial numbers. If the last four digits of a registered fax number match the sender ID, reception is allowed.

• Mode 2:

This mode rejects the senders with the numbers that are registered to block junk faxes. Register four to eight digits of a fax number. You can enter up to 10 numbers.

• Mode 3:

This mode is a combination of Mode 1 and Mode 2. This mode rejects the senders who are not registered in the speed dial numbers. This mode also rejects the senders who are registered to block junk faxes.

• OFF:

Junk faxes are not blocked.

Registering (If Selecting [OFF] or [Mode1])

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 🔈 Press the 🔺 button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- Renter the administrator password, and then press the 💽 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.

- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Other Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▼ button to select [Block Junk Fax List] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Check that [Settings] is displayed, press the 🕨 button.
- 8 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [OFF] or [Mode 1] and press the (OK) button.

Registering (If Selecting [Mode2] or [Mode3])

Register the numbers of the senders from whom you want to block junk faxes.

- Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 🔈 Press the 🔺 button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 👔 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 凾 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Other Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the 🔻 button to select [Block Junk Fax List] and press the 🕨 button.
- 7 Check that [Settings] is displayed, press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Mode 2] or [Mode 3] and press the (OK) button.
- Q Press the ▼ button to select [Registered List] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select a number indicated [Unregistered] and press the ▶ button.
- 🚹 When [Register/Edit] is displayed, press the 🕨 button.

- 13 Press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- **1** To continue registering another number, repeat the procedure from step 10.

Deleting a Registered Number

- Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🚳 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Other Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- A Press the ▼ button to select [Block Junk Fax List] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▼ button to select [Registered List] and press the ▶ button.
- 8 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the number you want to delete and press the ▶ button.
- 9 Press the ▼ button to select [Delete] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

The number is deleted.

Ŵ

If you select [No], the number is not deleted, and you return to step 10.

To continue deleting another number, repeat the procedure from step 8.

Performing Confidential Communication and Bulletin Board Communication (Fcode Communication)

This section describes the confidential communication and bulletin board communication using Fcode communication.

- About Fcode Communication
- Registering an Fcode Box
- Sending a Fax to a Destination Confidential Box (Fcode Transmission)
- Printing a Document That is Received in the Confidential Box of This Machine
- Receiving a Document That is Saved in a Destination Bulletin Board Box by Fax (Fcode Polling)
- Saving a Document in a Bulletin Board Box of This Machine
- · Deleting a Document in a Bulletin Board Box of This Machine
- Deleting a Registered Fcode Box

About Fcode Communication

Fcode communication uses sub addresses for communication in accordance with the ITU-T standard. You can create and register Fcode boxes, allowing you to perform confidential communication and bulletin board communication.

You can register up to 20 Fcode boxes.

When registering an Fcode box, be sure to register a sub address. A sub address is used to identify the Fcode box.

Fcode Confidential Communication

If an Fcode confidential box is set in the recipient's machine, you can specify the sub address of the box, allowing you to perform confidential transmission.

To print a received document, you must enter the specified PIN number. This function is useful when sending or receiving a document that needs security protection.

- Sending a Fax to a Destination Confidential Box (Fcode Transmission)
- Printing a Document That is Received in the Confidential Box of This Machine

Fcode Bulletin Board Communication

If an Fcode bulletin board box is set in the sender's machine, you can retrieve a document from a bulletin box by specifying its sub address.

Preceiving a Document That is Saved in a Destination Bulletin Board Box by Fax (Fcode Polling)

You can store documents in the bulletin board box of the machine.

8 Saving a Document in a Bulletin Board Box of This Machine

Registering an Fcode Box

- Registering a Confidential Box
- Registering a Bulletin Board Box

To perform Fcode communication, register an Fcode box. There are two types of Fcode boxes: Fcode confidential boxes and Fcode bulletin board boxes. Be sure to register a sub address and a PIN number (Fcode confidential communication only) for each Fcode box.

Registering a Confidential Box

You can register a confidential box to the machine, allowing you to receive a fax data that you do not want to expose to third persons with Fcode communication.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the 🔺 button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 🚺 Press the 🔻 button to select [Fax Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 🗧 Press the 🔻 button to select [Fcode Box] and press the 🕨 button.
- 🔓 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select the box number and press the 🕨 button.
- 7 When [Register] is displayed, press the ▶ button.

Ŵ

To edit a registered Fcode confidential box, enter the PIN number, and then select [Edit].

- 🎗 Check that [Confidential Box] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- Check that [Box Name] is selected, and then press the 凾 (OK) button.
- Enter a box name.

Ø

You can enter up to 16 characters.

- 11 Select [Enter], and then press the 🚳 (OK) button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Sub-Address], and then press the ▶ button.
- 13 Enter the sub address using the numeric keypad.
 - G

You can enter up to 20 characters including # or *

- 14 Press the 凾 (OK) button.
- 15 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Hold Time] and press the ▶ button.
- Enter a value from 0 to 31 (days) using the numeric keypad, and then press the
 (OK) button.

Ŵ

- Set [Hold Time] if necessary.
- If you set [0] (days), the document is indefinitely retained.
- 7 Select [I.D. Code] and press the button.
- Enter a 4-digit PIN number using the numeric keypad, and then press the (OK) button.

The entered PIN number is not displayed. Be sure to write the PIN number down and keep it safe.

19 Press the **(OK)** button.

Registering a Bulletin Board Box

If you register a bulletin board box to the machine, you can have the other party retrieve a document that is registered in the bulletin board box any time upon transmission request from the other party.

Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- Renter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

h

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 👍 Press the 🔻 button to select [Fax Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Fcode Box] and press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select the box number and press the 🕨 button.
- 7 When [Register] is displayed, press the 🕨 button.

Ŵ

To edit a registered Fcode bulletin board box, select [Edit]

- 🞗 Press the 🔻 button to select [Bulletin Box] and press the 🕨 button.
- Q Check that [Box Name] is selected, and then press the button.
- Enter a box name.

Ŵ

You can enter up to 16 characters.

- Select [Enter], and then press the integration (OK) button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Sub-Address], and then press the ▶ button.
- 13 Enter the a sub address using the numeric keypad, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

You can enter up to 20 characters including # or *.

14 Press the 💿 (OK) button.

Sending a Fax to a Destination Confidential Box (Fcode Transmission)

You can perform Fcode confidential transmission by entering the sub address that is registered to an Fcode confidential box of the recipient's machine. Check the destination sub address before sending.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel. The fax/Internet fax top screen appears.
- 9 Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Fax Functions] and press the 🕨 button.
- 🗧 Press the 🔺 or 🔻 button to select [Fcode Tx] and press the 🕨 button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Enter the sub address of the box that is registered to the recipient's machine. The sub address is up to 20 characters in length.
- Select [Enter], and then press the 🚳 (OK) button.
- **9** Press the **4** button.
- Specify a destination.

Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History

↑ Change other settings if necessary, and then press the € (MONO) button.

Printing a Document That is Received in the Confidential Box of This Machine

When an Ecode confidential box that is set to the machine receives a document, an Ecode reception notice is printed. Check the Fcode box number, and then print the stored document.

- Press the
 - (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A or V button to select [Store Document Settings] and press the button.
- Select [Print] and press the one (OK) button.
- Check that [Fcode Box] is selected, and then press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the box number and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Enter a PIN number, and then press the on (OK) button
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the number of the file to print and press the 🐼 (OK) button.
- Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the one (OK) button.

Ch/

Received documents in an Fcode confidential box are automatically deleted after printing

Receiving a Document That is Saved in a Destination Bulletin **Board Box by Fax (Fcode Polling)**

You can perform Fcode polling communication (Fcode polling) by entering the sub address of an Fcode bulletin board box that is registered to the sender's machine. With this function, the sender's machine sends a fax in response to instructions from your machine.

If a password is set to a bulletin board box of the sender's machine, your machine cannot receive a fax.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the button.
- Press the A or V button to select [Fax Functions] and press the button. 3
- Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [Fcode Polling] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- Press the \blacktriangle or \triangledown button to select [ON] and press the \triangleright button. 5
- Enter the sub address of the bulletin board box that is registered to the sender's machine.

The sub address is up to 20 characters in length.

- Press the 💽 (OK) button.
- Press the **4** button. 8
- Add a destination on the [Fax] tab. g
 - Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 - Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 - Specifying a Destination Using One-touch Button
 - Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- Press the (MONO) button.

Documents that are received with Fcode polling are automatically printed.

Saving a Document in a Bulletin Board Box of This Machine

You can store only one document in an Fcode bulletin board box of the machine. The saved document is overwritten by a new document. To store a document, you must register a bulletin board box in advance.

🔗 Registering an Fcode Box

- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Store Document Settings] and press the
 ▶ button.
- ▲ Check that [Store] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 5 Select [Fcode Bulletin Board] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the number of the box in which you want to save a job and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Select [Over Write], and then press the 💽 (OK) button.
- 8 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

Ø,

A document that is stored in an Fcode bulletin board box is not deleted even if the recipient retrieves the document.

Deleting a Document in a Bulletin Board Box of This Machine

You can delete a document that is saved in a bulletin board box.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Store Document Settings] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Delete] and press the ▶ button.
- 🚹 Select [Fcode Bulletin Board] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the number of the box in which you want to save a job and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

A document that is stored in an Fcode bulletin board box is not deleted even if the recipient retrieves the document.

You can delete unnecessary Fcode confidential boxes and Fcode bulletin board boxes.
Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
Press the button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
Enter the administrator password, and then press the button.
Enter the administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.
Press the button to select [Fax Setup] and press the button.
Press the button to select [Fcode Box] and press the button.
Press the or button to select the number of the box you want to delete and press the button.
Press the or button to enter [I. D. Code] if necessary, and press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

To delete a confidential box, enter the PIN number.

- R Press thee ▲ or ▼ button to select [Delete] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the ((OK)) button.

5. Fax

Useful Functions

This section describes useful fax functions.

- Instructing a Fax Reception from a Telephone Remotely (Remote Switchover Number)
- Setting Secure Reception

Instructing a Fax Reception from a Telephone Remotely (Remote Switchover Number)

If the connected telephone is remotely located, you can switch the machine to the fax reception operation by dialing the remote switchover number on the telephone.

If the connected telephone is not a push line, press the tone button on the telephone to switch to tone (push) signals before dialing the remote switchover number.

When dialing the remote switchover number, enter the next digit of the number within 3 seconds of dialing the previous digit.

- Press the COD (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the one (OK) button.

Ŵ

5

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Fax Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Remote Receive Number] and press the ▶ button.
- Select the remote switchover number and press the 🚳 (OK) button.

Setting Secure Reception

- Setting Secure Reception
- Printing an Image Stored with Secure Reception

Setting Secure Reception

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 🚺 Press the 🔻 button to select [Fax Setup] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Security Function] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Secure Receive] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [ON] and press the ▶ button.
- Q Press the ▼ button to select [Password] and press the ▶ button.
- Enter a 4-digit number using the numeric keypad, and then press the (OK) button.

When printing received faxes, you need to enter the password you set in this step. If you press the e (OK) button without entering a password, printing can be performed without entering a password.

Ŵ

To disable the secure reception, press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Setting] > [OFF], and then press the ▶ button.

Printing an Image Stored with Secure Reception

Print an image that is received by fax and stored in memory.

Check that the [DATA IN MEMORY] indicator is lit.

If the indicator is off, there are no images that are received by fax and stored in memory.

(1)

The secure receive function is not available when using the following functions.

- Fcode confidential reception
- Fcode polling reception
- Manual reception (including the fax reception after dialing a remote switchover number)
- Internet fax reception
 - Press the COD (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
 - Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Store Document Settings] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Print] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Received Documents] and press the (OK) button.
- 5 If the password entry screen appears, enter the 4-digit password you entered when setting secure receive.
- 🖌 When [Execute] is displayed, press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- 7 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.
- 🎗 Press the 🗲 button until the home screen is displayed.

h

Received documents are deleted after being printed.

Sending a Fax from a Computer

This section describes how to send a fax from a computer.

- Sending a PC Fax
- · Sending a Fax from a Computer with a Cover Sheet
- · Sending a PC Fax to Multiple Destinations at the Same Time
- Cancelling a PC Fax Transmission
- Managing the PC Fax Phone Book

Sending a PC Fax

You can send a fax from a computer by using the fax driver. You can send a fax to a destination via this machine directly from a computer without printing a document.

Install the fax driver in advance.

Installing a Driver and Software to a Computer (User's Manual)

- Do not turn the machine off when a fax is being sent from a computer to the machine.
- This function is available for Windows OS only.

Ŵ

This section uses Notepad as an example.

- Open a file.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- **3** Select [OKI MC563 FAX] from [Select Printer], and then click [Print].
- Specify a destination.
 - For details, see the following:
 - Specifying a Destination (Direct Entry)
 - Specifying a Destination (Phone Book)
- 5 Click [OK].

Specifying a Destination (Direct Entry)

Ŵ

Specify a destination in step 4 in "Sending a PC Fax".

Enter a destination name in [Name] on the [Specifying numbers] tab in [Recipients].

Recipients				
Recipient list	Ell'antes	0 Registered		Specifying number: Thone book
(Valite)	744 Natiber	Connerx	Add <- Delete	Name: EAX number: Coggments:
				Phone book Help QK Cancel

9 Enter the fax number of the destination in [FAX number].

- 3 Enter comments in [Comments] if necessary.
- Click [Add<-].
- 5 Repeat steps 1 to 4 to enter all the destinations.
- 6 Click [OK].

Specifying a Destination (Phone Book)

Ŵ

Specify a destination in step 4 in "Sending a PC Fax".

Select the [Phone book] tab in [Recipients].

Recipient list		0 Registered		Specilying number	Phone book		
Name	FAX number	Comment		- Al	Name	FAX number	Comment
					12 c01	0123456789	
			Add /-				
			Son (.				
			Delete				

- **?** Select a destination, and then click [Add<-].
- 3 Repeat steps 1 and 2 to enter all the destinations.
- 4 Click [OK].

Sending a Fax from a Computer with a Cover Sheet

If you select [Print all recipients' information on each cover sheet] and send to multiple destinations at the same time (broadcasting), the cover sheet is sent to the destinations with the following information printed: all transmission destinations' names and fax numbers (only when set), and comments in the phone book (only when set). Use care when broadcasting to multiple outside destinations.

- Open a file.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- **3** Select [OKI MC563 FAX] from [Select Printer].
- Click [Preferences].
- 5 Select the [Cover Sheet] tab.

Do not add Do not add	Add the recipient's EAX number
each cover sheet	comments
Print only one recipient's information on each cover sheet	<u>D</u> etail
Select cover sheet format	-
Cover Sheet 2 Cover Sheet 3 Blank Sheet	Tree
Custom cover sheet	<u>Z</u> oom

- 6 Select [Print all recipients' information on each cover sheet] or [Print only one recipient's information on each cover sheet].
- 7 Select a format to use from [Select cover sheet format]
 - · To display an enlarged image of each format, click [Zoom].
 - To print the recipient's fax number on the cover sheet, select the [Add the recipient's FAX number] check box.
 - To print comments of senders that are registered to the phone book on the cover sheet, select the [Add the recipient's comments] check box.
 - · To add a custom cover sheet design, click [Custom cover sheet].
- 8 Enter the sender's name, fax number, and comment to print on the cover sheet on the [Sender Details] dialog by clicking [Detail].

Sender		
Sender's na	ame:	
Sender's F/	AX nymber:	
Comment:		

- G Click [OK]
- Specify a destination.

Sending a PC Fax

Click [OK].
Sending a PC Fax to Multiple Destinations at the Same Time

If you use a group, you can specify multiple destinations just by performing one operation.

- 1 Open a file.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Select [OKI MC563 FAX] from [Select Printer], and then click [Print].
- Select the [Phone book] tab in [Recipients].

Recipient list		0 Registered		Specifying number: Phone book
Nane	FAX number	Comment		Name:
		(≜dd ⇔	EAX number
			Delete	Cogments:

5 Select a group from the right field, and then click [Add<-].

Recipient list		0 Registered		Specilying numbers	Phone book		
Name	FAX number		Add <- Delete	Group1	Name	FAX number 0123456789	Comment

6 Click [OK] to start the transmission.

Cancelling a PC Fax Transmission

You can cancel a fax transmission from a computer while the data is being sent to the machine.

- · You cannot cancel a fax transmission from a computer after the data is saved in the machine.
- For details on how to cancel a fax transmission that is saved in the memory of this machine, refer to "Cancelling a Reserved Transmission" in "Cancelling a Fax Transmission (User's Manual)".
- Double-click the printer icon on the tool bar.
- Select the job to cancel in the print queue.
- 3 Select [Cancel] from the [Document] menu.

Managing the PC Fax Phone Book

This section describes how to edit the phone book for PC Fax from your computer.

- Registering a Destination Fax Number
- Registering Multiple Destinations as a Group
- Exporting the Phone Book Data to a CSV File (Export)
- Importing the Phone Book Data That is Exported to a CSV File (Import)

Registering a Destination Fax Number

You cannot register the same name. You can register the same fax number with a different name.

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- Pight-click the OKI MC563 FAX icon, and then select [Printing preferences].



Click [Phone book] on the [Setup] tab.

Select [New (FAX number)] from the [FAX number] menu.

X number Tools Help			
New (FAX number)			
New (Group) Edit Delete Save Exit	Name	FAX number	Comment

5 Enter a destination name in [Name] in the [New (FAX number)] dialog box.

Name:	1		
AX number:			
Cogments:			

- Enter the fax number of the destination in [FAX number].
- 7 Enter comments in [Comments] if necessary.
- Click [OK].
- Select [Save] from the [FAX number] menu.
- **1** Click [OK] in the confirmation window.
- Select [Exit] from the [FAX number] menu.

Ø,

- · You can register up to 1000 destinations.
- · The name and fax number that are entered by following the procedure can be printed on the cover sheet.

Registering Multiple Destinations as a Group

If you group registered destinations, you can send a fax to multiple destinations at the same time.

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 9 Right-click the OKI MC563 FAX icon, and then select [Printing preferences].



3 Click [Phone book] on the [Setup] tab.

Select [New (Group)] from the [FAX number] menu.

Phone book			
AX number Tools Help			
New (FAX number)	_		
New (Group)	Name	FAX number	Comment
Edit			
Delete			
Save			
Exit			

5 Enter a group name in [Group name] in the [New (Group)] dialog box.

Group name	e:					
Comment	£					
Name	FAX number	Comment	-	Name	FAX number	Comment
			Add>			
			<-Delete			
nregistered l	FAX numbers=0.			Registered FA	K numbers=0.	100 availabi

- Enter comments in [Comments] if necessary.
- Select the destination to register in the group, and then click [Add->].

Ŵ

Click [New (FAX number)] if necessary.

Anaging the PC Fax Phone Book

8 When you complete the addition of the required fax numbers, click [OK].

The new group is added in the left field in the [Phone book] dialog box. If you select a group, the fax numbers that are registered in the group are displayed in the right field of the dialog box.

- Select [Save] from the [FAX number] menu.
- 1 Click [OK] in the confirmation window.
- 11 Select [Exit] from the [FAX number] menu.

Exporting the Phone Book Data to a CSV File (Export)

The import/export function enables you to manage fax numbers in the phone book that is created with a different computer. If you follow the procedure below, you can export a phone book that is created with your computer so that the phone book can be used on a different computer.

You cannot export any group, but you can export each entry in the phone book.

Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].



3 Click [Phone book] on the [Setup] tab.

Select [Export] from the [Tools] menu.



5 Select a save destination in the [Export to file] dialog box.



The phone book data is exported as a CSV file. The entries are separated with commas, and displayed in order of display in the CSV file. They are saved in order of the names, fax numbers, and comments.

7 Close the phone book.

Importing the Phone Book Data That is Exported to a CSV File (Import)

The import function enables you to import fax numbers in the phone book that is created with a different computer into your computer.

Registered entries are not imported.

- Importing the Phone Book Data
 - Copy the exported phone book to a different computer.
- 2 Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 3 Right-click the OKI MC563 FAX icon, and then select [Printing preferences].



Click [Phone book] on the [Setup] tab.

5 Select [Import] from the [Tools] menu.



- 6 Specify the copied file for [Choose a CSV file] in the [Import Phone Book] dialog box.
- 7 Click [Browse] to select a file.
- Click [Next].
- Associating a New Definition with the Phone Book Format

If you want to import a CSV file with the format that is different from that of the phone book, select a CSV definition file and associate the definition with the phone book format.

- Copy the exported phone book to a different computer.
- Olick [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].

3 Right-click the OKI MC563 FAX icon, and then select [Printing preferences].



- Click [Phone book] on the [Setup] tab.
- 5 Select [Import] from the [Tools] menu.

	Import			
- All	Export	me	FAX number	Comment

- 6 Specify the CSV file to import in [Choose a CSV file] in the [Import Phone Book] dialog box.
- 7 Select the [Setup relationship between the fields imported and phone book] check box.

8 Specify a CSV definition file in [Choose a CSV Definition file] if necessary. Select [Comma(,)] for [Field Delimiter].

Ŵ

You can continue operating even if you do not specify a definition file. If you do not specify a definition file, select whether to save a new definition file in the dialog box that is displayed after step 7.

Glick [Next].

- Associate the definition that you are importing with the phone book definition, and then click [OK].
- 11 Select [Save] from the [FAX number] menu.
- **12** Click [OK] in the confirmation window.
- **13** Select [Exit] from the [FAX number] menu.

0 |

Managing the PC Fax Phone Book

Sending Data to the Fax Server

This section describes how to send data to the fax server.

- Basic Procedure for Scan to Fax Server
- Enabling the Scan to Fax Server Function
- Editing a Destination E-mail Address
- Editing E-mail Body Text
- Checking Results of Scan To Fax Server

Basic Procedure for Scan to Fax Server

This section explains the basic procedure for sending data to the fax server.

The fax server function allows you to send fax data as an e-mail attachment file. The scanned document is converted to a TIFF file. The data is not saved in memory, and is sent immediately after scanning. You just specify an e-mail address as a destination.

You must enable the Scan to Fax Server function in Admin Setup.

🔗 Enabling the Scan to Fax Server Function

If Scan to Fax Server function is enabled, fax receptions and transmissions that use a telephone line are disabled.

Set a network and e-mail default setting before using the Scan to Fax Server function.

- Connecting a LAN Cable/USB Cable (User's Manual)
- Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)
- Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)

Ŵ

- · You can not use mixed size documents.
- The document data that is sent with the Scan to Fax Server function may not be printed properly depending on the recipient's unit.
- The details on the Scan to Fax Server function are the same as those on the Scan To E-mail function.

8 Sending Scanned Data as an E-mail Attachment

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Specify a destination.
 - Entering Fax Number to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
 Specifying a Destination from Phone Book
 - Specifying a Destination from Transmission History and Reception History
- 5 Change other settings if necessary.
- Press the 💽 (MONO) button.

0

You can change other settings for fax transmissions.

Setting Scanning for Transmission

Enabling the Scan to Fax Server Function

To enable the Scan to Fax Server function, follow the procedure below in Admin Setup.

If the Scan to Fax Server function is enabled, the fax function is disabled.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the one (OK) button.

W

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▼ button to select [FaxServer Function] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Environmental Settings] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.

6 Check that [FaxServer Function] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.

- 7 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [ON] and press the 💽 (OK) button.
- 8 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

The machine automatically restarts.

A prefix and suffix are used in the following format. The "Fax number" in this format is a number that is selected in the "Add Destination" item.

"Prefix + Fax number + Suffix"

For example, if you set "FAX=" as the prefix and set "@faxserver" as the suffix and perform the Scan to Fax Server function, the e-mail destination (To:) is set as "FAX=012-345-6789@faxserver".

Set the prefix and suffix according to the e-mail reception specifications of the fax server. The virtual domain and others may be required to be set on the mail server due to the certain fax server operating environment.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- ▲ Press the ▼ button to select [FaxServer Function] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Environmental Settings] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [PreFix] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Enter a prefix using the numeric keypad, and then press the ▶ button.
- C Enter a suffix, and then press the on (OK) button.

Editing E-mail Body Text

If [Text] is set to [ON], the text is added to the e-mail. If your fax server supports the transmission of e-mail text, the text is included in the fax transmission data.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
- Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▼ button to select [FaxServer Function] and press the ▶ button.
- 🗧 Check that [Environmental Settings] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- A Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Text] and press the ▶ button.
- Select [ON] and press the 🕨 button.
- **R** Press the **d** button until the home screen is displayed.
- 9 Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Internet Fax] and press the ▶ button.
- ✓ Press the ▼ button to select [Scan Setting] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [E-mail Body] and press the ▶ button.
- 13 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Select Text] and press the ▶ button.
- **1** Select a text.

If you select [Manual Input] in step 13, enter a text, and then press [OK].

Ŵ

When directly entering, you can enter up to 256 characters.

Checking Results of Scan To Fax Server

You can check the Scan To Fax Server result in Transmit and Receipt Journal Report.

For details, refer to "Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report (E-mail/Internet fax/ FaxServer)".

Maintenance

 Replacing Maintenance Parts

 Cleaning Each Part of the Machine

 Updating Installed Drivers

 Removing Installed Drivers

 Updating Firmware

 Initializing Memory and Settings

 This section describes how to maintain the machine to keep the machine comfortable and extend its life.

Replacing Maintenance Parts

This section describes how to replace maintenance parts.

- Replacing the Belt Unit
- Replacing the Fuser Unit

Replacing the Belt Unit

When the "Belt Unit Near Life" message appears on the display screen, prepare a replacement belt unit. You can keep printing approximately 1,000 pages until the next message appears.

When the "Please change Belt Unit" message appears, replace the belt unit.

The life expectancy of the belt unit is approximately 60,000 pages for A4 simplex printing (three pages per job).

- · The actual number of pages you can print with the belt unit depends on how you use it.
- Though opening and closing the output tray may extend the life of the belt unit somewhat, you should replace it soon after the "Please change Belt Unit" is displayed to prevent malfunction.
- If you replace the belt unit, use it until the end of its usable life. If you remove the belt unit and install and use another one before its usable life has expired, the use life will not be correctly displayed.
- If you press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Manage Unit] > [System Setup] and then set [Near Life LED] to [Disable], "Belt Unit Near Life" is not displayed.
- The image drum (the green tube) is very delicate. Handle it carefully.
- Do not expose the image drum to direct sunlight or very bright interior light (approximately more than 1,500 lux). Even under the normal interior light, do not leave it for more than 5 minutes.

Ŵ

You can change the setting for displaying the "Belt Unit Near Life" message. The settings can be changed by pressing the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and selecting [Admin Setup] > [User Install] > [Belt Near Life Timing]. Available values are from 500 to 3,000 (in 500 increments).

Prepare a replacement belt unit.



? Hold the handle (B) and open the scanner unit (a) completely.



3 Press the open button (A) and open the output tray (b) until it clicks.

CAUTION

Possible to get burned.

The fuser unit is extremely hot. Do not touch it.



4 Take all the four image drums out of the machine, and then place them on a flat surface.



5 Cover the image drums you took out with paper so that the image drums do not expose to the light.



6 Turn the lock levers (c) on the both sides of the belt unit forward to unlock.



∕▲

7 Remove the belt unit by holding the lock lever (c).



8 Hold the lock levers (c) of a new belt unit and place the belt unit into the machine.



9 Turn the lock levers (c) on the both sides of the belt unit backward.



Return all the four image drums to the machine.

10



11 Close the output tray (b) slowly and push the center of the tray for confirmation.

Do not touch the LED head when closing the output tray.



19 Hold the handle (B) to close the scanner unit.



? Please recycle belt unit.

Ŵ

If you must dispose of a belt unit, put it in a plastic bag or similar container and dispose of it in accordance with your municipality's ordinances or guidelines.

Replacing the Fuser Unit

When the "Fuser Unit Near Life" message appears on the display screen, prepare a replacement fuser unit. You can keep printing approximately 1,000 pages until the next message appears.

When the "Please change Fuser Unit" message appears, replace the fuser unit.

The life expectancy of the fuser unit is up to 60,000 pages for A4 simplex printing.

()

- The actual number of pages you can print with the fuser unit depends on how you use it.
- Though opening and closing the output tray may extend the life of the fuser unit somewhat, you should replace it soon after "Please change Fuser Unit" is displayed to prevent malfunction.
- If you replace the fuser unit, use it until the end of its usable life. If you remove the fuser unit and install and use another one before its usable life has expired, the use life will not be correctly displayed.
- If you press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Manage Unit] > [System Setup] and then set [Near Life LED] to [Disable], "Fuser Unit Near Life" is not displayed.
- Do not expose the image drum to direct sunlight or very bright interior light (approximately more than 1,500 lux). Even under the normal interior light, do not leave it for more than 5 minutes.

Ŵ

You can change the setting for displaying the "Fuser Unit Near Life" message. The settings can be changed by pressing the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and selecting [Admin Setup] > [User Install] > [Fuser Near Life Timing]. Available values are from 500 to 3,000 (in 500 increments).

Prepare a new fuser unit.



? Hold the handle (B) and open the scanner unit (a) completely.



3 Press the open button (A) and open the output tray (b) until it clicks.

Possible to get burned.



Since the fuser unit gets hot, carry out the operation carefully, and when lifting it up you must hold it by the handle. Do not try to hold it whilst it is hot. Wait until it has cooled down and then carry out the operation.



1 Tilt forward the fuser unit lock levers (c) to unlock.



5 Hold the fuser unit handle (d) and lift the fuser unit out of the machine.



6 Push the blue lever on the new fuser unit and remove the safety stopper.



7 Hold the handle of a new fuser unit, align the fuser unit to the grooves behind the toner cartridges, place the fuser unit into the machine.



8 Tilt back the fuser unit lock levers (c) to lock.



9 Close the output tray (b) slowly and push the center of the tray for confirmation.

Do not touch the LED head when closing the output tray.



10 Hold the handle (B) to close the scanner unit (a).





Ŵ

If you must dispose of a fuser unit, put it in a plastic bag or similar container and dispose of it in accordance with your municipality's ordinances or guidelines.

Cleaning Each Part of the Machine

This section describes how to clean the machine and parts.

- Cleaning the Surface of the Machine
- Cleaning the Document Glass (User's Manual)
- Cleaning the Document Feed Rollers
- Cleaning the Paper Feed Rollers (Tray 1/Tray 2/Tray 3 (Except MC363))
- Cleaning the Paper Feed Rollers (MP Tray)
- Cleaning the LED Head (User's Manual)

Cleaning the Surface of the Machine

- Do not use benzine, thinners, or alcohol, because they may damage the plastic parts of the machine.
- Do not lubricate the machine with oil. Do not apply oil.
- Turn the machine off.
 - Solution of the Machine Off (User's Manual)
- 2 Wipe the surface of the machine with a soft cloth that has been slightly moistened with water or neutral detergent and then squeezed well.

3

Do not use other than water or neutral detergent.



Dry the surface of the machine with a dry soft cloth.

Cleaning the Document Feed Rollers

If the document feed rollers in the ADF are contaminated with ink, toner particles or paper dust, documents and outputs get dirty and a paper jam may occur. Clean the ADF once a month to prevent these problems.

Do not use benzine, thinners, or alcohol. They may damage the plastic parts of the machine.

Check the ADF cover.



Open the ADF cover.



3 Open the Roller cover.



4 Wipe the document feeding rollers with a soft cloth lightly moistened with water. Wipe the whole surface of the roller while turning it with your hand.



5 Push and close the Roller cover.



Ŵ

If the document feed roller is very dirty, wipe gently with a soft cloth that has been moistened with neutral detergent and squeezed well, and then wipe again with a soft cloth that has been slightly moistened with water and squeezed well.

Close the ADF cover.



Cleaning the Paper Feed Rollers (Tray 1/Tray 2/Tray 3 (Except MC363))

Clean the separation roller in the paper cassette and the paper feed rollers inside the machine.

An example of Tray 1 is covered in the following procedure, and the same procedure applies to Tray 2/3.

Pull out the paper cassette.



2 Wipe the two paper feed rollers inside the machine with a wet cloth that has been wrung out well.



3 Remove paper loaded in the paper cassette.

4 Wipe the separation roller on the paper cassette with a wet cloth that has been wrung out well.



5 Load paper in the paper cassette and insert the paper cassette into this machine.



Cleaning the Paper Feed Rollers (MP Tray)

Clean the paper feed rollers in the MP tray.

1 Open the MP tray (a) forward by inserting your fingers into the front recess.



2 Slightly lifting the MP tray (a), press the right arm (b) inward, then unlock the tab (c).





- 3 In the same manner, slightly lifting the MP tray, press the left arm inward, then unlock the tab.
- **/** Open the paper set cover (d) until it touches to the machine body.



5 Wipe the two feeding rollers with a wet cloth that has been wrung out well.



6 Close the paper set cover (d).



7 While pressing the right arm (b) on the MP tray (a) inward, slightly lift the MP tray (a) and hook the tab (c).



0

Closing the MP tray without putting the tab back in place may crack the paper set cover. Be sure to put it back in place.

8 In the same manner, while pressing the left arm on the MP tray inward, slightly lift the MP tray and hook the tab.

Gilose the MP tray (a).

If the MP tray cannot be closed, press the paper setting part of the MP tray downward to put the paper set cover back in place.



Updating Installed Drivers

This section describes how to update drivers that are installed in a computer. You must have the administrator rights for the computer to complete this procedure.

- Updating the Printer Driver (Windows)
- Updating the Fax Driver (Windows)
- Updating the Scanner Driver (Windows)
- Updating the Printer Driver (Mac OS X)
- Updating the Scanner Driver (Mac OS X)

Updating the Printer Driver (Windows)

Check details on the latest driver on the Web site.

You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.

1 Double-click the downloaded file.

Ŵ

If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].

- Select a language, and then click [OK].
- 3 Read the license agreement, and then click [Agree].
- **1** Install the driver by following the instructions.

If the driver of the previous version is already installed, the screen to select updating will be displayed. Follow the instructions.

Also, rebooting the computer may be required before updating the driver.

5 If the [Program Capability Assistant] dialog box is displayed after installation, be sure to click [This program installed correctly].

Updating the Fax Driver (Windows)

Check details on the latest driver on the Web site.

0

You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.

Double-click the downloaded file.

Ŵ

If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].

- **9** Select a language, and then click [OK].
- 3 Read the license agreement, and then click [Agree].
- Install the driver by following the instructions.

If the driver of the previous version is already installed, the screen to select updating will be displayed. Follow the instructions.

Also, rebooting the computer may be required before updating the driver.

5 If the [Program Capability Assistant] dialog box is displayed after installation, be sure to click [This program installed correctly].

Updating the Scanner Driver (Windows)

Check details on the latest driver on the Web site.

You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.

Double-click the downloaded file.

Ŵ

If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].

The file is extracted, and then the installer starts.

Install the driver by following the instructions.

Updating the Printer Driver (Mac OS X)

Check details on the latest driver on the Web site.

You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.

Remove the driver.

Removing the Printer Driver (Mac OS X)

) Install a new driver.

Solution of the second state of the second sta

Updating the Scanner Driver (Mac OS X)

Check details on the latest driver on the Web site.

You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.

Remove the scanner driver.

Removing the Scanner Driver (Mac OS X)

Install a new scanner driver.

Installing a Driver and Software to a Computer (User's Manual)

Removing Installed Drivers

This section describes how to remove the driver that are installed in a computer. You must have the administrator rights for the computer to complete this procedure.

- Removing the Printer Driver (Windows)
- Removing the Fax Driver (Windows)
- · Removing the Scanner Driver (Windows)
- Removing the Printer Driver (Mac OS X)
- Removing the Scanner Driver (Mac OS X)

Removing the Printer Driver (Windows)

- · You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.
- Restart the computer before removing the driver.
- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- Right-click the [OKI MC563] icon, and then select [Remove device]. If the icons are grouped, select [Remove Print Queue] > [OKI MC563 *]. * Refers to the driver type to remove (ex. PCL6/PS/XPS/FAX)
- When a confirmation message is displayed, click [Yes].

()

When a message is displayed to inform you of the device in use, restart a computer, and then repeat steps 1 to 2.

- 4 Select an icon in [Printers and Faxes], and then click [Print server properties] on the top bar.
- 5 Select the [Drivers] tab.
- If [Change Driver Settings] is displayed, click it.
- 7 Select a driver to remove, and then click [Remove].
- 8 When a message is displayed to ask you to select whether you want to remove the driver only or the driver and package from the system, select to remove the driver and package, and then click [OK].
- When a confirmation message is displayed, click [Yes].
- 10 When the [Remove Driver Package] dialog box is displayed, click [Delete] > [OK].

0

If removal is rejected, restart the computer, and then repeat steps 4 to 10.

- Click [Close] in the [Print Server Properties] dialog box.
- 9 Restart the computer.

Removing the Fax Driver (Windows)

- · You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.
- Restart the computer before removing the driver.
 - Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 2 Right-click the [OKI MC563] icon, and then select [Remove device]. If the icons are grouped, select [Remove Print Queue] > [OKI MC563 FAX].
- **?** When a confirmation message is displayed, click [Yes].

()

When a message is displayed to inform you of the device in use, restart a computer, and then repeat steps 1 to 2.

- 4 Select an icon in [Printers and Faxes], and then click [Print server properties] on the top bar.
- Select the [Drivers] tab.
- If [Change Driver Settings] is displayed, click it.
- 7 Select a driver to remove, and then click [Remove].
- 8 When a message is displayed to ask you to select whether you want to remove the driver only or the driver and package from the system, select to remove the driver and package, and then click [OK].
- When a confirmation message is displayed, click [Yes].
- When the [Remove Driver Package] dialog box is displayed, click [Delete] > [OK].

If removal is rejected, restart the computer, and then repeat steps 4 to 10.

- Click [Close] in the [Print Server Properties] dialog box.
- 7 Restart the computer.

Removing the Scanner Driver (Windows)

You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.

- Click [Start], and then select [Control Panel] > [Uninstall a program].
- Select [OKI Universal Scanner], and then click [Uninstall].
- **3** If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].
- When a confirmation message is displayed, click [Yes].
- 5 Click [Finish] on the "Uninstallation Complete" screen.

Removing the Printer Driver (Mac OS X)

- For OS X 10.9 to 10.11
- For OS X 10.8.5

You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.

For OS X 10.9 to 10.11

- Select [System Preferences] from the Apple menu.
- 9 Select [Printers & Scanners].
- 3 Select a device to remove, and then click [-]. If a confirmation message is displayed, click [Delete Printer].
- Close the [Printers & Scanners] dialog box.
- Insert the "Software DVD-ROM" into a computer.
- Double-click [OKI] > [Drivers] > [PS] > [Uninstaller].
- 7 Follow the on-screen instructions, enter the administrator password, and then click [OK] until the uninstallation procedure is complete.
- **Remove the "Software DVD-ROM" from the computer.**

For OS X 10.8.5

- Select [System Preferences] from the Apple menu.
- 9 Select [Print & Scan].
- 3 Select a device to remove, and then click [-]. If a confirmation message is displayed, click [Delete Printer].
- Close the [Print & Scan] dialog box.

- 5 Insert the "Software DVD-ROM" into a computer.
- Double-click [OKI] > [Drivers] > [PS] > [Uninstaller].
- Follow the on-screen instructions, enter the administrator password, and then click [OK] until the uninstallation procedure is complete.
- Remove the "Software DVD-ROM" from the computer.

Removing the Scanner Driver (Mac OS X)

You must log in as the administrator to perform this procedure.

- From the hard disk, select [Library] > [Image Capture] > [Devices].
- 2 Delete "OKI Scanner".
- **3** From the hard disk, select [Applications] > [OKIDATA] > [Scanner].
- **1** Delete the "Network Scanner Setup Tool".
- 5 Restart the computer.

Updating Firmware

You can update the firmware of your machine to the latest version through the Internet.

For details, visit the web site.

Initializing Memory and Settings

This section describes how to initialize memory and settings saved in the machine.

- Initializing Flash Memory
- Initializing the Settings of the Device

Initializing Flash Memory

When you initialize flash memory, the following data is deleted.

- The job data saved with [Shared Print] or [Private Print].
- Form data
 - Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 👔 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 國 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Manage Unit] and press the
 ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Storage Maintenance Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- A Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Initial Lock] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ◀ button.
- Q Press the ▲ button to select [Flash Memory Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Initialize] or [Format Partition] and press the ▶ button.

Ŵ

Select from 2 ways of initializing memory.

- [Initialize]: Initializes the range of open area of Flash (displayed on File List).
- [Format Partition]: Initializes user information. You can format the PCL/Common/PS partitions respectively.

When [Execute] is displayed, press the button.

2 Select [Yes] on the confirmation screen, and press the e (OK) button.

The machine reboots and the standby screen appears.

Initializing the Settings of the Device

You can return the configured settings of the device to their default.

- When you initialize the settings of the device, the following data is deleted.
 - Stored documents in the Fcode bulletin board box
 - Fax jobs that have not been sent
- Fax jobs received in the Fcode confidential box
- Dialing logs
- E-mail logs
- Received fax data (including image received with Secure Receive)
- JOB MACRO
- · The following settings will return to the factory default settings.
- Admin Password
- Paper Setup settings
- Copy Setup settings
- Fax Setup settings
- Fcode Bulletin Board settings
- Scanner Setup settings
- Print Setup settings
- Network Setup settings
- Management settings
- User Install settings

Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.

W

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button repeatedly to select [Manage Unit] and press the
 ▶ button.
- 5 Press the \blacktriangle or \blacksquare button to select [Reset Settings] and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- S When [Execute] is displayed, press the ▶ button.

Select [Yes] on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.
 The machine reboots and the standby screen appears.
Troubleshooting

If the STATUS Button on the Operator Panel Lights Up or Flashes

Copy Problems Scan Problems Print Problems Fax Problems About Problems with Printing Results Problems about Software Problems on the Machine or Paper AirPrint Problems Google Cloud Print Problems

If the STATUS Button on the Operator Panel Lights Up or Flashes

If any problem occurs in this machine, the (STATUS) button lights up or flashes. Press the (STATUS) button, and check the problem status.



Press the (STATUS) button on the operator panel.

Select [System Status] or [Device Information] and press the button. 2

Select an item. 3

> If the message, "Communication Error" is displayed, problems have occurred in the fax communication. See "Fax Error Codes" for remedy.

Copy Problems

This section describes problems with the copy function.

Ŵ

If you cannot solve a problem with the following solutions, contact your dealer.

- Unable to Copy (User's Manual)
- The Copied Output is Different from the Original
- Other Problems (Copy)

The Copied Output is Different from the Original

• The copied output is different from the original document.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is [Duplex Copy] set?	Set [Duplex Copy] to [OFF(Simplex)].	Copying on Both Sides of Paper (Duplex Copy)
Is [Mixed Size] set to [ON]?	Set [Mixed Size] to [OFF].	Copying Different Size Documents (Mixed Size)

• The size of the copied output is different from the size of the original document.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is the proper size paper for the document loaded in the paper tray?	Load the proper size paper for the document.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
Is the zoom rate properly set?	Set the proper zoom rate.	Making Enlarged or Reduced Copies (Zoom)
Is [Repeat] enabled?	Set [Repeat] to [OFF].	Making Multiple Copies on a Sheet of Paper (Repeat)

• A part of the document image is missing on the copied output.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is [Edge Erase] set to [ON]?	Set [Edge Erase] to [OFF].	Erasing Edge Shadows (Edge Erase)
Is [Margin] set to [ON]?	Set [Margin] to [OFF].	Setting Margins (Margin)
ls [N-in-1] enabled?	Set [N-in-1] to [OFF].	Combining Multiple Pages on One Sheet of Paper (N-in-1)

Other Problems (Copy)

• It takes a long time to start copying.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is [Warming Up] or [Preparing] displayed on the display screen on the operator panel?	The machine is preparing. Wait until the copy is started.	-

• A copy job is cancelled.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Has any error occurred?	A copy job is cancelled when a specific error occurs while copying. Clear the error, and then start copying again.	Error Message List (User's Manual)
Is there paper in the MP tray?	When copying using paper from the MP tray, check whether enough paper is loaded in the MP tray before starting copying. Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Paper Setup] > [Select Tray] > [Copy] > [MP Tray], and then check that [ON] or [ON(Prior)] is selected.	-

Scan Problems

This section describes problems with the scan function.

Ŵ

If you cannot solve a problem with the following solutions, contact your dealer.

- Unable to Scan (User's Manual)
- Scan To E-Mail Problems
- E-mail/Internet fax/FaxServer Error Code
- Scan To Computer Problems
- Unable to Save Files in a Network Folder
- Network Connection Problems (Scan)
- Wireless LAN Connection Problems (If Wireless LAN Module is Fitted) (Scan)

Scan To E-Mail Problems

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Did you connect the LAN cable after turning the machine on?	Turn the machine off. Connect the LAN cable before turning the machine on.	Turning the Machine Off (User's Manual)
Is the E-mail address of the machine set?	Set the e-mail address of the machine.	Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)
Is the entered e-mail address is correct?	Enter the correct e-mail address.	Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)
Is the SMTP server address correct?	Check the SMTP server setting.	Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)
Is the POP3 server address correct?	Check the POP3 server setting.	Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)
Is the DNS server address correct?	Check the DNS server setting.	🔗 Easy Setup
Is another job in progress?	Wait until the other job is complete.	-
Has any error occurred?	Follow the on-screen instructions on the display screen of the machine.	Error Message List (User's Manual)
The network connection setting is incorrect.	 To connect to a wired network, set [Wired] for the network connection to [Enable]. [Wireless(Infrastructure)] and [Wireless(AP Mode)] cannot be enabled at the same time. To connect using [Wireless(Infrastructure)], set [Wireless(AP Mode)] to [Disable], and then set [Wireless(Infrastructure)] to [Enable]. To connect using [Wireless(AP Mode)], set [Wireless(Infrastructure)] to [Disable], and then set [Wireless(AP Mode)] to [Enable]. 	 Connecting a LAN Cable/USB Cable (User's Manual) Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)
Not connected to a wireless access point.	 Check that the wireless access point power switch is turned on. Check the wireless access point settings, and then perform the manual settings or automatic settings. Restart the wireless LAN function. Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Admin Setup] > [Network Menu] > [Network Setup] > [Wireless (Infrastructure) Setting], and then select [Wireless reconnection]. 	Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)

E-mail/Internet fax/FaxServer Error Code

Error Code	Meaning and Solution
1	Connection failed. Check the "SMTP Server" setting.
2	Connection failed. Check the "SMTP Server Port" setting.
3	Authentication failed. "SMTP Auth" is not supported.
4	Authentication failed. Logging into "SMTP Auth" failed. Check the login name of the mail server and the password.
5	Authentication failed. Check the "POP Server" setting.
6	Authentication failed. Check the "POP Server Port" setting.
7	Authentication failed. Logging into "POP" failed. Check the login name of the POP server and the password.
8	SMTP transmission error. Check the network status of cable connection, status, and server status.
9	POP transmission error. Check the network status of cable connection, status, and server status.
11	SMTP transmission error. Transmission data is too large. Check the mailbox assignment of the SMTP server.
12	SMTP transmission error. After waiting, try it again.
13	SMTP transmission error. Contact your network administrator.
15	Receiving e-mail was cancelled. Cancelled from the SMTP client or the POP server.
16	Receiving e-mail was cancelled from users.
19	Receiving e-mail was cancelled from users. MIME error. E-mail formats or e-mail attachment files used are not supported.
20	Receiving e-mail was cancelled. MIME is not supported. E-mail formats or e-mail attachment files used are not supported.
22	Receiving e-mail was cancelled. E-mail attachment file size exceeds the limit (8 MByte). You cannot print large size files.
24	Receiving e-mail was cancelled. Contact your network administrator.

Scan To Computer Problems

• Common to Windows and Mac OS X

• The message, "Connect to PC failed." is displayed on the screen of the machine.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
The IP address on the computer was changed.	Newly register the computer to the machine.	Registering the Machine (New Device) to a Computer Using Network Configuration
The computer is not turned on.	Turn the computer on.	-
The computer is not connected to a network.	Make sure the network connection.	-

• For Windows ActKey

• The message, "Connect to PC failed." is displayed on the screen of the machine.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
The document is not set in the position specified in Scan Method in ActKey.	Set the document in the position specified in Scan Method in ActKey or change the setting for Scan Method.	-
When Paper Size in ActKey is set to "Auto", an undetectable size of documents are set on the machine.	Set the optimal paper size other than "Auto" for Paper Size in ActKey.	-
In Windows Firewall setting, Network Configuration is disabled or blocked.	Enable Windows Firewall setting in the following steps. From [Control Panel], click [System and Security] > [Allow a program through Windows Firewall]. Click [Change settings], find [Network Configuration] in [Allowed programs and features], select the check box, and then click [OK].	-
On the USB-connected computer, Button Settings of ActKey or a warning message is displayed.	Close Button Settings of ActKey or the warning message window.	-

• "Access denied to PC." is displayed on the screen of the machine.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
On the network computer, Button Settings of ActKey or a warning message is displayed.	Close Button Settings of ActKey or the warning message window.	-

Unable to Save Files in a Network Folder

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is the FTP/CIFS setting correct?	Check the profile settings.	Creating a Shared Folder in a Computer (User's Manual)
Has any error occurred?	Follow the on-screen instructions on the display screen of the machine.	Error Message List (User's Manual)

Network Connection Problems (Scan

• Common to Windows and Mac OS X

Cause	Solution	Reference
Using a cross cable.	Use a straight cable.	-
The machine was turned on before a cable was connected.	Connect cables before turning the machine on.	Connecting a LAN Cable/USB Cable (User's Manual)
There is a problem with the compatibility with the hub.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Admin Setup] > [Network Menu] > [Network Setup] > [Network Setting] > [HUB Link Setting], and then change the setting.	-
The network connection setting is incorrect.	To connect to a wired network, set [Wired] for the network connection to [Enable].	 Connecting a LAN Cable (User's Manual) Using Wired LAN and Wireless LAN at the Same Time (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted)

Cause	Solution	Reference
The IP address is incorrect.	 Check that the same IP address is set for the machine and the machine's port setting on the computer. Check that the IP address is not duplicated by another device. Check that the correct IP address, subnet mask, and gateway address are set. If using OKI LPR Utility, check the IP address setting with OKI LPR Utility. 	 Easy Setup OKI LPR Utility

Wireless LAN Connection Problems (If Wireless LAN Module is Fitted) (Scan)

Common to Windows and Mac OS X

Cause	Solution	Reference
The network connection setting is incorrect.	[Wireless(Infrastructure)] and [Wireless(AP Mode)] cannot be enabled at the same time. To connect using [Wireless(Infrastructure)], set [Wireless(AP Mode)] to [Disable], and then set [Wireless(Infrastructure)] to [Enable]. To connect using [Wireless(AP Mode)], set [Wireless(Infrastructure)] to [Disable], and then set [Wireless(AP Mode)] to [Enable].	Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)
[Wireless(Infrastructure)] Not connected to a wireless access point.	 Check that the wireless access point power is switched on. Check the wireless access point settings, and then try the manual settings or automatic settings. Restart the wireless LAN function. Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Admin Setup] > [Network Menu] > [Network Setup] > [Wireless (Infrastructure) Setting], and then select [Wireless reconnection]. Install this machine in a place with a good view and near a wireless access point. (We suggest that the distance between the machine and the access point be 30 m or less.) If there is metal, aluminum sash, or a reinforced concrete wall between the machine and the access points, connections may be harder to be established. Do not place any electric appliances that emit weak radio waves (such as microwaves or digital cordless telephones) close to the machine. 	Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)

Cause	Solution	Reference
[Wireless(AP Mode)] No wireless devices (computers, tablets, smartphones) are connected.	 Make sure that [Wireless(AP Mode)] on the machine is set to [Enable]. Confirm the SSID/password for the machine and try Manual Setup. Make a setting in a location near the machine with good visibility. Up to four devices can be connected to the machine via the wireless LAN (AP mode). The fifth device will be rejected. Disconnect at least one device and try again. 	Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)

Cause	Solution	Reference
The IP address is incorrect.	 Check that the same IP address is set for the machine and the machine's port setting on the computer. Check that the IP address is not duplicated by another device. Check that the correct IP address, subnet mask, and gateway address are set. If using OKI LPR Utility, check the IP address setting with OKI LPR Utility. 	 Easy Setup OKI LPR Utility

Print Problems

This section describes problems with printing from a computer.

Ŵ

- If you cannot solve a problem with the following solutions, contact your dealer.
- For problems caused by an application, contact the manufacturer of the application.
- Unable to Print (User's Manual)
- Network Connection Problems (Print)
- Wireless LAN Connection Problems (If Wireless LAN Module is Fitted) (Print)
- USB Connection Problems

Network Connection Problems (Print)

• Common to Windows and Mac OS X

Cause	Solution	Reference
Using a cross cable.	Use a straight cable.	-
The machine was turned on before a cable was connected.	Connect cables before turning the machine on.	Connecting a LAN Cable (User's Manual)
There is a problem with the compatibility with the hub.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Admin Setup] > [Network Menu] > [Network Setup] > [Network Setting] > [HUB Link Setting], and then change the setting.	-
The network connection setting is incorrect.	To connect to a wired network, set [Wired] for the network connection to [Enable].	 Connecting a LAN Cable (User's Manual) Using Wired LAN and Wireless LAN at the Same Time (Only When the Wireless LAN Module
		is Mounted)

Cause	Solution	Reference
The IP address is incorrect.	 Check that the same IP address is set for the machine and the machine's port setting on the computer. Check that the IP address is not duplicated by another device. Check that the correct IP address, subnet mask, and gateway address are set. If using OKI LPR Utility, check the IP address setting with OKI LPR Utility. 	 Easy Setup OKI LPR Utility
All pages are not printed.	If you are using the WSD port, change it to the standard TCP/IP port.	-

Wireless LAN Connection Problems (If Wireless LAN Module is Fitted) (Print)

Common to Windows and Mac OS X

Cause	Solution	Reference
The network connection setting is incorrect.	 [Wireless(Infrastructure)] and [Wireless(AP Mode)] cannot be enabled at the same time. To connect using [Wireless(Infrastructure)], set [Wireless(AP Mode)] to [Disable], and then set [Wireless(Infrastructure)] to [Enable]. To connect using [Wireless(AP Mode)], set [Wireless(Infrastructure)] to [Disable], and then set [Wireless(AP Mode)] to [Enable]. 	Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)
[Wireless(Infrastructure)] Not connected to a wireless access point. (If wireless LAN module is fitted)	 Check that the wireless access point power is switched on. Check the wireless access point settings, and then try the manual settings or automatic settings. Restart the wireless LAN function. Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Admin Setup] > [Network Menu] > [Network Setup] > [Network Menu] > [Network Setup] > [Wireless (Infrastructure) Setting], and then select [Wireless reconnection]. Install this machine in a place with a good view and near a wireless access point. (We suggest that the distance between the machine and the access point be 30 m or less.) If there is metal, aluminum sash, or a reinforced concrete wall between the machine and wireless access points, connections may be harder to be established. Do not place any electric appliances that emit weak radio waves (such as microwaves or digital cordless telephones) close to the machine. 	Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)

Cause	Solution	Reference
[Wireless(AP Mode)] No wireless devices (computers, tablets, smartphones) are connected.	 Make sure that [Wireless(AP Mode)] on the machine is set to [Enable]. Confirm the SSID/password for the machine and try Manual Setup. Make a setting in a location near the machine with good visibility. Up to four devices can be connected to the machine via the wireless LAN (AP mode). The fifth device will be rejected. Disconnect at least one device and try again. 	Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)

Cause	Solution	Reference
The IP address is incorrect.	 Check that the same IP address is set for the machine and the machine's port setting on the computer. Check that the IP address is not duplicated by another device. Check that the correct IP address, subnet mask, and gateway address are set. If using OKI LPR Utility, check the IP address setting with OKI LPR Utility. 	 Easy Setup OKI LPR Utility
All pages are not printed.	If you are using the WSD port, change it to the standard TCP/IP port.	-

USB Connection Problems

• Common to Windows and Mac OS X

Cause	Solution	Reference
An unsupported USB cable is used.	Use a USB 2.0 cable.	-
A USB hub is used.	Directly connect the machine to the computer.	Connecting a USB Cable (User's Manual)
A printer driver is not installed correctly.	Reinstall the printer driver.	Installing a Driver and Software to a Computer (User's Manual)

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine is offline.	Right-click the [OKI MC563*] icon on the [Devices and Printers] folder, and then select [See print jobs] (If the icons are grouped, select [See print jobs] > [OKI MC563 *]). * Indicates the driver type. (ex. PCL6/PS/XPS/FAX) In the dialog box, select the [Printer] menu and then clear the check of	-
A switch, buffer, extension cable, or USB hub is used.	Directly connect the machine to the computer.	Connecting a USB Cable (User's Manual)
Another printer driver that works when connected via a USB interface is installed.	Remove the other printer driver from the computer.	-

Fax Problems

This section describes problems with the fax function.

Ŵ

If you cannot solve a problem with the following solutions, contact your dealer.

- Unable to Send a Fax (User's Manual)
- Unable to Receive a Fax (User's Manual)
- Unable to Send or Received a Fax
- Other Problems (Fax)
- Fax Error Codes

Unable to Send or Received a Fax

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Did you install an IP phone on the machine in a broadband environment?	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, and then select [Admin Setup] > [User Install] > [Super G3] > [OFF].	Ser Install

Other Problems (Fax)

• The received fax is not printed on the appropriate paper.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Did you specify any paper type in a	Specify [Plain] or [Recycled] in	Setting a Print Method for When
tray other than [Plain] or [Recycled] in	[Media Type] for the paper type in the	a Received Image Exceeds
[Media Type]?	tray.	Paper Size

• Junk faxes are received.

Is [Block Junk Fax] set to [OFF]? Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Seture] > [Eax Seture] > [Other	Point to check	Solution	Reference
Setting] > [Block Junk Fax List] > Set [Setting] to [Mode1]	Is [Block Junk Fax] set to [OFF]?	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Fax Setup] > [Other Settings] > [Block Junk Fax List] > Set [Setting] to [Mode1]	Plock Junk Fax

Fax Error Codes

If problems have occurred in the fax communication, print the Transmit/Receipt Journal and check the error codes.

Follow the solution to handle the problem.

Ø,

For information on how to print the Transmit/Receipt Journal and to see the report, refer to "Items on Transmit and Receipt Journal Report".

Error code	Description	Solution
01	Communication was cancelled by user's operation.	-
02	Reception failed. The destination machine did not reply.	Contact the other party and have them check the status of their machine.
03	Communication was cancelled by user's operation.	-
11	An error occurred while reading the document.	Send again.
14	Memory is full. Fax was not received.	Check the following and increase the amount of available memory.
		 Clear an out-of-paper error or a paper jam. Delete unnecessary images for Secure Receive. Print the documents received with the confidential reception. Delete the documents stored in the bulletin board box.
19	Delayed sending was cancelled by user's operation.	-
21	Line error was detected.	Contact your dealer.
22	Transmission failed. The destination machine did not reply.	 Check the following and send again. If the error persists, contact your dealer. Check that you entered the correct fax number. Check that the dial type setting (Tone/Pulse) fits your phone line. The line may be busy. Wait a while and send again.
23	Redialed, but the destination machine did not reply.	 Check the following and send again. If the error persists, contact your dealer. Check that you entered the correct fax number. Check that the dial type setting (Tone/Pulse) fits your phone line. The line may be busy. Wait a while and send again.
24	The telephone cable may be connected to the TEL connector by accident.	Connect the telephone cable to the LINE connector.
25	The telephone cable is not connected to the LINE connector.	Connect the telephone cable to the LINE connector.

Error code	Description	Solution
26	Transmission failed. The dial tone was not detected.	Change the PBX line setting and send again. PBX line setting can be changed by pressing the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and selecting [Admin Setup] > [Fax Setup] > [Fax Setting] > [PBX Line].
27	Redialed, but the line was busy.	Wait a while and tray again. If the error persists, turn off the busy tone detection and send again. Busy tone detection setting can be changed by pressing the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, selecting [Admin Setup] > [User Install] > [Busy Tone Detection], then set [Busy Tone Detection] to [OFF].
32	Super G3 communication failed.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
35	The confidential reception failed. The subaddress did not match the subaddress specified by the other party.	Confirm the other party that the correct subaddress was specified. There is nothing wrong with this machine.
36	Fax was not received because the number of faxes with the confidential reception has reached the upper limit. Up to 30 documents can be received in a confidential box.	Print the documents received with the confidential reception. Received documents are automatically deleted after being printed.
37	Bulletin board box polling transmission failed. The subaddress of the other party did not match.	Contact the other party and have them check that they specified the correct subaddress. There is nothing wrong with this machine.
38	Bulletin board box polling transmission failed. The box is being operated.	-
39	The confidential reception cancelled. The box is being operated.	-
40	Transmission failed. The destination machine did not reply.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
41	Transmission was cancelled. The communication quality has deteriorated.	Wait a while and tray again. If the error persists, contact your dealer or telecommunication carrier.
43	Reception was cancelled. The communication quality has deteriorated.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*) If there is a problem in the received fax, contact the other party and have them resend.
45	The communication stopped. A wrong signal was received.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
46	The communication stopped. A wrong signal was received.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
47	The communication stopped. A wrong signal was received.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
48	Transmission failed. The destination machine could not receive faxes.	Wait a while and send again. If the error persists, contact the other party and have them check the status of their machine.

Error code	Description	Solution
49	Receiving faxes failed. The destination machine stopped sending.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*) If there is a problem in the received fax, contact the other party and have them resend.
4a	Transmission was cancelled due to the ID checking function. The fax number (own number) registered on the other party's machine and the last four digits of the number you specified did not match.	Confirm the number and send again. If the error persists, contact the other party and have them check the information registered on their machine (Ex: checking the ID). Or send again with the ID checking function disabled. Checking ID setting can be changed by pressing the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, selecting [Admin Setup] > [Fax Setup] > [Security Function], then setting [ID Check Tx] to [OFF].
4b	Reception was blocked by the Block Junk Fax function.	If there is a problem with the blocking mail function, check the Block Junk Fax setting. If the error persists, contact the other party and have them check that the ID (own number registered in the other party's machine) is correct.
4c	The confidential sending failed. The fax was not sent because the destination machine could not receive the fax.	Contact the other party and have them check that the confidential box is available, etc.
4d	The bulletin board box polling reception failed. Documents were not set on the destination machine.	Contact the other party and have them check that the bulletin box is available, etc.
51	The communication quality may be low. The fax may not have received correctly.	If there is a problem in the received fax, contact the other party and have them resend.
52	Reception failed and the communication stopped.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*) If there is a problem in the received fax, contact the other party and have them resend.
60	Transmission failed and the communication stopped.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*) Wait a while and tray again. If the error persists, contact the other party and have them check the available memory, etc.
65	Transmission failed and the communication stopped.	Contact the other party and have them check the available memory, etc.
66	The communication quality may be low. The fax may not have sent correctly.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*) Contact the other party and have them check the fax. If there is any problem, wait a while and send again.
67	The communication stopped. A wrong signal was received.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
69	The communication stopped. A wrong signal was received.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
6a	The communication quality may be low. The fax may not have received correctly.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*) If there is a problem in the received fax, contact the other party and have them resend.

Error code	Description	Solution
80	A machine (modem) error was detected.	Contact your dealer.
82	Super G3 communication failed.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
83	Super G3 communication failed.	Turn off the super G3 mode.(*)
84	The communication stopped as the communication time has elapsed 60 minutes.	For transmission, lower the image quality or divide the documents into several parts and send again. For reception, contact the other party and have them lower the image quality or divide the documents into several parts and resend.
90	A wrong prefix number was specified.	Check the prefix number.

*Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Admin Setup] > [User Install] > [Super G3] > [OFF].

About Problems with Printing Results

This section describes problems with print results.

Click the corresponding symptom and check the remedy.

Ŵ

If you cannot solve a problem with the following solutions, contact your dealer.

- Table of Problems with Printing Results
- Vertical White Lines Appear
- Printed Images are Fading Vertically
- Printed Images are Light
- White Spots and Lines Appear
- Dew Condensation Appears on Printed Paper
- Vertical Lines Appear
- Horizontal Lines and Spots Appear Periodically
- White Area on Paper is Lightly Stained
- The Periphery of Characters is Smudged
- The Entire Paper Area is Lightly Stained When Printing on Envelopes or Coated Paper
- Toner Comes Off When Printed Paper is Rubbed
- Uneven Gloss
- Black or White Dots Appear
- · Dirt is Printed
- The Entire Page is Printed Black
- Nothing is Printed
- White Patches Appear
- The Entire Page is Dirty
- The Peripheral Area of the Page is Dirty
- The Printed Image is Skewed
- Color of the printed image is not what you expect
- Solid printing of CMY 100% is too light

Table of Problems with Printing Results





Vertical White Lines Appear



Cause	Solution	Reference
The LED head is dirty.	Wipe the LED head with a soft tissue paper.	Cleaning the LED Head (User's Manual)
The toner is low.	If "Toner Low" or "Toner Empty" appears, replace the toner cartridge.	Replacing the Toner Cartridges (User's Manual)
The lightproof film of the image drum is dirty.	Wipe the lightproof film with a soft tissue paper.	-
The image drum is not installed properly.	Install the image drum properly.	Replacing the Image Drum (User's Manual)
The ADF document glass is dirty.	Clean the ADF document glass.	 Cleaning the Document Glass (User's Manual) Cleaning the Document Feed
There may be foreign objects in the image drum.	Replace the image drum.	Rollers
5		(User's Manual)

Printed Images are Fading Vertically



Cause	Solution	Reference
The LED head is dirty.	Wipe the LED head with a soft tissue paper.	Cleaning the LED Head (User's Manual)
The toner is low.	If "Toner Low" or "Toner Empty" appears, replace the toner cartridge.	Replacing the Toner Cartridges (User's Manual)
The paper is unsuitable.	Use recommended paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

Printed Images are Light



Cause	Solution	Reference
The toner is low.	If "Toner Low" or "Toner Empty" appears, replace the toner cartridge.	Replacing the Toner Cartridges (User's Manual)
The paper is damp.	Use paper stored under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The paper is unsuitable.	Use recommended paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The settings of the media weight is incorrect.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Paper Setup] > the paper tray you are using, and then select the proper value for [Media Weight]. Or, select a thicker values for [Media Weight].	
Recycled paper is used.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, and then select [Paper Setup] > the paper tray you are using, and then select the thicker value for [Media Weight].	Loading Paper (User's Manual)

White Spots and Lines Appear



Cause	Solution	Reference
The paper is damp or dry.	Use paper stored under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

Dew Condensation Appears on Printed Paper

Cause	Solution	Reference
The paper is damp.	Use paper stored under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The machine is printing when the temperature and humidity conditions are high.	Use the machine under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	Installation Requirements (User's Manual)

Vertical Lines Appear



Cause	Solution	Reference
The toner is low.	If "Toner Low" or "Toner Empty" appears, replace the toner cartridge.	Replacing the Toner Cartridges (User's Manual)
The document glass and document feed roller of the ADF are dirty.	Clean the document glass and document feed roller.	 Cleaning the Document Glass (User's Manual) Cleaning the Document Feed Rollers
The image drum is damaged.	Replace the image drum.	Replacing the Image Drum (User's Manual)

Horizontal Lines and Spots Appear Periodically



Cause	Solution	Reference
If the intervals of lines or spots are approximately 94 mm (3.7 inches), the green tube of the image drum is damaged or dirty.	Lightly wipe the image drum with a soft tissue paper. Replace the image drum if it is damaged.	Replacing the Image Drum (User's Manual)
If the intervals of lines or spots are approximately 30 mm (1.2 inches), there may be foreign objects in the image drum.	Open and close the output tray, and then print again.	-
The image drum has been exposed to light.	Place the image drum back into the machine, and then do not use for a few hours. If the problem persists, replace the image drum.	Replacing the Image Drum (User's Manual)
The paper feed path is dirty.	Print a few test copies.	🔗 Copying (User's Manual)

White Area on Paper is Lightly Stained



Cause	Solution	Reference
The paper has a static charge.	Use paper stored under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The paper is too thick.	Use thinner paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The toner is low.	If "Toner Low" or "Toner Empty" appears, replace the toner cartridge.	Replacing the Toner Cartridges (User's Manual)

The Periphery of Characters is Smudged



Cause	Solution	Reference
The LED head is dirty.	Wipe the LED head with a soft tissue paper.	Cleaning the LED Head (User's Manual)
The paper is unsuitable.	Use recommended paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The paper is damp.	Replace the damp paper with new paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

The Entire Paper Area is Lightly Stained When Printing on Envelopes or Coated Paper



Cause	Solution	Reference
The toner may stick to the whole area	This is not a malfunction.	-
of the envelope or coated paper.	Coated paper is not recommended.	

Toner Comes Off When Printed Paper is Rubbed



Cause	Solution	Reference
The settings of the media type and weight are incorrect.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Paper Setup] > the paper tray you are using, and then select the proper values for [Media Weight]. Or, select a thicker value for [Media Weight].	
Recycled paper is used.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Paper Setup] > the paper tray you are using, and then select a thicker value for [Media Weight].	
The envelope lever remains attached.	Remove the envelope lever.	Printing on Envelopes
The safety stopper remains attached to the fuser unit.	Remove the orange safety stopper attached to the new fuser unit.	Replacing the Fuser Unit

Uneven Gloss



Cause	Solution	Reference
The settings of the media type and weight are incorrect.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Paper Setup] > the paper tray you are using, and then select the proper value for [Media Weight]. Or, select a thicker value for [Media Weight].	

Black or White Dots Appear



Cause	Solution	Reference
The paper is unsuitable.	Use recommended paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
If the intervals of lines or spots are approximately 94 mm (3.7 inches), the green tube of the image drum is damaged or dirty.	Lightly wipe the image drum with a soft tissue paper. Replace the image drum if it is damaged.	Replacing the Image Drum (User's Manual)
The document glass or document holding pad is dirty.	Clean the document glass and document holding pad.	Cleaning the Document Glass (User's Manual)

Dirt is Printed



Cause	Solution	Reference
The paper is damp.	Replace the damp paper with new paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The paper is unsuitable.	Use recommended paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The document glass or document holding pad is dirty.	Clean the document glass and document holding pad.	Cleaning the Document Glass (User's Manual)

The Entire Page is Printed Black



Cause	Solution	Reference
A malfunction may occur in the machine.	Contact your dealer.	-

Nothing is Printed



Cause	Solution	Reference
Two or more sheets of paper are fed at the same time.	Fan the paper well and load the paper again.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The document is set upside down.	Set the document properly.	Setting a Document (User's Manual)
A malfunction may occur in the machine.	Contact your dealer.	-

White Patches Appear



Cause	Solution	Reference
The paper is damp.	Replace the damp paper with new paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The paper is unsuitable.	Use recommended paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The document glass is dirty.	Clean the document glass.	Cleaning the Document Glass (User's Manual)

The Entire Page is Dirty



Cause	Solution	Reference
The document glass is dirty.	Clean the document glass.	Cleaning the Document Glass (User's Manual)
The image on the back side of a duplex document is printed.	If the duplex document is thin, the image on the back side may be	Adjusting the Density (Density)
	printed. Lighten the density. Change Show-Through Removal setting or lighten the density.	Removing Show-Through (Show- Through Removal)

The Peripheral Area of the Page is Dirty



Cause	Solution	Reference
The document feed roller or document holding pad is dirty.	Clean the document feed roller and document holding pad.	Cleaning the Document Feed Rollers
The paper size is bigger than the size of the document (when the zoom rate is set to 100%).	Use paper of the same size as the document.	Making Enlarged or Reduced Copies (Zoom)
		Enlarging or Reducing to Fit the Specified Paper Size
		Setting a Print Method for When a Received Image Exceeds Paper Size
The document orientation is different from the paper orientation.	Set the document orientation to suit paper.	Changing the Document Orientation (Direction)
The document is not reduced at the rate that suits the paper size.	Reduce the document at the rate that suits the paper size.	Making Enlarged or Reduced Copies (Zoom)
		Enlarging or Reducing to Fit the Specified Paper Size
		Setting a Print Method for When a Received Image Exceeds Paper Size

The Printed Image is Skewed



Cause	Solution	Reference
The document is set improperly.	Set the document properly.	Setting a Document (User's Manual)
An unsuitable document is set in the ADF.	Set a suitable document in the ADF.	Setting a Document (User's Manual)
There may be foreign objects on the ADF document glass.	Clean the ADF document glass.	Cleaning the Document Glass (User's Manual)
		Cleaning the Document Feed Rollers

Color of the printed image is not what you expect

Cause	Solution	Reference
The toner is low.	If "Toner Low" or "Toner Empty" appears, replace the toner cartridge.	Replacing the Toner Cartridges (User's Manual)
The setting of [Black Finish] is not suitable for the application.	On the printer driver, select [Composite Black (CMYK)] of [True Black (K)] for [Black Finish].	🔗 Changing Black Finish
The color adjustment has been modified.	Do color matching from the printer driver.	Using Color Matching on Printer Driver
The color balance is out of adjustment.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Print Setup] > [Color Setup], and adjust density or color balance.	 Correcting Density Manually Adjusting Color Balance (Density)
Color registration is out of alignment.	Open and close the output tray. Or, press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Print Setup] > [Color Setup], and then [Adjust Registration].	8 Print Setup

Solid printing of CMY 100% is too light



Cause	Solution	Reference
[CMY100% Density] is set to	Press the Control (SETTING) button	-
[Disable].	on the operator panel and select	
	[Admin Setup] > [Color Setup] >	
	[CMY100% Density], and then select	
	[Enable].	

Problems about Software

This section describes problems with software.

Problems on Configuration Tool

- Problems on a Web Browser
- Printer Problems on a Windows PC

Problems on Configuration Tool

• [Device Setting] tab

Cloning

Symptom	Cause/Solution	Reference
A copy destination device	The model name of the copy destination device is	-
is not displayed on the	different.	
screen.	Cloning functions only between the devices with the	
	same model name.	
	Check the model name of the copy destination device.	
If multiple devices are	The entered administrator password is different from	-
specified as copy	the administrator password of the device to which	
destinations, copying	copying cannot be made.	
cannot be made to some	Check the administrator password of the device to	
of the devices.	which copying cannot be made.	

• [User Setting] tab

Cloning

Symptom	Cause/Solution	Reference
A copy destination device is not displayed on the screen.	The model name of the copy destination device is different. Cloning functions only between the devices with the same model name. Check the model name of the copy destination device.	-
If multiple devices are specified as copy destinations, copying cannot be made to some of the devices.	The entered administrator password is different from the administrator password of the device to which copying cannot be made. Check the administrator password of the device to which copying cannot be made.	-
Copying cannot be made to a device by performing cloning with the following functions. • E-mail Address Manager • Speed Dial Manager • Profile Manager • Network Scan Manager • Auto Delivery Manager	Information that is to be replaced in the copy destination device is locked because it is being edited or used. Unlock the used information before performing cloning.	-

Symptom	Cause/Solution	Reference
If I perform cloning with Auto	If e-mails or speed dials are used for	-
Delivery Manager, the following settings are also copied.	the auto delivery settings of the copy source device, these settings also	
 E-mail Address Manager Speed Dial Manager Profile Manager 	need to be copied at the same time. To copy only the auto delivery settings, delete the e-mail, speed dial, or other settings from the copy source device before performing cloning.	

Problems on a Web Browser

Symptom	Cause/Solution	Reference
Unable to connect with the A LAN cable is unplugged. machine Check that the cable is plugged into the machi computer properly.	A LAN cable is unplugged. Check that the cable is plugged into the machine and computer properly.	Connecting a LAN Cable (User's Manual)
	The IP address is incorrect. Check the IP address of the machine and enter it correctly.	Open the Web Page of This Machine

Printer Problems on a Windows PC

Ø,

- If you cannot solve a problem with the following solutions, contact your dealer.
- For problems caused by an application, contact the manufacturer of the application.

USB Connection Problems

Symptom	Cause/solution	Reference
An icon for the machine is not created on the [Devices and Printers] folder.	The printer driver is not installed correctly. Reinstall the printer driver correctly.	Installing a Driver and Software to a Computer (User's Manual)
When a printer driver is already installed, another printer driver cannot be installed.	Perform [Custom Install] by following the procedure described in the reference.	Installing Software
The "Unable to install printer driver" error message is displayed.	Use Plug-and-Play. Follow the procedure below: 1. Check that the machine and computer are turned off. 2. Connect a USB cable. 3. Turn the machine on. 4. Turn the computer on. 5. When the [Found New Hardware Wizard] is displayed, follow the on- screen instructions to complete the setup.	-

Printer Driver/Utility Problems

Symptom	Cause/solution
[Help] is not displayed.	The Help function is not supported.
The [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed.	When you start an installer or utility, the [User Account Control] dialog may be displayed. Click [Yes] or [Continue] to run the installer or utility as the administrator. If you click [No], the installer or utility does not start.
The [Program Capability Assistant] dialog box is displayed.	If the [Program Capability Assistant] dialog box is displayed after installation (including if you stop installation before it is complete), be sure to click [This program installed].

Problems on the Machine or Paper

This section describes problems with the machine and paper.

- Problems on the Machine
- Problems on Document and Paper
- If a Power Failure Occurs
- Before Relinquishing Your Device

Problems on the Machine

Ŵ

If you cannot solve a problem with the following solutions, contact your dealer.

• Nothing is displayed on the display screen after turning the machine on.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The power cord is unplugged.	Turn the machine off, and then plug in the power cord firmly.	-
The power is out.	Check whether the power is supplied to the outlet.	-

• The machine does not operate.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The power cord is not firmly plugged in.	Plug in the power cord firmly.	-
The machine is turned off.	Turn the machine on.	Turning the Machine On (User's Manual)

• The power switch LED lamp quickly flashes at approximately 0.3-second intervals.



Cause	Solution	Reference
A malfunction may occur in the machine.	Unplug the power cord immediately, and then contact your dealer.	-
	R	

• The output tray cannot be closed.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The belt unit and image drums are not properly installed.	Remove the four image drums, and then remove and correctly reinstall the belt unit.	Replacing the Belt Unit

Cause	Solution	Reference
The blue lever of the toner cartridge is not set to the proper position.	Turn the blue levers until their tops align with the protrusions in the back of the toner cartridges.	Replacing the Toner Cartridges (User's Manual)

• The machine does not start printing.

Cause	Solution	Reference
An error is displayed.	Check the error code, and then follow the on-screen instructions.	Error Message List (User's Manual)
A LAN cable or USB cable is unplugged.	Plug in a LAN cable or USB cable firmly.	Connecting a LAN Cable/USB Cable (User's Manual)
There may be a problem with a LAN cable or USB cable.	Use another LAN cable or USB cable.	-
A LAN cable or USB cable does not meet the standard.	 Use a USB 2.0 cable. Use an Ethernet 10BASE-T/ 100BASE-TX cable. 	-
There may be a problem with the print function.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Reports] > [Configuration], and print out the configuration list to check the printing performance.	Printing a Report to Check
A communication protocol is disabled.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Admin Setup] > [Network Menu] > [Network Setup] > [Network Setting], and then enable the communication protocol that you are using.	-
A printer driver is not selected.	Right-click the [OKI MC563] icon on the [Devices and Printers] folder, and then select [Set as Default Printer].	-
The output port of the printer driver is incorrect.	Specify the output port for connecting a LAN cable or USB cable.	-

• The document glass is covered with condensation.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine may be used in a humid place or in a place where the temperature and humidity widely vary.	Use machine under proper temperature and humidity conditions. Wipe the document glass with a soft, dry, and clean cloth. If the inside the document glass is covered with condensation, wait a while until the condensation disappears.	Installation Requirements (User's Manual)

• Nothing is displayed on the display screen.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine is in Sleep mode or Deep Sleep mode.	Check the () (POWER SAVE) button flashes, and then start the machine by pressing the () (POWER SAVE) button.	Saving Power Consumption with the Power Save Function (User's Manual)

• Print data is not sent.

Cause	Solution	Reference
A LAN cable or USB cable is damaged.	Connect a new cable.	-
The time-out period set on the computer has elapsed.	Set a longer time-out period.	-

• There is an abnormal sound.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine is inclined.	Place the machine on a flat surface.	-
There are waste paper or foreign objects inside the machine.	Check inside the machine, and then remove any objects.	-
The output tray is opened.	Close the output tray.	Names of Components (User's Manual)

• There is a buzzing sound.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine is printing on heavy or light paper when the temperature inside is high.	This is not a malfunction. You can proceed with the operation.	-

• The machine does not start printing immediately.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine is warming up to exit Power Save, Sleep mode, or Deep Sleep mode.	You can set to extend the time of period for entering Power Save mode, Sleep mode or Deep Sleep mode by following the procedure below. press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [Manage Unit] > [Power Save], and select [Power Save Time] or [Sleep Time].	Saving Power Consumption with the Power Save Function (User's Manual)
The machine may be cleaning the image drum.	Wait for a while.	-

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine is adjusting the temperature of the fuser unit.	Wait for a while.	-
The machine is processing data from another interface.	Wait until printing is completed.	-

• Even if the [Density] setting is changed, printing results do not change.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The settings for [RGB] are changed.	The [Density] setting goes together with the [RGB] setting. They move within an appropriate range.	Adjusting the Density (Density)

• Printing stops halfway.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The temperature inside the machine	Wait for a while.	-
rises due to continuous printing for a	When the machine reaches the	
long time, resulting in the	suitable temperature, printing restarts	
temperature being adjusted.	automatically.	

• The specified settings such as the time setting have been erased.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine is left turned off for a long time, or turn the machine on and off every time you use the machine.	The battery may reach its lifetime. Contact your dealer.	-

• Free space in memory is insufficient.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The print data is complicated.	Simplify the print data.	-

• All pages are not printed.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The WSD port is used.	Change the print port to Standard TCP/IP Port.	-

• Printing is slow.

Cause	Solution	Reference
Printing process is also processed in the computer.	Use a computer with faster processing speed.	-
You have selected [Fine / Detail (1200x1200)] on the [Job Options] tab of the printer driver.	Select [Normal (600x600)] or [Draft (600x600)] on the [Job Options] tab of the printer driver.	-

Cause	Solution	Reference
The print data is complicated.	Simplify the print data.	-

• The printer driver is not correctly displayed.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The printer driver may not be operating correctly.	Uninstall the printer driver, and then install it again.	 Removing the Printer Driver (Windows) Removing the Printer Driver
		(Mac OS X)

• The machine turns off automatically.

Cause	Solution	Reference
If the machine is not used for a certain period of time (the factory default is 4 hours), the machine turns off automatically. This function is called Auto Power Off.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Admin Setup] > [User Install] > [Power Setup] > [Auto Power Off], and then disable the function.	Saving Power Consumption with the Power Save Function (User's Manual)

• The web page does not open.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The IP address is incorrect.	Check the IP address to the machine, and then enter proper value.	Open the Web Page of This Machine
The LAN cable is disconnected.	Make sure that the LAN cable is securely connected.	Connecting a LAN Cable (User's Manual)

Problems on Document and Paper

Ŵ

If you cannot solve a problem with the following solutions, contact your dealer.

• The document is not ejected from the machine.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The document jammed.	Remove the jammed document, and then set it again.	Setting a Document (User's Manual)

• The document often jams.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The document is not appropriate.	Use an appropriate document.	Setting a Document (User's Manual)
The document guides are not aligned.	Adjust the document guides to the document.	Setting a Document (User's Manual)
There is a piece of paper inside the ADF.	Open the ADF cover to check.	If a Document Jam Occurs (User's Manual)
The document feed roller of the ADF is dirty.	Clean the document feed roller of the ADF.	Cleaning the Document Feed Rollers

• Paper often jams. Multiple sheets of paper are pulled in at the same time. Paper is pulled in at an angle.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine is inclined.	Place the machine on a flat surface.	-
The paper is too light or too heavy.	The paper is too light or too heavy. Use the appropriate paper for the machine.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The paper is damp or has a static charge.	Use paper stored under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The paper is wrinkled, folded, or curled.	Use the appropriate paper for the machine. Fix the curled paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The back side of the paper is printed.	The paper that has been printed once cannot be used in Tray 1 and Tray 2/ 3. Load the paper in the MP tray for printing.	-
The edges of the paper are not aligned.	Fan a stack of the paper well, and then align the edges of the paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

Cause	Solution	Reference
There is only one sheet of paper in the tray.	Load multiple sheets of paper.	-
You added new paper onto the paper that is already loaded in the tray.	Remove the already loaded paper, stack up it onto the new paper, and then align the edges of all the paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
Paper is loaded at an angle.	For Tray 1 and Tray 2/3, adjust the paper guide and paper stopper to the paper. For the MP tray, adjust the manual feeding paper guide to the paper.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
Envelopes are loaded in the wrong direction.	Load the envelopes correctly.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
Paper, envelopes, or labels whose weight is 221 to 256 g/m ² (56 to 95 lb) is loaded in Tray 1 and Tray 2/3.	Load the paper, envelopes, or labels whose weight is 221 to 256 g/m ² (56 to 95 lb) is in the MP tray.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The rear output tray is not closed firmly.	Close the rear output tray firmly.	Setting Output Destination

• Paper is not fed.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The [Paper Feeding Source] setting on the printer driver is specified incorrectly.	Check the paper tray, and then select the correct tray in [Paper Feeding Source] on the printer driver.	-
The manual feeding is specified on the printer driver.	Load paper in the MP tray, press the	Printing Manually One by One

• Paper is not fed from Tray 2/3 (optional).

Cause	Solution	Reference
Tray 2/3 is not set with the printer driver.	Set Tray 2/3 with the printer driver.	 Installing the Additional Tray Unit (User's Manual) Setting the Printer Driver (User's Manual)

• Even after the jammed paper was removed, the machine does not work.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The machine may not start printing until the output tray is opened and	Open and close the output tray.	-
closed.		

• Paper is curled. Paper is creased.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The paper is damp or has a static charge.	Use paper stored under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The paper is light.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Paper Setup] > [(tray name)] > [Media Weight], and then specify a lighter weight.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

• The paper twists around the rollers in the fuser unit.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The settings of media weight and type are incorrect.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, select [Paper Setup] > [(tray name)] > [Media Type]/[Media Weight], and then specify the appropriate values. Alternatively, specify heavier weight in [Media Weight].	
The paper is light.	Use heavier paper.	-
There are nearly solid fill on the leading edge of the paper.	Insert a margin into the leading edge of the paper. For duplex printing, insert a margin into the bottom edge of the paper as well.	-

• The paper twists around the rollers in the belt unit.

Cause	Solution	Reference
Paper is too light or thin.	Use heavier paper.	-

• A corner of paper is folded (edge folded).

Cause	Solution	Reference
Paper is curled.	Use paper stored under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)

• The paper is twinkled when printing on envelopes.

Cause	Solution	Reference
The envelope lever is not attached.	Attach the envelope lever.	Printing on Envelopes
The paper is damp.	Use paper stored under proper temperature and humidity conditions.	🔗 Loading Paper (User's Manual)
The machine is printing when the temperature and humidity conditions are high.	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [User Install] and set [High Humid Mode] to [ON].	8 User Install
If you cannot solve a problem with the above solutions	Load the envelope with the flap (for gluing) on the printer side, and then set the reverse page orientation (180°) on the printing preferences.	About Screens and Functions of Each Printer Driver (User's Manual)
If a Power Failure Occurs

• The operation of the machine

If a power failure occurs, the machine operates as follows.

0

 If a power failure occurs, the machine is turned on, it will turn on automatically without pressing the power switch after the power is restored.

If you do not want the machine to turn on automatically after the power is restored, press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup]> [User Install] > [Power Setup] > Set [Power Supply Return] to [Manual].

• The operation that uses an uninterruptible power supply (UPS) or inverter is not guaranteed. Do not use an uninterruptible power supply (UPS) or inverter.

Machine's Status	Operation
During a call	You can continue talking.
During a transmission	 The transmission stops halfway. When the power is restored, If a memory transmission is used, the machine automatically retransmits from the page on which the transmission stopped. If a real time transmission is used, the machine does not send the data again. Set the document, and then specify the destination again to start the transmission.
During a reception	The reception stops halfway. If the machine received one or more pages, the erased report is printed after the power is restored. A received image is not printed.
Copying or printing a list	Printing stops halfway. When the power is restored, start the print job again.
Standby	You cannot start another copy, fax, scan, or print job. You also cannot receive another fax.

Stored fax data

• Backing up data in memory

The image data stored in the memory is retained even if a power failure occurs or you turn the machine off.

· Erased report

If the fax data in memory is lost, an erased report is printed automatically.

The following documents are eligible for an erased report.

- Fcode Box Document
- Documents received in memory

An erased report informs you of the following items of deleted data.

- Document type
- Fcode box number
- Fcode box name
- Destination name
- Fcode confidential communication/Fcode bulletin board communication
- Time when communication started
- Number of received pages

Ŵ

If a fax is received with the manual reception, Fcode polling reception, or Fcode confidential reception, its reception type is also printed.

Before Relinquishing Your Device

We highly recommend you to erase registered personal information and saved data in the device before you relinquish the device.

To erase the information, press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel and select [Admin Setup] > [User Install] > Execute [Erase Privacy Data].

The following information is saved in the device.

Address book

Phone book data

Profile

Data registered to one-touch buttons, etc.

Admin Password

Values set to menu items

Fax communication data

Private print data

Various histories

Information for the access control, user management (local users, external user cache [LDAP, Kerberos])

AirPrint Problems

- The machine may take a few minutes to connect to a network after turning the machine on. Check that the machine is connected to the network before printing.
- If using Mac OS X or iOS, upgrade to the latest version before use.

• The "No AirPrint Printers Found" message is displayed on an iOS device.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is the machine turned on?	Turn the machine on. If the machine is turned on, turn it off and then back on, and then check whether the problem is solved.	Turning the Machine On or Off (User's Manual)
Is the machine connected to the same network as the iOS device?	Check that the machine is displayed on the print screen of the iOS device. If the machine is not displayed, check the IP address.	

• Unable to print.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is the machine turned on?	Turn the machine on. If the machine is turned on, turn it off and then back on, and then check whether the problem is solved.	Turning the Machine On or Off (User's Manual)
Is the machine connected to the same network as the iOS device?	Check that the machine is displayed on the print screen of the iOS device. If the machine is not displayed, check the IP address.	
Is the latest firmware version installed?	Check the firmware version of this machine, and Mac OS and iOS version. If the version of the firmware is not the latest, update to the appropriate version from our website or Apple's website.	-
Is there paper in the tray?	Check the message informing you that paper runs out.	 Error Message List (User's Manual) If the STATUS Button on the Operator Panel Lights Up or Flashes

Point to check	Solution	Reference	
Is there toner in the toner cartridge?	Check the message informing you that toner runs out.	Error Message List (User's Manual)	
		If the STATUS Button on the Operator Panel Lights Up or Flashes	
Is AirPrint set to [Enable]?	Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel, and check the status of [AirPrint]. When [Disable] is displayed, AirPrint is not available.	-	
Is an error displayed?	Check the error message or the (STATUS) button.	Error Message List (User's Manual)	
		If the STATUS Button on the Operator Panel Lights Up or Flashes	

Google Cloud Print Problems

• The machine cannot be registered in Google Cloud Print.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is the machine connected to a network?	Register again from the beginning.	Setting Google Cloud Print

• Unable to print.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Is the machine registered in Google Cloud Print correctly?	Register the machine in Google Cloud Print correctly.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations
		Setting Google Cloud Print
Is there any error in the connection status of the machine?	Open the Web page of this machine, and check the connection by following the procedure below. Log in as the administrator and select [View Info] > [Network] > [Google Cloud Print], and then check [XMPP Status] and [HTTP Status]. If [Error(error code)] is displayed, refer to "Error code is displayed" in this topic	-
Do you use a corporate internal network?	Check that the XMPP(5222) port is opened. For detail on the network, contact your network administrator.	-

• Even after the machine was deleted from Google Cloud Print, the registration information remains on the management screen.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Did you delete the registration information with the machine connected to a network?	Delete the machine on the management screen of Google Cloud Print.	Checking That Deletion is Complete

• Even after the machine was deleted from Google Cloud Print, the registration information remains in the machine.

Point to check	Solution	Reference
Did you delete the machine on the management screen of Google Cloud Print?	Delete the registration information from the operator panel of the machine.	Checking That Deletion is Complete

• An error code is displayed on the panel

If an error occurs, the error code (8-digit alphanumeric value) is displayed on the display screen of the machine. Check the first three characters, or last two digits of the error code, and then follow the procedure of the error code list.

Error code list

An "x" in the error code list means any alphanumeric characters.

Error code	Solution	Reference	
0000000	The machine is operating normally.	-	
10axxx13 10bxxx13	A connection error with the HTTP server (server authentication error). Access the Web page (http://(IP	About Importing the CA Licenses of the Proxy Server	
10cxxx13	address of this machine) of the machine, and then check the imported CA license. Alternatively, update the firmware.		
10axxx16	A connection error with the proxy	About Importing the CA	
10bxxx16	server (server authentication error).	Licenses of the Proxy Server	
10cxxx16	address of this machine) of the machine, and then check the imported CA license. Alternatively, update the firmware.		
103xxx83	A connection error with the XMPP	About Importing the CA	
10bxxx83	server (server authentication error). Access the Web page (http://(IP address of this machine) of the machine, and then check the imported CA license. Alternatively, update the firmware.	Licenses of the Proxy Server	
103xxx86	A connection error with the proxy	About Importing the CA	
10bxxx86	server (server authentication error). Access the Web page (http://(IP address of this machine) of the machine, and then check the imported CA license. Alternatively, update the firmware.	Licenses of the Proxy Server	
xxxxxx11	An error with the DNS server has occurred. Check the DNS server setting of the machine.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	

Error code	Solution	Reference	
xxxxx12	Failed to connect to the HTTP server. The connection cannot be established due to your network environment. Check with your network administrator.	-	
xxxxxx13	An HTTP server connection error. The connection cannot be established due to your network environment. Check with your network administrator.	-	
xxxxx14	An error with the DNS server has occurred. Check the DNS server setting of the machine or the setting of the proxy server name.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	
xxxxxx15	Failed to connect to the proxy server. Check the proxy server setting of the machine. If the problem cannot be solved, check with your network administrator.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	
xxxxx16	A proxy server connection error. The connection cannot be established due to your network environment. Check with your network administrator.	-	
xxxxx17	An authentication error of the proxy server. Check the proxy server setting of the machine. If the problem cannot be solved, check with your network administrator.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	
xxxxx81	An error with the DNS server has occurred. Check the DNS server setting of the machine.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	

Error code	Solution	Reference	
xxxxx82	Failed to connect to the XMPP server. Check that the XMPP(5222) port is opened. If the problem cannot be solved, check with your network administrator.	-	
xxxxx83	Failed to connect to the XMPP server. Check that the XMPP(5222) port is opened. If the problem cannot be solved, check with your network administrator.	-	
xxxxx84	An error with the DNS server has occurred. Check the DNS server setting of the machine or the setting of the proxy server name.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	
xxxxx85	Failed to connect to the proxy server. Check the proxy server setting of the machine. If the problem cannot be solved, check with your network administrator.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	
xxxxx86	A connection error with the proxy server. Check that the XMPP(5222) port is opened. If the problem cannot be solved, check with your network administrator.	-	
xxxxx87	An authentication error of the proxy server. Check the proxy server setting of the machine. If the problem cannot be solved, check with your network administrator.	Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations	

Editing Address Book

E-mail Address

Fax Numbers

This section describes how to register/edit e-mail addresses and fax numbers in the address book of the machine.

E-mail Address

This section describes how to register/delete e-mail addresses and e-mail groups in or from the address book of the machine.

Ŵ

You can register/delete them from a computer using the Web page of the machine or Configuration Tool.

- Registering an E-mail Address from the Operator Panel
- · Registering an E-mail Group from the Operator Panel
- · Registering an E-mail Address from the History
- Deleting a Registered E-mail Address from the Operator Panel
- · Deleting a Registered E-mail Group from the Operator Panel

Registering an E-mail Address from the Operator Panel

For details on character entry methods, refer to "Entering Characters (User's Manual)".

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Address Book], and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Check that [E-mail Address] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 4 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the number in which no address is stored and press the \triangleright button.
- 5 Check that [Register] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- Check that [Name] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 7 Enter the name using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button. You can enter up to 16 characters.
- Select [Enter], and then press the on (OK) button.
- Q Press the ▼ button to select [E-mail Address], and then press the ▶ button.
- 10 Enter the E-mail address using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button.
- Select [Enter], and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- Press the one (OK) button.

Ø

- The first stored 16 E-mail addresses are automatically registered to the (one-touch) buttons No. 1 to 16.
- Press the (SCAN) button to specify E-mail addresses registered to the (one-touch) buttons No.1 to 16 as destinations.
- To select the (one-touch) buttons No. 9 to 16, press the (one-touch) button with the (SHIFT) button pressed.

Registering an E-mail Group from the Operator Panel

You can register an e-mail group from [Group No.] in [E-mail Address].

- Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Address Book], and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [E-mail Group], and then press the ▶ button.
- 4 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the number in which no address is stored and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Register] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Check that [Name] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 7 Enter the name using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button. You can enter up to 16 characters.
- Select [Enter], and then press the one (OK) button.
- Q Press the ▼ button to select [Address No.] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the E-mail address and press the (OK) button.

The check box is selected. You can select multiple e-mail addresses.

- Select all the e-mail addresses needed, and then press the button.
- Press the button.
- 13 Press the image (OK) button.

Registering an E-mail Address from the History

You can add an e-mail address to the address book from the transmission history.

The transmission history displays only sent faxes whose destinations were directly entered.

- Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [E-mail] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Tx History] and press the ▶ button.
- Select an E-mail address you want to register, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Check that [Register to Address Book] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the number to register and press the ▶ button.

G

When overwriting a registered number, select the number and press the button to display the confirmation screen.Select [Yes] and then press the image (OK) button.

- Check that [Name] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 8 Enter the name using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button. You can enter up to 16 characters.
- Select [Enter], and then press the integration (OK) button.
- 1 Press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- Repeat steps 4 to 10 until you complete registering all the e-mail addresses.

Deleting a Registered E-mail Address from the Operator Panel

- Press the COD (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Address Book], and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the address you want to delete and press the ▶ button.
- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Delete] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

Deleting a Registered E-mail Group from the Operator Panel

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Address Book], and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [E-mail Group], and then press the ▶ button.
- 4 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the group you want to delete and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Delete] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

Fax Numbers

This section describes how to register/delete fax numbers and group numbers in or from the phone book of the machine.

Ŵ

You can register/delete them from a computer using the Web page of the machine or Configuration Tool.

- Registering a Fax Number from the Operator Panel
- · Registering a Group Number from the Operator Panel
- Registering Fax Number from the History
- Deleting a Registered Fax Number from the Operator Panel
- Deleting a Registered Group Number from the Operator Panel

Registering a Fax Number from the Operator Panel

You can register up to 300 destinations to speed dial.

You can create up to 20 groups, and register the entire groups as speed dial numbers.

For details on character entry methods, refer to "Entering Characters (User's Manual)".

Ŵ

The numbers that are registered in groups with the [Speed Dial] function synchronize the numbers that are registered in groups with the [Group No.] function.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Phone Book], and then press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Speed Dial] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 4 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the speed dial number in which no phone number is stored and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Register] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 🔓 Check that [Name] is selected, and then press the 🕨 button.
- 7 Enter the name using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button. You can enter up to 24 characters.
- Select [Enter], and then press the 💿 (OK) button.
- Q Press the ▼ button to select [Fax Number] and press the ▶ button.
- 10 Enter a fax number. You can enter up to 40 digits.
- Press the image (OK) button.
- Press the (OK) button again. The confirmation screen appears and the screen returns to the [Speed Dial] screen.
- **13** Repeat steps 4 to 13 until you complete registering all the fax numbers.

Ŵ

- If you register speed dials, the first 16 speed dials are automatically registered to the (one-touch) buttons No. 1 to 16.
- Press the (FAX) button to specify speed dials registered to the (one-touch) buttons No.1 to 16 as destinations.
- To select the (one-touch) buttons No. 9 to 16, press the (one-touch) button with the (SHIFT) button pressed.

Registering a Group Number from the Operator Panel

For details on character entry methods, refer to "Entering Characters (User's Manual)".

W

The numbers that are registered in groups with the [Speed Dial] function synchronize the numbers that are registered in groups with the [Group No] function.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Phone Book], and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Group No.] and press the ▶ button.
- 4 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select the number in which no group is stored and press the \triangleright button.
- 5 Check that [Register] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Name] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 7 Enter the name using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button. You can enter up to 16 characters.
- Select [Enter], and then press the 💽 (OK) button.
- Q Press the ▼ button to select [Speed Dial] and press the ▶ button.
- 10 Press the ▼ button to select the speed dial number and press the ((OK) button.
- When you select all fax numbers needed, press the 🕨 button.
- **9** When the completion screen is displayed, press the 🚳 (OK) button.
- **13** The screen informing that the registration is complete is displayed.

Registering Fax Number from the History

You can register fax numbers as speed dial numbers from the fax transmission history and the reception history.

- Press the (FAX) button on the operator panel.
- ⑦ Check that [Fax] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Fax History] and press the ▶ button.
- 4 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Tx History] or [Rx History], and then press the (OK) button.
- **5** Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select a number in the history you want to register in the phone book and press the \blacktriangleright button.
- 🔓 Select [Register to Speed Dial] and press the 🕨 button.
- 7 Press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select number, and then press the (OK) button.

Ŵ

When overwriting a registered number, check the number, select [Yes], and then press the on (OK) button.

- R Check that [Name] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 9 Enter the name using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button.
 You can enter up to 24 characters.
- Select [Enter], and then press the 凾 (OK) button.
- Go back to the [Tx History] or [Rx History] screen.
- Repeat steps 3 to 9 until you complete registering all the e-mail addresses.

Deleting a Registered Fax Number from the Operator Panel

- Press the C (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Phone Book], and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Check that [Speed Dial] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- 4 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the speed dial to delete and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Delete] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

Deleting a Registered Group Number from the Operator Panel

Ŵ

Even if you delete a group, the numbers that are registered as the speed dial numbers are not deleted.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▼ button to select [Phone Book], and then press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Group No.] and press the ▶ button.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select the group you want to delete and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Press the ▼ button to select [Delete] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the ((OK)) button.

Operating Management/ Specifications

Administrator Setup Management Software User Authentication (Access Control) Account Management Moving/Transporting This Machine This section describes how to manage the machine and its specifications.

Administrator Setup

This section describes how to change items in Admin Setup.

The settings that you can change in [Admin Setup] are as follows.

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Changing Administrator Settings
- Copy Setup
- Fax Setup
- FaxServer Function
- Internet Fax Setup
- Scanner Setup
- Print From USB Memory Setup
- Print Setup
- Network Menu
- Manage Unit
- User Install

Changing Administrator Settings

To change the administrator settings, the administrator password is required. The factory default administrator password is "999999".

If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 4 Press the ▼ button to select the item you want to change and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Change the setting, and then press the interprete (OK) button.
- A Press the ◀ button to display the previous screen.

If you have items to change, operate continuously.

When you change all the items, press the *d* button to go back to the standby screen.

Copy Setup

	ltem		Factory default setting	Description
Scan Size	Scan Size		A4 or Letter	Sets the default scan size.
Duplex Copy			OFF(Simp lex) or ON(Duple x)	Sets the default setting of whether to turn duplex copying on or off, and the default binding position.
Binding (Does n OFF)	ot appear when Duplex Copy	is set to	Long Edge Bind	Set the binding position of documents.
Zoom			100%	Sets the default zoom rate.
Sort			ON	Sets whether to collate copied documents by default.
Image Settings	Density		0	Sets the default density.
	Document Type		Text & Photo	Sets the default image quality.
	Resolution		Normal	Sets the default resolution.
	Background Removal		Auto	Sets the default background removal.
Show-Through Removal		Middle	Sets the default value of the show-through removal function.	
	Contrast		0	Sets the default contrast.
	Hue		0	Sets the default value of the hue.
	Saturation		0	Sets the default value of the saturation.
	RGB		R:0, G:0, B:0	Sets the default value of RGB contrast.
Direction		Portrait	Selects the default page orientation of documents.	
ID Card Copy	ID Card Copy		OFF	Sets whether to use the ID card copy mode by default.
Continuous Sca	n		OFF	Sets whether to use Continuous Scan mode.
Mixed Size		OFF	Sets whether different sized documents are copied on each size paper by default.	
Margin	Margin		OFF	Sets the default margins.
	Front	Left	0 mm (0	Available range: 0 to ± 25 mm (0.0 to 1.0 inch)
		Тор	inch)	(1 mm increment, 0.1 inch increment)
	Back	Left	1	
		Тор		

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Edge Erase	Setting	ON	Sets whether to erase the shade created in the surrounding of 2-page spread documents by default.
	Width	2 mm (0.1 inch)	Sets an erasing width. Available range: 2 to ±50 mm (0.1 to 2.0 inch) (1 mm increment, 0.1 inch increment)

Fax Setup

Default Settings

ltem		Factory default setting	Description
Resolution		Normal	Sets the default image quality.
Background Removal		Auto	Sets the default setting of the background removal.
Density		0	Sets the default density to scan.
Scan Size		A4 or Letter	Sets the default scan size.
Continuous Scan(Glass)	Continuous Scan(Glass)		Sets whether to use Continuous Scan.
Continuous Scan(ADF)		OFF	
Edge Erase	Setting	OFF	Sets whether to erase the edge shadow created on Fax scan image.
	Width	2 mm (0.1 inch)	Sets an erasing width created on Fax scan image.
ТТІ		ON	Sets whether to add the sender's name to the header of the sent fax by default.
Transmit Confirmation Report		OFF or ON	Sets whether to automatically print transmission results by default.
Memory Tx		ON	Sets whether to use memory transmission (ON) or real-time transmission (OFF) by default.

• Fcode Box

Item			Factory default setting	Description
Edit / Register	Confidential Box	Box Name	(NULL)	Sets the name for confidential boxes. You can enter up to 16 characters.
		Sub-Address	(NULL)	Sets the sub-address for confidential box. You can enter up to 20 characters.
		Hold Time	0	Sets the hold time for confidential box. Available range: 0 to 31 days
		I.D.Code	(NULL)	Sets the password for confidential box. Register a 4-digit numerical number only.
	Bulletin Box	Box Name	(NULL)	Sets a bulletin box name. You can enter up to 16 characters.
		Sub-Address	(NULL)	Sets the sub-address for bulletin box. You can enter up to 20 characters.
Delete	•	•	•	Deletes an Fcode box.

Security Function

Item		Factory default setting	Description
ID Check Tx		OFF	Sets whether to use the ID check transmission.
Broadcast Destination		ON	Sets whether to indicate the transmission destination number before starting broadcast transmission.
Confirm Dial		OFF	Sets whether to reenter the transmission destination fax number before sending a fax.
Manual Input		Enable	Sets permission of manual input.
Secure Receive Setting		OFF	Sets whether to store a received fax in the memory of this machine without printing immediately.
	Password	(NULL)	Sets the password that is entered when printing a received fax image that is stored in the memory of this machine.

Other Settings

ltem		Factory default setting	Description	
Redial Tries		2 times	Sets the number of redial attempts. Available range: 0 to 9 times	
Redial Interval		1 minute	Sets the time between redial attempts. Available range: 0 to 5 minutes	
Block Junk Fax	Setting		OFF	Sets Block Junk mode Fax.
List	Registered List	Register / Edit	(NULL)	Register / Edit addresses for Block Junk Fax when [Mode2] or [Mode3] is set.
		Delete		Delete addresses for Block Junk Fax when [Mode2] or [Mode3] is set.
Ring Response	Ring Response		1 Ring	Sets the number of rings required before receiving an incoming fax.
Dialing Pause D	uration		2 seconds	Sets the dial pause time. Available range: 0 to 10 seconds
Rx Reduc. Rate			Auto	Sets the reception reduction rate.
Reduc. Margin		24 mm (0.9 inch) or 100 mm (3.9 inch)	Sets the threshold level of reception reduction. Available range: 0 to 100 mm (0 to 3.9 inches)	
ECM Mode		ON	Sets whether to use the error correction mode.	

Item	Factory default setting	Description
PreFix	(NULL)	Sets the dialing prefix. You can enter up to 40 digits.
Received Time Stamp	OFF	Sets whether to print the time stamp on received faxes.
Print Check Message	ON	Sets whether to report the error content if a transmission error occurs.
Duplex	OFF or ON(Duplex)	Sets simplex or duplex for printing received fax and the binding position for duplex printing.
Distant Station Priority	Type 1	Sets the priority order of information for Distant Station (information of the destination). Priority (High > Low) [Type 1]: Destination information > Name in speed dial > Phone number [Type 2]: Name in speed dial > Phone number

• Fax Setting

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Service Bit		OFF	If set to OFF, some menu items are not displayed on the screen.
Country Code		International or U.S.A	Sets the country code.
A/R Full Print		ON	Sets whether to print the list of the communication results automatically after every 50 communications.
Daily Tx/Rx Log Report	Setting	OFF	Enables / disables to print a daily report.
	Print Time	0 Hour 0 Minute 0 Second	Sets the date and time for printing the daily report.
Tone For Echo (For Transmission)	Disable	Displays only if Service Bit is ON.
Tone For Echo (For Reception)		Disable	Displays only if Service Bit is ON.
H/Modem Rate (For Tx)		33.6 Kbps	Sets the default modem reception transmission speed while the machine is sending a fax.
H/Modem Rate (For Rx)		33.6 Kbps	Sets the default value of the modem transmission speed while the machine is receiving a fax.

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Attenuator	Attenuator		Enter Attenuator. Displays only if Service Bit is ON.
MF Attenuator		8 dB, Range: 0 - 15 dB	Enter MF(Tone) Attenuator. Displays only if Service Bit is ON.
Pulse Make R	atio	40%, Range: 33, 39, 40%	Sets to make rate of DP (10 pps) during call. Displays only if Service Bit is ON and Tone / Pulse setting is PULSE.
Pulse Dial Typ	e	N, Range: N, 10-N, N+1	Sets the pulse type for dialing. Displays only if Service Bit is ON and Tone / Pulse setting is PULSE.
MF(Tone) Dura	ation	100 mseconds, Range: 75, 85, 100 mseconds	Enter MF(Tone) Duration. Displays only if Service Bit is ON and Tone / Pulse setting is TONE.
Calling Timer	Calling Timer		Displays only if Service Bit is ON.
PBX Line		OFF	When connecting to PBX (internal exchange), put it to [ON].
Forwarding Setting	Forwarding Setting	OFF	Sets whether to enable the fax forwarding mode.
1	Forwarding Number	(NULL)	Sets a fax number used for the fax forwarding mode.
TAD Mode		Type 3	Sets an operation type in Tel / Fax Ready mode. [Type 3]: A fax signal is detected in 15 seconds from when the answering machine answers. Normally, use this type. [Type 1]: A fax signal is detected right after the answering machine answers, and then the reception starts. If you have any fax reception problems, they may be improved if this type is set. [Type 2]: A fax signal is detected right after the answering machine answers. Set this type if you usually use this machine as a phone.
Tel Priority Mode		OFF	Sets when the external telephone and the machine ring in Tel / Fax Ready mode. [ON]: The sender is assumed to make a voice call. The telephone rings early.
CNG Detection		OFF	Sets whether to determine whether the sender is sending a fax during the off the hook condition in Tel / Fax Ready mode.

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
T/F Timer Programming	35 seconds	Sets when to start the auto fax reception if the communication does not start even after an incoming call arrives in Tel / Fax Ready mode or Ans / Fax Ready mode.
Soft Ringer Volume	High	Sets a phone ring volume in Tel / Fax Ready mode.
Remote Receive Number	OFF	Sets a remote switch over number.

FaxServer Function

Item		Factory default setting	Description	
Environmental Settings	FaxServer Function	OFF	Sets whether to use scanning to fax server.	
	Prefix	(NULL)	Sets to prefix code for scanning to fax server.	
	Suffix	@faxserver	Sets to suffix code for scanning to fax server.	
	Text	OFF	Sets whether to add body text.	
Default Settings	Scan Size	A4 or Letter	Sets the default scan size.	
	Density	0	Sets the default density.	
	Resolution	Normal	Sets the default resolution.	
	Background Removal	Auto	Sets the default setting of the background removal.	
	Continuous Scan	OFF	Sets whether to use Continuous Scan mode by default.	
	Compression Rate	Low	Selects the default compression level.	
Security Function	Broadcast Destination	ON	Sets whether to indicate the transmission destination number before starting broadcast transmission.	
	Confirm Dial	OFF	Sets whether to reenter the transmission destination fax number before sending.	

Internet Fax Setup

	Item	Factory default setting	Description
Default Settings	Default Settings Scan Size		Sets the default scan size.
	Density	0	Sets the default density.
	Resolution	Normal	Sets the default resolution.
	Background Removal	Auto	Sets the default background removal.
	Continuous Scan	OFF	Sets whether to use Continuous Scan mode by default.
	Compression Rate	Low	Selects the default compression level.

Scanner Setup

Default Settings

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Scan Size		A4 or Letter	Sets the default scan size.
Direction		Portrait	Selects the default page orientation of documents.
Image Settings	Density	0	Sets the default density.
	Document Type	Text&Photo	Sets the image quality of documents.
	Background Removal	Auto	Sets the default the background removal.
	Show-Through Removal	Middle	Sets the default value of the show-through removal function.
	Resolution	200dpi	Sets the default resolution.
	Contrast	0	Sets the default contrast.
	Hue	0	Sets the default red-green color balance.
	Saturation	0	Sets the default saturation.
	RGB	R:0 G:0 B:0	Sets the default RGB contrast.
Continuous Sca	n	OFF	Sets whether to use Continuous Scan mode by default.
Grayscale		OFF	Set which color is used between grayscale and white and black as default when scanning black-and-white pages.
File Format	Color	Multi-PDF	Selects the default file format.
	Mono (Grayscale)	Multi-PDF	[Color]/ [Mono (Grayscale)] can be selected
	Mono (Binary)	Multi-PDF	Multi-PDF, Multi-PDF, A, Single-PDF, Single-HC-PDF, Multi-PDF/A, Single-TIFF, Multi-TIFF, JPEG and XPS. [Mono (Binary)] can be selected from Multi- PDF, Single-PDF, Multi-PDF/A, Single-TIFF, Multi-TIFF and XPS.

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Encrypted PDF Setting	Document Open Password	(NULL)	Sets the default password to open an encrypted PDF. A document open password cannot be the same as a permission password. You can enter up to 32 characters.
	Permissions Password	(NULL)	Sets the default password to control printing or editing on an encrypted PDF file. A permission password cannot be the same as a document open password. You can enter up to 32 characters.
	Display Default Password	Disable	Sets whether the registered password is displayed or not displayed on the password selection screen for the document open password or permission password. [Disable]: Displays the registered default password using "*" instead of each character. [Enable]: Displays the registered default password as it is.
Compression Ra	ate/Color, Grayscale	High	Selects a default compression level.
Edge Erase	Setting	OFF	Sets whether to erase the edge shadow created in the surrounding of 2-page spread documents.
	Width	5 mm (0.2 inch)	Sets an erasing width. Available range: 5 to ±50 mm (0.2 to 2.0 inches) (1 mm increment)

• E-mail Setup

	ltem	Factory default setting	Description
File Name		(NULL)	Sets a file name. You can enter up to 64 one- byte characters. The following options can be set.*1 #n: adding a serial number from 00000 to 99999 #d: adding the date of a file creation (yymmddhhmmss) (yymmddhhmmss)
Template	Edit Subject	(NULL)	Registers or edits e-mail subject text. You can enter up to 80 characters.
	Edit Body	(NULL)	Registers or edits e-mail body. You can enter up to 256 characters.

Item		Factory default setting	Description	
From / Reply To	From		(NULL)	Sets the e-mail address that is displayed in the [From] field. You can enter up to 80 characters.
	E-mail Sende	er ID	(NULL)	Sets the sender name that is displayed in the [From] field. You can enter up to 32 characters.
	Reply To	Address Book	(NULL)	Sets the e-mail address that is displayed in the [Reply to] column. You can enter up to 80 characters. 1,000 mail addresses can be registered. Specify a registration number in the address book to select an e-mail address.
		Manual Input	(NULL)	Enter an address manually. Up to 80 one- byte characters can be entered.
		LDAP	(NULL)	Addresses selected as destinations can be imported to the local address book.
Broadcast Destination		ON	Sets whether an e-mail address confirmation screen is displayed before broadcasting the e-mail.	
MDN Response		OFF	Sets whether to request the MDN (message disposition notification) response.	
A/R Full Print	A/R Full Print		OFF	Set whether to print the transmission and reception history reports automatically.
MCF Report		OFF	Sets whether to print a confirmation after transmission of Internet fax and Scan To E-mail.	
Timeout of MCF	Timeout of MCF Report		15 minutes	Sets the timeout for printing a confirmation after transmission of Internet fax and Scan To E-mail. If the setting period of time is exceeded, the report is automatically printed without the MDN response.
Print Check Message			OFF	Sets whether to report the error content if a transmission error occurs.

USB Memory Setup

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
File Name	(NULL)	Sets the default file name. You can enter up to 64 characters. The following options can be set as the default file name.*1 #n: adding a serial number from 00000 to 99999 #d: adding the date of a file creation (yymmddhhmmss) (yymmddhhmmss)

TWAIN Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Network TWAIN	ON	Sets whether to use the Network TWAIN.
Port No.*2	9967	Sets the port number. Available range: 1 to 65535

WSD Scan Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
WSD Scan	Enable	Specifies whether to use WSD Scan.
Binding	Long Edge Bind	Sets the default binding position.

• PC Scan Mode

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
PC Scan Mode	Simple Scan Mode	Selects the default PC scan mode.

Scanner Adjust

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Scanner Calibration	Execute	Executes scanner calibration.

Item			Factory default setting	Description
Adjust Scan	FBS	Side Reg.	0	Adjusts the reading position at the document
Position		Front Edge	0	glass and the ADF.
	ADF(Front- side)	Side Reg.	0	document edge or reads the shadow of the
		Front Edge	0	document edge, carry out the adjustment of
		Back Edge	0	the setting value.
	ADF(Back-side)	Front Edge	0	1 step: 0.17mm
		Back Edge	0	
	Adjust ADF Scar	n Position	0	

^{*1} For profiles, "#n" or "#d" can be specified for [File Name].

If specifying "#n": 5-digit serial number from 00000 to 99999

If specifying "#d": Date and time when a file is created. 12-digit number in yymmddhhmmss format

уу:	Year created (the last two digits of the Christian Era)	hh:	Hours created (00 to 23)
mm:	Month created (01 to 12)	mm:	Minute created (00 to 59)

- dd: Date created (01 to 31) ss: Second created (00 to 59)

* The date and time when a file is created are values of the timer of MC563.

An example of file name specification (if the file format is PDF)

If specifying "Data#n": Saved as file names such as "Data0000.pdf" and "Data00001.pdf".

If specifying "File#d": Saved as file names such as "File090715185045.pdf".

If specifying "Scan": "Scan.pdf" is created first, and then data is saved with the name of "Scan#.pdf".

For "#d", refer to the above.

^{*2} To enable the changed setting, the network card must be restarted. Follow the instructions on the confirmation screen that is displayed when changing the settings, and restart the network card.

Print From USB Memory Setup

lte	Item		Description
Default Settings	Paper Feed	Tray 1	Specify a paper tray to use.
	Copies	1	Sets the number of copies.
	Duplex	OFF or ON(Duplex)	Turns the duplex printing function on or off. [OFF]: simplex printing [Long Edge Bind]: duplex printing for long-edge binding [Short Edge Bind]: duplex printing for short-edge binding
	Fit	ON	Specify whether to match the paper.

Print Setup

- Print Menu Color Menu
- System Configuration Menu
- PCL Setup
- PS Setup
- XPS Setup
- SIDM Setup
- IBM PPR Setup
- EPSON FX Setup
- Private Print Setup (Except MC363)

Print Menu

Print Setup

Item		Factory default setting	Description	
Copies		1	Sets the number of copies. For local printing, this setting is invalid except for demo data. Available range: 1 to 999	
Duplex		OFF or ON(Duplex)	Turns the duplex printing function on or off. [OFF]: simplex printing [Long Edge Bind]: duplex printing for long-edge binding [Short Edge Bind]: duplex printing for short-edge binding	
Media Check		Enable	Sets whether to check an inconsistency between the page si and the paper size in the tray.	
Override A4 / Letter		Yes	Automatically switches paper to print from A4 to Letter if A4 document is to be printed with A4 paper run out and Letter paper loaded, from Letter to A4 if Letter document is to be printed with Letter paper run out and A4 paper loaded.	
Resolution		600dpi	Sets the resolution.	
Toner Save Toner Save Level		OFF	Sets the amount of toner to be saved. This setting is enabled when copying, printing, printing received faxes, and printing from USB Memory.	
Mono-Print Mode		Auto	Sets the print mode for black-and-white pages.	
Orientation		Portrait	Sets the page orientation.	
Edit Size		Cassette size	Sets the size of the printable page area if the size is not specified with the paper edit size command from a computer.	

Item	Factory default setting	Description	
Trapping	OFF	Set trapping	
Width / Length	210 mm (8.3 inch) or 216 mm (8.5 inch)	Sets the width of a custom paper size. Available range: 64 to 216 mm (2.5 to 8.5 inches)	
	297 mm (11.7 inch) or 279 mm (11 inch)	Sets the length of a custom paper size. Available range: 90 to 1,321 mm (3.5 to 52.0 inches)	

Printer Adjust

ltem		Factory default setting	Description
Manual Timeou	t	60 seconds	Sets for how many seconds the machine waits for paper to be fed before cancelling a job when using the manual feeder.
Timeout Injob		40 seconds	Sets a time interval from when the machine stops receiving data to when it starts a forced printing.
Timeout Local		40 seconds	Sets how long each port is left opened after a job is complete. (The network is excluded.)
Timeout Networ	k	90 seconds	Sets how long the network port is left opened after a job is complete.
Print Mode Without Color Toner		Alarm	Sets whether to print the document in black and white or stop with alarm when a color toner empty error occurs.
Jam Recovery		Enable	Sets whether to print the pages again that are not printed due to a paper jam after the jam is cleared.
Paper Black Setting		0	Adjusts finely if the black contrast becomes weak or blots or lines become conspicuous when printing on plain paper. If fine blots or lines appear, decrease the value. If the dark part becomes light, increase the value.
Paper Color Setting		0	Adjusts finely if the color contrast becomes weak, or blots or lines become conspicuous when printing on plain paper. If fine blots or lines appear, decrease the value. If the dark part becomes light, increase the value.
SMR Setting	Black	0	Corrects variations in print results caused by temperature and
	Yellow	0	humidity conditions and differences in print density and
	Magenta		nequency. Change the setting if the print quality is the ven.
	Cyan	0	

	ltem	Factory default setting	Description
BG Setting	Black	0	Corrects variations in print results caused by temperature and
	Yellow	0	humidity conditions and differences in print density and
	Magenta	0	nequency. Change the setting if the background is dark.
	Cyan	0	
HU Setting		OFF	Sets the mode to remove stain generated while being left for a long time.
VL Cleaning		-	Cleans the image drum. Set this mode when vertical white lines appear on the output.
Gloss Mode		OFF	Raises the fusing temperature and prints highly glossy images. Set to [ON] when printing highly glossy images.

Print Position Adjust

lte	em	Factory default setting	Description
Tray 1	X Adjust	0 mm	• X Adjust: Adjusts the position of the entire printing image
	Y Adjust	0 mm	Available range: ±2.00 mm (0.25 mm increments).
	Duplex X Adjust	0 mm	• Y Adjust: Adjusts the position of the entire printing image
	Duplex Y Adjust	0 mm	Available range: ±2.00 mm (0.25 mm increments).
Tray 2/3	X Adjust	0 mm	Duplex X Adjust: Adjusts the position of the image on the
(Optional)	Y Adjust	0 mm	back side of a duplex print perpendicular to the direction of paper movement.
	Duplex X Adjust	0 mm	Available range: ±2.00 mm (0.25 mm increments).
	Duplex Y Adjust	0 mm	 Duplex Y Adjust: Adjusts the position of the image on the back side of a duplex print parallel to the direction of paper
MP Tray	X Adjust	0 mm	movement.
	Y Adjust	0 mm	Available range: ±2.00 mm (0.25 mm increments).
	Duplex X Adjust	0 mm	
	Duplex Y Adjust	0 mm	

• Drum Cleaning

ltem	Factory default setting	Description	
Drum Cleaning	OFF	Sets whether to clean the drum before printing. The image quality improvement may be expected.	

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Hex Dump	OFF	Prints out the data received from the host computer in hex. To finish printing, turn the machine off.

Color Menu

	Item	Factory default setting	Description
Density Control		Auto	Select "Auto" or "Manual" for adjusting density.
Adjust Density		-	Adjusting density is performed right after this menu is selected.
Color Tuning / Print Pat	tern	-	A test page is printed for checking the adjusting value to be entered for any other C/M/Y/K Tuning menus.
Cyan Tuning	Cyan Highlight	0	Adjust the value for
	Cyan Mid-Tone	0	Highlight / Mid-tone / Dark of
	Cyan Dark	0	-3 to +3.
Magenta Tuning	Magenta Highlight	0	+ : Adjusted to be darker.
	Magenta Mid-Tone	0	- : Adjusted to be lighter.
	Magenta Dark	0	
Yellow Tuning	Yellow Highlight	0	
	Yellow Mid-Tone	0	
	Yellow Dark	0	
Black Tuning	Black Highlight	0	
	Black Mid-Tone	0	
	Black Dark	0	
Color Density	Cyan Density	0	Adjust the total density of
	Magenta Density	0	each color within a range of
	Yellow Density	0	+ : Adiusted to be darker.
	Black Density	0	- : Adjusted to be lighter.
Adjust Registration	·		Color registration adjustment is performed.
Ink Simulation		OFF	Sets the ink simulation. This setting is enabled only for PS language jobs.

Item	Factory default setting	Description
UCR	Low	Adjusts the level of under color removal.
CMY100% Density	Disable	Selects whether to use halftone for C, M, Y 100% density.
CMYK Conversion	ON	Selects whether to use simple (quick) mode when performing CMYK Conversion. This menu setting is disabled if using the ink simulation function.

System Configuration Menu

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Personality	Auto Emulation	Selects the emulation mode. If auto is set, the correct emulation is automatically selected every time a print job is received.
Alarm Release	Manual	If [Manual] is set, non-critical warnings, such as requests for a different paper size, can be cleared by pressing [RESET]. If [Auto] is set, the warnings are cleared when the print job resumes.
Auto Continue	OFF	Sets whether the machine automatically recovers from a memory overflow.
Error Report	OFF	Sets whether to print error details if PostScript, PCL6, or XPS errors occur.

PCL Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Font Source	Resident	Selects the location of the
		font to use.

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Font No.	10	Selects the font number to use. Available range: I0 to I90 if [Resident] is set/C1 to C4 if [Resident 2] is set.
Font Pitch	10.00 CPI	Sets the width of the PCL default font. Available range: 0.44 to 99.99 CPI. (0.01CPI increments) It is displayed when the font that is selected by [Font No.] is the outline font of fixed spacing.
Font Height	12.00 points	Sets the height of the PCL default font. Available range: 4.00 to 999.75 point. (0.25 point increments) It is displayed when the font that is selected by [Font No.] is the outline font of proportional spacing.
Symbol Set	PC-8	Selects a PCL symbol set.
A4 Print Width	78 Column	Sets the number of digits for automatic line feed on A4 paper.
White Page Skip	OFF	Selects whether to print blank pages.
CR Function	CR	Sets the machine operation when receiving CR code.
LF Function	LF	Sets the machine operation when receiving LF code.
Print Margin	Normal	Sets the nonprintable area of the page.
True Black	OFF	Selects whether to print black image data using mixed CMYK or print using black toner only.
Pen Width Adjust	ON	Sets whether to emphasize thin lines so that the lines look thicker.

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Tray ID#	Tray 1	1	Sets a value that specifies a
	Tray 2 (Optional)	5	tray with the PCL paper
	Tray 3 (Optional, Except MC363)	20	command. Available range: 1 to 59
	MP Tray	4	

PS Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
L1 Tray	Туре 1	Set the paper tray number for the
		Level 1 operator.
		[Type 1]: The effective number for
		paper tray starts from 1.
		[Type 2]: The effective number for
		paper tray starts from 0.
Network PS-Protocol	RAW	Specifies PS communication protocol
		mode of data from Network.
USB PS-Protocol	RAW	Specifies PS communication protocol
		mode of data from USB.
PDF Paper Size	Current Tray Size	Set the paper size when printing with
		PDF Direct Print.
PDF Scaling Size	99%	Sets reduction rate for PDF when
		[PDF Paper Size] is set to [Scaling
		Size].
PDF Print Mode	High Quality	Sets the priority order between the
		print quality and print speed when
		printing PDF.

XPS Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
DigitalSignature	OFF	Sets the DigitalSignature functions.
DiscardControl	Auto	Sets the DiscardControl function.
MC Mode	ON	Sets the MarkupComaptibility function.
Unzip Mode	Speed	Sets the XPS file decompression method.
White Page Skip	OFF	Selects whether to output blank pages in XPS.

SIDM Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
SIDM Manual ID#	2	Set up Pn specified in MANUAL by MANUAL-1 ID No.FX/PPR Emu in CSF control command (ESC EM Pn).
SIDM Manual2 ID#	3	Set up Pn specified in MANUAL by MANUAL-2 ID No.FX/PPR Emu in CSF control command (ESC EM Pn).
SIDM MP Tray ID#	4	Set up Pn specified TRAY 0 (MP Tray) by MP Tray ID No.FX/PPR Emu in CSF control command (ESC EM Pn).
SIDM Tray1 ID#	1	Set up Pn specified TRAY 1 by Tray 1 ID No.FX/PPR Emu in CSF control command (ESC EM Pn).
SIDM Tray2 ID# (Optional)	5	Set up Pm specified TRAY 2 by Tray 2 ID No.FX/PPR Emu in CSF control command (ESC EM Pn).
SIDM Tray3 ID# (Optional, Except MC363)	6	Set up Pn specified TRAY 3 by Tray 3 ID No.FX/PPR Emu in CSF control command (ESC EM Pn).

IBM PPR Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description	
Character Pitch	10 CPI	Specifies character pitches in IBM PPR emulation.	
Font Condense	12CPI to 20CPI	Specifies 12CPI pitches for Condense Mode.	
Character Set	SET-2	Specifies a character set.	
Symbol Set	IBM-437	Specifies a symbol set.	
Letter O Style	Disable	Specifies the style that replaces 9BH with letter o and 9DH with a zero.	
Zero Character	Normal	Sets the zero to be slashed or unslashed.	
Line Pitch	6 LPI	Specifies the line spacing.	
White Page Skip	OFF	Selects whether to print blank pages.	
CR Function	CR	Selects a carriage return from [CR] or [CR+LF].	
LF Function	LF	Selects a line feed from [LF] or [LF+CR].	
Line Length	80 Column	Specifies the number of characters per line.	

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Form Length	11.7 inch or 11 inch	Specifies the length of paper.
TOF Position	0.0 inch	Specifies the distance from the top edge of paper.
Left Margin	0.0 inch	Specifies the distance from the left edge of paper so that the print starting point shifts to the right horizontally.
Fit to Letter	Disable or Enable	Sets the printing mode that can fit paper to the printable area equivalent to 11 inches (66 lines).
Text Height	Same	Sets the height of a character. SAME: The height stays the same regardless of CPI. DIFF: The height varies according to CPI.

EPSON FX Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description	
Character Pitch	10 CPI	Specifies character pitches.	
Character Set	SET-2	Specifies a character set.	
Symbol Set	IBM-437	Specifies a symbol set.	
Letter O Style	Disable	Specifies the style that replaces 9BH with letter o and 9DH with a zero.	
Zero Character	Normal	Sets the zero to be slashed or unslashed.	
Line Pitch	6 LPI	Specifies the line spacing.	
White Page Skip	OFF	Selects whether to print blank pages.	
CR Function	CR	Select a carriage return from [CR] or [CR+LF].	
Line Length	80 Column	Specifies the number of characters per line.	
Form Length	11.7 inch or 11 inch	Specifies the length of paper.	
TOF Position	0.0 inch	Specifies the distance from the top edge of paper.	
Left Margin	0.0 inch	Specifies the distance from the left edge of paper so that the print starting point shifts to the right horizontally.	
Fit to Letter	Disable or Enable	Sets the printing mode that can fit paper to the printable area equivalent to 11 inches (66 lines).	

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Text Height	Same	Sets the height of a character. SAME: The height stays the same regardless of CPI. DIFF: The height varies according to CPI
		CPI.

Private Print Setup (Except MC363)

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Verify job option	Disable	Set whether to verify a job before printing. If enabled, the machine verifies that the job is not altered before starting printing. The security is enhanced, however it will take longer to start printing.
Erase job option	No overwrite	Set how to delete a job. You can overwrite deleted data so that it will not be restored. If enabled, it will take longer to delete. Available value: No overwrite/Zero out once
Keep job for	2 hours	Set the storage period of jobs. If the set period elapses after jobs are stored, the jobs will be automatically deleted. Available value: 15 minutes/30 minutes/1 hour/ 2 hours/4 hours/8 hours/12 hours/1 day/2 days/3 days/4 days/5 days/6 days/7 days
Job Limitation	Disable	Sets whether to save a restricted print job. If [Private Print Only] is selected, print jobs other than private print are not accepted.
Job Password Authentication	OFF	Sets whether to verify a job password when the access control is enabled.

Network Menu

- Network Setup
- Mail Server Setup
- LDAP Server Setting
- Secure Protocol Server Setting

Network Setup

Network Setting

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
Enabling Default Gateway	Wired	Sets which default gateway to be enabled between wired LAN or wireless LAN. This item is displayed, if wireless LAN module is fitted.
Wired	Enable	Sets whether to enable wired LAN.
TCP/IP	Enable	Sets whether to enable TCP/IP.
NetBIOS Over TCP	Enable	Sets whether to enable NetBIOS over TCP/ IP. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
IP Address Set	Auto	Sets the method of assigning an IP address.
IPv4 Address	192.168.100.100	Sets an IP address. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	Sets a subnet mask. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
Gateway Address	0.0.0.0	Sets a gateway address. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
DHCPv6	Disable	Selects enable / disable of DHCP when IPv6 is used.
DNS Server (Primary)	0.0.0.0	Sets the IP address for a Primary DNS server. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
DNS Server (Secondary)	0.0.0	Sets the IP address for a Secondary DNS server. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.

Item	Factory default setting	Description
WINS Server (Primary)	0.0.0.0	Sets the name or the IP address for the WINS server. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
WINS Server (Secondary)	0.0.0.0	Sets the name or the IP address for the WINS server. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
Proxy	Disable	Sets whether to use proxy.
Proxy Server	(NULL)	Sets the name or IP address of the proxy server. You can enter up to 15 characters.
Proxy Server Port No.	8080	Sets the port number of the proxy server.
Proxy User ID	(NULL)	Sets the user ID to connect to the proxy server.
Proxy Password	(NULL)	Sets the password to connect to the proxy server.
Web	Enable	Sets whether to enable access from a Web browser. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
Telnet	Disable	Sets whether to enable access from the Telnet. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
FTP	Disable	Sets whether to enable access with FTP. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
IPSec	Disable	This item is displayed only if IPSec is set to valid. This item can be changed to disable only. This setting can be enabled only on the web page.
SNMP	Enable	Sets whether to enable access from SNMP. This item is displayed when NetWare or TCP/ IP protocol is enabled.
Network Scale	Normal	[Normal]: The machine operates effectively even if connected to a HUB with the spanning tree function. However, the machine takes longer to start up if it is connected to a small LAN that consists of two or three computers. [Small]: This setting covers a small LAN that consists of two or three computers to a large LAN, but the machine may not operate efficiently if it is connected to a HUB with the spanning tree function.

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Gigabit Network	Disable	Sets whether to enable access with Gigabit Ethernet.
HUB Link Setting	Auto	Sets the hub linking method. Normally, select [Auto Negotiate].

• Wireless(Infrastructure) Setting (If wireless LAN module fitted)

Item		Factory default setting	Description	
Wireless(Infrasti	Wireless(Infrastructure)		Disable	Sets whether to enable Wireless(Infrastructure).
Network Setting	J	IP Address Set	Auto	Sets the method of assigning an IP address.
			192.168.101.10 0	Sets an IP address. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
			255.255.255.0	Sets a subnet mask. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
		Gateway Address	0.0.0.0	Sets a gateway address. This item is displayed when TCP/IP protocol is enabled.
		DHCPv6	Disable	Specify whether to enable DHCP when using IPv6.
Automatic Setup	o (WPS)	WPS-PBC	-	WPS-PBC is executed.
	WPS-PIN		-	WPS-PIN is executed.
Wireless Network	Wireless A list of access Network in the search	point name found	-	Displays a list of wireless LAN access points' names that are found in a search.
Selection	Manual Setup	SSID	(NULL)	Enter an SSID.
		Security	Disable	Selects the security of the wireless LAN function. [WPA/WPA2-EAP] and [WPA2-EAP] can be set only on the Web.
		WEP Key	(NULL)	Displays if [Security] is set to [WEP]. Enter the WEP key.
	WPA Encryption Type	AES	Select a WPA2-PSK encryption type. Displays if [WPA/WPA2-PSK] or [WPA2-PSK] is selected for [Security].	
		WPA Pre- shared Key	(NULL)	Enter the Pre-shared Key. Displays if [WPA/WPA2-PSK] or [WPA2-PSK] is selected for [Security].
Wireless reconn	iection	-	-	Wireless(Infrastructure) reconnection is executed.

• Wireless(AP Mode) Setting (If wireless LAN module fitted)

ltem		Factory default setting	Description	
Wireless(AP Mode)		Disable	Sets whether to enable Wireless(AP Mode).	
Automatic connection (push-button)		-	Connects automatically (push button) using Wireless(AP Mode).	
Manual Setup	SSID	(Device-specific string)	Displays SSID of Wireless(AP Mode).	
	Password	(8-digit number)	Displays the password of Wireless(AP Mode).	
Connection Setting	SSID	(Device-specific string)	Sets SSID of Wireless(AP Mode).	
	Password	(8-digit number)	Sets the password of Wireless(AP Mode).	
	IPv4 Address	192.168.110.100	Sets the password of Wireless(AP Mode).	
AP Mode User Setting		Don't disclose user	Sets whether to open the AP mode information to other than the administrator.	

• Factory Defaults

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
Factory Defaults	-	The settings of the network, mail server, LDAP server, and secure protocol server are returned to the default settings.

Save Syslog

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Save Syslog	-	Saves the network communication log (Syslog) into the memory.

Print Syslog

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Print Syslog	-	Prints the network communication log (Syslog).

Mail Server Setup

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
SMTP Server	(NULL)	Sets the IP address or server name for the SMTP server.
SMTP Port	25	Sets the port number for the SMTP server. Normally, use the default setting. Available range: 1 to 65535
SMTP Encryption	None	Selects an encryption method in the SMTP communication.
Receive Setting	Disable	Sets the protocol to be used for receiving e-mails.
POP3 Server	(NULL)	Sets the IP address or server name for the POP3 server.
POP3 Port	110	Sets the port number prepared by POP3 on the POP3 server. Available range: 1 to 65535
POP Encryption	None	Selects an encryption method in the POP communication.
Authentication Method	No Authentication	Selects an authentication method for e-mail transmissions.
SMTP User ID	(NULL)	Sets the login name to the server used for SMTP authentication.
SMTP Password	(NULL)	Sets a login password to the server used for SMTP authentication.
POP User ID	(NULL)	Sets a login name to the server used for POP certification or for printing received e-mail attachment files.
POP Password	(NULL)	Sets a login password to the server used for POP certification or for printing received e-mail attachment files.

LDAP Server Setting

	Item	Factory default setting	Description
Server Setting	LDAP Server	(NULL)	Sets the IP address or server name for the LDAP server.
	Port No.	389	Sets the port number for the LDAP server. Available range: 1 to 65535
	Timeout	30 seconds	Sets the timeout value for the search response from the LDAP server. Available range: 10 to 120 seconds
	Max. Entries	100	Sets the maximum number of search results from the LDAP server.
	Search Root	(NULL)	Specifies a position to start searching the LDAP directory.

	ltem	Factory default setting	Description
Attribute	Name1 Name2	cn Specifies the attribute name searched f	Specifies the attribute name searched for as the user name. Used for searching
	Name3	givenName	destinations for Scan To E-mail. Entry for [Name1] is required. To add attributes to search, enter [Name2] and [Name3].
	E-mail Address	mail	Specifies the attribute name searched for as an e-mail address. Used for searching destinations for Scan To E-mail.
	Additional Filter	(NULL)	Specify searching scheme to be added when searching. Used for searching destinations for Scan To E-mail. (Ex: employeeNumber>=1000)
Authentication	Method	Anonymous	Sets the authentication method. For Digest-MD5, the DNS server must be set. For Secure Protocol, the SNTP server, DNS server, and secure protocol server must be set.
	User ID	(NULL)	Sets a user ID for LDAP server authentication. You can enter up to 80 characters. This item is displayed when the LDAP authentication method is not set to [Anonymous].
	Password	(NULL)	Sets a password for LDAP server authentication. You can enter up to 32 characters. This item is displayed when the LDAP authentication method is not set to [Anonymous].
Encryption	1	None	Sets the encryption of communication to the LDAP server.

Secure Protocol Server Setting

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Domain	(NULL)	Sets a realm name for the Kerberos certification. Use upper-case letters for alphabets.You can enter up to 64 characters.

Ŵ

To apply the settings that are changed on the [Network Menu] menu, you must restart a network card. Restart the network card according to a confirmation screen that is displayed when you change settings.

Manage Unit

Default Mode

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Default Mode	Home	Sets the default mode screen of this
		machine.

Operation Clear

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Operation Timeout	3	Sets time for automatic reset of screen to begin. Available range: 1 to 10 minutes
Clear After Job	OFF	Sets whether to reset after job is completed.

Sound Control

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Key Touch Tone Volume		Middle	Sets the volume of the key-touch tone.
Copy Buzzer Volume		Middle	Sets the volume for the copy complete sound.
FAX Buzzer Volume		Middle	Sets the volume for the transmission complete sound.
Paper Jam Error	Volume	Middle	Sets the volume for the paper jam alert tone.
Buzzer Volume	Туре	Туре 1	Sets the type of paper jam alert sound.
AirPrint Buzzer Volume		Low	Sets the AirPrint confirmation operation sound.

Local Interface*1

ltem		Factory default setting	Description
USB Menu	USB	Enable	Sets whether to enable USB.
	Soft Reset	Disable	Sets whether to enable the soft reset command.
	Speed	480Mpbs	Selects the maximum transfer speed of USB interface.
	Offline Receive	Disable	Set whether to receive data in offline state or in recoverable error state.
	Serial Number	Enable	Sets whether to use a USB serial number.
	Connected Host	Normal	Sets a host to be connected.

System Setup

Item Factory default setting		Description
Access Control	Disable	Sets access control.
Default Authentication Method Setting	Local Name	Available only when [Access Control] is set to [Enable].
Unit of Measure	Millimeter or Inch	Selects a displayed unit (millimeter / inch).
Default Paper Size	A4 or Letter	Sets the default paper size.
Default Scan Size	A4 or Letter	Sets the default document size.
Date Format	dd/mm/yyyy or mm/ dd/yyyy	Sets the date format.
Allow All Reports To Print	Disable	Sets whether to allow printing reports with personal information.
Near Life LED	Enable	Sets whether to light an LED if a near life warning occurs.
Near Life Status	Enable	Sets whether to display a message if a near life warning occurs.
USB Memory Interface	Enable	If [Disable] is set, the Scan To USB Memory and the print from USB Memory functions cannot be used.
Panel Contrast	0	Sets the LCD panel contrast. Available range: ±10 (1 increments)

Power Save

ltem	Factory default setting	Description
Power Save Time	1 minute	Sets when to enter Power Save mode.
Sleep Time	15 minutes	Sets when to enter Sleep mode.
Auto Power Off Time	4 hours	Sets when to enter Auto Power Off.
Silent Mode	ON	Specifies a print preparation operation when entering standby status from Sleep mode. If [ON] is set: it is quiet as there is no print preparation. If [OFF] is set: there is a rotation noise of the image to perform print preparation but you can start first printing early.
ECO Mode*1	ON	If [ON] is set: Printing starts even before the temperature of the fuser reaches the prescribed degrees, if the job is small. If [OFF] is set: Printing starts after the temperature of the fuser reaches the prescribed degrees.

Memory Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Receive Buffer Size	Auto	Sets the reception buffer size that local interface secures.
Resource Save	OFF	Sets the resource save area.

Flash Memory Setup*1

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Initialize		Execute	Initializes a flash memory. This item is displayed when [Initial Lock] is set to [Disable].
Format Partition	PCL	(NULL)	Formats a partition.
	Common	(NULL)	
	PS	(NULL)	

Storage Maintenance Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Check File System	Execute	Resolves any mismatch between actual memory and displayed memory available in a file system and performs administration data (FAT information) recovery.
Initial Lock	Enable	Sets whether to give permission to change settings associated with the memory initialization.

Language Maintenance Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Select Language	English	Selects display language for the LCD panel.
Initialize*1	Execute	Deletes downloaded message files.

Admin Password

Item	Factory default setting	Description
New Password	999999	Changes the administrator password. 1 to
Verify password		32 characters can be used.

• Reset Settings*2

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Reset Settings*2	-	Deletes job macros, fax transmission / reception data, and the history information, and returns the settings to the default.

Job Log Setup

Item	Factory default setting	Description
Clear Job Log* ³	-	Clears the saved job logs.

Print Statistics

ltem	Factory default setting	Description	
Maintenance Counter	Disable	Sets whether to print the consumable counter's report.	
Reset Main Counter	-	Resets the main counter.	
Reset Supplies Counter	-	Reset the consumable counter. This item is displayed when [Maintenance Counter] is set to [Enable].	

*1 A message is displayed to confirm the equipment restarts automatically when changes have been made. Select [Yes] to continue. Select [No] to cancel.

*2 A message is displayed to confirm the equipment restarts automatically when executed. Select [Yes] to continue. Select [No] to cancel.

*3 A message is displayed to confirm that all job logs are deleted when executed. Select [Yes] to continue. Select [No] to cancel.

User Install

Item		Factory default setting	Description	
Time Zone	Time Zone			Sets the time GMT zone. Available range: -12:00 to +13:00 (15 minutes / increment)
Daylight Saving			ON	Sets whether to enable the Daylight Saving mode.
Time Setup	Auto Setup	SNTP Server (Primary) SNTP Server (Secondary)		Sets the SNTP server to use for setting the current date and time. You can enter up to 64 characters.
	Manual Setup		2001/01/01 0:00	Sets the current date and time manually.
Power Setup	Auto Power Off		Auto Config	Sets the behavior of Automatic Power Off.
	Power Supply Return		State Continue	Sets a power supply method at the time of recovery from the power failure. Select [Manual] if you do not want to make the machine automatically to turn on after the recovery.
Office Document Mode (Except MC363)		Mode1	This mode allows to always enable the toner save function. To forcibly enter the machine in toner save mode, select Mode2.	
High Humid Mo	High Humid Mode		OFF	Sets whether to enable the humidity mode. Selecting [Enable] reduces curl generated while printing. (MC363: On/Off only)
Quiet Mode (Except MC363))		OFF	Sets whether to reduce the printing noise. Setting to [ON] affects printing speed.
Drum Near Life Timing		1000	Sets the timing for the near life warning for the drum cartridges.	
Fuser Near Life Timing		1000	Sets the timing for the near life warning for the fuser unit.	
Belt Near Life Timing		1000	Sets the timing for the near life warning for the belt unit.	
MF (Tone) / DP (Pulse)		Tone	Select a dial type. Tone Pulse	

	ltem	Factory default setting	Description
Reception Mode		Fax Ready Mode	Sets a reception mode. Fax Ready Mode Tel / Fax Ready Mode Ans / Fax Ready Mode Tel Ready Mode DRD (Distinctive Ring Detection)
DRD Type		Туре 1	Set Distinctive Ring Detection. Type 1 Type 2 Type 3 Type 4
Dial Tone Detecti	on* ²	OFF	Sets whether to detect a dial tone.
Busy Tone Detec	tion	ON	Sets whether to detect a busy tone.
Monitor Control		OFF	Select from three choices. OFF: Not to monitor. Type 1: To monitor for about five seconds after being connected to the sender when receiving faxes or from the time you are connected to the receiver to the time the fax signal is received when sending faxes. Type 2: To monitor all the time.
Monitor Volume		Middle	Sets the Monitor Volume. OFF Low Middle High
TTI Register / Edit	TTI 1 TTI 2 TTI 3	(NULL)	Registers or changes the transmission terminal identification (the name of a sender). You can enter up to 22 characters.
Standard TTI		TTI 1	Selects the default sender's name from the registered list. TTI 1 TTI 2 TTI 3
TTI Number		(NULL)	Register the fax number of this machine.
TTI Calendar Type		dd/mm/yyyy or mm/dd/yyyy	Sets the calendar date format of sender's information.
Super G3		ON	Sets whether to use Super G3 (ultra high- speed communication mode).
Wireless Module		Disable	Sets whether to enable or disable wireless LAN.

Item		Factory default setting	Description
Erase Privacy Data*1		-	 Deletes the registered privacy data. Data saved to E-mail address list, phonebook, profile, one-touch buttons Values set to the Admin Password and other menu items. Fax communication data Various histories Access control information and user information registered to the device
Business Phone Setup	Business Phone Cooperation	Disable	Sets whether to enable Business Phone Cooperation.
	Connection IP Address	0.0.0.0	Sets the IP address of the connected device.
	Connection Port No.	59000	Sets a port number of the connected device.

*1 A message is displayed to confirm the equipment restarts. Select [Yes] to continue. Select [No] to cancel.
*2 When you set the dial tone detection setting to [ON], the machine does not dial if the dial tone is not detected.

Management Software

This section describes useful software for managing the machine.

- Configuration Tool
- Web Page of This Machine

User Authentication (Access Control)

Access control refers to the function with which authenticated users can use limited operations.

Before using the machine, authentication is required. Information necessary for user authentication is any of the following: user name and password, PIN (personal identification number), and IC card.

Administrator of the machine needs to register user information, set authentication method, and enable access control so that the access control function can be used.

For the preparation process to use the access control function, refer to "Preparation (For Administrator)".

When the access control function is enabled, pressing the $\mathbf{\nabla}$ or \mathbf{A} button displays the selection screen of the authentication methods.

Ŵ

- To use IC card authentication, connecting an IC card reader is required.
- IC card reader is sold separately. TWN4 MIFARE NFC version P by Eratec is recommended.

If you cannot perform operation after you are authenticated, ask the administrator if you are authorized to perform the operation.

- Preparation (For Administrator)
- Log in to This Machine
- · Printing from a Computer
- Sending a Fax from a Computer (Windows)
- Registering IC Card Information (Except MC363)

Preparation (For Administrator)

Before using the access control function, the following procedure is required to be performed on the Web page by the administrator.

Register roles for enabling/disabling operations.

🔗 Registering Roles

There are two types of user authentication methods: Local authentication (using the user information registered in the machine) and Server authentication (using the user information registered in the server).

When using Local authentication for the user authentication, register user names and groups.

Registering Users

🔗 Registering Groups

Ŵ

The registration can also be performed on Configuration Tool.

PRegistering a User Name and Password

When using Server Authentication system as a user authentication, make settings for Server authentication.

Setting the Authentication Server

After the user information is registered and the server authentication setting is completed, enable the access control.

Enabling Access Control

Registering Roles

Register roles to assign the users. For example, you can create roles for departments or positions, assign authorized operations to each role, and then register.

Up to 100 roles can be registered.

Controllable operations by roles are as follows:
- Copy
- Scan To Fax Server
- Scan To E-mail
- Scan To USB Memory
- Scan To Fax
- Sending Data to the Fax Server
- Internet Fax Sending
- Printing from a Computer
- Printing from USB Memory

Two types of roles are registered by factory default.

.AdminRole:

This role is for the administrator of the machine. It can be assigned to general users. Users assigned to [.AdminRole] can act as administrators of the machine, and can access to the [Administrator Login] page on the web. (As long as the access control is enabled and they are registered as local users.)

[.AdminRole] cannot be deleted or edited.

.DefaultRole:

This role is to be assigned to users having no roles when being registered.

[.DefaultRole] cannot be deleted, but the access right can be edited.

Two or more roles can be assigned to one user.

Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

2 Log in as the administrator.

Log In as the Administrator

Click [User Management].

Click [Role List].

OKI MFP View Info Paper Setup Lis User Management Account	t <u>Adı</u> tanaqı	min Setup Job List Direct Print ement sXP Application Indexed S	Transmission Settings Links Scan Output Management	
• User Management	Ro	le List		
O User List				
Role List	ם ר	elete		
O Group List		Role Name	Role Description	
		AdminRole		Copy
LDAP Authentication Settings		DefaultRole		Сору

5 Click [+].

6 When the Role information screen appears, enter the required information.

Role Name: Enter a role name. You cannot register the same [Role Name]. You cannot omit [Role Name]. It is displayed with [Role Descriptions] on the role list.

Role Description: Enter explanation for the role, etc.

œ

Permission: Set to Permit/Prohibit each operation or Forced prohibit to any operations. If Forced prohibit is set, operations that are allowed with other roles are forbidden.

Local User List: Add users to whom the role is assigned. Select the user from the list and assign the role. Users can be assigned to roles being edited. You can cancel the user's assignment. You can assign roles to users at the same time you register the users. Kerberos User List: Add Kerberos users to whom the role is assigned.

		*required input
Role Name *		
	(Max.32 chara	acters)
Role Description		
Dermission	(Max.64 chara	icters)
Print		Permit Probibit Forced probil
Print(Color)		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Print(IF Color To Monocl	nrome)	Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
PC Fax		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Сору		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Copy(Color)		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Scan To Fax		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Scan To Server		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Scan To Email		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Scan To UsbMemory		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Scan To FaxServer		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Scan To IFax		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Print From USBMemory		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Print From USBMemory(Color)	Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Read Log		○ Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Edit JobMacro		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
Edit Indexed Scan		Permit Prohibit Forced prohil
< Log		
Local User List		Role Assignment Local User
		da a l
	Au	422
	_<<[Delete
Kerberos User List		Role Assignment Kerberos User
	Ad	daa
	Au	Delete I
	< </td <td>Pelete</td>	Pelete

Click [Submit].

You can copy registered roles to add.

Press [Copy] on the right of the role name to display the role information screen, change items if required, and then register.

Registering Users

When using Local authentication for the user authentication, register users on a web browser. Up to 5000 users can be registered.

1 Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

2 Log in as the administrator.

Solution 2018 In as the Administrator

- Click [User Management].
- Click [User List].
- 5 Specify the user type.

Local User: Register user information to the machine.

LDAP User: User registered to the LDAP server. LDAP server authentication setting is required. LDAP User cannot be registered. Only viewing users is available. You can check users who used the machine.

Kerberos User: Users registered to the Kerberos server. Kerberos server authentication setting is required. Kerberos User cannot be registered. Only viewing users is available. You can check the list of users who used the machine.

OKI MFP View Info Paper Setup List User Management Account M	Admin Setup Job List Direc	t Print Transmi dexed Scan Qu	ssion Settings Links tput Management	
User Management	User List			
User List	Specifies the type of user to b	e displayed.		
Role List	■ Local User O LDAP User O	Kerberos User		
O Group List	Delete			
LDAP Authentication Settings	User Name	PIN	Card ID	
	admin	2000000000		Сору
	Đ			

6 Click [+].

When the user information setting screen appears, enter the required information.

User Name: Enter a user name. You cannot register the same [User Name]. Password: Enter a password.

Display Name: Enter a display name.

E-mail address: Enter the mail address of the user.

Language Code: Enter the language code.

PIN: Enter the PIN.

Card ID: Enter the IC card information.

Role: Sets the role. Several roles can be assigned to a user.

Group: Set the group the user belongs to. Group can be used in the Account Management function.

User Information S	Settings
	*required input
User Name *	(Max.32 characters)
Password *	(Max.32 characters)
Display Name	(Max.64 characters)
E-mail address	(Max.64 characters)
Language Code	other (Max.64 characters)
PIN	(1-1,879,048,191)
Card ID	(Max.256 characters)
Role	Change
Group	Change

Submit Cancel

Press [Submit].

You can copy registered users to add.

Press [Copy] on the right of the user name to display the user information screen, change items if required, and then register.

Registering Groups

You can manage several users in a group. Up to 1,000 groups can be registered. Up to 5,000 users can be registered in a group.

Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

2 Log in as the administrator.

Solution Log In as the Administrator

- 3 Click [User Management].
- Click [Group List].

OKI MFP			
View Info Paper Setup Lis User Management Account	t <u>Admin Setup</u> <u>Job List</u> <u>Direct Print</u> Management SXP Application Indexed S	Transmission Settings Links can Output Management	
User Management	Group List		
O User List			
🖸 Role List	Delete		
Group List	Group Name	Group Description	

5 Click [+].

6 When the group information screen appears, enter the required information.

Group Name: Enter a group name.

Group Description: Enter explanation for the group, etc.

Local User List: Add users to the group.

Kerberos User List: Add Kerberos users to the group.

		*required inpu
Group Name *	(Max.32 characters)	
Group Description	(Max.64 characters)	
Local User List		Group Assignment Local User
	Add>> < <delete< th=""><th></th></delete<>	
Kerberos User List		Group Assignment Kerberos User
	Add>> < <delete< td=""><td></td></delete<>	

7 Click [Submit].

You can copy registered roles to add.

Press [Copy] on the right of the group name to display the group information screen, change items if required, and then register.

Setting the Authentication Server

When using Server Authentication system for the user authentication, make server settings on the web browser.

The procedure when using the LDAP authentication server is used as an example.

Open the Web page of the machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

> Log in as the administrator.

Solution 2018 Log In as the Administrator

Click [User Management].

Click [LDAP Authentication Setting].

- Click [LDAP Authentication Setting].
- Enter an LDAP key to obtain information.

Display name: Specify the attribute key to obtain the display name of the user information.

Mail address: Specify the attribute key to obtain the E-mail address of the user information.

Language code: Specify the attribute key to obtain the language code of the user information.

Group: Set when automatically assigning users to groups.

Card ID: Set when using IC card authentication. You do not need to enter if you do not use the IC card authentication.

PIN: Set when using the PIN authentication. You do not need to enter if you do not use the PIN authentication.

User Name: Sets the attribute key of the user name registered in the LDAP server.

- The default User Name is set to "sAMAccountName", the attribute key of Windows server.
- The Windows server users do not need to change the setting.
- Use with the default setting.

Cache authentication information: [Cache authentication information] in [User information cache settings] specifies whether to save the LDAP authentication information into the cache the machine. This setting is to set if you temporarily save authentication information in the machine. [Disable] (does not cache) is set by default. Enabling this setting allows you to unlock the authentication whenever you want to use the machine, even if you cannot connect to the LDAP server due to communication errors.

Validity period of cash authentication information: Enabling [Cache authentication information] displays the setting items. You can set an expiration date for the cache authentication information. The setting can be entered in one-day increments. 1 to 2000 days can be set. When the specified days elapse from when the authentication

using the authentication server succeeds, the cache authentication is not available anymore.

OKI MFP		
View Info Paper Setup List User Management Account Ma	Admin Setup Job List D anagement SXP Application	irect Print Transmission Settings Links Indexed Scan Output Management
Viser Management	User information LDAP	Key settings
O User List O Role List	Display name	displayName (Max.64 characters)
C Group List	Mail address	mail (Masc.64 characters)
LDAP Authentication Settings LDAP Authentication	Language code	preferredLanguage (Max.64 characters)
Settings	Group	department (Max.64 characters)
Regulations	LDAP Key settings used	for authentication
	Card ID	CardId (Max.64 characters)
	PIN	pin (Max-64 characters)
	User Name	sAMAccountName (Max.64 characters)
	User information cache	settings
	Cache authentication Information	O Enable O Disable
	Submit Cancel Pr	ress Submit to send changes. Press Cancel to clear changes.

Press [Submit].

Click [Role Assignment Regulations].

Sets a rule for assigning roles to LDAP authentication users. A rule for assigning roles can be set on the [Role Assignment Registrations] screen displayed by clicking [LDAP Authentication Settings] on the [User Management] screen and clicking [Role

assignment regulations]. Register a set of LDAP key/value and role name. The String type attribute key can only be used. The entry box is blank by default.

·			
Role as	signment regulat	ions	
_	-		
Delete			
	LDAP Key	LDAP Value	Role Name
dep	artment	team A	.Role A
œ			
_			
	Role as Delete	Role assignment regulat Delete LDAP Key department	LDAP Key LDAP Value department team A 0 0

Q To add a new rule for assigning a role, click [+].

When the role assigning screen appears, enter the required information.

The screen image in step 8 is used as an explanation. In this case, [Role A] is assigned if the attribute key [department] is [team A]. Up to 5,000 role assignment regulations can be registered. Up to 50 types of character strings of attribute key can be set in LDAP key. You can enter up to 64 characters. If several regulations match one user, all the roles are assigned. If no role is found, [.DefaultRole] is assigned.

To add role assignment regulations, press the [+] button on the [Role assignment regulations] screen. When the [+] button is pressed, the role assignment registration windows pops up.Enter[LDAP Key] and [LDAP Value] on the popup screen, select a role to be assigned when the condition matches, and then press the registration button to register the regulation.

Press [Submit].

Enabling Access Control

After the user information is registered and the server authentication setting is completed, enable the access control.

Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

Log in as the administrator.

Solution 20 In as the Administrator

Click [Admin Setup].

- Click [Management].
- Click [Access Control Setup].

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management | SXP Application | Indexed Scan | Output Management

Admin Setup	A Access Control Setup
Network	Access Control
Copy Setup	Use Email print Color
Fax Setup	Use Google Cloud Print Color
FaxServer Function	
Scanner Setup	
Print From USB Memory Setup	
Print Setup	
Management	
⊕ Local Interface	
Access Control Setup	
O System Setup	
Power Save	Submit Cancel Press Submit to send changes. Press Cancel to clear changes.

Select [Enable] for [Access Control].

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management | Account Management | SXP Application | Indexed Scan | Output Management

Admin Setup	Access Control Setup	
Network	Access Control	Enable O Disable
Copy Setup	Use Email print	Color V
Fax Setup	Use Google Cloud Print	Color V
FaxServer Function	Guest user use	Enable O Disable
Internet Fax Setup	» Set Guest Permissions	
Scanner Setup	Confirmation method :	
Print From USB Memory Setup	Authenticate Local Name	Enable Obisable
Print Setun	Authenticate Local PIN	Enable Obisable
Management	Authenticate Local IC Card	Enable Olisable
Local Interface	Authenticate LDAP Single Sign-On	OEnable
Access Control Setup	Authenticate LDAP Name	O Enable O Isable
O System Setup	Authenticate LDAP PIN	OEnable
O Power Save	Authenticate LDAP IC Card	OEnable
Memory Setup	Authenticate Kerberos Name	OEnable
Language Maintenance Setup	Confirmation form :	
Font Setup	Default authentication method	Authenticate Local Name
Admin Password	Register general user's IC	Enable Obisable
O Reset Settings	card	
O Print Statistics	» card read settings	
) User Install		
	Submit Cancel Press Subr	mit to send changes. Press Cancel to clear changes.

Make the access control setting according to your environment.

Use Email print: Make the access control setting for the [Email print] function. Three options, [Color], [Mono], and [Disable] can be set. If [Color] is selected, received attached files are printed in color and monochrome according to their color settings. If [Mono] is set, the received attached files are printed in monochrome. If the attached files are set to color, they are converted to monochrome before being printed. If [Disable] is set, received Email attachment is not printed.

Use Google Cloud Print: Make the access control settings of the [Google Cloud Print] function. Three options, [Color], [Mono], and [Disable] can be set. If [Color] is selected, received attached files are printed in color and monochrome according to their color settings. If [Mono] is set, the received attached files are printed in monochrome. If the attached files are set to color, they are converted to monochrome before being printed. If [Disable] is set, Google Cloud Print is not performed.

Guest user use: Enables or disables guest users to use while the access control is enabled. If [Enable] is set, [Guest] is displayed on the authentication screen of the operator panel.

Set Guest Permissions: The setting screen for guest permission pops up. By default, all functions can be used by guests. Change the setting according to your operating policy.

Confirmation method: Enable/disable each authentication method.

Confirmation form: Set the authentication method used when logging in the machine or printing.

Card read settings: Set for when authenticating with a FeliCa card.

Ŵ

If you want to discard jobs from unknown users, set [Guest user use] to [Disable] or disallow the print right of guest users in [Set Guest Permissions].

Click [Submit].

If the access control is enabled, the authentication screen is displayed when the \mathbf{V} or \mathbf{A} button is pressed.

Ŵ

To use IC card authentication, connecting an IC card reader is required.

Log in to This Machine

When the access control function is enabled, the user authentication is required before using the machine.

This section describes how to log in to the machine using the user authentication with user name and password.

Ŵ

- Connect an IC card reader and enable IC card authentication to use the authentication with IC card information.
 Register your IC card information in any of the following manners.
- · The administrator specifies IC card information when registering user information.

🔗 Registering Users

Users hold their IC cards over the machine to register after logging in to the machine with user name and password, or PIN.

P Registering IC Card Information (Except MC363)

- Make sure that the standby screen is displayed.
- Press the V or A button to display the authentication screen.
- 3 Press the ▼ or ▲ button to select [Local Name] and press the (OK) button.
- 4 Enter the user name using the numeric keypad, and then press the low (OK) button.
- 5 Enter the password using the numeric keypad, and then press the (OK) button.
- 6 When you log in successfully and "(logged in)" is displayed on the standby screen, you can operate the machine to copy, scan, etc.

- If you do not operate the panel for a certain period of time, you are automatically logged out.
- If you cannot copy or scan, ask the administrator if you are authorized to perform the operation.

To log out, press the O (RESET/LOG OUT) button.

Printing from a Computer

If the access control is enabled, enter user information from the printer driver to print.

For Windows

The procedure when using the memo pad and PCL printer driver is used as an example.

- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 2 Select the necessary printer driver in [Select Printer], and then click [Preferences].
- **3** Select the [Extend] tab.
- Click [User Authentication].

tup Job Options Extend	
Default setting Save Management	Watermarks You can print data created by an application with a watermark over it.
	Ogerlays This function registers frequently-used print formats to a printer and overlays them to print application data.
A	Makes settings <u>Eonts</u> related to TrueType fonts and printer fonts.
	User Authentication Changes user authentication settings which can be used when Access Control is enabled on the device.
OKI	

5 Set [User Name], [Password] of the user for user's authentication information and [Authentication Type], [Summary Account Name] for specifying user's authentication destination and authentication type.

Ŵ

Depending on the setting for [User Authentication Options...] in the [Device Options] tab, [Password], [Authentication Type], [Summary Account Name], and [Use User Authentication] may not be displayed. For details, refer to "Setting User Authentication Options".

Vse User Aut	thentication
Usemame	
	Use logon name as user name
Password	
Authenticatio	on type
Authenticatio	Auto
Authenticatio	Auto
Authentication Summary Acco Lype	Auto Chareed
Authentication Summary Accor Lype Name	Auto Charles Shared

Select the [Use User Authentication] check box if it is displayed.

Ŵ

Clear the [Use User Authentication] check box if you want to use the Job Accounting Client PIN as the user authentication information.

7 Enter the user name and password.

Depending on the setting for [User Authentication Options...] in the [Device Options] tab, user name may be fixed to the logon name.

Select the [Use logon name as user name] check box if you use the logon name to Windows as a user name.

Ŵ

For details, refer to "Setting User Authentication Options".

- If [Authentication Type] is displayed, select user's authentication destination and authentication type from the list.
 - Auto: Follows the logon method to Windows. When the user has logged on to the domain, [Server LDAP] is used and when the user logged on to the local computer, [Device Local] is used as the authentication method.

- · Device Local: Authenticates with the user information stored in the machine.
- Server LDAP: Authenticates with the user information stored in the server using LDAP.
- Server Kerberos: Authenticates with the user information stored in the server using Kerberos.

Ŵ

Default authentication type can be set in [User Authentication Options...] in the [Device Options] tab.

If [Summary Account Name] is displayed, set a type of summary account (account) to be charged usage amount of printing (points) and name.

If you want to add up for each user and group to which the user belongs, select a group from [Type] and specify the group name in [Name].

If you want to add up for shared account which multiple users can use, select a shared account from [Type] and specify the shard account name in [Name].

- Click [OK].
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- 19 Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

Setting User Authentication Options

Set the user authentication options of printer driver from the [Device Options] tab or [Device Settings] tab in Printer Properties.

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 2 Right-click [OKI MC563 *] and then select [Printer properties]. * Driver type (ex. PCL6/PS)
- For Windows PCL driver, select [Device Options] and click [User Authentication Options...]. For Windows PS driver, select [Device Options] and extend [Installable Options].
- Specifies the user authentication options.
- Set User Authentication Options for each user: Displays [Use User Authentication] on the [User Authentication] dialog box to set whether to enable or disable user authentication.

Ŵ

If the [Set User Authentication Options for each user] check box is clear, use user authentication and follow the Windows logon method as an authentication type. When the user has logged on to the domain, [Server LDAP] is used and when the user logged on to the local computer, [Device Local] is used as the authentication method.

 Input user authentication information when printing: Displays user authentication setting every time you print. Use this setting when you need to specify the actual user for each print job under the environment where multiple users use the same logon account on the same computer.

This option is not available if the [Set User Authentication Options for each user] check box is selected.

- Summary Account Name: Enables to set summery account for user authentication setting.
- Authentication Type: Enables to set authentication type for user authentication setting.
- Default Authentication Type: Specifies default authentication type which is used when authentication type cannot be specified.
- For the Windows PCL driver, click [OK].
- Click [OK].

For Mac OS X

The following procedure uses TextEdit as an example.

- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- **7** Select the printer driver of this machine.
- Select [User Authentication] from the panel menu.

Select the [Use User Authentication] check box.

Printer: OKI-CI642-667C29
Presets: Default Settings
Copies: 1 Two-Sided
Pages: O All
From: 1 to: 1
Paper Size: A4 210 by 207 mm
Orientation:
User Authentication
Jse User Authentication
Use logon name as user name
Password :
PDE Ver. 4.0.0

Ŵ

Clear the [Use User Authentication] checkbox if you want to use the Job Accounting Client PIN as the user authentication information.

Enter [User Name] and [Password].

Select the [Use logon name as user name] check box if you use the logon name to Mac as a user name.

- If [Authentication Type] is displayed, select user's authentication destination and authentication type from the list.
 - Auto: Follows the logon method to Mac When the user has logged on to the domain, [Server LDAP] is used and when the user don't logged on to the domain, [Device Local] is used as the authentication method.
 - · Device Local: Authenticates with the user information stored in the machine.
 - Server LDAP: Authenticates with the user information stored in the server using LDAP.
 - Server Kerberos: Authenticates with the user information stored in the server using Kerberos.

7 If [Summary Account Name] is displayed, set a type of summary account (account) to be charged usage amount of printing (points) and name.

If you want to add up for each user and group to which the user belongs, select a group from [Type] and specify the group name in [Name].

If you want to add up for shared account which multiple users can use, select a shared account from [Type] and specify the shard account name in [Name].

Make required settings.

- Gick [Print].
- When using authentication type and Summary Account
 - Select [System Preferences] from the Apple menu.
- Olick [Print & Scan].
- 3 Select the device, and then click [Options & Supplies].
- Check functions you want to use in the [Options] tab.
- 5 Change Default Authentication Type and then click [OK].

Sending a Fax from a Computer (Windows)

If the access control is enabled, enter user information from the printer driver to send a fax from a computer.

The procedure to send a fax using the memo pad is used as an example.

- Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 2 Select the necessary printer driver in [Select Printer], and then click [Preferences].

3 Click [User Authentication] in the [Setup] tab.

🖶 OKI MFP(FAX) Printing Prefe	rences				
Setup Cover Sheet Recipient					
Media					
Size:					
Letter 8.5 x 11in	•				
Quality					
<u>sound</u>	0.000				
C Ext-Fine	Portrait				
⊚ Fine	A				
Normal	Landscape				
	Phone book About				
OKI	User Authentication Default				
ОК	Cancel Apply Help				

<u>1</u> Select the [Use User Authentication] checkbox if it is displayed.

Ŵ

Clear the [Use User Authentication] check box if you want to use the Job Accounting Client PIN as the user authentication information.

<u>U</u> sername	
	Use jogon name as user name
Password	
Authentication	n type
	Auto 👻

Enter the user name and password.

Select the [Use logon name as user name] check box if you use the logon name to Windows as a user name.

Select [Authentication Type]. Select user's authentication destination and authentication type from the list.

- Auto: Follows the logon method to Windows. When the user has logged on to the domain, [Server LDAP] is used and when the user has logged on to the local computer, [Device Local] is used as the authentication method.
- Device Local: Authenticates with the user information stored in the machine.
- Server LDAP: Authenticates with the user information stored in the server using LDAP.
- Server Kerberos: Authenticates with the user information stored in the server using Kerberos.

b

Default authentication type can be set in [User Authentication Options...] in Device Options.

Click [OK].

Click [OK], and then click [Print].

Setting default authentication type

The default authentication type can be set from the [Device Options] tab on the printer properties.

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 9 Right-click [OKI MC563 FAX] and then select [Printer properties].
- 3 Select [Device Options] and click [User Authentication Options...].
- **1** Set the default authentication type.



To log in the machine using an IC card, register the IC card information. You can register your IC card information yourself.

Ŵ

- To use IC card authentication, connecting an IC card reader is required.
- If you log in to the machine using an authentication method other than the local authentication, this function is not available.
- If "Register general user's IC card" is set to [Disable] by the administrator, this function is not available.

Enabling Access Control

Log in to the machine using the local authentication.

Solution Log In as the Administrator

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [UserAccount Info] and press the ▶ button.
- 🚹 Press the 🔻 button to select [Register IC card] and press the 🕨 button.
- 5 Follow the onscreen instructions to register IC card information.

Account Management

If you use Print Job Accounting, this function cannot be used together.

When the access control is enabled, you can control amount of print jobs for each user or common account (an account shared by the users) using the web page of the machine.

Once user information is registered, an account is automatically assigned to each user. Common accounts should be registered by administrators.

Administrators need to set limit amount (points) of usage to each account.

And then assign a number of points to each job, for example, XX points for color copying, etc.

Each time users print, corresponding numbers of points are subtracted from their accounts. Users whose remaining points reach 0 cannot print.

Before enabling the account management, you need to register user information.

Preparation (For Administrator)

- Enabling Account Management
- Setting a Number of Points to Each Account
- Creating a Shared Account
- Setting Paper Size Points/Toner Points
- Printing When Account Management is Enabled
- Precautions when Operating

Enabling Account Management

Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- Cog in as the administrator.
 - Solution 2018 Log In as the Administrator
- Click [Account Management].
- Click [Basic Settings].



5 Enable the access control in [STEP1.Set access limits], and then click [Submit].

When the access control is enabled, the login screen appears on the display screen.

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print |Transmission Settings | Links User Management | Account Management | sXP Application | Indexed Scan | Output Management

Admin Setup	Access Control Setup		
Network	Access Control	Enable O Disable	
Copy Setup	Use Email print	Color ¥	
Fax Setup	Use Google Cloud Print	Color ¥	
B FaxServer Function	Guest user use	Enable Obisable	
E Internet Fax Setup	» Set Guest Permissions		
B Scanner Setup	Confirmation method :		
B Print From USB Memory	Authenticate Local Name	Enable Obisable	
Setup	Authenticate Local PIN	Enable Obisable	
9 Print Setup	Authenticate Local IC Card	Enable Obisable	
Local Interface	Authenticate LDAP Single Sign-On	O Enable O Disable	
Access Control Setup	Authenticate LDAP Name	O Enable O Disable	
O System Setup	Authenticate LDAP PIN	OEnable	
O Power Save	Authenticate LDAP IC Card	OEnable	
Memory Setup	Authenticate Kerberos Name	OEnable	
O Language Maintenance Setun	Confirmation form :		
O Font Setup	Default authentication method	Authenticate Local Name	
O Admin Password	Register general user's IC	Enable Opicable	
O Reset Settings	card	Chable Collable	
O Print Statistics	» Card read settings		
D User Install	,		
	Submit Cancel Press Sub	nit to send changes. Press Cancel to clear changes.	

Enable [Quota Management] in [STEP2. Quota Management Settings], and 6 then click [Submit].

Q,

The quota management means managing amount of usage.

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management | sXP Application |Indexed Scan |Output Management

Account Management	Basic Settings		
Basic Settings	STEP1.Set access limits In order to enable quota management, you must enable the access control		
Summary Account Settings	settings on the device.		
Cost Settings	» Set Access Limits		
	Quota Management Settings Quota Management Enable Obisable		
	Limited Format Setting	Limited usage for job units 💙 📝	
	Display Time of The "Insufficient Balance" Error	40 (0-86,400 Seconds)	
	Point Calculation Type	Simple V	
	Toner Saving Calculation Setting	Enable V	
	» Summary Account Settings for Email Printing		
	» Summary Account Settings for Google Cloud Print		
	» Summary Account Settings for Guest		
	Personal Account :		
	Operations When Balance is Insufficient	● Stop ○ Continue	
	Initial Value of Assigned Amount	1500 point(0-2,147,483,647)	
	Group Account :		
	Operations When Balance is Insufficient	⊖ Stop Continue	
	Initial Value of Assigned Amount	1500 point(0-2,147,483,647)	
	Shared Account :		
	Operations When Balance is Insufficient	● Stop ○ Continue	
	Initial Value of Assigned Amount	1500 point(0-2,147,483,647)	
	Submit Cancel Press	Submit to send changes. Press Cancel to clear changes.	

Set each item following the on-screen instructions, and then click [Submit].

- · Limited Format Setting: Set an action when your points are insufficient.
- Display Time of The "Insufficient Balance" Error: When you do not have enough points to perform the job, the error screen appears on the display screen. Set the period of time for displaying the error screen.
- · Point Calculation Type: Specify calculation type used for printing. For [Simple], setting is available on the Web page of the machine and for [Standard], setting is not available on the Web page.

- · Toner Saving Calculation Setting: Specify whether to take the toner save setting into account of point calculation.
- · Operations When Balance is Insufficient: Set whether to cancel or continue printing when the remaining points reach 0.

OKI MFP

Θ 0

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print |Transmission Settings | Links User Management | Account Management | sXP Application | Indexed Scan | Output Management

Account Management	Basic Settings		
	STEP1.Set access limits		
Summary Account Settings	In order to enable quota management, you must enable the access control settings on the device.		
Cost Settings	» Set Access Limits		
	STEP2.Quota Management Settings		
	Quota Management	Enable O Disable	
	Limited Format Setting	Limited usage for job units 💙 📑	
	Display Time of The "Insufficient Balance" Error	40 (0-86,400 Seconds)	
	Point Calculation Type	Simple V	
	Toner Saving Calculation Setting	Enable V	
	» Summary Account Settings for Email Printing		
	» Summary Account Settings for Google Cloud Print		
	» Summary Account Settings for Guest		
	Personal Account :		
	Operations When Balance is Insufficient	Stop ○ Continue	
	Initial Value of Assigned Amount	1500 point(0-2,147,483,647)	
	Group Account :		
	Operations When Balance is Insufficient	⊖ Stop	
	Initial Value of Assigned Amount	1500 point(0-2,147,483,647)	
	Shared Account :		
	Operations When Balance is Insufficient	● Stop ○ Continue	
	Initial Value of Assigned Amount	1500 point(0-2,147,483,647)	

Setting a Number of Points to Each Account

Set a number of points to each account.

Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

Log in as the administrator.

Solution 2018 In as the Administrator

- Click [Account Management].
- Click [Summary Account Settings] Δ

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print |Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management |sXP Application |Indexed Scan |Output Management Account Management

O Basic Settings

O Cost Settings

The following setting functions are provided in summary account management.

1. Personal/group account settings

When users/groups are created or deleted for personal/group accounts in user management, they are automatically created/deleted. Also, when using group accounts, association must be made between users and groups.

- → Create or delete personal account Personal account settings
- ⇒ Create or delete group account
- ⇒ Group account settings
- 2. Creating/setting/deleting shared account
- ⇒ Creating/setting/deleting shared account

Click [Personal Account settings] 5



6 Click a user whom you set a number of points.

Individual Account Settings			
	Local User Name		
1	admin		
2	<u>okisw</u>		
3	user 1		

Enter assigned amount, balance, and set operation when balance is insufficient. Points are charged for each print job.

Ŵ

For the balance, you cannot enter a number larger than that for the assigned amount.

Individual Account Settings				
	*required input			
User Name	user 1			
Assigned Amount *	1500 point(0 - 2,147,483,647)			
Balance *	1500 point(-2,147,483,648 - 2,147,483,647)			
Operations When Balance is Insufficient	● Stop ○ Continue			
Submit Cancel				

8 Click [Submit].

Creating a Shared Account

Create a shared account which can be used by the users.

- **1** Open the Web page of the machine.
- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [Account Management].
- Click [Summary Account Settings].
- 5 Click [Creating/setting/deleting shared account].

OKI MFP View Info Paper Setup List User Management Account M	Admin Setup Job List Direct Print Transmission Settings Links
Account Management Basic Settings	The following setting functions are provided in summary account management.
Summary Account Settings	When users/groups are created or deleted for personal/group accounts in
○ Cost Settings	user management, they are automatically created/deleted. Also, when using group accounts, association must be made between users and groups.

CIICK	[+].	

6

Shared Acc	count
Delete	
	Shared Account Name
1 🕀	

7 Enter [Shared Account Name], [Assigned Amount], and [Balance], and then set [Operation When Balance is Insufficient].

Shared Account Settings			
STEP1 Creating share	d account		
			*required input
Shared Account Name *	characters)		(Max.32
Assigned Amount *	1500	point(0 - 2,147,483	,647)
Balance *	1500	point(-2,147,483,64	18 - 2,147,483,647)
Operations When Balance is Insufficient	Stop Cont	inue	
STED2 Access permise	cion cottings of	chared account	5
STEP2 Access permis	sion sectings of	shared account	3
Selects the Role created.	to allow the us	e of shared accou	nt that you
Role list		Role Which A	Allows Use
sampleRole			
		_	
	Add>>		
	< <delet< th=""><th>e</th><th></th></delet<>	e	
Submit Cancel		[

8 Set a role which can use the shared account.

For the role, see "Preparation (For Administrator)".

Shared Account Setting		
STEP1 Creating shar	d account	
		*required input
Shared Account Name	share 1	
Assigned Amount *	5000 point(0 - 2,147,483,64	7)
Balance *	5000 point(-2,147,483,648	- 2,147,483,647)
Operations When Balance is Insufficient	\odot Stop \bigcirc Continue	

STEP2 Access permission Selects the Role to	n settings of shared accounts allow the use of shared account that you created.
Role list sample	Add>> Cole Which Allows Use
Submit Cancel	

9 Click [Submit].

Setting Paper Size Points/Toner Points

Only when Point Calculation Type is a default setting, the setting is available on the Web page of the machine. If [Cost Settings] is not displayed, check the Point Calculation Type setting.

Set numbers of points for paper size and Color/Mono (Grayscale). For example, you can set so that bigger size paper needs more points or color printing needs more points than grayscale printing. Points are charged on a page-by-page basis, so when you print two pages, you need twice as much as the set rate.

In addition, you can apply point reduction system for two-sided printing or saving toner to print. The reduction rate for saving toner also depends on [Toner Saving Calculation Setting].

Open the Web page of the machine.

Solution Open the Web Page of This Machine

2 Log in as the administrator.

Solution Log In as the Administrator

- Click [Account Management].
- Click [Cost Settings].

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management | Account Management | SXP Application | Indexed Scan | Output Management

Account Management The cost is expressed as points for the usage of paper and toner. For cost management, using the formula below, a function to calculate usage is O Basic Settings provided. O Summary Account Settings Formula to calculate usage Usage amount for 1 page= (Paper size points × duplex printing discount rate) + (toner points used × toner saving discount rate) 1. Paper size points and duplex printing discount settings ⇒ Paper Size Points Settings Duplex Printing Discount Settings 2. Toner Points and Toner Saving Discount Rate Settings → Toner Points Settings → Toner Saving Discount Rate Settings(Only When Toner Saving Calculation Setting is Enable) Reset Settings All changes in cost settings will be returned to default values. Reset

5 Set paper size points, toner points.

Ŵ

The default value for each paper size point is calculated based on the area ratio of the paper to A4 paper.

Paper Size Point Settings

The default paper size point value is the value calculated with the area ratio based on A4.

Dapor cizo	Paper points	Toner points (0-1,000)		
Paper Size	(0-1,000)	Mono(K)	Color(C,M,Y)	
A4	18	30	130	
A5	8	14	64	
A6	4	7	32	
C5 Envelope	10	17	77	
Chinese 16K(184x260mm)	13	23	99	
Chinese 16K(195x270mm)	15	25	109	
Chinese 16K(197x273mm)	15	25	112	
Com-10 Envelope	7	12	52	
Com-9 Envelope	6	10	46	
DL Envelope	6	11	50	
Envelope1 (Nagagata #3)	8	13	58	
Envelope2 (Nagagata #4)	5	8	38	
Envelope3 (Yougata #4)	7	11	51	
Executive	14	23	102	
Hagaki (Japanese postcard)	4	7	30	
Index Card	2	4	20	
JIS B5	13	22	97	
JIS B6	6	11	48	
Legal 13	20	34	148	
Legal 13.5	21	35	154	
Legal 14	22	36	160	
Letter	17	29	125	

6 Set reduction rate for two-side printing and saving toner.

Discount Rate Settings		
Double-sided printing discount	50	(%)
Toner saving discount ra	te	
Low	15	(%)
Middle	25	(%)
High	50	(%)
		-
Submit Cancel Press	Submit to send cha	nges. Press Cancel to clear changes.

To restore the factory default settings, click [Reset].

7 Click [Submit].

Printing When Account Management is Enabled

For copying, printing from USB Memory, Shared Print, or Private Print, follow the procedure below.

Log in to the machine.

9 If several accounts are available, select an account to use.

Ŵ

To switch accounts, log out from the current account, and then log in to another account.

3 Perform required operation.

When printing from a computer, see "Printing from a Computer".

Precautions when Operating

If the Account Management is enabled and the remaining points run out, printing stops automatically.

If jobs are not executed, ask your administrator for checking your balance in [Summary Account Settings]. The period of time from when the shortage of points is detected to when the machine stops the job can be set in [Display Time of The "Insufficient Balance" Error].

If [Display Time of The "Insufficient Balance" Error] is set to the value other than 0 second and printing stops, you need to cancel the current job or add points and complete printing to execute the next print jobs.

Ŵ

Contact the administrator if you want to check your balance yourself.

Moving/Transporting This Machine

This section describes how to move or transport the machine.

Moving This Machine

• Transporting This Machine

Moving This Machine

Injury may result.

⚠

Lift this machine by 2 persons, because it weighs approximately 31 kg.

1 Turn the machine off.

P Turning the Machine On or Off (User's Manual)

- **)** Unplug all the cables.
 - Power cord
 - LAN or USB cable
 - Telephone cable
- **3** Remove any paper from the paper trays.
- **/** Lift up this machine, and then move it to a new location.

Transporting This Machine



Burns may result.



Do not touch the fuser, because it is very hot.

1

- · Use extra care when handling the image drum (the green cylinder), because it is fragile.
- Do not expose the image drum to direct sunlight or strong light (approximately 1,500 lux or more). Even under room lighting, do not leave the image drum for five minutes or more.
 - Turn the machine off.
 - Survive Turning the Machine On or Off (User's Manual)
- Output of the cables.
 - Power cord
 - LAN or USB cable
 - Telephone cable
- **3** Remove any paper from the paper trays.

/ If the optional additional tray unit is installed, remove the 2 lock pieces.



5 Lift up the machine to remove the additional tray unit.



6 Attach the packing material to the machine.

()

Use the packing box and packing material attached to this machine when purchased.

7 Lift up the machine, and put it in the packing box.

10 Network

AirPrint Google Cloud Print Network-Related Software Network Settings Network Problems This section describes the network operation of the machine.

AirPrint

Using AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service) allows you to print, scan, and send a fax from a Mac without installing drivers. You can print from an iPhone, iPad and iPod touch with using AirPrint (Print). An overview of AirPrint is provided, and the basic settings are described here.

- About AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service)
- Setting AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service)
- Registering the Machine in a Computer (Mac OS X)
- Printing with AirPrint (Print)
- Scanning with AirPrint (Scan)
- Sending a Fax with AirPrint (FaxOut Service)

About AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service)

AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service) is a function that enables you to easily print, scan, and send a fax from a Mac. You can print from an iPhone, iPad and iPod touch with using AirPrint (Print). The mobile device or Mac automatically detects this machine.

With AirPrint (Print), you can easily print a photo, e-mail, Web page or other displays on the screen just by tapping the screen a few times.

AirPrint (Scan) is a feature to send scanned image on this machine to a Mac.

AirPrint (FaxOut Service) is a FAX sending function that is provided by Apple Inc. AirPrint (FaxOut Service) allows you to send faxes directly from a Mac.

These features require to connect this machine to a Mac via a wired LAN, wireless LAN, or USB cable.

For more information about AirPrint, visit the Apple Inc. website.

Setting AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service)

Connect this machine to the same network as a mobile device.

Connect this machine to a mobile device via wireless access points or by wireless LAN (AP mode) directly.

Connect this machine to the access points with a wired or wireless LAN (Infrastructure).

If you want to connect with a wireless LAN (Infrastructure), set the wireless LAN (Infrastructure) in advance.

Before Connecting to a Wireless LAN (User's Manual)



If you want to connect with a wired LAN, connect this machine to the access points with a LAN cable.



If you want to connect with a wireless LAN (AP mode), set the wireless LAN (AP mode) in advance.

Before Connecting to a Wireless LAN (User's Manual)



To use AirPrint from a Mac computer, connect this machine to the Mac.

To print by using AirPrint (Print), you must configure settings from the terminal side. Proceed to "Printing with AirPrint (Print)".

Registering the Machine in a Computer (Mac OS X)

If you use AirPrint (Print/Scan/FaxOut Service) for the first time, you must add the machine to a computer.

Ŵ

The screen of OS X 10.10 is used as an example.

- Turn the machine and computer on.
- **9** Connect the machine and computer via a wired or wireless connection.
- 3 Select [System Preferences] from the Apple menu.
- Click [Printers & Scanners].
- 5 Click [+], and then click [Add Printer or Scanner].



Select [OKI-MC563-*****] and then click [Add].

	7100
육 🛞 🚔 👘	Q Search
fault IP Windows	Search
Name	 Kind
OKI-MFP-123456	Bonjour Multifunction
Name:	
Name:	
Name: Location:	
Name: Location: Use:	0

Check that the machine is displayed in [Printers], and [MC563-AirPrint] is displayed in [Kind].



8 Close [Printers & Scanners].

Printing with AirPrint (Print)

- Printing from an iOS Device
- Printing from a Computer (Mac OS X)

Before using AirPrint with Mac OS X, register this machine on the computer.

Registering the Machine in a Computer (Mac OS X)

Printing from an iOS Device

- 1 Open a file.
- 🔈 Tap 📋 (Action).
- 3 Tap 📮 (Print).

The name of the printer model that you used most recently and exists on the same network is displayed.

()

If you print for the first time and any model name other than this machine is displayed, select this machine in step 4.

4 Tap [Printer] to select your machine.

Printer Options		
Printer	Select Printer >	
1 Сору	- +	
	Print	

The functions that this machine supports are displayed.

5 S	et options
-----	------------

P	rinter Optic	ons
Printer	OKI-	02-357CB7 >
Range		All Pages >
1 Сору		[- +]
Double-sided	ł	
	Print	

6 Tap [Print].

Printing from a Computer (Mac OS X)

- 1 Open a file.
- 2 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.

3 Select [OKI-MC563-*****] from [Printer].

	Printer: OKI-MFP-123456
	Presets: Default Settings
	Copies: Black & White Two-Sided
	Pages: O All
	From: 1 to: 1
	Paper Size: A4 210 by 297 mm
	Orientation:
	TextEdit
	Print header and footer
	Rewrap contents to fit page
DDE Hide Detaile	Cancel

Set options.

5 Click [Print].

Scanning with AirPrint (Scan)

- Selecting a Remote Scan Mode
- Simple Scan Mode
- Manual Scan Mode
- Secure Scan Mode

Before using AirPrint with Mac OS X, register this machine on the computer.

Registering the Machine in a Computer (Mac OS X)

Selecting a Remote Scan Mode

There are three Remote Scan modes: Simple Scan, Manual Scan, and Secure Scan.

Simple Scan: If the machine is waiting, scanning is always available.

Manual Scan: After set the machine to the remote scan mode, scanning is available.

Secure Scan: Set the machine to the remote scan mode and specify the scanning device. Scanning is only available for the specified device.

Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
 Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
 Enter the administrator password, and then press the (OK) button.
 The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.
 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Scanner Setup] and press the ▶ button.
 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [PC Scan Mode] and press the ▶ button.
 Select a scan mode and press the (OK) button.
 Press the ▲ or ▼ button until the home screen is displayed.

10. Network

Simple Scan Mode

- Confirm that this machine is in the standby mode (home screen).
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Start a scan program on the computer.
- Click a scan button in the scan program.

Manual Scan Mode



- Press the (SCAN) button on the operator panel.
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Remote Scan AirPrint] and press the ▶ button.
- Start a scan program on the computer.
- Click a scan button in the scan program. 5

Secure Scan Mode

- (SCAN) button on the operator panel. Press the
- Set a document in the ADF or on the document glass. 2
- Press the A or V button to select [Remote Scan AirPrint] and press the button.
- Start a scan program on the computer.
- Click a scan button in the scan program. 5

Sending a Fax with AirPrint (FaxOut Service)

Before using AirPrint with Mac OS X, register this machine on the computer.

Registering the Machine in a Computer (Mac OS X) d

Q

The screen of Mac OS X 10.10 is used as an example.

- Open a file.
- Select [Print] from the [File] menu. 2
- 3 Select [OKI-MC563-*****-Fax] from [Printer].
- Enter the destination. Λ

Enter [Dialing Prefix], and check [Use cover page] as necessary. You can specify multiple destinations.

	Copies: 1
	Pages: All From: 1 to: 1
	Paper Size: A4 210 by 297 mm
	Orientation:
	Fax Information
	Dialing Prefix:
(((C) 1of1))	
	Use cover page
	Subject:
	Message:

5 Select [Fax].

	Copies: Pages:		
	Paper Size:	From: 1	to: 1
	Orientation	12 12	
	One hadon.	Eax Information	
		To:	
	Dialing Pre	foc	
	Use cov	er page	
	Subje	ot:	
	Messa	ge:	
DF V Hide Details			Cancel
Pause Settings	OKI-MFP-123456 -	Fax - 1 Job	
Pause Settings	OKI-MFP-123456 -	Fax - 1 Job	0.0
Pause Settings	OKI-MFP-123456 -	Fax - 1 Job	
Pause Settings	OKI-MFP-123456 -	Fax - 1 Job	

To display this screen, open [Open Print Queue] of [Printers & Scanners] from [System Preferences] before procedures.

To cancel, select [x].

Google Cloud Print

Google Cloud Print is a print service provided by Google that enables you to print from a mobile phone, smartphone, computer, or other network devices. An overview of Google Cloud Print is provided, and the basic settings and management are described here.

- About Google Cloud Print
- Setting Google Cloud Print
- · Printing with Google Cloud Print
- Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations
- · Checking or Changing the Use of Cloud Service Settings
- Deleting the Registered Information
- Checking That Deletion is Complete
- · About Importing the CA Licenses of the Proxy Server

About Google Cloud Print

The machine supports Google Cloud Print.

Google Cloud Print is a print service that enables you to output data to a printer from a mobile phone, smartphone, computer, or other devices via the Internet.

With Google Cloud Print, you can send documents or images to a specified printer from anywhere. For example, you can print from your computer at home to a printer in your office, or from the application you always use to your printer at home - such printing can be easily achieved. There is no need to install drivers or download software.



To use Google Cloud Print, you must prepare the following.

• This machine

When setting Google Cloud Print, the machine must be connected to the Internet.

- Connecting a LAN Cable/USB Cable (User's Manual)
- Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)

Ŵ

Since Google Cloud Print establishes communications via the Internet, it is recommended to employ security measures.

- · Restrict communications from the Internet with a firewall or other security system.
- Change the administrator password that is provided by the machine from the default value.
- Network devices

The network devices are computers or mobile devices that are connected to the Internet. Set up Google Cloud Print or perform print operations from supported applications.

Google account

This account is required for setting up Google Cloud Print or printing from a supported application.

Supported application

Applications that run on a network device and allow for Google Cloud Print.

For details on supported OSs and applications, visit the Google Web site. The recommended browser is Google Chrome.

Google Web site (http://www.google.com/cloudprint/learn/apps.html)

Network

Used between the network devices and the Cloud, and the Cloud and the machine. Google Cloud Print does not support IPv6.

Setting Google Cloud Print

To use Google Cloud Print, a Google account is required. This section describes how to register the machine in Google Cloud Print using a Google account.

If you already have an account, there is no need to create a new account. Proceed to step 3.

Ŵ

- To enter the [Google Cloud Print] menu, the administrator password is required. The factory default administrator password is "999999".
- Although this manual describes the procedure for setting the servers from the operator panel, it is recommended to set the servers from the Web page of this machine if you can operate from a computer.

To check from the Web page, select [Admin Setup] > [Network] > [TCP/IP] in "About Items That Can be Set or Checked".

Access the Google Web site from a computer, smartphone, or other mobile device.

Google Web site (https://accounts.google.com/signup)

- Create a Google account by following the on-screen instructions.
- 3 Check the IP address, subnet mask, and gateway address of the machine are set correctly.
- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 5 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print] and press the ▶ button.
- 6 Press the ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 💽 (OK) button.

Cr

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [DNS Server (Primary)] and check the setting value.

Since [0.0.0.0] indicates that the value is not set correctly, set the IP address that suits your environment.

If the secondary DNS server is used, press the \blacktriangle or \checkmark button to select [DNS Server (Secondary)] and check the setting value.

If the proxy server is used, press the \checkmark button to select [Proxy] and press the \blacktriangleright button. Press the \checkmark button to select [Enable] and press the OK (OK) button, and then proceed to step 10.

- Press the 4 button to go back to the [Google Cloud Print Settings] screen.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Proxy Server] and press the ▶ button.
- 11 Enter a server name.

You can enter up to 64 characters.

2 Select [Enter], and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

Press the V button to select [Proxy Server Port No.] and press the button.

- Press the numeric keypad to enter the proxy server port number.
- 15 Press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- ↑ Press the ▼ button to select [Proxy User ID] and press the ▶ button.
- 17 Enter the proxy user ID using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button.

You can enter up to 64 characters.

- Select [Enter], and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.
- 19 Press the ▼ button to select [Proxy Password] and press the ▶ button.
- 20 Enter the proxy password using the numeric keypad or the ▲, ▼, ◀, or ▶ button.

You can enter up to 64 characters.

W

For the setting values, contact your network administrator.

- 91 Select [Enter], and then press the one (OK) button.
- 77 Press the 4 button.

- 23 When the screen asking if you want to reboot the network card appears, check that [Yes] is selected, and then press the (OK) button. The screen goes back to the [Google Cloud Print] menu.
- Press the ▲ button to select [Register to Google Cloud Print] and press the button.
- 25 Enter the administrator password, and then press the one (OK) button.

Ch

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- When the "Register device to Google Cloud Print? Note: A Google account is required for registration." message is displayed, select [Yes] and press the ▶ button.
- **27** The authentication destination URL is displayed.

Select [Print] and press the 🚳 (OK) button to print the authentication destination URL.

- There is a time restriction for registration (authentication) processing (approximately 10 minutes).
- · Proceed to step 32 within the time restriction to complete the registration
- If you cannot complete within the time restriction and an error message is displayed, return to step 24, and then register again.
- Access the authentication destination URL that you printed in step 27 from a computer or mobile device.




30 When the registration screen is displayed, click [Finish printer registration].



32 When the registration content and completion message is displayed on the display screen of the machine, check the message by scrolling the screen.

Register to Google Cloud Print		
E-mail: @gmail.com Device Name:OKI-		
Google Cloud Print	registration	
€Up	€Down	

0

Printing with Google Cloud Print

Printing with Google Cloud Print

- · Printing Automatically
- Printing Manually
- Changing Printing Settings
- Cancelling Printing

Set when to start printing when the machine receives print data from Google Cloud Print.

Set the Google Cloud Print function before using Google Cloud Print.

8 Google Cloud Print

- The print quality may not be the same as when printing with the printer driver or printing from the machine.
- PDF files with transparency effects applied may not be printed correctly.
- Encrypted PDF files may not be printed.

Printing Automatically

When the machine receives the print data, it is automatically printed.

- Check that the machine is turned on.
- 2 Start an application that supports Google Cloud Print from a computer or mobile device.

Ŵ

Google Cloud Print supports Google Chrome, Gmail, Google Drive, or other applications.

- 3 Tap the wrench icon or the drop-down list in the application, and then select [Print] from the displayed drop-down list.
- Select the registered machine on the displayed screen.
- Set the printing settings, and then print.

b

- To print, use the Google account that you used to register the machine in Google Cloud Print.
- To print with a different Google account, you must set the [Share] settings that are provided by the Google Cloud Print service.

Printing Manually

Print manually if you cannot print automatically or you want to print immediately after receiving data.

- Check that the machine is turned on.
- Press the (PRINT) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print] and press the (OK) button.
- Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.
- 5 If the print data exists on the Google Cloud Print service, printing starts.

Ŵ

To print manually, set [Using Cloud Service] to [Enable] or [Pause]. For details on [Using Cloud Service], refer to "Checking or Changing the Use of Cloud Service Settings".

Changing Printing Settings

To change printing settings, select [Option] on the printer selection screen that is displayed when you print from a supported application.

You cannot change printing settings from the machine.

Cancelling Printing

To cancel during printing, cancel from the machine.

Cancelling a Print Job (User's Manual)

To cancel before printing, delete a print job from the management screen of Google Cloud Print.

The Google Cloud Print administrator screen (https://www.google.com/cloudprint)

Checking Google Cloud Print Registrations

- Checking from the Management Screen of Google Cloud Print
- Checking from the Web Page
- Checking from the Operator Panel

You can check whether the machine is registered in Google Cloud Print in one of the following three ways.

Checking from the Management Screen of Google Cloud Print

Access the Google Web site from a computer, smartphone, or other mobile device.

P The Google Cloud Print administrator screen (https://www.google.com/cloudprint)

- 9 Enter the Google account information, and then click [Sign in].
- 3 Click [Print].

The registered printers are displayed.

Checking from the Web Page

Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [View Information].
- Click [Network].
- 5 Check that [Registered] is displayed for [Google Cloud Print].

Checking from the Operator Panel

Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Check that the following three items are displayed.
 - Delete Registered Information
 - Register to Google Cloud Print
 - Google Cloud Print Settings

Checking or Changing the Use of Cloud Service Settings

- Checking the Use of Cloud Service Settings
- Changing from the Web page
- Changing from the Operator Panel

You can check and edit the Google Cloud Print settings.

Checking the Use of Cloud Service Settings

Check the use status of the Cloud service from the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [View Information].
- Click [Network].
- Click [Google Cloud Print].
- Check [Using Cloud Service].
 - The use status is displayed. There are three use statuses:
 - Enable: You can print automatically or manually.

Pause: You can print manually. Set this status if you do not want to print automatically. Disable: You cannot print. Set this status if you want to suspend the use of Google Cloud Print or other cases.

Changing from the Web page

Change the Use of Cloud Service settings from the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web page of the machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

2 Log in as the administrator.

- Click [Admin Setup].
- Click [Network].
- 5 Click [Google Cloud Print].
- Click [Using Cloud Service].
- 7 Change settings.

Changing from the Operator Panel

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print Settings] and press the ▶ button.
- 🚹 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 國 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "9999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 5 Check that [Using Cloud Service] is selected, and then press the button.
- Select the kind of settings, and then press the 國 (OK) button.

Deleting the Registered Information

Delete the information about the machine that is registered in Google Cloud Print by following the procedure below.

Check that the machine is connected to a network.

Ŵ

If you delete the information with the machine connected to a network, the registration information on the Google Cloud Print administrator screen is also deleted at the same time.

Print administrator screen (https://www.google.com/cloudprint)

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Delete Registered Information] is selected, and then press the button.
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then press the 凾 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the integration (OK) button.
- The message telling the completion of deletion is displayed on the display screen.

Checking That Deletion is Complete

- Checking from the Management Screen of Google Cloud Print
- Checking from the Web Page
- Checking from the Operator Panel
- · If the Registration Information Remains on the Google Cloud Print Administrator Screen
- · If You Deleted the Information on the Google Cloud Print Administrator Screen

You can check whether the machine is deleted from Google Cloud Print in one of the following three ways.

Checking from the Management Screen of Google Cloud Print

- Access the Google Web site from a computer, smartphone, or other mobile device.
 - The Google Cloud Print administrator screen (https://www.google.com/cloudprint)
- P Enter the Google account information, and then click [Sign in].
- Click [Print].

Check that the machine is not displayed.

Checking from the Web Page

- Open the Web page of the machine.
 - Popen the Web Page of This Machine
- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- **3** Click [View Information].
- Click [Network].
- 5 Check that [Registered] is displayed for [Google Cloud Print].

Checking from the Operator Panel

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- 2 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print] and press the ► button.
- 3 Check that the only two items, [Register to Google Cloud Print] and [Google Cloud Print Settings] are displayed.

If the Registration Information Remains on the Google Cloud Print Administrator Screen

If you delete the registration information by following the procedure in "Deleting the Registered Information" with the machine not being connected to a network, the registered machine may remain on the Google Cloud Print administrator screen (https://www.google.com/cloudprint). In such a case, delete the machine on the Google Cloud Print administrator screen.

If You Deleted the Information on the Google Cloud Print Administrator Screen

If you deleted the registered machine on the Google Cloud Print administrator screen (https://www.google.com/cloudprint) when the machine is not connected to the network or the Internet, the registration information remains in the machine. In such a case, delete the registration information from the operator panel of the machine.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Google Cloud Print] and press the ▶ button.
- 3 Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Delete Registered Information] and press the (OK) button.
- Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🚳 (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

5 Check that [Yes] is selected on the confirmation screen, and press the (OK) button.

10. Network

About Importing the CA Licenses of the Proxy Server

You can import the CA licenses from the Web page of this machine (http://(The IP address of this machine)).

Specify the certificate that is issued by the certificate authority trusted by the proxy server. You can import a PEM, DER, and PKCS#7 files.

Ŵ

For details on your network, contact your network administrator.

Network-Related Software

This section describes useful software when using the machine connected to a network.

- Web Page of This Machine
- Configuration Tool
- OKI LPR Utility
- Network Extension
- Network Card Setup (Mac OS X)

Network Settings

This section describes how to connect the machine to a network and to set up the network.

- Using Wired LAN and Wireless LAN at the Same Time (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted)
- Initializing the Network Settings
- Setting the DHCP Server

Using Wired LAN and Wireless LAN at the Same Time (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted)

You can connect this machine to the wired and wireless LAN simultaneously.

The available combinations are as follows.

✓:Enable, X :Unable

Connected with LAN cable	Wireless (Infrastructure)	Wireless (AP Mode)
v	V	×
¥	×	~

Wireless(Infrastructure) and Wireless(AP Mode) cannot be enabled at the same time.

If a wired LAN and wireless LAN are connected to the same subnet, the communication may be unstable.

Setting up [Enabling Default Gateway]

To use a wired LAN and wireless LAN simultaneously, only interfaces whose default gateway is enabled can communicate with devices out of the segment.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the A button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the button.
- 3 Enter the administrator password, and then press the intermediate (OK) button.

Ŵ

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Network Menu] and press the ▶ button.
- 5 Check that [Network Setup] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Network Setting] is selected, and then press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Enabling Default Gateway] is selected, and then press the button.
- Select [Wired] or [Wireless(Infrastructure)] and press the 國 (OK) button.

Initializing the Network Settings

- Initializing from Setting Menus of this Machine
- Initializing from the Operator Panel of this Machine (Boot Menu)
- (1)

This procedure initializes all the network settings.

Initializing from Setting Menus of this Machine

You can restore the network settings to the factory default settings.

- Press the (SETTING) button on the operator panel.
- Press the ▲ button once to select [Admin Setup] and press the ▶ button.
- **?** Enter the administrator password, and then press the 🞯 (OK) button.

W

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- I Press the ▲ or ▼ button to select [Network Menu] and press the ▶ button.
- Check that [Network Setup] is selected, and then press the button.
- A Press the ▼ button to select [Factory Defaults] and press the ▶ button.
- 7 When [Execute] is displayed, press the button.
- Press the \blacktriangleleft or \blacktriangleright button to select [Yes] on the confirmation screen, and press the m (OK) button.

Initializing from the Operator Panel of this Machine (Boot Menu)

If you cannot initialize from the configuration menu of this machine, you can initialize from the operator panel.

Turn the machine on while pressing and holding "6" on the numeric keypad.

- When the Boot Menu screen is displayed, press the 凾 (OK) button.
- Enter the administrator password, and then press the one (OK) button.

h

The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

- 4 Check that [Network Factory Defaults] is selected and press the
 (OK) button.
- 5 Check that [Execute] is selected, and then press the integration (OK) button.
- 🔓 Select [Yes] on the confirmation screen, and press the 凾 (OK) button.
- 7 Press the 4 button to go back to the standby screen.

Setting the DHCP Server

DHCP assigns an IP address to each host on a TCP/IP network.

0

To print via a network, this machine must have an IP address. For details on how to assign a static IP address, refer to the manual of your DHCP server.

Ŵ

The following procedure is explained using Windows Server 2008 R2 as an example. The steps and menus may vary depending on your operation system.

- Click [Start], and then select [Administrative Tools] > [Server Manager]. If [DHCP] is already displayed in [Administrative Tools], proceed to step 8.
- 9 Select [Add Roles] from [Roles Summary].
- Click [Next] in [Add Roles Wizard].
- Select the [DHCP Server] check box, and then click [Next].
- 5 Set the settings by following the on-screen instructions, if necessary.
- 6 Check the setting on the [Confirm Installation Selection] screen, and then click [Install].
- **7** When the installation is complete, click [Close].
- **8** Click [Start], and then select [Administrative Tools] > [DHCP] to start the [DHCP] wizard.
- Select a server to use from the DHCP list.
- Select [New Scope] from the [Action] menu.
- Set the settings by following the on-screen instructions in [New Scope Wizard] if necessary.

h

- Be sure to set the default gateway.
- · Select [Yes, I want to activate the scope now] on the [Active Scope] screen.

- 2 Click [Finish].
- 13 Select the new scope from the DHCP list, and then select [Reservations].
- Select [New Reservation] from the [Action] menu.
- 5 Set the settings.
- 16 Click [Add].
- **17** Click [Close].
- 18 Select [Exit] from the [File] menu.

Network Problems

This section describes how to solve problems when the machine is connected to a network.

- Unable to print from network
- 🔗 Unable to Print (User's Manual)
- Network Connection Problems (Print)
- Unable to save scanned images in a network folder
- Unable to Save Files in a Network Folder
- Unable to send scanned data as an E-mail attachment
- 🔗 Scan To E-Mail Problems

11 Utility Software

List of Utility Software Installing Software Web Page of This Machine Color Correct Utility Color Swatch Utility PS Gamma Adjuster Utility Configuration Tool ActKey OKI LPR Utility Network Extension Network Scanner Setup Tool (Mac OS X) Network Card Setup (Mac OS X) Print Job Accounting Client This chapter describes utility software to make the machine more comfortable.

List of Utility Software

This section describes utilities you can use on this machine. For how to use each utility, refer to its topic.

- Windows Utilities
- Mac OS X Utilities

Windows Utilities

System Requirements

Windows 10/Windows 8.1/Windows 8/Windows 7/Windows Vista

Windows Server 2016/Windows Server 2012 R2/Windows Server 2012

Windows Server 2008 R2/Windows Server 2008

Item	Description	References
Color Correct Utility	Adjust the Color Matching when printing from a computer. You can change the overall trend of output colors by adjusting the palette color output, gamma value, hue or saturation of the primary colors.	Color Correct Utility
Color Swatch Utility	Prints RGB color sample. You can check the RGB value on the printed color sample in order to print with desired colors.	Color Swatch Utility
PS Gamma Adjuster	You can adjust the color density used for photographs when printing from a computer.	🔗 PS Gamma Adjuster Utility
Configuration Tool	You can set the access control settings of this machine, change the menu, and register the e-mail address, speed dials, profiles, PIN number, auto delivery settings, network scan settings, register and delete the formdata, and ICC profile to the printer and manage it. The registered ICC profile is used to the color matching in the [Graphic Pro] mode of the printer driver.	Configuration Tool
PDF Print Direct	Prints out PDF files without launching any applications.	Printing without Opening a PDF File (PDF Print Direct)
ActKey	Use when forwarding a scanned image to the specified application or saving in the specified folder in the computer, sending a fax with the PCFax Software.	& ActKey
OKI LPR Utility	You can check the status of device connected to a network or transfer print data to another device from a computer.	OKI LPR Utility

Item	Description	References
Network Extension	You can check the settings of this machine and option settings from the printer driver. This utility is automatically installed when installing a printer driver via a network connection.	Network Extension
Print Job Accounting Client	You can set user ID (PIN) in the printer driver for using the job account function or authorizing access to the machine.	Print Job Accounting Client

Mac OS X Utilities

System Requirements

OS X 10.8.5 to 10.12

Item	Description	References
PS Gamma Adjuster	You can adjust the color density used for photographs when printing from a computer.	🔗 PS Gamma Adjuster Utility
Color Correct Utility	Adjust the Color Matching when printing from a computer. You can change the overall trend of output colors by adjusting the palette color output, gamma value, hue or saturation of the primary colors.	P Color Correct Utility
Network Scanner Setup Tool	You can register the computer name, IP address, and port number of the computer to the machine as the destination for Scan To PC.	Network Scanner Setup Tool (Mac OS X)
Network Card Setup	You can set a network.	Network Card Setup (Mac OS X)
Profile Assistant	Registers ICC profile to the printer and manage it. The registered ICC profile is used to the color matching in the [Graphic Pro] mode of the printer driver.	Download from the web site.
Print Job Accounting Client	You can set user ID (PIN) in the printer driver for using the job account function or authorizing access to the machine.	Print Job Accounting Client

Installing Software

Install the utility you want to use by following the procedure below.

- For Windows
- For Mac OS X

For Windows

Install utility software by using the Software DVD-ROM.

- PCL6 Printer Driver
- PS Printer Driver
- XPS Printer Driver
- Fax Driver
- Scanner Driver
- ActKey
- OKI LPR Utility
- Color Correct Utility
- Color Swatch Utility
- PS Gamma Adjuster
- Configuration Tool
- PDF Print Direct
- Print Job Accounting Client

Connect the machine to a computer via a network or USB interface.

Check the status of this machine before installing.

- · This machine is turned on.
- This machine is connected to a network with a network cable and the IP address or other settings are set.
- Insert the "Software DVD-ROM" into a computer.

9 When [AutoPlay] is displayed, click [Run Setup.exe].



Ŵ

If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].

- Select a language from the drop-down list.
- Read the license agreement, and then click [Accept].
- 5 Read Environmental advice for Users and click [Next].
- Select [Network] or [USB] corresponding to your connection environment, and then click [Next].
 - If the [Windows Security Alert] dialog box is displayed, click [Allow access].

7 Select the model name of this machine, and then click [Next].



8 Click [Custom Install].

DKI	office reality, rising , interaction works, in	() Hep	User's Manual
l. Install	Optional Software		
. Install Optic	nal Software > 2. Device Settings > 3. Cor	npiete	
-		Man Menu	
Con In	stall Optional Software	Install the driver and software to the PC.	
S			
1	Custom Install		

9 Click [Separate Install].

nstall the software separately.	
Click the software you want to install	and follow the on-screen instructions.
Category	All items (15)
At Bens (15) Driver (5) Other Software (8) Included Software (2)	PCL6 Driver Installs the PCL6 driver to be used for printing from Windows Operating Systems and applications. PS Driver Installs the PS driver to be used for printing from Windows Operating Systems and applications. XPS Driver Installs the XPS driver to be used for printing from Windows Operating Systems and applications. XPS Driver Installs the XPS driver to be used for printing from Windows Operating Systems and applications. Fax Driver Send fax a document of the application from a device and transmit a message. Scamer Driver Take the image which scanned in application.
	Activey Expand the scanner function
	Fine-tune printer color output.

10 Click a driver or software to install. Installation starts.

h

The procedure below varies depending on the selected software. The installation of the Configuration Tool is used as an example.

11 Select plug-ins you want to install and click [Install].

Usually, select all plug-ins.

🐮 Setup		
Please check the Plugin that you want to install, The Configuration Tool must be included.	and click Install button.	
Components		Tell Me More
Oranic <u>uesten Tol</u> Of Jose Setting Plug-in Of Jose Setting Plug-in Of Jose Setting Plug-in Of Jose Hoto Plug-in Of Jose Hoto Plug-in Of Jose Hoto Plug-in Of Jose Manager Plug-in Of Jose Jose Manager Plug-in	Received Component Ready Ready Ready Ready Ready Ready	What is the Configuration Tost? This software lets you discover devices and display basic information about them such an name, status and connection port. It also acts as a base to access phase in odditional features. Why use the Configuration Tool? With this software installed on your local PC, you can monitor the status of device in enable location. Additional features can be added using supplemental plagme.
Set installation target folder [C:Vhogram Files/Okidata/Configuration Tool	— 📂 Reference	(2) Install (X) Cancel

12 When installation is complete, click [Close].

For Mac OS X

You can copy a utility by dragging to any location. You can also run a utility directly from the "Software DVD-ROM".

- Insert the included "Software DVD-ROM" into a computer.
- **7** From [OKI] > double-click the [Utilities] folder.
- **3** Copy the folder of a utility to install by dragging to any location.

Ŵ

To start utility software, double-click the software icon in the folder.

Web Page of This Machine

You can make network settings or menu settings from the Web page of this machine.

- Open the Web Page of This Machine
- Log In as the Administrator
- Changing the Administrator Password (Web Page)
- · Checking or Changing the Settings of This Machine
- Encrypting Communication with SSL/TLS
- Using IPP
- Encrypting Communication with IPSec
- Limiting by Using an IP Address (IP Filtering)
- Limiting by Using a MAC Address (MAC Address Filtering)
- E-mail Alert
- Using SNMPv3
- Using IEEE802.1X (Wired LAN)
- Setting IEEE802.1X (Wireless LAN)
- Setting the LDAP Server
- E-mail Setup
- Setting Power Save Mode (Web Page)
- Setting Sleep Mode (Web Page)
- Setting Auto Power Off Mode (Web Page)
- Registering a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)
- Changing a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)
- Deleting a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)
- Forwarding Received Document Data to an E-mail Destination or Shared Folder (Auto Delivery)
- Saving Sent and Received Data (Transmission Data Save)
- Fax Reception Notification
- JOB MACRO (Web Page)
- About Items That Can be Set or Checked

Open the Web Page of This Machine

Ŵ

- Check whether your browser is set as follows.
- · Set the security setting for the Web page to the middle level, or enable Cookie.
- To enter the [Admin Setup] menu, the administrator password is required.
- · To change settings of the machine on the Web page, you must log in as the administrator of the machine.

The description uses the following environment as an example.

- Device name: MC563
- IP address of the machine: 192.168.0.2
 - Start a Web browser.
 - 2 Enter "http://(The IP address of this machine)" in the address bar, and then press the <Enter> key.

About the IP Address of this machine, refer to "Printing a Report to Check".

(←)→	🙋 http://192.168.0.2/	
OF	<i< th=""><td></td></i<>	

()

If the IP address includes a value in one or two digits, do not enter "0" before the value. Communications may not be performed correctly.

- An example of a correct entry: http://192.168.0.2/
- An example of an incorrect entry: http://192.168.000.002/

Log In as the Administrator

To change settings of the machine on the Web browser, you must log in as the administrator of the machine.

Click [Administrator Login].

OKI MFP

View Info | Direct Print | Links

View Information	Information			
Status	Device Name	OKI9E6DFD		
⊕ Counter	IP Address	192.168.0.2		
Supplies Life	IPv6 Address			
∃ Network	fe80:0000:000	fe80:0000:0000:0000:0225:36ff:fe9e:6dfd Link-Local Address		
🖸 System	0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000 Stateless Addres			
	MAC Address	00:25:36:9E:6D:FD		
Administrator Login	Location			
	Serial Number	BETA100011		
	Asset Number			
	Contact Name - Administrator			
	Tray1	A4		
	MP Tray	A4		
	Duplex	Installed		
	Memory	1024 MB		
	Version Information	n		
	Firmware Version	A00.66 0 5		

2 Enter "admin" in [User Name] and the current password in [Password], and then click [OK].

a Urer name			
Password			
Remem	ber my credent	ials	

Ŵ

- The password is the same as the "administrator password" on the operator panel.
- The factory default administrator password is "999999". If the administrator password is changed, enter the updated password.

Set the machine information that can be checked on a network, click [OK] or 3 [SKIP].

OKI MFP

Setup

This is the first login to the Device web page.

If you would like to perform basic setup of the device, please complete the fields, and press "OK". Otherwise press "SKIP".

Identification			
Device Name	OKI9E6DFD	(Max.31 characters)	
	This is the devices identity on the network (sysName, and Device Name).		
Short Device Name	-9E6DFD	(Max.15characters)	
	A maximum of 15 characters can be used (alpha/numeric character and "-" are acceptable.first and last character must be alpha/numeric)		
Location		(Max.255 characters)	
Asset Number		(Max.32 characters)	
Contact Name - Administrator		(Max.255 characters)	

Protocol				
TCP/IP	Enable			
NetBIOS over TCP	Enable V			

OK

SKIP

Do not show this page again.

- · To omit the setting, click [SKIP].
- To not display from the next login, select the [Do not show this page again.] check box, and then click [OK] or [SKIP].

The following screen is displayed. Δ

OKI MFP		Ref	fresh Status Window	
User Management Account	t Management SXP Appli	cation Indexed Scan Output	Management	
View Information	Information		Remaining Toner :	
Status	Device Name	OKI	Black:	90
Counter	IP Address	192.168.0.2	Cyan:	90
O Supplies Life	IPv6 Address		Yellow:	90
Usage Report	fe80:0000:0	fe80:0000:0000:0000:0225:36ff:fe9e:6dfd Unic-Local Address		
Network	0000:0000:000	0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000		
O System		Stateless Address	LPR	•
O Dystein	MAC Address	00:25:36:9E:6D:FD	Port9100	•
	Location		FTP	0
	Serial Number	BETA100011	IPP	•
	Asset Number			
	Contact Name		Setting Service	Enabled
	- Administrator		SNMP	•
	Tray1	A4	WEB	•
	MP Tray	Δ4	Teinet	0
	Duplex	Installed		
	Memory	1024 MB		

Version Information				
Firmware Version	A00.66_0_5			
CU Version	B0.66			
PU Version	00.00.24			
Network Firmware	00.27			
Web Remote	00.36			
Web Language	00.36			

Ŵ

- The following items are for developers and not available for general users.
- Indexed Scan
- sXP Application
- · OutputManagement

Changing the Administrator Password (Web Page)

You can change the administrator password of this machine from the Web page. The administrator password specified on the Web page is used when logging from the Web page or operator panel.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

- Constant to the provide the second second
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Management] > [New Admin Password].
- Enter a new password in [New Password].

Ŵ

The password is case sensitive.

Re-enter the new password in [New Admin Password (Verify)]. The password is not be displayed. Write down the password and keep it in a safe place.

Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

Ŵ

You do not need to restart the machine. The next time you log in as the administrator, you can use the new password.

Checking or Changing the Settings of This Machine

You can operate the following from the Web page of this machine.

- About the Operating Environment
- Displaying the Machine Status

The Web page can be used for Windows and Mac OS X.

- · Displaying the status of the machine
- · Creating a profile
- · Setting a tray, network, default setting of a function, and the machine
- Displaying a list of jobs
- · Printing a PDF file without using the printer driver
- · Setting auto delivery and transmission data save
- · Linking to frequently-used Web pages

About the Operating Environment

Ŵ

- Set the security setting for your browser to the middle level, or enable Cookie.
- To enter the [Admin Setup] menu, the administrator password is required. The factory default password is
 "999999".
- To change settings of the machine on the Web page, you must log in as the administrator of the machine.

About how to set a network

- Connecting a LAN Cable/USB Cable (User's Manual)
- 🔗 Connecting to a Wireless LAN (Only When the Wireless LAN Module is Mounted) (User's Manual)

The description uses the following environment as an example.

- Device name: MC563
- IP address of the machine: 192.168.0.2

Displaying the Machine Status

- Open the Web page of this machine.
- Popen the Web Page of This Machine
- **?** Log in as the administrator.
- **3** The following screen is displayed.

You can check the remaining amount of the consumables, printing counter, and information of network and system of this machine.

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print |Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management |SXP Application |Indexed Scan |Output Management

View Information	Information		Remaining Toner :	
Status	Device Name	OKI	Black:	901
B Counter	IP Address	192.168.0.2	Cyan:	901
O Supplies Life	IPv6 Address		Magenta:	904
8 Usage Report	fe80:0000:000	0:0000:0225:36ff:fe9e:6dfd Link-Local Address	TEROW	
9 Network	0000:0000:0000:0000	0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000 Stateless Address		
O System	MAC Address	00:25:36:9E:6D:FD	Port9100	
	Location		FTP	ŏ
	Serial Number	BETA100011	IPP	ĕ
	Asset Number			
	Contact Name - Administrator		Setting Service	Enabled
			SNMP	•
	Tray1	A4	WEB	•
	MP Tray	Δ4	Teinet	0
	Duplex	Installed		
	Memory	1024 MB		
	Version Information	n		
	Firmware Version	A00.66_0_5		
	CU Version	B0.66		
	PU Version	00.00.24		
	Network Firmware	00.27		
	Web Remote	00.36		
	Web Language	00.36		

You can change settings of this machine from the following tabs.

• Paper Setup

You can set a paper size and type for each tray. You can specify the output tray for the copy, scan, print, and fax functions respectively.

- List
- Admin Setup
- Job list
- Direct Print
- Transmission Settings
- Link

Status Window

Refresh

- User Management
- Account Management

Encrypting Communication with SSL/TLS

You can encrypt communication between your computer and this machine. Communication is encrypted with SSL/TLS in the following cases. When you set HTTPS communication, you can use a certificate that is pre-installed in this machine.

Creating a Certificate

You can use a certificate when sending data to this machine that is connected to a network.

This section describes how to create a certificate by using the Web page.

You can use the following two certificates.

Self-signed certificate

This is a certificate issued by the machine itself.

Authority-issued certificate

This is a certificate signed and issued by the external certification authority to meet the CSR (certificate signing request) created on the machine.

0

- · Before you create a certificate, be sure to delete the existing certificate.
- If you set the IP address in [Common Name] of the certificate and change the IP address of this machine after creating the certificate, the certificate becomes invalid. Recreate the certificate.
 - Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [Security] > [SSL/TLS].
 - Ŵ

To delete the existing certificate, click [Delete Certificate].

- 5 Specify detailed settings by following the on-screen instructions.
- Check the settings, and then click [OK].

- In the case of a self-signed certificate, close the Web page by following the on-screen instructions, proceed to "Enabling Encryption Settings".
- If you want to obtain a certificate issued by the certificate authority, proceed to step 7.
- 7 Send the CSR to a certificate authority by following the on-screen instructions.

Click [OK].

- Install a certificate from a certificate authority by following the on-screen instructions.
- Click [Submit].
 Proceed to "Enabling Encryption Settings".

Importing a Certificate and a Private Key

This section describes how to import a certificate and a private key on the Web page.

You can import issued certificate and private key to use the certificate issued by an external authority.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- Click [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [Security] > [SSL/TLS].
- Select [Using Certificate and Private Key after imported] to import a certificate.
 - You can import a certificate in PKCS#12 format

Proceed to "Enabling Encryption Settings".

Enabling Encryption Settings

You can enable encryption after creating a certificate. This section describes how to enable encryption on the Web page.

If you enable encryption, communication is encrypted immediately after the settings is changed from the Web page.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- **3** Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [Security] > [SSL/TLS].
- 5 Select [Enable] for the protocol to which apply the encryption.
- 6 Click [Submit].

Exporting a Certificate

This section describes how to export a certificate on the Web page.

For functions that communicate with SSL/TLS, a procedure to trust the exported certificate is required on the computer.

Import the exported certificate of this machine into the trusted certificate store of the computer to trust the certificate.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [Admin Setup].
- 4 Select [Network] > [Security] > [SSL/TLS].
- 5 Select [Export Certificate] to export a certificate.

b

You can export a certificate in PEM format.

Using IPP

Setting This Machine as the IPP Printer in a Windows Environment

Add this machine to your computer as an IPP printer.

If you enable IPP print, you can send print data to this machine via the Internet. This section describes how to enable IPP print in a Windows environment.

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers] > [Add a Printer].
- 2 Select [Add a network, wireless or Bluetooth printer] in the [Add Printer] wizard.
- Select [The printer that I want isn't] from the list of available printers.
- Select [Select a shared printer by name].
- 5 Enter "http://(The IP address of this machine)/ipp" or "http://IP address of this machine)/ipp/lp", and then click [Next].
- Click [Have Disk].
- Insert the "Software DVD-ROM" into the computer.
- 8 Enter the following value in [Copy manufacturer's files from], and then click [Use].
 - For PCL driver: "D:\Drivers_PCL"
 - For PS driver: "D:\Drivers\PS"
 - For XPS driver: "D:\Drivers\XPS"
 - Ŵ

The above value is an example of the DVD-ROM drive is set to the D drive.

- Select the INF file, and then click [Open].
- Click [OK].
- Select a model, and then click [OK].
- 2 Click [Next].

13 Select [Finish].

A Print the test page after installation is complete.

Setting This Machine as the IPP Printer in a Mac OS X Environment

Add this machine to a computer as an IPP printer.

If you enable IPP print, you can send print data to this machine via the Internet. This section describes how to enable IPP print in a Mac OS X environment.

Insert the "Software DVD-ROM" into the computer, and then install the driver.

Software

- 9 Select [System Preferences] from the Apple menu.
- **?** Click [Print & Scan].
- Click [+].
- Click the [IP] tab.
- Select [IPP (Internet Printing Protocol)] from [Protocol].
- 7 Enter the IP address of this machine in [Address].
- R Enter "ipp/lp" in [Queue].
- Olick [Add].
- Click [Continue].
- Check that the machine is registered in [Print & Scan].

Encrypting Communication with IPSec

You can encrypt communication between your computer and the machine.

The communication is encrypted by IPSec. When IPSec is enabled, encryption is applied for all the applications by using IP protocols.

You can specify up to 50 hosts by their IP addresses. When a host that is not registered tries to access the machine, it is rejected. When you try to access a host that is not registered, the attempt is invalid.

Be sure to configure the machine in advance, before configuring your computer.

Ŵ

You must have a pre-shared key readied in advance.

Setting This Machine

To enable IPSec, you must set this machine by using the Web page in advance.

- If IPsec is set to this machine and the host, IPSec communication is established. If IPSec is not set to the host, IPSec communication is not established.
- Do not forget to take notes of the values specified in this procedure. These values are necessary when setting IPSec on a computer.
- Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [Security] > [IPSec].
- 5 Specify detailed settings by following the on-screen instructions.

Ŵ

You must enable either [AH] or [ESP] in the [Phase2 Proposal] setting.

Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

If you were unable to set up IPSec due to the inconsistency of the parameters that were specified, you cannot access the Web page. In such a case, disable the IPSec from the operator panel of this machine or initialize the network settings.

0

Proceed to setting a computer.

Setting a Computer

Setting a Computer

- Creating an IP Security Policy
- Setting Key Exchange
- Setting an IP Filter
- Setting Filter Actions
- Assigning an IP Security Policy

Set IPSec to a computer.

Follow the procedure below, and be sure to perform all the steps in order.

Ŵ

Set this machine before setting the computer.

Setting This Machine

Creating an IP Security Policy

- Click [Start], and then select [Control Panel] > [System and Security] > [Administrative Tools].
- Double-click [Local Security Policy].
- 3 Click [IP Security Policies on Local Computer] in the [Local Security Policy] window.
- Select [Create IP Security Policy] from the [Action] menu.
- 5 Click [Next] in [IP Security Policy Wizard].

- Enter [Name] and [Description], and then click [Next].
- 7 Clear the [Activate the default response rule (earlier versions of Windows only)] check box, and then click [Next].
- Select the [Edit Properties] check box, and then click [Finish].

Setting Key Exchange

- Select the [General] tab in the New IP Security Policy Properties window.
- 2 Click [Settings].
- 3 Enter a value (minutes) in [Authenticate and generate a new key after every] in the [Key Exchange Settings] window.

Specify the same value as [Lifetime] in the "Phase1 Proposal" setting in "Setting This Machine". Enter a value in minutes in this step even if [Lifetime] is specified in seconds.

- Click [Methods].
- Click [Add] in the [Key Exchange Security Methods] window.
- 6 Specify [Integrity algorithm], [Encryption algorithm], and [Diffie-Hellman group].

Select the same value specified in [IKE Encryption Algorithm], [IKE Hush Algorithm], and [Diffie-Hellman group] in the "Phase1 Proposal" setting in "Setting This Machine".

- 7 Click [OK].
- Select [OK] in the [Key Exchange Security Methods] window.
- Olick [OK] in the [Key Exchange Settings] window.

Setting an IP Filter

Select the [Rules] tab in the IP security policy properties window.

2 Click [Add].

- 3 Click [Next] in [Security Rule Wizard].
- 4 Select [This rule does not specify a tunnel] on the [Tunnel Endpoint] screen, and then click [Next].
- 5 Select [All Network Connections] on the [Network Type] screen, and then click [Next].
- 6 Click [Add] on the [IP Filter List] screen.
- 7 Click [Add] in the [IP Filter List] window.
- R Click [Next] on [IP Filter Wizard].
- 9 Click [Next] on the [IP Filter Description and Mirrored property] screen.
- Click [Next] on the [IP Traffic Source] screen.
- 11 Click [Next] on the [IP Traffic Destination] screen.
- 19 Click [Next] on the [IP Protocol Type] screen.
- 13 Click [Finish].

Setting Filter Actions

- Click [OK] in the [IP Filter List] window.
- 2 Select a new IP filter from the list on the [Security Rule Wizard], and then click [Next].
- 3 Click [Add] on the [Filter Action] screen.
- Click [Next] in the [Filter Action Wizard].
- 5 Enter [Name] and [Description] on the [Filter Action Name] screen, and then click [Next].
- Select [Negotiate security] on the [Filter Action General Options] screen, and then click [Next].

- 7 Select [Do not allow unsecured communication] on the [Communicating with computers that do not support IPsec] screen, and then click [Next].
- **8** Select [Custom] on the [IP Traffic Security] screen, and then click [Settings].
- Set in the [Custom Security Method Settings] window, and then click [OK].

0

Set the same values as those specified in [ESP Encryption Algorithm], [ESP Authentication Algorithm], [AH Authentication Algorithm], and [LifeTime] in the "Phase2 Proposal" setting in "Setting This Machine".

- Click [Next] on the [IP Traffic Security] screen.
- Select the [Edit Properties] check box, and then click [Finish].

Assigning an IP Security Policy

- 1 If you want to enable Key PFS, select the [Use session key perfect forward secrecy (PFS)] check box in the [Filter Action Properties] window.
- If you perform IPSec communication with the IPv6 global address, select the [Accept unsecured communication, but always respond using IPsec] check box.
- Click [OK].
- Select the new filter action, and then click [Next]
- Select the authentication method on the [Authentication Method] screen, and then click [Next].

0

If the pre-shared key is set in "Setting This Machine", enable "Use this string to protect the key exchange (preshared key)" on the [Authentication Method] screen and enter the pre-shared key.

- 6 Click [Finish].
- 7 Click [OK] in the New IP Security Policy Properties window.
- Select the new IP security policy in the [Local Security Policy] window.

- Select [Assign] from the [Action] menu.
- 10 Check that [Yes] is displayed for [Policy Assigned] for the new IP security policy.
- Click [x] in the [Local Security Policy] window.

Limiting by Using an IP Address (IP Filtering)

You can control access to the machine by using an IP address. You can set whether to allow for setting or printing from a specified IP address. IP filtering is disabled by factory default.

- Be sure to specify the correct IP address. An incorrect entry of an IP address does not allow for access to the printer by using the IP protocol.
- · If you enable IP filtering, access to hosts that are not specified in this setting is rejected.
- Open the Web page of this machine.

Solution Open the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [Security] > [IP Filtering].
- 5 Specify detailed settings by following the on-screen instructions.

0

- If nothing is registered in [Administrator's IP Address to Register], any access to the machine may not be allowed depending on the specified IP address range.
- If you use a proxy server, [Your Current Local Host/Proxy IP Address] and the IP address of your host may not match.

Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

Ø

You can use only IPv4 for IP filtering.

Limiting by Using a MAC Address (MAC Address Filtering)

You can control access to the machine by using a MAC address. You can allow for or reject access from a specified MAC address.

0

Be sure to specify the correct MAC address. An incorrect entry of a MAC address does not allow for access to the machine from a network.

- Open the Web page of this machine.
 - Open the Web Page of This Machine
- Cog in as the administrator.
- Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [Security] > [MAC Address Filtering].
- Specify detailed settings by following the on-screen instructions.

()

- If nothing is registered in [Administrator's MAC Address to Register], access to the machine may not be allowed depending on the specified MAC address.
- If you use a proxy server, [Your Current Local Host/Proxy MAC Address] and the MAC address of your host
 may not match.

Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

Ŵ

You cannot specify to accept or to reject for each address.

E-mail Alert

Setting to Send an E-mail Alert if an Error Occurs

To use this function, you need to set up your mail server in advance.

1 Open the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [E-mail] > [Alert Settings].
- 5 Enter an e-mail address to receive a notification in [Failure Notification Settings].
- Click [Setting] of the entered e-mail address.

If you want to apply the notification conditions to another address, click [Copy].

- 7 Select [Upon occurrence of an event] in [Way of E-mail Alerting], and then click [To Step 2].
- Specify detailed settings by following the on-screen instructions.

If you insert a check in any errors or warnings that require notification, a window to specify the time difference between the sending of the notification and the occurrence of the error is displayed.

Click [OK].

Click [View a summary of current configuration] to check the current settings, and then click [x] to close the window.

You can check the current settings of up to two addresses in the main window. Select the address you want to check from the list box.

Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

Setting to Send an E-mail Alert Regularly

Open the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [E-mail] > [Alert Settings].
- 5 Enter an e-mail address to receive a notification in [Failure Notification Settings].
- Click [Setting] of the entered e-mail address.

If you want to apply the notification conditions to another address, click [Copy].

- 7 Select [Periodically] in [Way of E-mail Alerting], and then click [To Step 2].
- **8** Specify detailed settings by following the on-screen instructions.
- G Click [OK].
- Click [View a summary of current configuration] to check the current settings, and then click [x] to close the window.

You can check the current settings of up to two addresses in the main window. Select the address you want to check from the list box.

Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

Ŵ

If any failure that is not eligible for notification, an e-mail is not sent.

Using SNMPv3

If you use an SNMP manager that supports SNMPv3, you can encrypt the machine management with SNMP.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [SNMP] > [Settings].
- 5 Specify detailed settings by following the on-screen instructions.
- Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

Ŵ

You can confirm and change the machine settings with a commercially available SNMP manager tools. For the MIB in the machine, refer to the "Software DVD-ROM", and check the "MIB definitions" file in the [Misc] > [MIB Files] folder.

Using IEEE802.1X (Wired LAN)

This machine supports IEEE802.1X authentication. IEEE802.1X authentication is performed after IEEE802.1X authentication on the machine is enabled and the machine is connected to the authentication switch.

Setting by Using EAP-TLS

EAP authentication must be performed after computer connection is authenticated by enabling IEEE802.1X. This section describes how to set EAP-TLS, which is an EAP authentication type.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [IEEE802.1X].
- Select [Enable] for [IEEE802.1X].
- Select [EAP-TLS] for [EAP Type].
- 7 Enter a user name in [EAP User].
- 8 Select [Do not use SSL/TLS Certificate for EAP authentication], and then click [Import].
- 9 Enter the file name of the certificate. You can only import a PKCS#12 file.
- Enter the password of the certificate, and then click [OK].
- Select [Authenticate Server], and then click [Import].
- Enter the file name of the CA certificate, and then click [OK].
 - Specify the certificate of the certificate authority (CA) to be used when authenticating RADIUS server. You can import a PEM, DER, and PKCS#7 file.

Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

- **1** Turn the machine off after this machine becomes online.
- 5 Connect the LAN cable to the network interface connector.
- **Connect the LAN cable to the authentication port of an authentication switch.**
- Turn the machine on.
- Set up this machine.

Setting by Using PEAP

This section describes how to set PEAP, which is an EAP authentication type.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [IEEE802.1X].
- 5 Select [Enable] from [IEEE802.1X].
- Select [PEAP] from [EAP Type].
- 7 Enter a user name in [EAP User].
- 8 Enter a password in [EAP Password].
- Select [Authenticate Server], and then click [Import].
- Enter the file name of the CA certificate, and then click [OK].

Specify the certificate of the certificate authority (CA) to be used when authenticating RADIUS server. You can import a PEM, DER, and PKCS#7 file.

Click [Submit].

The new settings take effect when the network function of this machine restarts.

- **17** Turn the machine off after this machine becomes online.
- 13 Connect the LAN cable to the network interface connector.
- **14** Connect the LAN cable to the authentication port of an authentication switch.
- **15** Turn the machine on.
- **16** Set up this machine.

Setting IEEE802.1X (Wireless LAN)

Before setting WPA/WAP2-EAP as the security of wireless LAN, make a setting from the [IEEE802.1X] menu.

Setting by Using EAP-TLS

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [IEEE802.1X].
- 5 Select [Disable] for [IEEE802.1X].
- Select [EAP-TLS] for [EAP Type].
- 7 Enter a user name in [EAP User].
- 8 Select [Do not use SSL/TLS Certificate for EAP authentication], and then click [Import].

Ŵ

If [Use SSL/TLS Certificate for EAP authentication] is selected, set the certificate in the [SSL/TLS] menu beforehand.

- Select the certificate file.
 You can only import a PKCS#12 file.
- f Enter the password of the certificate, and then click [OK].
- Select [Authenticate Server], and then click [Import].

Ŵ

If you select [Not authenticate Server], go to step 13.

19 Select the CA certificate file, and then click [OK].

Ŵ

Specify the certificate of the certificate authority (CA) to be used when authenticating RADIUS server. You can import a PEM, DER, and PKCS#7 file.

- Click [Submit].
- 14 Go to "Setting Wireless LAN (WPA/WPA2-EAP)" when the machine becomes online.

Setting by Using PEAP

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [IEEE802.1X].
- 5 Select [Disable] for [IEEE802.1X].
- Select [PEAP] for [EAP Type].
- 7 Enter a user name in [EAP User].
- R Enter a password in [EAP Password].
- Select [Authenticate Server], and then click [Import].
 - If you select [Not authenticate Server], go to step 11.
- Select the CA certificate file, and then click [OK].

Ŵ

Specify the certificate of the certificate authority (CA) to be used when authenticating RADIUS server. You can import a PEM, DER, and PKCS#7 file.

Click [Submit].

12 Go to "Setting Wireless LAN (WPA/WPA2-EAP)" when the machine becomes online.

Setting Wireless LAN (WPA/WPA2-EAP)

Make a setting in the [IEEE802.1 X] menu before making this setting.

- Setting IEEE802.1X (Wireless LAN)
- Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network Menu] > [Wireless(Infrastructure)] > [Manual Setup].
- 5 Select [Enable] for [Wireless(Infrastructure)] in [Basic Settings].
 - "Disable" is set by default.
- Enter SSID name for wireless access point you want to connect in [SSID].

Ŵ

The entry box is blank by default.

- 7 Select [WPA/WPA2-EAP] for [Security] in [Security Settings].
- When all the settings in Basic Settings and Security Settings are complete, press [Submit] on the bottom left of the web page to reflect the settings. It may take approximately one minute to establish the wireless AP connection. If connection fails, retry the wireless setting on the operator panel or switch to a wired LAN on the operator panel, and then retry the wireless setting on the web page of the machine.

Setting the LDAP Server

Ŵ

For details on the LDAP server and encryption setting, contact your network administrator.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

- Code to the provide the second sec
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [LDAP].
- 5 Enter the FQDN or IP address of the LDAP server in [LDAP Server].

0

When you select [Digest-MD5] or [Secure Protocol] for [Method] in step 13, do not enter an IP address, but enter an FDQN. FQDN is a combination of a host name and domain name. (Example: Server1.domain1.local)

- Enter the port number of the LDAP server in [Port Number].
- 7 Specify a value of time-out to wait for the search results in [Timeout].
- Specify the maximum number of the search result entries in [Max. Entries].
- Specify a BaseDN to access the LDAP server in [Search Root].
- Enter attribute types to search as the user types in [User Name].
 Attribute types are used for searching destinations for Scan To E-mail.
 Be sure to enter a value in [Name 1]. To add attributes to search, enter [Name 2] and [Name 3].
- 11 Enter attribute type to search as an e-mail address to search for in [Mail Address].

Attribute types are used for searching destinations for Scan To E-mail.

- Specify a search condition in [Additional Filter] if necessary.
- 13 Select a necessary authentication method in [Method]. [Anonymous]: Connects to the LDAP server by Anonymous authentication.

[Simple]: Connects to the LDAP server by Simple authentication.

[Digest-MD5]: Connects to the LDAP server by Digest-MD5 authentication. [Secure Protocol]: Connects to the LDAP server by Secure Protocol (Kerberos) authentication.

If you select [Anonymous], the machine always authenticates by Anonymous authentication. If you use the LDAP server for the LDAP Name authentication, select an authentication method other than [Anonymous].

b

· If you select [Digest-MD5], you must set the DNS server.

- If you select [Secure Protocol], you must set SNTP server, DNS server, and secure protocol server.
- 14 If you select other than [Anonymous] in step 13, specify the user ID and password to log in to the LDAP server.
- Select the encryption method in [Encryption].
 [None]: Encryption is not performed.
 [LDAPS]: Encryption in LDAPS method is performed.
 [STARTTLS]: Encryption in StartTLS method is performed.
- 16 Click [Submit].
E-mail Setup

You can set reception protocol (POP3, SMTP, etc.) so that the machine can receive e-mail.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Click [Network] > [Mail Server] on the left side of the screen.
- 5 Set the mail server based on the information on the setting information sheet if necessary.
- Click [Submit].
- 7 Click [E-mail] > [Receive Settings] on the left side of the screen.
- Select [POP3] or [SMTP], and then click [To STEP2].
- **9** Set the POP3 protocol if necessary.
- Click [Submit].

Setting Power Save Mode (Web Page)

Set the length of idle time before entering Power Save mode.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- Click [Admin Setup].
- Click [Management] > [Power Save].
- 5 Select the transition time from [Power Save Time], and then click [Submit].

Setting Sleep Mode (Web Page)

Set the length of idle time before entering Sleep mode.

- Open the Web page of this machine.
- Open the Web Page of This Machine
- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [Admin Setup].
- Click [Management] > [Power Save].
- 5 Select the transition time from [Sleep Time], and then click [Submit].
- 0
- Restrictions in Power Saving Function (User's Manual)

Setting Auto Power Off Mode (Web Page)

- Setting Auto Power Off
- Setting the Transition Time

You can set Auto Power Off.

Setting Auto Power Off

1 Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- **?** Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [Admin Setup].
- Click [User Install] > [Power Setup].
- 5 Select [Auto Power Off], and then click [Submit].

Setting the Transition Time

- Open the Web page of this machine.
 Open the Web Page of This Machine
- **9** Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [Admin Setup].
- Click [Management] > [Power Save].
- 5 Select [Auto Power Off Time], and then click [Submit].

6 **Registering a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)** Open the Web page of this machine. Popen the Web Page of This Machine Log in as the administrator. Click [List] at the top of the screen. 3 Click [Profile] on the left side of the screen. Δ 5 Click [New]. OKI MFP View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management | Account Management | sXP Application | Indexed Scan | Output Management List Profile New Delete Edit O Network Scan Profile List: Address Book 7 Phone Book 8 9 10 **Profile Counter** 1 / 50

Enter the name of a transmission destination in [Profile Name].

Profile Settings		
Profile Name	test1	(Max.16 characters)
Protocol	CIFS V	
Target URL	(Max.144 characters) Example: \\TESTCOMPUTER	\TEST
Port Number	445 (1-65535)	
User Name	test	(Max.32 characters)
Password	••••	(Max.32 characters)
CIFS Character Set	UTF-16 ¥	
Encode Communication	None 🗸	
» <u>Detail</u>		
Submit Cancel	Press Submit to send c	hanges. Press Cancel to clear changes.

- 7 Select [CIFS] for [Protocol] to register a shared folder.
- 8 Enter the path of the shared folder that you set on the computer in [Target URL].
- Senter the port number to use in [Port Number].
- If access privileges are set to the shared folder, enter the user name and password in [User Name] and [Password].
- Select [CIFS Character Set] and [Encode Communication] if necessary.
- **12** Set [Detail] if necessary.
- **13** Click [Submit].

Changing a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

? Log in as the administrator.

1

- **3** Click [List] at the top of the screen.
- 4 Click [Profile] on the left side of the screen.

OKIMIP	
View Info Paper Setup	List Admin Setup Job List Direct Print Transmission Settings Links
User Management Accourt	t Management (SXP Application (Indexed Scan (Output Management
I List	Profile
Profile	New Delate L Bills
O Network Scan	New Delete Edit
C Network Starr	Profile List:
Address Book	testi
Phone Book	
	Profile Counter 1 / 50
	tione control allow

5 Click a profile to change.



6 Click [Edit].

7 Edit the profile if necessary.

Profile Settings	
Profile Name	test1 (Max.16 characters)
Protocol	CIFS V
Target URL	\\TEST\TEST (Max.144 characters) Example: \\TESTCOMPUTER\TEST
Port Number	445 (1-65535)
User Name	test (Max.32 characters)
Password	(Max.32 characters)
CIFS Character Set	UTF-16 ¥
Encode Communication	None 🗸
» <u>Detail</u>	
Submit Cancel	Press Submit to send changes. Press Cancel to clear changes.

Deleting a Destination (Profile) (Web Page)

1 Open the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- **3** Click [List] at the top of the screen.
- 4 Click [Profile] on the left side of the screen.

OKI MFP	
View Info Paper Setup List	Admin Setup Job List Direct Print Transmission Settings Links
User Management Account Ma	inagement (SXP Application (Indexed Scan (Output Management
List	Profile
Profile	New Delete Edit
O Network Scan	Profile List:
Address Book	test1
Phone Book	
	Profile Counter 1 / 50

5 Click a profile to delete.

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print |Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management |sXP Application |Indexed Scan |Output Management

¥ List	Profile
Profile	New Delete Edit
O Network Scan	Profile List:
⊕ Address Book	testi
Phone Book	
	Profile Counter 1 / 50

Click [Delete].

7 Click [OK] in a dialog box.

Forwarding Received Document Data to an E-mail Destination or Shared Folder (Auto Delivery)

This section describes the auto delivery function and how to set it.

The auto delivery function automatically forwards received data to specified destinations. You can specify up to five e-mail addresses and one network folder as destinations.

You can use this function for received faxes, Internet Faxes, and e-mail attachment files. The data is forwarded as a PDF or TIFF file depending on the file format of the received data.

You can register up to 100 sets of forwarding destinations for the auto delivery function.

The auto delivery function is not available when using the following functions.

- · Reception by using Fcode confidential communication
- Fax reception using Secure Receive
- Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- **?** Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Transmission Settings]. You must set a server in advance.

🔗 E-mail Setup

Click [New] on the [Automated Delivery Setup] page. 4



View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management |sXP Application |Indexed Scan |Output Management

Transmission Setup	Automa	ted Delivery Setu	IP.			
Automated Delivery Setup	Auto	mated Delivery	O (Ston)			
OTransmission Settings		Status	C (Stop)			
OAutomated Delivery Log					12	3 4 5 10 >>
OTransmission Log	No.	Delivery Set	ttings	Status		Operation
	1			OFF	New	
	2			OFF	New	
	3			OFF	New	
	4			OFF	New	
	5			OFF	New	
	6			OFF	New	
	7			OFF	New	
	8			OFF	New	
	9			OFF	New	
	10			OFF	New	

Enter a name in [Automated Delivery]. 5

Select [ON] for [Automated Delivery]. 6

Select the check box of a required item for [Search field].

8 Click [Edit] in [Deliver To].

Delivery	TEST	(1-15 characters)
Automated Delivery	ON V	
Search field	Received E-mail(Internet Fax)	Preferences Preferences
Deliver To	E-mail - address: _ - - - Edit	
	Folder: -	Edit Delete
Print	OFF V	

Enter a destination e-mail address, and then click [Add]. 9

E-mail address	To V
	Address Book Group
Address List	
	Delete selected address Delete all
ОК В	ack



Edit	
E-mail address	To V Oki@xxxx.co.jp Add (Max.80 characters) Address Book Group
Address List	To :oki@xxxx.co.jp
ОК В	ack

Click [Edit] in [Deliver to].

Automated Deliv	ery Setup
Automated Delivery	TEST (1-15 characters)
Automated Delivery	ON V
Search field	Received E-mail(Internet Fax) Preferences Received Fax Preferences
Deliver To	E-mail To : oki@xxxx.co.jp address: _ - - Edit
	Folder: test1 Edit Delete
Print	OFF ¥
Submit	Back When you want to set above, press "Submit" button. When you want to move to other page, press "Back" button.

To specify a network folder, register a destination (profile) in advance.

Screating a Shared Folder in a Computer (User's Manual)

12 Select a destination from [Profile List], and then click [OK].

13 Select [OFF] for [Print].

To print the received data, select [ON].

Automated Delivery Setup

You can configure Automated Delivery in this page. When you move to other page without any change, please press "Back" button in this page. If you move to other page with different way, you will not be able to edit "Addressbook/Profile/Automated Delivery/Transmission" settings in time that is

set by "Address info lock time-out".

Automated Delivery	FX (1-15 characters)
Automated Delivery	ON -
Search field	Received E-mail(InternetFAX) Preferences Received Fax Preferences
Deliver To	E-mail To : oki@mail.co.jp address: _ - - Edit
	Folder: 1 Edit Delete
Print	OFF -
	When you want to get shows, proce "Submit" button



When you want to set above, press "Submit" button. When you want to move to other page, press "Back" button.

Click [Submit].	
-----------------	--

Delivery	TEST (1-15 chart	acters)
Automated Delivery	ON V	
Search field	Received E-mail(Internet Fax) Preferences Received Fax Preferences	
Deliver To	E-mail To : oki@xxxx.co.jp address: _ - - Edit	
	Folder: - Edit Delete	
Print	OFF V	

Ŵ

- If [Forwarding Setting] is enabled, received faxes are not automatically delivered with this function.
- A received fax is delivered as a PDF file.
- If a received e-mail attachment file is not a PDF, JPEG, or TIFF file, the file is not forwarded.
- · The body text of received e-mails cannot be forwarded.
- The size of data that this function can handle is limited.
- If the memory card space of the machine is insufficient to save received faxes, Internet Faxes or e-mail attachment files, the transmission data is not automatically delivered.

Saving Sent and Received Data (Transmission Data Save)

This section describes the transmission data save function and how to set it.

The transmission data save function automatically saves sent e-mails (Internet fax, FaxServer), received e-mails (Internet fax), sent faxes, and received faxes in a specified network folder. For sent e-mails, only attachment files are saved. You can only specify one network folder for each setting, but you can specify a different save destinations for sent data and received data respectively.

The data is saved as a PDF or TIFF file depending on the file format of the source data.

0

The transmission data save function is not available when using the following functions.

- Real time transmission
- · Polling transmission by using Fcode bulletin board communication
- Reception by using Fcode confidential communication
- Secure Receive

Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Transmission Settings].

You must set a server in advance.

🔗 Before Using Scan To E-mail (User's Manual)

A Select [Transmission Settings]

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management | Account Management | SXP Application | Indexed Scan | Output Management

Transmission Setup	Transmission Settings		
OAutomated Delivery Setup			
Transmission Settings	Category	Status	
OAutomated Delivery Log	Sent E-mail (Internet Fax , FaxServer)	OFF	Edit
OTransmission Log	Received E-mail (Internet Fax)	OFF	Edit
	Transmitted Fax	OFF	Edit
	Received Fax	OFF	Edit

5 Select a data category to save, and then click [Edit].

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management | SXP Application |Indexed Scan |Output Management

Transmission Setup	Transmission Settings		
OAutomated Delivery Setup			
Transmission Settions	Category	Status	
OAutomated Delivery Log	Sent E-mail (Internet Fax , FaxServer)	OFF	Edit
OTransmission Log	Received E-mail (Internet Fax)	OFF	Edit
	Transmitted Fax	OFF	Edit
	Received Fax	OFF	Edit

Select [ON].

6

Sent E-mail (Internet Fax , FaxServer)	ON V	
Category	-	Select Profile List

Ŵ

The items in the screen is depending on your selected category.

7 Click [Select Profile List].

Sent E-mail Settings				
Sent E-mail (Internet Fax , FaxServer)	ON V			
Category	-	Select Profile List		
Submit Cancel Press Submit to send changes. Press Cancel to clear changes.				

Register a profile in advance.

Screating a Shared Folder in a Computer (User's Manual)



Profile	
Profile List	test1
ОК	Back

Olick [Submit].

(Internet Fax , FaxServer)	ON V	
Category		Select Profile List

Ŵ

- Repeat steps 5 to 9 until you complete setting all the categories of data to save.
- · A sent or received fax is saved as a PDF file.
- If a sent or received e-mail attachment file is not a PDF, JPEG, or TIFF file, the file is not saved.
- · The body text of an e-mail cannot be saved.
- · The size of data that this function can handle is limited.
- If the memory space of the machine is insufficient to save received and sent faxes, Internet Faxes or e-mail attachment files, the transmission data is not saved.

Fax Reception Notification

This function sends E-mail for fax reception notification. You can set up to five addresses to which E-mail messages are sent.

To use this function, you need to set up your mail server in advance.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

- **?** Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Select [Admin Setup].
- Select [Network] > [E-mail] > [Fax Reception Notification Settings].
- 5 Select [Enable] from [Fax Reception Notification].
- 6 Enter an e-mail address to receive a notification in [Address].
- Click [Submit].

JOB MACRO (Web Page)

This machine is equipped a web browser on the operator panel. The browser helps you access web application running on the server to use various solutions.

The affiliate software vendors offer the web application which becomes available only if you make an agreement with the vendor and install it. The application created based on our solution platform (smart Extendable Platform(sXP)) to run on the server is called sXP application.

The sXP application operation screens are displayed on the web browser of the machine. To open the sXP application operation screen, register the URL for the sXP application and call from JOB MACRO.

The web browser on the machine is only for using the sXP application.

Ŵ

The sXP application can offer solutions which manage printing process, digitalize paper documents to systematize work, etc.

Registering sXP Application

The sXP application can be registered on the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

- Code to the provide the provide the second secon
- Click [sXP Application].
- Click [+].
- 5 Enter "Application Name" and "URL Address", and then click [OK].

The application name set here is registered as a job macro name and is displayed in the Job Macro list.

Ŵ

- "Application Name" and "URL Address" used when registered are regulated by the sXP application supplier.
- · For the "URL Address", always enter the complete address.
- If "Web browser" is set as the default mode of the machine, the selected sXP application will be displayed on "Default Mode". To set on "Default Mode", select the radio button for sXP application and click [OK].

Starting the Registered sXP Application
 You can start the registered sXP application.
 The registered sXP application is saved in Job Macro. Refer to "Using a Registered Macro".

Editing the Name and URL of sXP Application

The name and URL of sXP application can be edited from the Web page of this machine.

1 Open the Web page of this machine.

Open the Web Page of This Machine

- 2 Log in as the administrator.
- 3 Click [sXP Application]
- Click the application name you want to edit.
- 5 Edit "Application Name" and "URL Address" and click [OK].
- Deleting the Registered sXP Application The sXP application can be deleted on the Web page of this machine.
 - **1** Open the Web page of this machine.

Popen the Web Page of This Machine

- Cog in as the administrator.
- Click [sXP Application].
- Select the check box for the application name you want to delete.
- Click [Delete].
- 6 Click [OK].

View Information

OKI MFP		Ref	resh State	us Window
View Info Paper Setup User Management Account	List Admin Setup Job List ht Management SXP Applica	Direct Print Transmission tion Indexed Scan Output	Settings Links Management	
View Information	Information		Remaining Toner :	
Status	Device Name	OKI	Black:	90
Counter	IP Address	192.168.0.2	Cyan:	90
O Supplies Life	IPv6 Address		Valence	90
Usage Report	fe80:0000:000	0:0000:0225:36ff:fe9e:6dfd Unk-Local Address		
Network	0000:0000:0000:0	0000:0000:0000:0000:0000 Stateless Address	Print Service	Enabled
O System	MAC Address	00:25:36:9E:6D:FD	Port9100	ě
	Location		FTP	ŏ
	Serial Number	BETA100011	IPP	ŏ
	Asset Number			
	Contact Name		Setting Service	Enabled
	- Administrator		SNMP	•
	Tray1	A4	WEB	•
	MP Tray	A4	Telnet	0
	Duplex	Installed		
	Memory	1024 MB		
	Version Information	n		
	Firmware Version	A00.66_0_5		
	CU Version	B0.66		
	PU Version	00.00.24		
	Network Firmware	00.27		
	Web Remote	00.36		
	Web Language	00.36		

Item	Description
Status	Displays the current status of the machine. All the warnings and errors that have occurred on the machine are displayed as "Alert information". You can also check the operating status of each network service, a list of machine information, and the IP address that is set to the machine.
Counter	Displays the number of printouts by printing or scanning.
Supplies Life	Displays the remaining amount and lifetime of consumables.
Usage Report	Displays the print statistics results.

Item	Description
Network	You can check general information, the status of TCP/IP,
	maintenance information, and other Network setting
	information.
System	Displays the machine information.

Paper Setup

This function is displayed only if you log in as the administrator of the machine.

OKI MFP

Paper Se Tray Cor

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management |sXP Application |Indexed Scan |Output Management

	Tray Con	Tray Configuration			
Tray Configuration	The Media	The Media Menu describes the paper or media loaded in the printer's paper trays			
Select Tray	_				
Paper Input Options	Tray	Paper Size		Media Type	Media Weight
O Dualay Last Dags	Tray1	A4	~	Plain Y	Light 🗸
Duplex Last Page	MP Tray	A4	~	Plain 💙	Light 🗸
	Select Tr	Tray1	ON	~	
	Fax	MP Tray	OFF	~	
	Сору	Tray1	ON(Prior) ~	
		MP Tray	OFF	~	
	Paper In	put Options Tray Switch 💕		Tra	y Select 🖻
	Auto	Tray Switch : Of	- v		
	Tray Seq	uence : Down	~	Tray Sequence	e : Down 🗸
				Paper Fe	eed : Tray 1 🗸

Skip Blank Page 🗸 Duplex Last Page

Submit Cancel Press Submit to send changes. Press Cancel to clear changes.

Item	Description
Tray Configuration	You can set a paper size for each tray, custom paper,
	and other settings.
	When using the printer driver, the values that are set with
	the printer driver are given priority over these settings.

Item	Description
Select Tray	Select a tray that is used when a received document is printed or paper is automatically selected.
Paper Input Options	Sets tray switch and a priority order.
Duplex Last Page	Sets whether to perform duplex printing if the last page is a simplex page.

• List

This function is displayed only if you log in as the administrator of the machine.

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print |Transmission Settings | Links User Management |Account Management |SXP Application |Indexed Scan |Output Management

# List	Profile	
Profile	New Delete Edit	
Network Scan	Profile List:	
Address Book		
Phone Book		I
		I
		I
		I
		I
		I
		I
		I
		I
	Profile Counter 1 / 50	

Item	Description
Profile	You can set information that is required for performing Scan to Network PC, and register it as a profile. You can set a protocol, save destination URL, file name, density, document size, color format, monochrome format, and other settings to a profile.
Network Scan	Registers, deletes, and edits a destination for a network scan.
Address Book	Registers and deletes e-mail addresses and e-mail groups in or from the address book of the machine.
Phone Book	Registers and deletes fax numbers and group numbers in or from the address book of the machine.

Admin Setup

This function is displayed only if you log in as the administrator of the machine.

Admin Setup	General Network Settings	
B Network	HUB Link Status	OK(100Base-TX Full)
B Copy Setup	Gigabit Network	Disable V
B Fax Setup	HUB Link Setting	Auto Negotiation 💙
B FaxServer Function	Energy Efficient Ethernet	Enable ¥
B Internet Fax Setup	ARP Filtering	Enable ¥
B Scanner Setup	Enabling Default Gateway	Wired V
B Print From USB Memory Setup	Wired	Enable V
9 Print Setup	TCP/IP Settings	
8 Management	STEP1. Select method for	r obtaining IP Address.
8 User Install	Obtain IP Address au	tomatically.(by DHCP)
	Obtain IP Address au	tomatically.(by BOOTP)
	set IPv4 Address n	nanually.
	STEP2. » (OPTIONAL)C	hange other TCP/IP settings.(ons)
	DHCPv6	Disable ¥
	IPv6 Address	fe80:0000:0000:0000:0225:36ff:fe9e:6dfd (Link Local Address)
		0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000:0000

Network

Item	Description
General Network Settings	Sets the general network settings.
Wireless(Infrastructure) Setting	Sets the Wireless(Infrastructure) settings.
Wireless(AP Mode) Setting	Sets the Wireless(AP Mode) settings.
TCP/IP	Sets TCP/IP information.
NBT	Sets NetBIOS over TCP information.
Mail Server	Sets a mail server.

Item		Description
E-mail	Receive Settings	Sets an e-mail receive settings.
		Before Using Scan To E-mail (Usor's Manual)
	Alert Settings	Sets the function that enables you to
		that have occurred on the machine.
		🔗 E-mail Alert
	Fax Reception Notification Settings	Sets Fax Reception Notification.
SNMP	Settings	Sets SNMP.
	Тгар	Sets SNMP Trap.
IPP	Settings	Sets the function that enables you to perform IPP print.
	Authentication	Sets authentication.
Google Cloud Print		Sets Google Cloud Print information.
Windows Rally		Sets Windows Rally information.
IEEE802.1X		Sets EEE802.1X/EAP information.
Secure Protocol Server		Sets secure protocol server information.
LDAP		Sets LDAP information.
Proxy		Sets Proxy information.

Item		Description	
Security	Protocol ON/OFF	Stops a network protocol and network service that are not used.	
	IP Filtering	Restricts access by using IP addresses. Access from outside your company is also supported. However, this function requires sufficient knowledge about IP addresses. Some settings may result in serious problems that prevent you from accessing the machine via a network.	
	MAC Address Filtering	Restricts access by using MAC addresses. Access from outside your company is also supported. However, this function requires sufficient knowledge about MAC addresses. Some settings may result in serious problems that prevent you from accessing the machine via a network.	
	SSL/TLS	Encrypts communications between a computer (client) and the machine.	
	IPSec	Sets the encryption for communications between a computer (client) and the machine, and settings to prevent tampering.	
	WebPage Authentication Method	Sets WebPage Authentication Method.	
Maintenance	Reset/Restore	Restarts and resets a network. Even if you access the Web page from the Web browser after restarting, the Web page is not displayed until the restart is complete. Resetting restores the IP address to its default status, resulting in information you manually set being lost. In such a case, the Web page cannot be displayed.	
	Network Scale	Improves operation efficiency on a network. This setting is very effective when a hub that has the spanning tree function is used, or a computer and the machine are connected one- on-one with a cross cable.	

Copy Setup

You can set the image quality, density, scan size, margins, edge erase, duplex, and other settings.

Fax Setup

Item	Description
Default Settings	Sets the image quality, density, and other default settings for sending faxes.
Security Function	Sets security for sending faxes.
Other Settings	Sets other settings for sending faxes.

FaxServer Function

Item	Description
Environmental Settings	Sets the environmental settings.
Default Settings	Sets the default settings.
Security Function	Sets the security settings.

Internet Fax Setup

Sets Internet Fax.

Scanner Setup

Item	Description
Default Settings	Sets the image quality, density, and other default settings for scanning.
E-mail Setup	Sets e-mail settings that are required for performing Scan to E-mail.
USB Memory Setup	Sets USB Memory settings for performing Scan to USB Memory.
TWAIN Setup	Sets TWAIN.
WSD Scan Setup	Sets WSD Scan.
PC Scan Mode	Sets PC Scan mode.
Scanner Adjust	Sets Auto Color Judge Level and Blank Page Skip Level.

Print From USB Memory Setup

Set Print From USB Memory.

Item	Item Description
Default Settings	Sets default settings when printing from USB Memory.

Print Setup

	Item	Description
Print Menu	Print Setup	Sets the number of copies, resolution, and other settings. When using the printer driver, the values that are set with the printer driver are given priority over these settings.
	Printer Adjust	Sets manual timeout, jam recovery, and other print adjustment settings.
	Print Position Adjust	Adjusts front X, front Y, back X and back Y positions.
	Drum Cleaning	Sets cleaning of an image drum.
	Hex Dump	Displays all the received print data in hex. To exit this mode, restart the machine.
Color Menu		Sets Color settings.
System Configuration Menu		Sets operation modes, alarm release, and other machine operation settings for each situation.
Emulation	PCL Setup	Sets PCL.
	PS Setup	Sets PS.
	XPS Setup	Sets XPS.
	IBM PPR Setup	Sets IBM PPR Setup.
	EPSON FX Setup	Sets EPSON FX Setup.
Private Print Setup	Job Verification	Sets whether to verify a job before printing. If enabled, the machine verifies that the job is not altered before starting printing. The security is enhanced, however, it will take longer to start printing.
	Erase job option	Sets how to delete a job. You can overwrite deleted data so that it will not be restored. If enabled, it will take longer to delete. Available value: No overwrite/Zero out once/Multiple random overwrites
	Storage Period of Jobs	Sets the storage period of jobs. If the set period elapses after jobs are stored, the jobs will be automatically deleted. Available value: 15 minutes/ 30 minutes/1 hour/2 hours/4 hours/ 8 hours/12 hours/1 day/2 days/3 days/4 days/5 days/6 days/7 days

Management

You can set device settings.

Item		Description
Local Interface	USB Menu	Sets USB.
Access Control Setup		Sets user authentication and access control.
System Setup		Sets display units and other settings.
Power Save		Sets power save settings.
Memory Setup		Sets the reception buffer size and resource save area.
Language Maintenance Setup		Sets Language settings.
Font Setup		Sets the output mode for fonts.
Admin Password		Sets an administrator password.
Reset Settings		Initializes all the data that is set in "Management", including speed dial, copy and fax function settings.
Print Statistics		Enables/disables consumable counter.

User Install

Item	Description
Power Setup	Sets Auto power off and Power supply Return.
Fax Setup	Sets a fax line, sender, and other settings.
Time Setup	Sets the time to the machine.
Business Phone Setup	Sets up business phones.
Other Settings	Sets other settings.

Ŵ

If [Auto] is selected for Time Setup, the time cannot be set from the operator panel.

Job List

OKI MFP					
<u>View Info Paper Set</u> User Management A	up List Admin Setup Job List Direct ccount Management SXP Application Inc	Print Transmission Settin	gs <u>Links</u> ement		
🛚 Job List	Job List				
🛛 Job List	The list of the printing jobs wh	The list of the printing jobs which the device has received can be displayed.			
	Moreover, if required, a specifi	c printing job can be specifi	ied and deleted.		
	No. Time	Туре	Status		
		No job.			
	Job Cancel Refresh List page	b Cancel to cancel job(s).Press Refr e.	esh to update the Job		

Item	Description
Job List	Displays a list of print jobs that are sent to the machine. You can delete unnecessary jobs.
Job Log	Display the job history.

Direct Print

OKI MFP View Info Paper Setup L User Management Account	ist Admin Setup Job List Direct Print Transmission Settings Links t Management SXP Application Indexed Scan Output Management
Direct Print	Web Printing
Web Printing	STEP1. Select a file to print. (Files that can be printed: pdf)
E-mail Printing	参 照
	STEP2. (Additional setting)Set the device.
	» "Paper tray", "Copies", "Page Select", etc. can be set up.
	STEP3. Confirm the settings and click Print button.
	Print Cancel Press Print to print job(s). Press Cancel to clear changes.

Item		Description
Web Printing		Specifies and prints a PDF file.
E-mail Printing	E-mail Printing	Prints a PDF, JPEG and TIFF file if it is attached on an e-mail that the machine receives.
	Receive Settings	Sets an e-mail receive settings.

Transmission Settings

This function is displayed only if you log in as the administrator of the machine.

OKI MFP

View Info | Paper Setup | List | Admin Setup | Job List | Direct Print | Transmission Settings | Links User Management | Account Management | SXP Application | Indexed Scan | Output Management

Transmission Setup	Auton	ated Delivery Setu	P			
Automated Delivery Setup	Aut	omated Delivery	O (Stop)			
OTransmission Settings		Status	0 (000)			
OAutomated Delivery Log					12	3 4 5 10 >>
OTransmission Log	No.	Delivery Set	tings	Status	0	peration
	1			OFF	New	
	2			OFF	New	
	3			OFF	New	
	4			OFF	New	
	5			OFF	New	
	6			OFF	New	
	7			OFF	New	
	8			OFF	New	
	9			OFF	New	
	10			OFF	New	

Item	Description
Automated Delivery Setup	Sets the function that enables you to automatically convert a received fax into an e-mail and send it, and the function that enables you to automatically deliver a received e-mail.
Transmission Settings	Sets the function that enables you to save received and sent faxes and e-mail data to a server and other storages.
Automated Delivery Log	Displays the automated delivery logs.
Transmission Log	Displays the transmission logs.

Links

OKI MFP	
View Info Paper Setu User Management Acc	p List Admin Setup Job List Direct Print Transmission Settings Links count Management sXP Application Indexed Scan Output Management
• Links	Support Links
Links	Driver Download
O Edit Links	Technical Support
	Order Consumables
	Register Device
	Download Firmware
	Other Links
	Other Link1
	Other Link2
	Other Link3
	Other Link4
	Other Links

Item	Description
Links	Displays the links that are set by the manufacturer, and the links that are set by your administrator.
Edit Links (This function is displayed only if you log in as the administrator of the machine.)	Your administrator can set any URLs. Five support links and five other links can be registered. Include "http://" in an entered URL.

Color Correct Utility

This section explains how to adjust the color using the Color Correct Utility.

- · Apply settings for each printer driver.
- You must be logged in as an administrator to use the Color Correct Utility.
- Changing Palette Color
- Changing Gamma Value or Hue
- Printing in Adjusted Color Settings
- Saving Color Correction Settings
- Importing Color Correction Settings
- Deleting Color Correction Settings

Changing Palette Color

Color Correct Utility allows you to specify colors on the palette selected in software such as Microsoft Excel.

• For Windows

Select function		×
	Select a function and click Next.	
a a serie a serie a	Function	
	Office Palette Tuning.(C)	
	Hue & Saturation Tuning.(G)	
	Import/Export Color Settings.(E)	
OKI	Description Pick specific printer colors to adjust colors commonly used by business applications.	
	< Back Next > Cancel Hel	>

- Click [Start] and select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Color Correct Utility] > [Color Correct Utility].
- 2 Select [Office Palette Tuning] and then click [Next].
- **3** Select the machine and click [Next].
- Select the name the setting you want and then click [Print Sample].

If the settings are initialized after the printer driver is updated or reinstalled, start Color Correct Utility to reset the color correction name automatically. Please check that the color correction name is displayed on the [Select Setting] screen.

Click [Next].

- Click [Print Palette].
- 7 Compare the colors of the color palette on the screen with those of the printed color sample for adjustment.

Colors marked with cross cannot be adjusted.

- R Click the color you want to adjust.
- **9** Check each adjustable range from the pull-down menu for X and Y. The adjustable value varies depending on the color.
- Check the printed color swatch to select the most suitable color you want within the adjustable range, and then check the X and Y values.
- Select the values you checked at step 10, and then click [OK].
- 12 Click [Print Palette] and check if the adjusted color is closer to the color you want and then click [Next].

If you want to change the color more or change other colors, repeat steps 8 to 11.

- 13 Enter a name to save as, and then click [Save].
- Click [OK].
- Click [Finish].

For Mac OS X

0	Color Correct Utility	
Select task:		
	Office Palette Tuning	Back
Gamm	a / Hue / Saturation Tuning	
		Help
N	fanage Color Settings	

- Launch Color Correct Utility.
- Select the machine.
- 3 Click [Next].
- Click [Office Palette Tuning].
- 5 Select the name of the setting you want, and then click [Print Swatches].
- Click [Next].
- 7 Click [Print Palette].
- 8 Compare the colors of the color palette on the screen with those of the printed color sample for adjustment.

Colors marked with cross cannot be adjusted.

- **Q** Click the color you want to adjust.
- **10** Check each adjustable range from the pull-down menu for X and Y. The adjustable value varies depending on the color.
- Check the printed color swatch to select the most suitable color you want within the adjustable range, and then check the X and Y values.
- 9 Select the values you checked at step 11, and then click [OK].

13 Click [Print Palette] and check that the adjusted color is closer to the color you want.

If you want to change the color more or change other colors, repeat steps 9 to 13.

- **1** Enter a name and then click [Save].
- **15** Select [Printers & Scanners] from [System Preferences] to delete and reregister all machines for which adjustments were made.

Changing Gamma Value or Hue

You can adjust tone by adjusting the gamma value and output color by adjusting the hue.

- For Windows
 - Click [Start] and select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Color Correct Utility] > [Color Correct Utility].
- 9 Select [Hue & Saturation Tuning.] and then click [Next].
- 3 Select the machine and click [Next].
- Select the standard mode and click [Next].

If the settings are initialized after the printer driver is updated or reinstalled, start Color Correct Utility to reset the color correction name automatically. Please check that the color correction name is displayed on the [Select Setting] screen.

5 Apply settings as necessary by adjusting the slide bar.

If you select the [Use printer's unadjusted color] check box, 100 percent of each color is used for printing, and the slide bar of hue is fixed.

- Click [Print Test].
- 7 Check the print result.

If you are not satisfied with the result, repeat steps 5 to 7.

- Click [Next].
- 9 Enter a name and then click [Save]. A dialog box appears.
- 1 Click [OK].
- Click [Finish].
- For Mac OS X
 - Launch Color Correct Utility.

- Select the machine.
- Click [Next].
- Click [Gamma/Hue/Saturation Tuning].
- 5 Select the standard mode and click [Next].
- Apply settings as necessary by adjusting the slide bar.

If you select the [Use default printer hue] check box, 100 percent of each color is used for printing, and the slide bar of hue is fixed.

- 7 Click [Print Test].
- 8 Check the print result. If you are not satisfied with the result, repeat steps 6 to 8.
- Q Enter a name and then click [Save].
- Select [Printers & Scanners] from [System Preferences] to delete and reregister all machines for which adjustments were made.

Printing in Adjusted Color Settings

• For Windows PCL Printer Driver

- 1 Open the file you want to print.
- **9** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences] or [Properties].
- Click [Detail] in the [Setup] tab and select [Office Color].
- 5 Select the [Color Correct Utility Settings] and select the setting you created with the Color Correct Utility and then click [OK].

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- 1 Open the file you want to print.
- 2 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Preferences] or [Properties].
- Select the [Color] tab and select [Office Color] and then click [Options].
- 5 Select the [Color Correct Utility Settings] and select the setting you created with the Color Correct Utility and then click [OK].

• For Mac OS X

- Open the file you want to print.
- 9 From the [File] menu, select [Print].
- 3 Click [Office Color] on the [Color] panel.
- 4 Select the setting you created with the Color Correct Utility from [RGB Color Setting].

Saving Color Correction Settings

You can save the adjusted color settings to a file.

- For Windows
 - Click [Start] and select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Color Correct Utility] > [Color Correct Utility].
- 9 Select [Import/Export Color Settings.] and then click [Next].
- 3 Select the machine and click [Next].
- Click [Export].
- 5 Select the settings to export and click [Export].
- Specify the file name and the folder to save to, and then click [Save].
- 7 Click [OK].
- 8 Click [Finish].
- For Mac OS X
 - Launch Color Correct Utility.
 - 9 Select the machine.
 - Click [Next].
 - Click [Manage Color Settings].
- 5 Click [Export].
- Select the settings to export and click [Export].
- 7 Specify the file name and the folder to save to, and then click [Save].
- Click [Cancel].

Importing Color Correction Settings

You can import color correct settings from files.

- For Windows
 - Click [Start] and select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Color Correct Utility] > [Color Correct Utility].
 - 2 Select [Import/Export Color Settings.] and then click [Next].
- 3 Select the machine, and click [Next].
- Click [Import].
- 5 Select the file and click [Open].
- Select the settings to import and click [Import].
- 7 Check that the setting is imported properly and then click [Finish].
- For Mac OS X
 - Launch Color Correct Utility.
 - Select the machine.
- 3 Click [Next].
- Click [Manage Color Settings].
- 5 Click [Import].
- Select the folder in which settings to be imported are saved, and click [Open].
- 7 Select the settings to import and click [Import].
- Click [Cancel].
- 9 Check that the setting is imported properly.

Deleting Color Correction Settings

Delete the color setting.

- For Windows
 - Click [Start] and select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Color Correct Utility] > [Color Correct Utility].
 - 9 Select [Import/Export Color Settings.] and then click [Next].
 - 3 Select the machine, and click [Next].
 - A Select the file you want to delete and click [Delete].
 - 5 On the confirmation screen, click [Yes].
 - **6** Check that the setting is deleted properly and then click [Finish].

• For Mac OS X

- Launch Color Correct Utility.
- 2 Select the machine.
- 3 Click [Next].
- Click [Manage Color Settings].
- 5 Select the setting you want to delete and click [Delete].
- **6** On the confirmation screen, click [Yes].
- 7 Check that the setting is deleted properly.

Color Swatch Utility

This section explains the Color Swatch Utility. You can print the RGB color swatch using the Color Swatch Utility. You can check the printed color sample and adjust RGB value accordingly in order to print with desired colors from the application.

Ŵ

When the printer driver is installed, the color swatch utility software is installed at the same time.

- Printing Color Swatch
- Customizing the Color Swatch
- Printing a File With the Color You Want

Printing Color Swatch

Click [Start], and select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Color Swatch Utility] > [Color Swatch Utility].



- 2 Click [Print].
- 3 Select the machine from [Name].
- Click [OK].
- 5 Check the color swatch for the colors you want to print, and then write down the RGB values.

Customizing the Color Swatch

If you cannot find the color you want in "Printing Color Swatch" step 5, follow the procedures below to customize the color.

Click [Switch].

- Olick [Detail].
- 3 Adjust the three slide bars until the color you want appears.
- Click [Close].
- 5 Click [Print].
- Select the machine from [Name].
- 7 Click [OK].
- **R** Check that the color is adjusted as you want.

Ŵ

If you are not satisfied with the printing result, repeat from step 1 to 8.

Printing a File With the Color You Want

- Open the file you want to print.
- 9 Select the text or graphic to adjust the RGB values in an application.
- 3 Print out the file.

Ŵ

- · For details on how to specify the color in the application, refer to the application's manual.
- · When printing color swatches and the file you want, use the same printer driver settings.

PS Gamma Adjuster Utility

You can adjust the half-tone density of CMYK colors printed by the printer. Use this function if the color in a photograph or graphic is too dark.

0

- This function can be used with PS Printer Driver.
- With Windows, the [Gamma Adjuster] menu or its content may not be displayed on the [Color] tab of the printer driver
 after registering a halftone adjustment name in [Custom Gamma Adjustment]. In such a case, restart your computer.
- Using the halftone adjustment may cause printing to become slower. If you want to prioritize speed, uncheck [Gamma Adjuster] check box in the [Color] tab for the windows print driver, or select [None] for [Custom gamma] in the [Quality2] tab on the [Print Options] panel for the Mac OS X printer driver.
- · Applications that were started before registering [Gamma Curve Name] must be restarted before printing.
- Some applications allow you to specify dot gain compensation and halftone adjustment when printing or have the function that includes such settings in an EPS file. To use such functions provided by the application, uncheck [Gamma Adjuster] check box in the [Color] tab for the windows print driver, or select [None] for [Custom gamma] in the [Quality2] tab on the [Print Options] panel for the Mac OS X printer driver.
- The "Select Printer" list of PS Gamma Adjuster displays model names. If more than one printer of the same model exist in the [Printer and Device] folder, the registered [Gamma Curve Name] is applied to all same-model printers.
- · Registering an Adjusted Halftone
- Printing with a Registered Halftone

Registering an Adjusted Halftone

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [PS Gamma Adjuster] > [PS Gamma Adjuster].
- Select [OKI MC563 PS] from [Select Printer].
- 3 Click [New].
- Adjust the halftone.

Edit the graph or enter the gamma value or the tone density in the text box to adjust the halftone.

- Enter a setting name in [Gamma Curve Name], and then click [OK].
- Click [Add].
- 7 Click [Apply].
- Click [OK].
- Click [Exit] to exit PS Gamma Adjuster Utility.

For Mac OS X

- Start PS Gamma Adjuster.
- Click [New].
- 3 Adjust the halftone.

Edit the graph or enter the gamma value or the tone density in the text box to adjust the halftone.

- Enter a setting name in [Gamma Curve Name], and then click [Save].
- 5 Click [Select PPD].

- Select a PPD file to register an adjusted halftone, and then click [Open].
- Select the created halftone adjustment, and then click [Add].
- Click [Save].
- 9 Select [Printers & Scanners] in [System Preferences].
- Delete the registered printer to which the adjustment has been made, and then register the printer again.

Ŵ

- Do not click the [Configure] button that is displayed while the printer is being registered.
- If a dialog box in which you can select a printer option is displayed while the printer is being registered, click [Cancel], and then register the printer again.

Printing with a Registered Halftone

For Windows PS Printer Driver

- Open the file to print.
- 9 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- 3 Click [Properties].
- Check the [Gamma Adjuster] check box on the [Color] tab.
- 5 Select the registered halftone adjustment name.
- Change other settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Click [Print] on the [Print] screen.

For Mac OS X

- Open the file to print.
- **?** Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- **3** Select the [Print Options] panel.
- 4 Select the created halftone adjustment from [Custom gamma] in the [Quality2] tab.
- 5 Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Print].

Configuration Tool

In the Configuration Tool, you can check the status of device and register an E-mail address and profile to the device. Multiple devices can be managed.

Ŵ

Installing Configuration Tool

🔗 Installing Software

- Registering This Machine
- Starting Configuration Tool
- Checking the Status of This Machine
- Changing the Device Settings
- Setting a Network Scan
- Cloning Settings
- · Displaying the Alert Info
- · Setting the Network
- Registering ICC Profile
- Registering Forms (Form Overlay)
- Checking the Free Space in Memory/Hard Disk Drive
- Registering a User Name and Password
- Setting Power Save Mode (Configuration Tool)
- Setting Sleep Mode (Configuration Tool)
- Setting Auto Power Off Mode (Configuration Tool)
- Registering a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)
- Changing a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)
- Importing and Exporting Destinations (Profile)
- Deleting a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)
- Registering an E-mail Address (Configuration Tool)
- Registering E-mail Group (Configuration Tool)
- Deleting a Registered Destination (Configuration Tool)
- Deleting a Registered E-mail Group (Configuration Tool)
- Importing and Exporting Destination E-mail Addresses
- Registering a Fax Number (Configuration Tool)
- Registering a Group Number (Configuration Tool)
- Deleting a Registered Fax Number (Configuration Tool)

- Deleting a Registered Group Number (Configuration Tool)
- Importing and Exporting Speed Dials of Destinations
- Removing This Machine
- Descriptions of Screens for Configuration Tool

Registering This Machine

When you install this machine for the first time, register it in Configuration Tool.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **?** Select [Register Device] from the [Tools] menu.



- **3** When available devices are displayed, select this machine, and then click [Register].
- Click [Yes] on a confirmation screen.

Starting Configuration Tool

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].



Checking the Status of This Machine

You can check the status and information of this machine.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **?** Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [Device Info] tab.

OKI			0	
istered Device Table	Device(192.168.1	00.200)	(Configuration
levice 192.168.100.200)	Device Info	Device Setting	User Setting	
	Device Status		Supplies Status	
	ONLINE		Black Toner(2.5K) Cyan Toner(2.5K) Magenta Toner(2.5K)	93% 93% 93%
	Update Device Information		Yellow Toner(2.5K)	93%
	Keep information upda	F Keep information updated		93%
	View Information		Cyan Drum	93%
	Registered device details		Magenta Drum	93%
	Registered Device Name	Device	Yellow Drum	93%
	Device Name	Device	Belt	93%
	IP address	192.168.100.200	Fuser	93%
	Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	Counter information	
	Gateway Address	0.0.0.0	Print Count	
	IPv6 Address (Local)	IPv6 Address (Local)		123
	5480.000 IPv6 Address (Stateless A	0-0000-0000-0111-22#F5633-4455 (ddress)	MP Tray(Manual) Scan	123
	MAC Address	00 11 22 22 44 55	Total Scanned Pages	123
	NAC ADDRESS	1 1 1 4 1 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9	Scanned Pages	123
	200 200	P10/0/84	Total Scanned Pages (ADF)	123
	System	4133146790	Scanned Pages (ADF)	123
	Serve No.	0111400134		
	Asset No.			
	Lot 30.			

Ŵ

- · If this machine is connected to the network, [Device Status] is displayed.
- To update information, click [Update Device Information].

Changing the Device Settings

- Saving Settings to a File
- Restoring Settings from a File
- Changing the Administrator Password

You can change the machine menu and copy settings to another device. This section describes how to save settings to a file and restore settings from the file.

Saving Settings to a File

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- **3** Select the [Device Setting] tab.

Click [Menu settings].



5 Click 🏙 (Backup settings).

Enter the name of a file, select a save destination folder, and then click [Save].

Restoring Settings from a File

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- **3** Select the [Device Setting] tab.

Click [Menu settings].



- 5 Click 🏥 (Restore settings).
- Check the content of the displayed message, and then click [Yes].
- **7** Select the file to restore, and then click [Open].
- 8 Click and (Save to device).

Changing the Administrator Password

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].

Select the [Device Setting] tab.

Click [Change password].

Configuration Tool				
le Tools Plug-ins Viev	r Help			
OKI				
				Configuration Too
gistered Device Table	Device(192.10	58.100.200)		
Device (192.168.100.200)	Device Info	Device Setting	User Setting	
	Set the menu fo	r the device.		
				720
	Menu sebr	igs Edit the setting of the s	ets.	
	Cloning	Copy device menu setti	ngs to another device.	
	Change pass	tword Change device passwor	4.	
	-			

Enter the current password and a new password, and then click [OK].

Setting a Network Scan

You can register and edit the destination computers of Scan To Computer registered on this machine as network scan information. This section describes how to export and import network scan information to or from a file.

- Exporting Network Scan Settings to a File
- · Importing Network Scan Settings from a File
- Deleting Network Scan Settings

Exporting Network Scan Settings to a File

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select the machine that has the network scan settings you want to export from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Network Scan Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Click 寿 (Export to file).
- 7 Enter the name of a file, select a save destination folder, and then click [Save].

After exporting, the edited CSV file may not restore properly.

Importing Network Scan Settings from a File

Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].

- 2 Select the machine to which you want to import the network scan settings from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Network Scan Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].The factory default password is "999999".
- 🔓 Click 📑 (Import from file).
- **7** Select the file to import, and then click [Open].
- **Select the settings to import, and then click [Import].**
- Olick and the second second

Deleting Network Scan Settings

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Network Scan Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Select the destination to delete.
- 7 Click f (Delete).
- Click [Yes] on a confirmation screen.
- Olick (Save to device).

Cloning Settings

- Cloning the Settings of This Machine
- Cloning User Settings

Cloning the Settings of This Machine

You can copy machine's settings to a different device.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select the machine that has the settings you want to clone from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [Device Setting] tab.
- Click [Cloning].
- Select a cloning destination, and then click [Execute].
- 6 Enter the administrator password for the cloning source and target, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

Cloning User Settings

You can copy user settings to a different device.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select the machine that has the settings you want to clone from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Cloning].

- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Select a cloning destination to and cloning settings.
- Click [Execute].
- 8 Enter the password for the cloning source and target and click [OK]. Results are displayed.

Displaying the Alert Info

- Basic Settings
- Device Settings
- Filter Settings
- Checking Logs

The time and time zone of this machine must be consistent with those of your computer.

Basic Settings

Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].

2 Select [Alert Info] from the [Plug-ins] menu.

Alert Info Network Setts	ng			
Storage Mana	iger			national and an
			C	Configuration To
red Device Table	Device(192,168,1	00.200)		
ce				
168.100.200)	Desice Info	User Setting		
	Delastra			_
	Device Status		Supplies Status	
	ONLINE	ONLINE		0.01
			Date Toter(2.5K)	9376
			Cyan Toner(2.5K)	9774
				9374
	Update D	evice Information	Telow Tober(2.5K)	9974
	Van information under	and .	Consumables, such as drums	015
	 Keep internation upon 	163	Come Deser	9374
	View Information		Manuta Deve	2776
	Registered device details	De las	Vallage Dram	0255
	Reputered Device Name	Device	Balt	015
	Device Name	Device	Fuer	93%
	to best 3 feets	246.266.200.200		
	Gatagona Address	0000	Counter information	
	The Address (Local)		Print Coust	444
	5e80:000	0-0000-0000-0111-22ff:6s33:4455	10y1	123
	IPv6 Address (Stateless A	IPv6 Address (Stateless Address)		147
	0000:0000	0000.0000.0000.0000.0000	Total Suspend Pages	122
	MAC Address	00 11 22 33 44 55	Lotar ocanico rages	122
	NIC Info	LAN 6789	Total Scanned Pages (ADE)	123
	System		Summed Party (ADE)	123
	Serial No.	0123456789	Arrange Lifes (Arrs.)	123
	Asset No.			

3 Select [Basic settings].

1001			Configuration To
egistered Device Table	Alert Info(Detect and no	tify of device events.)	
(192.168.100.200)	Detect and notify of d	evice events.	
	Basic settings	Edit the basic Alert Info settings.	
	Setting devices	Edit the communications settings for each device.	
	Filter settings	Edit the filter conditions for popup notifications.	
	Display log	Display the notification information detected.	

- **4** Change the setting if necessary.
- 5 Click [Update].

Device Settings

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select [Alert Info] from the [Plug-ins] menu.
- **3** Select [Setting devices].
Click [Update device].

OKI rgistered Device Table Device (192.168.100.200)	Alert Info(Do	etect and notify of devi mmunications setting on setting on be enabled	ice events.) 25 for each	device.		Config	juration Tool
	* Save Job I To change	og setup for a device for wb "Notification", enable Save	ich you canno Job Log setup	t change "Notifi and execute "U	ication" is disa 'pdate device".	bled.	
	Model #4	Connection destination	Notification	Fax Transmit	Fax Receive	Print Document	E-mail Receive (Including Internet Fax)
	Device	192.168.100.200	Disable Enable	Enable Ena	Enable	Enable	

5 Click a device name to set.

6 Change the settings if necessary, and then click [OK].

Filter Settings

You can set display alert conditions for sending and receiving faxes, printing the document, or receiving e-mails and Internet faxes.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **2** Select [Alert Info] from the [Plug-ins] menu.

3 Select [Filter settings].



/ Change the setting if necessary.

		c	onfiguration To
tered Device Table	Alert Info(Detect and noti	fy of device events.)	
2.168.100.200)	Edit the filter condition	s for popup notifications.	
	Fax Transmit	Only for faxes sent by me	
	Fax Receive	All fates	
	Print Document	Only for documents printed by me	
	E-mail Receive	All E-mails (Including Internet Fax)	
	Return to top page	1	
		-	

5 Click [OK].

Ŵ

Up to 100 senders can be registered as e-mail, Internet fax, or fax sender.

Checking Logs

Using the event log, you can check whether there are any records about the machine that is registered.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **2** Select [Alert Info] from the [Plug-ins] menu.

3 Select [Display log].

Select [Devices displaying log].

Repeated Device Table Aftert Info(Detect and notify of device events.) Device Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Devices displaying log : ^C This device ^C This device (152 168 100 210) Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification information detected. Display the notification informatinterment if Display the notification information detected.	rt Into(Detect and notify of device events.) isplay the notification information detected. Devices displaying log: © All devices C This device Device (192 168 100 210) _ Displayed log types : ♥ Fax Transmit ♥ Fax Receive ♥ Print Document ♥ E-mail Receive(Including Internet Fax) Period included in log : ⑤ Days Return to top page Table of number of logs			Configuration 10
Devices displaying log: ^C This device ^C This device ^C This device ^C Fax Transmit ^F Fax Receive ^F Print Document ^F E-mail Receive(Including Internet Fax) Period included in log: Period included in log: ^F Days Return to top page Table of number of logs	Devices displaying log : C This device C This device Displayed log types : Fax Teasmit Fax Receive Fint Document E-mail Receive(Including Internet Fax) Period included in log : Return to top page Table of number of logs	Device (192.168.100.200)	Alert into Detect and notify of device events.) Display the notification information detected.	
Displayed log types : F Fax Transmit F Fax Receive Frint Document F E-mail Receive(Including Internet Fax) Period included in log : 5 Days Return to top page Table of number of logs	Displayed log types : Fax Transmit Fax Receive Print Document E-mail Receive(Including Internet Fax) Period included in log : Return to top page Table of number of logs		Devices displaying log : @ All devices C This Amire [Device 1922 158 100 210] v	
Fax Receive Frint Document Fried included in log: 5 Days Return to top page Table of number of logs	Fat Receive Print Document E-mail Receive(Ischoling Internet Fat) Period included in log : 5 Days Return to top page Table of number of logs		Displayed log types : F Fax Transmit	
Print Document Print Document Priod included in log : 5 Days Return to top page Table of number of logs	Print Document Print Document Period included in log : Days Return to top page Table of number of logs		F Fax Receive	
Period included in log : 5 Days Return to top page Table of number of logs	Period included in log : 5 Days Return to top page Table of number of logs		Finit Document	
Return to top page Table of number of logs	Return to top page Table of number of logs		Period included in log : 5 Days	
			Return to top page Table of number of logs	

Ŵ

- · You can check the total number of recorded events in [Log Number List].
- · You can check details of recorded logs in [Log details].

Setting the Network

You can set a network with Configuration Tool.

- Searching for the Machine on a Network
- Specifying Search Conditions
- Changing the IP Address

Searching for the Machine on a Network

You can search for this machine.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **?** Select [Network Setting] from the [Plug-ins] menu.
- 3 Select [Discover Devices]. Search results are displayed.

Specifying Search Conditions

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **2** Select [Network Setting] from the [Plug-ins] menu.
- 3 Select [Environment Settings].

Change the search conditions if necessary, and then click [OK].

Set Device Discovery Scopes	
IP Broadcast Setting	Add
	Delete
Search Local Subnets.	
I Search Local Subnets. Others Device Discovery Communication Time	eout(3-300 Sec): 30

Changing the IP Address

You can change the IP address for this machine.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select [Network Setting] from the [Plug-ins] menu.
- 3 Select [Discover Devices].

Select the machine from the device list.

4

ed Derice Table	Network Setting (Configure	a device for a net	(dree						Competence.
CALE IN THE THE SHE	Selects a decise to config	ere it for a notwork.							
	and the Party Name of Street	P Aspirition Method	IF Address	MAC Allera	Salaat Mark	Defails Colomy	Network Card Series Model Name	Network Card Suray Program Version	Desire Web Page Cashle Die
	C Deix	DHOPBOOTP	142 148 128	98.01 22.00 44.50	20,211,204	NUMBER	LANIS		Endla
				Name and	risted on 1 page	1			

- 5 Click 🛼 (Device Settings).
- **6** Change the setting if necessary.

IP Acquisition Method	
Manual	
C Auto	
DHCP/BOOTP	
Details	
Please enter the IP address, sub	net mask and default gateway address
IP Address	192. 168. 213. 233
Subnet Mask	255 255 255 0
Default Gateway Address	192. 168. 213. 1
Device Settings(Web)	
	le
Device Settings(Web)-Enab	

7 Click [OK].

- Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- **9** Click [OK] to restart this machine.

Registering ICC Profile

You can register and edit printer profile to the machine. This section describes how to register ICC profile.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select [Storage Manager] from the [Plug-ins] menu.
- 3 Click 🎦 (New Project).
- 4 Click Signature (Add File to Project), and then select a form file you want to register. The file is added to the project.
- 5 Click a profile.
- Select [ID] you want to register.

You cannot select numbers already used in the project, which are displayed on a yellow background.

- 7 Enter comments in [Comments] if necessary.
- Click [OK], to apply the change.
- 9 Select the machine from the bottom of the Storage Manager Plug-in window.
- 10 Click 📩 (Send project files to printer).
- 11 Click [OK].

Registering Forms (Form Overlay)

You can register such as logos to the machine as forms, and then print overlays. This section describes how to register forms.

- · Creating a Form
- Registering the Form to the Machine Using Configuration Tool

About how to Print Overlays

Overlaying Forms or Logos (Overlay)

Creating a Form

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 2 Right-click the printer icon, and then select the necessary printer driver from [Printer Properties].
- **3** Select the [Ports] tab, select the [FILE] check box from [Port], and then click [Configure Port].
- 4 Create a form to register on the machine. If using the Windows PCL printer driver, proceed to step 9.
- 5 Select [Print] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Preferences] (or [Properties]).
- 7 Select the [Extend] tab, and then click [Overlays].
- Select [Create Form].
- Start printing.
- Enter the file name under which you want to save. example : C:\temp\form.prn
- Select the previous port from [Printer Port] on the [Port] tab, and then click [OK].

Registering the Form to the Machine Using Configuration Tool

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **9** Select [Storage Manager] from the [Plug-ins] menu.
- 😗 Click 🎦 (New Project).
- 4 Click Signature (Add File to Project), and then select a created form file. The form is added to the project.
- 5 Click the form file.
- For Windows PCL printer driver users, enter ID of the form (arbitrary) in [ID] and click [OK]. For Windows PS printer driver users, enter the form name in [Component], and then click [OK].

()

Do not change [Target Volume] and [Path].

Ŵ

For those who use the Windows PCL printer driver for overlay printing, specify the form ID entered in [ID], and who use the Windows PS printer driver, specify the form name entered in [Component].

7 Select the machine from the bottom of the Storage Manager Plug-in window.

b

If the machine is not registered to Configuration Tool yet, register the machine referring "Registering This Machine".

- 🎗 Click 📩 (Send project files to printer).
- Gick [OK]

Checking the Free Space in Memory/Hard Disk Drive

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **9** Select [Storage Manager] from the [Plug-ins] menu.
- 3 Click the device name in the device selection area at the bottom of the Storage Manager plug-in screen.

The storage, volume name, size, free space, location name, label, status, file name, size, and comment are displayed by communicating with the device.

Registering a User Name and Password

You can restrict access to this machine by using a user name and password.

- Creating a New User
- Changing User Settings
- Deleting a User

If you click 📥 (Save to device), the changed settings are reflected to this machine.

Creating a New User

- Click [Start], and then select [All programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- **3** Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Role Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Click [User name/Group management].
- 7 Click 😤 (New(User)).
- Enter the user name and password.
 Set other information if necessary.
 Display name: Enter a display name.
 E-mail address: Enter the mail address of the user.
 Language Code: Enter the language code.
 PIN: Enter the PIN.
 Card ID: Enter the user's IC card information.
 Role: Set the role.
 Group: Set the group the user belongs to.

Ŵ

- · You can enter PIN (optional) in the user setting.
- · You cannot use "admin" as a new user name.

G Click [OK].

Click 📥 (Save to device).

Changing User Settings

- Click [Start], and then select [All programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- **3** Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Role Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Click [User name/Group management].
- **7** Select the user name to change.
- Change settings if necessary, and then click [OK].
- Olick and the second second

Deleting a User

- Click [Start], and then select [All programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.

- Click [Role Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- 6 Click [User name/Group management].
- 7 Select the check box of the user you want to delete.
- 🔉 Click f (Delete).
- Olick [Yes] on a confirmation screen.
- 1 Click 📥 (Save to device).

Setting Power Save Mode (Configuration Tool)

Set the length of idle time before entering Power Save mode.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- **?** Click the [Device Setting] tab.
- Click [Menu settings].
- 5 Click 📄 (Display administrator settings).
- 6 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- 7 Click ▶ in order of [Admin Setup] > [Management] > [Power Save].
- 8 Select the transition time from [Power Save Time], and then click and the click are to device).

Setting Sleep Mode (Configuration Tool)

Set the length of idle time before entering Sleep mode.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Click the [Device Setting] tab.
- Click [Menu settings].
- 5 Click 📄 (Display administrator settings).
- 6 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- 7 Click ▶ in order of [Admin Setup] > [Management] > [Power Save].
- 8 Select the transition time from [Sleep Time], and then click 📥 (Save to device).

0

Restrictions in Power Saving Function (User's Manual)

Setting Auto Power Off Mode (Configuration Tool)

Set the length of idle time before entering Auto Power Off.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- **3** Click the [Device Setting] tab.
- Click [Menu settings].
- 5 Click 📄 (Display administrator settings).
- 6 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- 7 Click ▶ in order of [Admin Setup] > [Management] > [Power Save].
- Select the transition time from [Auto Power Off Time], and then click and the click to device).

Registering a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)

Before using the Scan To Shared Folder function, register a created shared folder to the machine as a destination.

When you perform Scan To Shared Folder, send data to the profile that you specify as a destination.

Up to 50 profiles can be registered.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Profile Manager].



5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🔁 User Setting	×
Enter your administrator password.	
Password	
OK Cancel	

6 Click 📑 (New).

gistered Device Table	De	vice	(192.168.100.200)		Configuration To
☐ Device (192.168.100.200)	De	vice In	do Device Setting	User Setti	ing
			Profile Name 14	Protocol	Target URL
		÷	B testi	C175	11801081180482
		<u> </u>	to testa		

7 Enter the name of a transmission destination in [Profile Name].

Profile Name (Up to	(16Text)	:		
Protocol		: CIFS .	Port No. (1 - 65535)	: 445
Encode Communical	ion	: None -	CIFS Character Set	: UTF-16 💌
Farget URL (Up to:	144Text) (file:)		File Name (Up to:64Ter	st) : [
	Example:	TESTCOMPUTE	RITEST	
User Name (Up to:3	2Test)	:	Password (Up to:32Tex	d) :

- **R** Select [CIFS] for [Protocol] to register a shared folder.
- 9 Enter the path of the shared folder that you set on the computer in [Target URL].
- 1 Enter the port number to use in [Port No.].
- 11 If access privileges are set to the shared folder, enter the user name and password in [User Name] and [Password].
- **12** Select [Encode Communication] and [CIFS Character Set] if necessary.
- **13** Enter [File Name] if necessary.
- **14** Click [Advanced], and then set the advanced settings.
- 15 Click [OK].
- 16 Click 📥 (Save to device).

Changing a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Profile Manager].



5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🗄 User Setting	×
Enter your administrator password.	
Password	
OK Cancel	





7 Edit the profile, and then click [OK].

Profile Name (Up to:16Tent)	feat1		1
Pretocol	CIFS .	Pert No. (1 - 65535)	: 445
Encode Communication	None ×	CIFS Character Set	UTF-16
Target URL (Up to:144Text) (file) :	V/PC\OktScen	File Name (Up to:64Text)	1
Example: 1	TESTCOMPUTER TEST		
User Name (Up to:32Test)	User	Passwerd (Up to 32Test)	1
			(Jeave empty for no change)



Importing and Exporting Destinations (Profile)

This section describes how to export and import profiles for Scan To Shared Folder to or from a file.

- Exporting Profiles to a File
- Importing Profiles from a File

0

About profiles

Profile Setting Items

Exporting Profiles to a File

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select the machine that has the profiles you want to export from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Profile Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- 6 Click [Image: Click of the second content of the second conte
- Enter the name of a file, select a save destination folder, and then click [Save].

After exporting, the edited CSV file may not restore properly.

Importing Profiles from a File

Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].

- 2 Select the machine to which you want to import the profiles from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Profile Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Click 📑 (Import from file).
- **7** Select the file to import, and then click [Open].
- **8** Select the settings to import, and then click [Import].
- Olick (Save to device).

Deleting a Destination (Profile) (Configuration Tool)

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- **3** Select the [User Setting] tab.

OKI -				
UII			c	Configuration T
gistered Device Table	Device(192.168.1	00.200)		
192.168.100.200)	Device Info	Device Setting	User Setting	
	Device Status		Supplies Status	
	ONLINE		Tomer	
	OT ALL AL		Black Tener(2.5K)	93%
			Cyan Toner(2.5K)	93%
			Magenta Torrer(2.5K)	93%
	in the D	and the second se	Yellow Totser(2.5K)	93%
	Update Le	evice momation	Consumables, such as drams	
	Keep information updat	ted	Black Dross	93%
	View Information		Cyan Drum	93%
	Registered device details		Magenta Dram	93%
	Registered Device Name	Device	Yellow Dram	93%
	Device Name	Device	Belt	93%
	IP address	192.168.100.200	Foser	93%
	Subnet Mask	255,255,255.0	Counter information	
	Gateway Address	0.0.0.0	Print Count	
	IPv6 Address (Local)		Tray 1	123
	560.0000	0:0000:0000:0111:22#F6x33:4455	MP Tray(Manual)	123
	IPv6 Address (Stateless A 0000-0000-	(ddress) 0000-0000-0000-0000-0000-0000	Scan	
	MAC Address	00 11 22 33 44 55	Total Scanned Pages	123
	NIC Isfe	LAN6780	Scanned Pages	123
	Enstern		Total Scanned Pages (ADF)	123
	Sarial No.	0173456789	Scanned Pages (ADF)	123
	Asset No.			
	Let No.			
	CT111maina			

Click [Profile Manager].



5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".

🛃 User Setting		×
Enter your adm	inistrator password.	
Password .	•••	
ок	Cancel	

6 Click a profile name to delete.

			(102.140			Config	juration To
Device [192.168.100.200]	^ Dev	ice la	(192.168.	Dusice Serting	These Sent		
	8	10	≜ € X	North Street	Protocol	Tarret URL	
	10	F	E testi		CIFS	\\PC\Oki\Scan	_
	11		B test2		CIFS	\\PC\Ok1\Scan2	
		-					

7 Click 🚰 (Delete).



To delete all the destinations (profiles), click 💥 (Delete all).



- 410 -

Registering an E-mail Address (Configuration Tool)

You can register destination e-mail addresses in the address book on the machine and edit them.

You can register up to 1000 e-mail addresses in the address book.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **?** Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- **3** Select the [User Setting] tab.
- **4** Click [E-mail Address Manager].

ed Device Table	Device(192.16	8.100.200)			_	
68.100.200)	Device Info	Device Settis	•g	User Setting		
	A Manager that has E-mail Ade	A Manager that has added many entries to t E-mail Address Manager		ake a long time to be disp E-mail Address	layed.	
	Speed	Speed Dial Manager		Set Edit device Speed Dial.		
	Profile	Profile Manager		Set Edit device Profile.		
	Network S	Network Scan Manager		This option sets edits a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a device		
	Role	Manager	Set Edit device Role and User.			
	Automated 0	Delivery Manager	Set Edit device Automated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings.			
	c	loning	Copy settings	of each device Manager	o another device.	

5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🔁 User Setting	×
Enter your administrator password.	
Password	
OK Cancel	

6 Click 付 (New(E-mail Address)).

			(102.100.100.200)		Configuration To
Device (192.168.100.200)	1 D	Device In	(192.108.100.200) do Device Se	eting User	Setting
			t device E-mail Address.		
			Number T+	Name	E-mail Address
		0	12 01		
			🖄 co1	Angr	yuki8oki.com

7 Enter an e-mail address, and then click [OK].

R	User Setting
	E-mail Address Number : 002 Name (Up to:16Text) : E-mail Address (Up to:80Text) : OK Cancel

8 Click 📥 (Save to device).

Registering E-mail Group (Configuration Tool)

If you use the E-mail Address Manager, you can register multiple registered e-mail addresses as a group. If you specify a group as a destination, you can send an e-mail to multiple e-mail addresses at a time.

You can create up to 32 e-mail address groups.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **?** Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- 4 Click [E-mail Address Manager].

pistered Device Table Device	Device(192.16	8.100.200)		
192.168.100.200)	Device Info	Device Settin	ug User S	etting
	A Manager that has	added many entries to	the device may take a lo	ng time to be displayed.
	E-mail Add	ress Manager	Set Edit device E-mail	Address.
	Speed D	ial Manager	Set Edit device Speed	Dial.
	Profile	Manager	Set Edit device Profile	
	Network S	can Manager	This option sets edits	a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a device
	Role	Manager	Set Edit device Role a	nd User.
	Automated D	elivery Manager	Set Edit device Autom	sated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings.
	C	oning	Copy settings of each	device Manager to another device.

5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🛃 User Setting	•••
Enter your adm	inistrator password.
Password .	•••
ОК	Cancel

6 Click 📑 (New(Group)).

stored Device Table	Devi	ice	(192 168 100 200)		c	onfiguration To
Device (192.168.100.200)	Devie	re In	a Device Set	ting User	Setting	
	ě	12	levice E-mail Address. ▲ 🕈 🗙 🗟 🕒 I↔			
			Number 14	Name	E-mail M	dress
			1 c1			
			C01	yuki	yuki@oki.com	
			Select all			

7 Register a group, and then click [OK].

Group Number : 01 - Name (Up to:16Text) :		
Group registration information setti	ngs	
001 , yuki , yuki@oki.com	Add ->	
New(E-mail Address)		

Deleting a Registered Destination (Configuration Tool)

If you use the E-mail Address Manager, you can delete a registered e-mail address.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [E-mail Address Manager].



5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🛃 User Setting	×
Enter your administrator password.	
Password	
OK Cancel	



and the second se		enice	(102 168 100 200)		Configuration T
Device (192.168.100.200)		evice la	do Device Se	eting User	Setting
	-			Name	T and Million
		E	Number IV	Name	E-mail Address
		V	© 001	yuki	yuki@oki.com
		-			

Ŵ

If you click 💢 (Delete all), all the destinations or groups are deleted.

Deleting a Registered E-mail Group (Configuration Tool)

If you use the E-mail Address Manager, you can delete a registered e-mail address group from the address book.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [E-mail Address Manager].

ed Device Table e (68.000.200)	Device(192.16	B.100.200) Device Settis	ur Use	rr Setting
	Set device addre	ess book and prof	file, etc.	
	E-mail Ad	s added many entries to dress Manager	Set Edit device E-	a long time to be displayed. mail Address.
	Speed	Dial Manager	Set Edit device Sp	eed Dial.
	Profile	e Manager	Set Edit device Pr	ofile.
	Network S	Scan Manager	This option sets e	dits a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a dev
	Role	Manager	Set Edit device R.c	de and User.
	Automated (Delivery Manager	Set Edit device Au	stomated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings.
	c	loning	Copy settings of e	sach device Manager to another device.

5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🖹 User Setting		-
Enter your a	dministrator password.	
Password	••••	
ОК	Cancel	



	D		(103 168 100 300)		Configuration 1
Device (192.168.100.200)	- D	evice la	(192.108.100.200)	ting User	Setting
	-		100 T A 40 10 10	Name	E-mail Address
			1 01		
		-	Ø	vuki	yuki@oki.com
		0	001		

Ŵ

If you click 💢 (Delete all), all the destinations or groups are deleted.

Importing and Exporting Destination E-mail Addresses

If you use the E-mail Address Manager, you can import and export the e-mail address or group of the address book.

- · Exporting Addresses to a File
- Importing Addresses from a File

Exporting Addresses to a File

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select the machine that has the addresses you want to export from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [E-mail Address Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Click 寿 (Export to file).
- 7 Enter the name of a file to be saved and the name of the save destination folder, and then click [Save].
 - 0

After exporting, the edited CSV file may not restore properly.

Importing Addresses from a File

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select the machine to which you want to import the addresses from [Registered Device Table].

- **3** Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [E-mail Address Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Click 📄 (Import from file).
- 7 Click [Open] from [Select CSV File].
- Select the file to import, and then click [Open].
- Olick [Next].
- Select the settings to import, and then click [Import].
- 11 Click 📥 (Save to device).

Ŵ

CSV files exported from Outlook Express (Windows Mail and Windows Live Mail) can also be restored.

Registering a Fax Number (Configuration Tool)

If you use the Speed Dial Manager, you can register and edit a destination speed dial.

You can register up to 1000 destinations to speed dial.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Speed Dial Manager].

rvice 92.168.000.2005	Device Info	Device Setti		User Setting
	Set device addr A Manager that ha	ess book and pro	file, etc.	take a long time to be displayed.
	Speed	Dial Manager	Set Edit devic	er E-mail Address.
	Profil	e Manager	Set Edit devic	ce Profile.
	Network	Scan Manager	This option s	sets/edits a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a d
	Role	Manager	Set Edit devic	ce Role and User.
	Automated (Delivery Manager	Set Edit devic	ce Automated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings.
	c	loning	Copy setting	p of each device Manager to another device.

5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🚼 User Setting	-
Enter your admini	strator password.
Password .	•
ОК	Cancel

6 Click C (New(Speed Dial)).

existered Device Table	Device	(192,168,100,	200)		Configuration
Device (192.168.100.200)	. Device In	de D	evice Setting	User Se	ning
		Number 14	0001	Name	Fax Number
		Number 14		Name	Fax Number
	<u> </u>	P 01	0001		
	E	C 02	0002		
	0	C 001	dial001		123-456-0001
	Г	C 002	d1a1002		123-456-0002
	0	C 003	dial003		123-456-0003
	0	1 004	dia1005		123-456-0004
		Salart all			

7 Enter a fax number, and then click [OK].

Jame (I In to:24Text)
and (op to.24 reat)
ax Number (Up to:40Text) :
OK Canad

8 Click 📥 (Save to device).

Registering a Group Number (Configuration Tool)

If you use the Speed Dial Manager, you can register multiple registered speed dials as a group.

You can create up to 32 groups, and register the entire groups as speed dial numbers.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- **?** Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- 4 Click [Speed Dial Manager].

Device Info Device Setting Set device address book and profile, etc. A Manager that has added many setties to the device many take a long time to be displayed. E-mail Address Manager Set Edit device E-mail Address. Speed Dial Manager Set Edit device Forelia. Profile Manager Set Edit device Profile. Network Scan Manager Set Edit device Role and User. Automated Delivery Manager Set Edit device National Delivery Stop and Transmission Settings.	Device Info Device Setting Curr Setting Set device address book and profile, etc. A Manager that has added many entries to the device may take a long time to be displayed. E-mail Address Manager Set Edit device E-mail Address. Speed Dial Manager Set Edit device Speed Dial. Profile Manager Set Edit device Profile.
Set device address book and profile, etc. A Manager that has added many entries to the device many take a long time to be displayed. E-mail Address Manager Set Edit device E-mail Address. Speed Dial Manager Set Edit device Speed Dial. Profile Manager Set Edit device Profile. Network Scan Manager Set Edit device Role and User. Automated Delivery Manager Set Edit device Automated Delivery Stop and Transmission Settings.	Set device address book and profile, etc. A Manager that has added many entries to the device mary take a long time to be displayed. E-mail Address Manager Set Edit device E-mail Address. Speed Dial Manager Set Edit device Speed Dial. Profile Manager Set Edit device Profile.
Speed Dial Manager Set Edit device Speed Dial. Profile Manager Set Edit device Profile. Network Scan Manager This option sets/edits a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a d Role Manager Set Edit device Role and User. Automated Delivery Manager Set Edit device Automated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings.	Speed Dial Manager Set Edit device Speed Dial. Profile Manager Set Edit device Profile.
Profile Manager Set Edit device Profile. Network Scan Manager This option sets/edits a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a d Role Manager Set Edit device Role and User. Automated Delivery Manager Set Edit device Automated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings. Cloning Comparison Comparison Measure to another device	Profile Manager Set Edit device Profile.
Network Scan Manager This option sets/edits a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a d Role Manager Set Edit device Role and User. Automated Delivery Manager Set Edit device Automated Delivery Strop and Transmission Settings.	
Role Manager Set Edit device Role and User. Automated Delivery Manager Set Edit device Automated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings. Cloning. Comparations of conductions of work during.	Network Scan Manager This option sets/edits a destination to which to transmit data s
Automated Delivery Manager Set Edit device Automated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings.	Role Manager Set Edit device Role and User.
Cloping Compatition of each during Manager to mother during	Automated Delivery Manager Set Edit device Automated Delivery Setup and Transmission S
Copy settings of each device scalinger to associet device.	Cloning Copy settings of each device Manager to another device.

5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🚼 User Setting	×
Enter your administrator password.	
Password]
OK Cancel	-

6 Click 🐗 (New(Group)).

	Destaur(102.14			Configuration To
stered Device Table rvice 92,168,100,200)	Device(192.10	Device Setting	User Sen	inz
	7.41 °	X 🖥 🕒 🗠	N	For Venha
	E 8 m	Number 1*	01.	Pax Number
	E 4 02	00	02	
	C 🗸 001	di	a1001	123-456-0001
	□ < 002	di	a1002	123-456-0002
	E 🗸 003	di	a1003	123-456-0000
	E 🗸 004	di	a1005	123-456-0004
	C Select all			

7 Register a group, and then click [OK].

Group Number : 03 • Name (Up to:16Text) :		
Group registration information setting	gs	
001, dial001, 123-456-0001 002, dial002, 123-456-0002 003, dial003, 123-456-0003 004, dial004, 123-456-0004	Add->	
	<- Delete	
New(Speed Dial)		

Deleting a Registered Fax Number (Configuration Tool)

If you use the Speed Dial Manager, you can delete registered speed dials.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Speed Dial Manager].



5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

🗄 User Setting	×
Enter your administrator password.	
Password	
OK Cancel	



OKI	Device	(192 168 100 2	200)	Configuration
Device 192.168.100.200)	Device In	de De	vice Setting User S	etting
	A 4	arvered Dal	ê I∾	
		Number 14	Name	Fax Number
	C	8 01	0001	
	C	Q 02	0002	
		C 001	dial001	123-456-0001
	Г	1 002	d1a1002	123-456-0002
	E	1 003	dial003	123-456-0003
	E	1 004	dial005	123-456-0004
		P. 4		

Ŵ

If you click 💢 (Delete all), all the destinations or groups are deleted.

Deleting a Registered Group Number (Configuration Tool)

If you use the Speed Dial Manager, you can delete registered speed dial groups.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Select the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Speed Dial Manager].



5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].

The factory default password is "999999".

Enter your administrator password.				

Select the group to delete, and then click 🚰 (Delete).

egistered Device Table	Device	(192.168.100	.200)			Configuration 1
Device (192.168.100.200)	Device In	afo 1	Device Setting	User Set	ting	
		Number	4	Name		Fax Number
	V	Q 01	0001			
	E	Q 02	0002			
	0	C 001	dia1001		123-456-00	01
	0	C 002	dial002		123-456-00	02
	C	1 003	dial003		123-456-00	03
	C	1 004	dial005		123-456-00	04
		Select all				

W

If you click 💢 (Delete all), all the destinations or groups are deleted.

Importing and Exporting Speed Dials of Destinations

If you use the Speed Dial Manager, you can import and export the speed dial or group of destinations.

- · Exporting Speed Dials to a File
- Importing Speed Dials from a File

Exporting Speed Dials to a File

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select the machine that has the speed dials you want to export from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.
- Click [Speed Dial Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Click 寿 (Export to file).
- 7 Enter the name of a file, select a save destination folder, and then click [Save].

After exporting, the edited CSV file may not restore properly.

Importing Speed Dials from a File

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 2 Select the machine to which you want to import the speed dials from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select the [User Setting] tab.

- Click [Speed Dial Manager].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK]. The factory default password is "999999".
- Click 📑 (Import from file).
- 7 Click [Open] from [Select CSV File].
- **R** Select the file to import, and then click [Open].
- G Click [Next].
- Select the settings to import, and then click [Import].
- Click 📥 (Save to device).

Q

CSV files exported from Outlook Express (Windows Mail and Windows Live Mail) can also be restored.

Removing This Machine

You can remove a registered device.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Configuration Tool] > [Configuration Tool].
- 9 Right-click the machine from [Registered Device Table].
- 3 Select [Remove device].
- 4 Click [Yes] on a confirmation screen.

Descriptions of Screens for Configuration Tool

This section describes the name and function of each screen.

• [Device Info] tab

The status and information of the machine are displayed.

s view help			
		<u>(1)</u>	1997-1998
		(Configuration
Device(192.168.1	00.200)		
Device Info	Device Setting	User Setting	
		Reference and the second se	
Device Status		Sumlies Status	
007.07		Tener	
O'NEAND		Black Toner(2.5K)	935
		Cyan Toner(2.5K)	937
		Magenta Toner(2.5K)	935
	1	Yellow Toner(2.5K)	935
Update D	evice information	Consumables, such as drums	
Keep information upda	₩ Keep information updated		937
View Information	View Information		935
Registered device details		Magenta Drum	935
Registered Device Name	Device	Yellow Drum	931
Device Name	Device	Belt	93
IP address	192.168.100.200	Fuser	93
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	Counter information	
Gateway Address	0.0.0.0	Print Count	
IPv6 Address (Local)		Tray 1	123
\$480.000	0-0000-0000-0111-22#F#433-4455	MP Tray(Matual)	123
IPv6 Address (Stateless A	(ddress)	Sean	
Machthe	00.11.22.22.44.55	Total Scanned Pages	123
NIC lafe	1 15/4780	Scanned Pages	123
2400 2000	FV740/35	Total Scanned Pages (ADF)	123
System Sarial No.	0171456789	Scanned Pages (ADF)	123
Acced No.	4123420189		
Lat No.			
AVA (10)			

• [Device Setting] tab

Set the device menu.

				Configuration Too
vice	Device(192.10	58.100.200)	Tues Setting	
L100.100.200)	Dend at	Device Setting	CHER SHILLING	
	Set the menu fo	r the device.		
	1 Menu settin	Gis Edit the setting of the	Detta.	
	2 Cloning	Copy device mean set	tings to another device.	
	3 Change pass	word Change device passwo	ed.	
		_		

	Item	Description
1	Menu Settings	Edit the setting of the menu.
2	Cloning	Copy device menu settings to another device.
3	Change password	Change device password.

• [User Setting] tab

Set the device address book, profile, and other settings.

ice A	Device(192.16	8.100.200)				
2.168.100.200)	Device Info	Device Setti	ing	User Setting		
	A Manager that has	added many entries b	o the device may t	take a long time to be displaye	d.	
41	E-mail Add	dress Manager	Set Edit devic	e E-mail Address.		
5-	Speed	Speed Dial Manager		Set Edit device Speed Dial.		
6-	Profile	Profile Manager				
7-	Network :	Network Scan Manager		This option sets/edits a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a devic		
8-	Role	Role Manager		Set Edit device Role and User.		
9-	Automated 0	Delivery Manager	Set Edit devic	e Automated Delivery Setup	and Transmission Settings.	
10-	c	loning	Copy settings	s of each device Manager to an	other device.	

	ltem	Description
4	E-mail Address Manager	Set/Edit device E-mail Address.
5	Speed Dial Manager	Set/Edit device Speed Dial.
6	Profile Manager	Set/Edit device Profile.
7	Network Scan Manager	This option sets/edits a destination to which to transmit data scanned from a device.
8	Role Manager	Set/Edit device users and roles.
9	Automated Delivery Manager	Set/Edit device Automated Delivery Setup and Transmission Settings.
10	Cloning	Copy settings of each device Manager to another device.

• [Alert Info] plug-in

Detect a device event and sends a notification.

Configuration Tool Tank Sharlar View Male	
toos mug-ms tiew mep	
OKI	
ONI	Configuration Tool
intered Device Table Alert Info(Detect and notify of device events.)	
Device Detect and notify of device events.	
11 Rasic sations Edit the basic Alex Informe	tions.
12 Sation devices Edit the communications are	naga. Trians for ande denira
13 Either explicitions	nage ur exa articles
14 Display lon Display the subforming inf	propage mercuraneses.
14 Unspray roy Display to according to	Academic Growing.
*	

	Item	Description
11	Basic settings	Edit the basic Alert Info settings.
12	Setting devices	Edit the communications settings for each device.
13	Filter settings	Edit the filter conditions for popup notifications.
14	Display log	Display the notification information detected.

• [Network Setting] plug-in

Set the device network.

			Configuration	Тс
Registered Device Table	Netwo	rk Setting(Configures a de	vice for a network.)	
Device (192.148.100.200)	^ Confi	gures a device for a netw	rork.	
(15-	Discover Devices	Discovers network devices.	
	16-	Environment Settings	Changes the device discovery oriteria or communication options.	

	Item	Description
15	Discover Devices	Discovers network devices.
16	Environment Settings	Changes the device discovery criteria or communication options.

• [Storage Manager] plug-in

Create or edit a file to download to a device.

rred Device Table	Configuration Storage Manager(Manages various storages of the device.)
ce 168.100.200)	Creates/edits files to be downloaded to the device.
	Component
	6660
	Clicking a device name opens a device resource window of the selected device.

ActKey

Use ActKey when you want to save scanned data to the computer. You can start scanning according to the specified settings just by clicking a button on a computer.

Installing Software

🔗 Using ActKey

Ŵ

- ActKey does not support Mac OS X.
- When you install ActKey, Network Configuration is also installed at the same time.

Starting Scanning on a Device (ActKey)

OKI LPR Utility

You can perform a print job via a network, manage print jobs, and check the machine status by using OKI LPR Utility.

To use OKI LPR Utility, TCP/IP must be enabled.

OKI LPR Utility cannot be used for shared printers. Use the standard TCP/IP port.

How to install OKI LPR Utility

🔗 Installing Software

- Starting OKI LPR Utility
- Registering a Device to OKI LPR Utility
- Checking the Status of a Registered Device
- Forwarding Print Jobs to a Registered Device
- · Printing the Same Document from the Registered Multiple Devices
- Opening the Web Page of the Registered Device
- Following the IP Address of the Registered Device Automatically
- Setting the Web Port Number of the Machine
- · Sending a File to a Device That is Registered in OKI LPR Utility
- Deleting an Unnecessary Print Job
- Uninstalling OKI LPR Utility (Uninstall)

Starting OKI LPR Utility

Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [OKI LPR Utility] > [OKI LPR Utility].

Registering a Device to OKI LPR Utility

Add a device to OKI LPR Utility.

()

- You must have the administrator rights.
- If you cannot add a device, exit OKI LPR Utility, and then follow the procedure below.
- Click [Start] > [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [OKI LPR Utility], right-click [OKI LPR Utility], and then select [Run as administrator] to start.

Ŵ

You cannot add the device that is already registered in OKI LPR Utility. To change the port, select [Confirm Connections] from [Remote Print].

- Start OKI LPR Utility.
- 2 Select [Add Printer] from the [Remote Print] menu. If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].
- 3 Select [Printer Name].

Network printers and printers connected to the LPR port are not displayed.

- 4 Enter [IP Address]. Or click [Search], select a model name you want to register from [Discovered Printer], and then click [OK].
- 5 Enter information for identify the device in [Comments] if necessary.
- Click [OK].



Checking the Status of a Registered Device

- Start OKI LPR Utility.
- **2** Select a device.
- 3 Select [Printer Status] from the [Remote Print] menu.

Forwarding Print Jobs to a Registered Device

This section describes how to forward selected print jobs to a registered device using the OKI LPR Utility. This section also describes how to automatically forward a print job to a different registered device when a problem occurs on the forward destination device.

- Print jobs can only be forwarded to a device of the same model as your device.
- Before forwarding a job, you must add a device.
- Forwarding the Selected Print Jobs
 - Start OKI LPR Utility.
 - 9 Select [Job Status] from the [Remote Print] menu.
 - **3** To forward a print job, select a job, select [Redirect] from the [Job] menu, and then select the destination device.

• Forwarding Print Jobs Automatically

If you are unable to print because the selected device is busy, offline, out of paper, or due to other reasons, you can set so that a print job can be automatically forwarded to another OKI model device.

You must log in as the administrator.

- Start OKI LPR Utility.
- Select the device to set.
- **?** Select [Confirm Connections] from the [Remote Print] menu.
- Click [Details].
- 5 Select the [Automatic Job Redirect Used] check box.
- **6** To forward jobs only if an error occurs, select the [Redirect only at the time of an error] check box.

- 7 Click [Add].
- Enter the forwarding destination IP address, and then click [OK].

Glick [OK].

8

Printing the Same Document from the Registered Multiple Devices

You can print from multiple devices with a single command.

You must have the administrator rights.

- Start OKI LPR Utility.
- 9 Select a device to set.
- 3 Select [Confirm Connections] from the [Remote Print] menu.
- Click [Details].
- 5 Select the [Print to more than one printer at a time] check box.
- 6 Click [Options].
- 7 Click [Add].
- 8 Enter the IP addresses of devices from which you want to print at the same time, and then click [OK].
- Glick [OK].

Opening the Web Page of the Registered Device

You can open the Web page of this machine from OKI LPR Utility.

- Start OKI LPR Utility.
- 2 Select a device.
- 3 Select [Web Setting] from the [Remote Print] menu.
 - Ŵ

You cannot open the Web page when the Web port number has been changed. For details, see "Setting the Web Port Number of the Machine".

Following the IP Address of the Registered Device Automatically

You can set so that you can maintain the connection with the original printer even after the IP address of the device changes.

You must have the administrator rights.

Ŵ

The IP address may change if DHCP dynamically assigns IP addresses or the network administrator manually changes the IP address of the printer.

Start OKI LPR Utility.

? Select [Setup] from the [Option] menu.

3 Select the [Auto Reconnect] check box, and then click [OK].

Setting the Web Port Number of the Machine

- Start OKI LPR Utility.
- **?** Select a device.
- **3** Select [Confirm Connections] from the [Remote Print] menu.
- Click [Details].
- 5 Enter the web port number in [Port Numbers].
- 6 Click [OK].
Sending a File to a Device That is Registered in OKI LPR Utility

If there is a device that is connected via a network and registered in OKI LPR Utility, you can download the print data.

Start OKI LPR Utility.

- 9 Select a device.
- 3 Select the device to which the data is downloaded.
- Select [Download] from [Remote Print].

5 Select a file, and then click [OK]. The file is sent to the machine.

Deleting an Unnecessary Print Job

You can use OKI LPR Utility to delete unnecessary print jobs.

- Start OKI LPR Utility.
- Select a device.
- 3 Select [Job Status] from the [Remote Print] menu.
- Select a job to delete.
- 5 Select [Delete Job] from the [Job] menu.

Uninstalling OKI LPR Utility (Uninstall)

You must have the administrator rights.

- Check that OKI LPR Utility is closed.
- 2 Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [OKI LPR Utility] > [Uninstall OKI LPR Utility].
 - If the [User Account Control] dialog box is displayed, click [Yes].
- **3** Click [Yes] on a confirmation screen.

Network Extension

In Network Extension, you can check the settings on this machine and set the composition of the options.

In order to use Network Extension, TCP/IP needs to be activated.

()

This requires administrator rights.

Ŵ

- Network Extension is automatically installed when installing a printer driver through a TCP/IP network.
- Network Extension works in conjunction with the printer driver. Do not install only Network Extension.
- Network Extension only functions when the printer driver is connected to OKI LPR port or the standard TCP/IP port.
- Showing Printer Properties
- · Checking the Settings of the Machine
- Set Options Automatically
- Uninstall the Utility

Showing Printer Properties

To use Network Extension, open the printer properties screen.

- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 9 Right-click the printer icon, and then select [Printer properties].

Checking the Settings of the Machine

You can check the settings of this machine.

- Open the [Printer Properties] screen.
- 2 Select the [Status] tab.

	Ports	Advanced	Color Management	
Status	Security		Device Options	
vice Setting				
- MORRILLA 210.0.10				
Tray				
Duplex				
Loner Remaining				
Job Limitation Mode				
Ipdate Auto update		Utility	Version Web Setting	

- 3 Click [Update].
- 4 Click [OK].

Click [Web Setting] to start the webpage automatically. You can change settings of this machine on this webpage screen.

Web Page of This Machine

Ŵ

The [Status] tab may not be displayed, if you use Network Extension in unsupported environments.

Set Options Automatically

You can get the composition of options of the connected machine and automatically set the printer driver.

- **1** Open the [Printer Properties] screen.
- **?** Select the [Device Options] tab.
- 3 Click [Get Printer Settings].
- Click [OK].



You cannot configure this when using Network Extension in unsupported environments.

Uninstall the Utility

- Click [Start], and then select [Control Panel] > [Programs] > [Uninstall a program].
- 2 Select [OKI Network Extension], and then click [Uninstall].
- **3** Follow the instructions on the screen and complete the uninstallation.

Network Scanner Setup Tool (Mac OS X)

This section describes about the Network Scanner Setup Tool which is a tool for setting the connection destination.

- Select [Application] > [OKIDATA] > [Scanner] > [Network Scanner Setup Tool].
- 2 Select the machine from the [Scan Settings] dialog box, click [Register], register [Name] and Host in the [Register host address], and then click [OK].

Network Card Setup (Mac OS X)

You can use Network Card Setup to configure the network.

To use Network Card Setup, TCP/IP must be activated.

🔗 Installing Software

- Setting the IP Address
- Configuring Web Settings
- Quitting Network Card Setup

Setting the IP Address

- Start Network Card Setup.
- **?** Select this machine from the list.
- **3** Select [IP Address Settings] from the [Operations] menu.
- **/** Change other settings if necessary, and then click [Save].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].
 - The factory default password is "999999".
 - · The password is case sensitive.
- 6 Click [OK] to enable new settings. The network card of this machine restarts.

Configuring Web Settings

- You can set the network settings for this machine by starting Network Card Setup.
- Enabling Web Settings
 - Start Network Card Setup.

Software

- **?** Select this machine from the list.
- **3** Select [Web Settings] from the [Operations] menu.
- Check [Device web settings will be enabled], and then click [Save].
- 5 Enter the administrator password, and then click [OK].
 - The factory default password is "999999".
 - · The password is case sensitive.
- **6** Click [OK] in a confirmation window.

Opening the Web page

Starts Network Card Setup.

🔗 Installing Software

- **9** Select this machine from the list.
- 3 Select [Show Device Webpage] from the [Operations] menu. The Web page opens, and the machine status page is displayed.

Quitting Network Card Setup

Select [Quit] from the [Network Card Setup] menu.

Print Job Accounting Client

Print Job Accounting Client is software that sets user information in the printer driver for using the job account function or authorizing access to the machine.

Installing Software

- For Windows
- For Mac OS X

For Windows

You can set a user name and user ID (PIN) to the printer driver.

🕉 Print Job Accounting Client	? 🔀			
<u>F</u> ile Hide <u>M</u> ode <u>H</u> elp				
Job Accounting Mode				
Driver				
Device (PCL6)	•			
⊂ <u>I</u> ab				
C <u>P</u> opup				
C Hide				
Not supported				
	Change			

()

If you update or reinstall a printer driver, Job Accounting mode becomes invalid, requiring you to set the mode again. However, if you are using the function that enables you to set the same mode to all the printer drivers, you do not need to set the mode again.

· Setting the User Name and Job Account ID

You can set the user name and Job Account ID in the printer driver properties.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Print Job Accounting Client] > [Change Job Accounting Mode].
- 9 Select the driver to set from the list of drivers.

If you want to set all the printer drivers to the same mode, select the [Set the same mode for All drivers.] check box.

3 Select [Tab], and then click [Change]. A window is displayed.

Click [OK].

- Select [Close] from the [File] menu.
- Click [Start], and then select [Devices and Printers].
- 7 Right-click the OKI printer icon, and then select [Printer Properties].
- 8 Select the [Job Accounting] tab, enter the user name and job accounting ID, and then click [OK].

• Setting Popup Mode

When using this function, you must enter the user name and job account ID each time you start a print job.

- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Print Job Accounting Client] > [Change Job Accounting Mode].
- 9 Select the driver to set from the list of drivers.

If you want to set all the printer drivers to the same mode, click the [Set the same mode for All drivers] check box.

- 3 Select [Popup], and then click [Change]. A window is displayed.
- Click [OK].
- Select [Close] from the [File] menu.

Setting a Job Account ID for Each User in Hide Mode

The system manager can create and register an ID file in which job account IDs and user names that are tied to user names for logging in to Windows are described in advance. Users do not need to enter their user names and job account IDs when printing, as they can be identified with this software. Use Hide Mode for shared printers.

Create an ID file using Notepad or spreadsheet software.

Cr

• Describe user names and user IDs in an ID file in the following order.

A login user name (a user name that is entered to log in to Windows), a user ID (a user ID that is tied to the login user name).

- The user name can be omitted. If the user name is omitted, the login user name is used as the user name.
- · Separate each item with a comma.
- If using spreadsheet software, describe a login user name, job account ID, and user name on each line for
 each user.
- 9 Save the file in "CSV" extension format.
- Click [Start], and then select [All Programs] > [Okidata] > [Print Job Accounting Client] > [Change Job Accounting Mode].
- Select the driver to set from the list of drivers.

If you want to set all the printer drivers to the same mode, click the [Set the same mode for All drivers] check box.

0

If you are using a shared printer, do not use the function that enable you to set all the print drivers to the same mode. If printing on the client side of a shared printer, account information is not output.

- Select [Hide], and then click [Change].
- Click [OK].
- 7 Select [Import ID File] from the [Hide Mode] menu.
- Specify the ID file you created in step 1, and then click [Open].
- Clear the [Set fixed Job Account ID for all users] check box from the [Hide Mode] menu.
- Select [Close] from the [File] menu.

For Mac OS X

This is client software for Print Job Accounting.

You can set the user name and user ID in the printer driver.

00	Print Job Accounting Client			
UserName	ID	Back Next	Save	
ОКІ	111		New	
			Edit	
			Delete	
			Delete All	
			Help	

• Registering a User ID

- Start the Print Job Accounting client.
- Olick [New].
- 3 Enter the Mac OS X login name, new user name, new user ID, and then click [Save].
- Click [Save].
- 5 Exit the Print Job Accounting client.
- Registering Multiple Users at the Same Time

You can register multiple user IDs and user names at the same time by using a CSV file.

Ŵ

The following procedure uses TextEdit as an example.

Start TextEdit.

- Enter in the order of login name, user ID, and user name, separated with commas.
- 3 Save the file in a CSV format.
- Start the Print Job Accounting client.
- 5 Select [Import] from the [File] menu.
- Select the CSV file you created in step 3, and then click [Open].
- 7 Click [Save].
- 8 Exit the Print Job Accounting client.
- Changing a User ID and User Name You can change the user name and user ID.
 - Start the Print Job Accounting client.
 - 9 Select the user to change, and then click [Edit].
 - 3 Enter the new user ID and user name, and then click [Save].
 - Click [Save].
 - 5 Exit the Print Job Accounting Client.
- Deleting a User ID and User Name You can delete the username and user ID.
 - Start the Print Job Accounting client.
 - 9 Select the user to delete, and then click [Delete].
 - 3 Click [Save].
 - Exit the Print Job Accounting client.

